RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN NUTRITIONAL STATUS AND IMMUNE FUNCTIONS IN ELDERLY PAKISTANI MEN

Dissertation

der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät

der Eberhard Karls Universität Tübingen

zur Erlangung des Grades eines

Doktors der Naturwissenschaften

(Dr. rer. nat.)

vorgelegt von

Iftikhar Alam

Charsadda, Pakistan

Tübingen 2013

Tag der mündlichen Qualifikation:Dekan:1. Berichterstatter:2. Berichterstatter:

4. Juli 2013

Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Rosenstiel Prof. Dr. Graham Pawelec Prof. Dr.Hans-Georg Rammensee DEDICATED TO MY PARENTS DR. ABDUL GHAFFAR & MS. BAKHT BEGUM

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND: The age-associated prevalence of malnutrition (both obesity and underweight) is increasing and becoming a global health problem, such that it has been recognized as a major contributor to causes of immune decline in the elderly.

OBJECTIVES: Our first objective was to investigate the prevalence of malnutrition in elderly men in a rural area of a poorly-investigated developing country. The second objective was to elucidate and identify differences in peripheral blood lymphocyte cell surface immune phenotypes and relate them to nutritional status in otherwise healthy obese (OB), overweight (OW) and underweight (UW) compared to normal weight (NW) elderly men. The third objective was to compare the immunological findings obtained here with those known for the elderly in industrialized countries.

METHODS: We randomly selected a convenience sample of 548 elderly men for our cross-sectional survey, conducted in the Peshawar Khyber Paktunkhwa area of Pakistan. Clinically healthy subjects were included when they had no history of disease and were not taking any drugs on a chronic basis. All subjects gave written informed consent to participate. Anthropometric measurements were carried out with the subject barefoot, wearing light clothing, and after an overnight fast. Body weight, height, and fat were measured. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as body weight divided by the height squared (Kg/m²). Percent body fat (%BF) was determined by Futrex 5000. Habitual dietary intake was assessed through 24-hr Dietary Recalls (24-hr DRs). For this, each item of food eaten during the previous 24 hrs was recalled by the subject and recorded in a questionnaire. Nutrient intakes were calculated from the reported dietary intake. In the second part of the study, we selected 100 subjects from the 548 (50 each young and the elderly, including subjects from all the four BMI groups) for blood sampling. Blood samples were collected for analysis of plasma concentrations of selected clinical chemistry values (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, CRP, ferritin; analyzed on a Modular Analytics SWA automated analyzer) and for assessment of T and B cell phenotypes by flow cytometry.

RESULTS: Based on BMI, the proportions of obese, overweight and underweight elderly were 13.1, 3.1 and 10.8%, respectively. Age was negatively correlated with BMI (p=0.028) and tended to be associated with energy intake (p=0.054) and protein intake (p=0.077), waist circumference (WC)(p=0.312) and waist to hip ratio (WHR)(p=0.122). %BF also significantly correlated with age (p=0.0001). Large variations existed in WC, WHR, %BF and nutrient intake within different BMI categories of both the young and elderly. The normal weight (NW) elderly had significantly (p<0.05) higher intake of all nutrients studied, except energy which was significantly (p<0.05) higher in obese and overweight elderly. Overall, however, the majority of subjects had lower than adequate nutrient intake for most of the other nutrients studied (67.3 – 100% of the recommended intake). The results of immune phenotyping showed that as a group, the elderly had a significantly lower CD4:CD8 ratio, a lower percentage of CD8+ naïve T cells and significantly higher percentage of late-differentiated CD8+ memory T cells. These results are broadly similar to those

seen in industrialized countries, but may be occurring at an earlier chronological age. Dividing the subjects into 4 BMI categories (normal weight, obese, overweight, and underweight) revealed an influence of nutritional status on immune parameters. This was greater within the young group, and unlike age, affected the CD4 subset more profoundly than the CD8 subset. No age- or nutrition-associated differences were seen in B or NK cells. CD8+ cells as a percentage of CD3+ T cells were positively associated with plasma CRP levels but not other factors (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, and ferritin).

CONCLUSIONS: Very few elderly people had adequate nutrient intake. Obese and overweight people had higher % BF as compared to normal weight elderly. Older age is associated with changes not only in anthropometrics and body composition but also in intake of key nutrients like energy and protein. In addition, age and malnutrition markedly affect cells of the immune system. In short, the results show that both nutritional status, but importantly age, have a cumulative effect on the immune signatures investigated in the current study.

ZUSAMMENFASSUNG

HINTERGRUND: Die mit dem Alter zunehmende Verbreitung von Fehlernährung (Fettleibigkeit und Untergewicht) steigt weiter an und wird zu einem globalen Gesundheitsproblem. Es wurde erkannt, dass sie wesentlich zu den Ursachen für die Abschwächung des Immunsystems bei älteren Menschen beiträgt.

ZIELE: Erstes Ziel war die Untersuchung der Verbreitung von Fehlernährung bei frei lebenden älteren Männern in einer ländlichen Gegend eines kaum untersuchten Entwicklungslands. Zweitens sollten die Unterschiede bei den Immunphänotypen auf der Zelloberfläche von Lymphozyten aus dem peripheren Blut geklärt, identifiziert und in Zusammenhang mit dem Ernährungszustand von ansonsten gesunden fettleibigen/adipösen (Obese, OB), übergewichtigen (Overweight, OW) und untergewichtigen (Underweight,UW) im Vergleich zu normalgewichtigen (Normal Weight, NW) älteren Männern gebracht werden. Zum dritten sollten die so gewonnenen immunologischen Daten mit denen verglichen werden, die vonälteren Menschen in industrialisierten Ländern bekannt sind.

METHODEN: Nach dem Zufallsprinzip trafen wir eine willkürliche Auswahl 548 älterer Männer für unsere Querschnittsstudie in der pakistanischen Region PeshawarKhyberPaktunkhwa. Als Teilnehmer aufgenommen wurden klinisch gesunde Versuchspersonen ohne Krankheitsgeschichte und ohne ständigen Medikamentenoder Drogenkonsum. Sie gaben ihre schriftliche Einwilligung zur Teilnahme, nachdem sie über den Versuch informiert worden waren. Es wurden an den Probanden anthropometrische Messungen durchgeführt: Barfüßig, mit leichter Kleidung und nach nächtlichem Fasten wurden Körpergewicht, Größe und Körperfett ermittelt. Es wurde der Body-Mass-Index (BMI) als Körpergewicht dividiert durch Größe im Quadrat (Kg/m²) errechnet. Mit Futrex 5000 wurde das Körperfett in Prozent (% Body Fat, %BF) bestimmt. Die gewöhnliche Nahrungsmenge wurde mit Hilfe von 24-Stunden-Recalls (24-hr DietaryRecalls, 24-hr DRs) ermittelt: Jedes Stück Nahrung, das in den vorangegangenen 24 Stunden aufgenommen wurde, mussten sich die Probanden ins Gedächtnis zurückrufen, damit es in einen Fragebogen eingetragen werden konnte. Aus der aufgenommenen Nahrung wurde die Nährstoffaufnahme errechnet. Im zweiten Teil der Studie wurden aus diesen 548 Personen 100 Männer (50 junge und 50 ältere, aus allen vier BMI-Gruppen) für Blutproben ausgewählt. Blutproben wurden auf Plasmakonzentrationen ausgewählter klinischer chemischer Werte analysiert (Albumin, Gesamtprotein, Triglyceride, CRP, Ferritin, analysiert mit einem automatisiertenModular Analytics SWA), und mittels Durchflusszytometrie wurden die T- und B-Zell-Phänotypen bestimmt.

ERGEBNISSE: Auf der Basis des BMIbetrug der Anteil an fettleibigen bzw. übergewichtigen bzw. untergewichtigen Älteren 13,1% bzw. 3,1% bzw.10,8%. Das Alter korrelierte negativ mit dem BMI (p=0,028) und war tendenziell assoziiert mit der Energiezufuhr(p=0,054) und der Eiweißaufnahme (p=0,077), dem Taillenumfang (WaistCircumference, WC) (p=0,312) und dem Verhältnis Taille zu Hüfte (Waistto Hip Ratio, WHR) (p=0,122). Auch der Faktor%BF korrelierte signifikant mit dem Alter (p=0,0001). Innerhalb der unterschiedlichen BMI-Kategorien existierten sowohl bei jungen als auch bei alten Menschen erhebliche Variationen hinsichtlich WC, WHR, %BF und Nährstoffaufnahme. Ältere mit Normalgewicht (Normal Weight, NW) zeigten eine signifikanthöhere (p<0.05) Aufnahme aller untersuchten Nährstoffe, mit Ausnahme der Energiezufuhr, die bei fettleibigen und übergewichtigen Personen signifikant (p<0,05) höher lag.Ganz allgemein jedoch lag hinsichtlich aller anderen untersuchten Nährstoffe bei der Mehrheit der untersuchten Personen die Aufnahme unterhalb dessen, was als angemessen betrachtet wird (67, 3 - 100%) der empfohlenen Mengen). Die Ergebnisse der Immunphänotypisierung zeigten, dass die Älteren als Gruppe ein signifikant niedrigeres CD4:CD8-Verhältnis, ein niedrigeren Anteil an CD8⁺naiven T-Zellen undeinen signifikant höheren Anteil an spät differenzierten CD8⁺Gedächtnis-T-Zellen aufwiesen. Die Ergebnisse ähneln weitgehend denen, die man aus Industrieländern kennt, doch es ist möglich, dass sie in einem früheren chronologischen Alter auftreten. Die Aufteilung der Versuchspersonen in 4 BMI-Kategorien (Normalgewicht, Adipositas, Übergewicht und Untergewicht) zeigte einen Einfluss des Ernährungszustands auf Immunparameter. Dieser war in der Gruppe der Jüngeren größer, und anders als das Alter betraf er eher das CD4-Subset als das CD8-Subset. Bei B- und bei NK-Zellen waren keine alters- oder ernährungsassoziierten Unterschiede sichtbar. CD8⁺Zellen als prozentualer Anteil von CD3⁺ T-Zellen waren positiv assoziiert mit CRP-Plasma-Levels, nicht jedoch mit anderen Faktoren (Albumin, Gesamtprotein, Triglyceride oder Ferritin).

SCHLUSSFOLGERUNGEN: Nur sehr wenige ältere Menschen nehmen adäquat Nährstoffe zu sich. Fettleibige und übergewichtige Personen hatten einen höheren %BF-Wert als normalgewichtige ältere Personen. Es besteht nicht nur eine Assoziation zwischen dem Alter und anthropometrischen Werten und dem Körperbau, der auch zwischen dem Alter und Aufnahme wesentlicher sondern Nahrungskomponenten wie Energie und Protein. Hinzu kommt, dass Alter und Fehlernährung deutlich die Zellen des Immunsystems beeinflussen. Zusammengefasst zeigen die Ergebnisse, dass sowohl der Ernährungszustand als auch das Alter, das noch entscheidender ist, einen kumulativen Effekt auf die in der vorliegenden Studie untersuchten Immunsignaturen ausüben.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I find no words to extend my gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Dr. Graham Pawelec for his endless help and advice over the past couple of years. Prof. Pawelec has always been patiently available whenever required, and hopefully he may understand just how much I value his kindness, efforts and of course talents. It is a matter of great pride and honor for me to be a part of a research team led by Prof Pawelec!

I am really very much indebted to Dr. Anis Larbi for his sincere supervisory input early in my PhD and his continued interest and encouragement thereafter. Dr. Larbi remained very friendly and devoted, and I learned a lot from his tremendous experience in the field.

My friends and colleagues in the TATI group and in the lab, who provided a lot of laughs and help throughout this period, especially David, Graziella, Valeria, Henning, Evelyna, Lilly, Karin and many others. I really appreciate their support and patience.

I will never forget the love of my family - Safia, Adiba and Zeba - whose endless support, understanding, patience, strength and love are the basis for every success I have. I couldn't ask for better than what I got from them.

I am very much indebted to my father Dr. Abdul Ghaffar and my mother, for their love, prayers and sentimental support.

Many thanks to my brothers- Amjad Alam, Ibrar Alam, and Wajid Alam and my sisters Azra, Nazima, Farzana, Shaista, Sara, and Soni, whose love helps in everything I do, even though they may not realize it.

At last but not the least, I am very much thankful to the whole DAAD section in Bonn for their patience and support and timely advice.

Iftikhar Alam Tübingen, 2013

Table of Contents

Abstract	4
Zusammenfassung	6
Acknowledgements	8
List of Abbreviations	11
List of Publications	13
1INTRODUCTION&BACKGROUND	15
1.1. Aging Demography	15
1.2. Physical and Physiological Changes with Aging	15
1.3. Aging and Malnutrition	17
1.4. Immune System–An Overview	18
1.5. Aging and Immunity	21
1.6. Malnutrition and Immunity in the Elderly	24
1.7. Aging, Malnutrition and Immunity in developing countries: Pakistan	
as an example	26
2 METHODS	
2.1. Present Investigations	30
2.2. Aims	30
2.3. Brief Description and Methodologies	30
2.4. Study Site & Sample Description	31
2.5. Data Collection	31
3 RESULTS	
3.1. Prevalence of Malnutrition	34
3.2. Comparison of Anthropometry, Biochemical Variables and Nutrient	
Intake between Young and Elderly	35
3.3. Flow Cytometric Lymphocyte Subset Analysis Using Frozen Whole Blood	37
3.4. Immune Cell Number and Nutritional Status	38
4 DISCUSSION	41
4.1. Participation Turn-Out	41
4.2. Anthropometry	41
4.3. Diet and Nutrient Intake	43
4.4. Correlation & Clinical Chemistry Analyses	46
4.5. Immunological Status	46
5 STRENGTHS & LIMITATIONS	

REFERENCES	54
APPENDICES	73
APPENDIX1	73
APPENDIX2	74
APPENDIX3	76
Curriculum Vitae	
MANUSCRIPTS	

- 1. Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI. Relationship between 84 anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan. *Nutr J*. 2011; **10**:111-20
- Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G.Paracha PI.A comparison of anthropometrics, biochemical variables and nutrient intake between young and elderly men. J Aging Res & Clin Prac. 2012; 1(2): 116-24.).
- Alam I, Goldeck D, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Flow cytometric 103 lymphocyte subset analysis using material from frozen whole blood. J Immunoassay Immunochem .2012; 33(2):128-39.
- Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Nutritional status influences peripheral 116 immune cell phenotypes in healthy men in rural Pakistan. *Immun Ageing 2012; 9:16 doi:10.1186/1742-4933-9-16.*
- 5. Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Aging affects the number of T and B cells in a group of elderly in developing countries a pilot study from Pakistan. Age (Dordr.) 2012 Jul 19. [Epub ahead of print]
- 6. Alam I, Pawelec G. Aging, nutrition and immunity their relationship 136 and interaction. *Nutr & Aging* (in press).

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

APCAntigen presenting cellBDBecton DickinsonBMIBody mass indexBSABovine serum albuminCCR7C-C motif Receptor 7CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m2Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillitreNNumber of subjectsNaCISodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	APC	Allophycocyanin
BDBecton DickinsonBMIBody mass indexBSABovine serum albuminCCR7C-C motif Receptor 7CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaC1Sodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	APC	Antigen presenting cell
BMIBody mass indexBSABovine serum albuminCCR7C-C motif Receptor 7CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	BD	Becton Dickinson
BSABovine serum albuminCCR7C-C motif Receptor 7CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H ₂ OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m ² Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	BMI	Body mass index
CCR7C-C motif Receptor 7CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H ₂ OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m ² Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOverweightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CDCluster of differentiationCMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaClSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOverweightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	CCR7	C-C motif Receptor 7
CMVCytomegalovirusDNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreNHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaCHSodium chlorideNBNarometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	CD	Cluster of differentiation
DNADeoxyribonucleic acidEDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOrral WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	CMV	Cytomegalovirus
EDTAEthylenediaminetetraacetic acidFACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOverweightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
FACSFluorescence-activated cell sortingFSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
FSCForward ScatterFITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNACISodium chlorideNaCHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNMNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FITCFluoresceinFoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	FSC	Forward Scatter
FoxP3Forkhead box P3H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	FITC	Fluorescein
H2OWaterIFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	FoxP3	Forkhead box P3
IFNInterferonIgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium chlorideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	H_2O	Water
IgImmunoglobulinILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m2Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium chlorideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	IFN	Interferon
ILInterleukinIRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNaometersNWPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	Ig	Immunoglobulin
IRPImmune risk phenotypekg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium tydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	IL	Interleukin
kg/m²Kilograms per metre-squaredKLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	IRP	Immune risk phenotype
KLRG1Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	kg/m ²	Kilograms per metre-squared
MMolarmAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium chlorideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPESPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	KLRG1	Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1
mAbMonoclonal antibodyMgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	М	Molar
MgMagnesiummg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMlMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	mAb	Monoclonal antibody
mg/mlMilligram per millilitreMHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	Mg	Magnesium
MHCMajor histocompatibility complexMIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	mg/ml	Milligram per millilitre
MIMillilitreNNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
NNumber of subjectsNaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	Ml	Millilitre
NaClSodium chlorideNaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	Ν	Number of subjects
NaOHSodium HydroxideNKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	NaCl	Sodium chloride
NKNatural killerNmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	NaOH	Sodium Hydroxide
NmNanometersNWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	NK	Natural killer
NWNormal WeightPBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	Nm	Nanometers
PBMCPeripheral blood mononuclear cellsOBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	NW	Normal Weight
OBObeseOWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
OWOverweightPBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	OB	Obese
PBSPhosphate buffered SalinePEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	OW	Overweight
PEPhycoerythrinPE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	PBS	Phosphate buffered Saline
PE-CyPhycoerythrin cyaninePHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	PE	Phycoerythrin
PHAPhytohemagglutininSSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	PE-Cy	Phycoerythrin cyanine
SSCSide ScatterTCRT cell receptorThT helper	PHA	Phytohemagglutinin
TCRT cell receptorThT helper	SSC	Side Scatter
Th T helper	TCR	T cell receptor
	Th	T helper

TNF	Tumour Necrosis Factor
Treg	Regulatory T cell
UW	Underweight
WC	Waist Circumference
WHR	Waist to Hip Ratio
%BF	Percent Body Fat
А	Alpha
В	Beta
Γ	Gamma
µg/ml	Microgram per milliliter

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI. Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan. *Nutr J*. 2011; **10**:111-20

Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G.Paracha PI.A comparison of anthropometrics, biochemical variables and nutrient intake between young and elderly men. *J Aging Res & Clin Prac.* 2012; 1(2): 116-24.).

Alam I, Goldeck D, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Flow cytometric lymphocyte subset analysis using material from frozen whole blood. *J Immunoassay Immunochem* .2012; **33(2)**:128-39.

Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Nutritional status influences peripheral immune cell phenotypes in healthy men in rural Pakistan. *Immun Ageing* 2012; 9:16 doi:10.1186/1742-4933-9-16.

Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Aging affects the number of T and B cells in a group of elderly in developing countries – a pilot study from Pakistan. *Age (Dordr.)* 2012 Jul 19. [Epub ahead of print]

Alam I, Pawelec G. Aging, nutrition and immunity – their relationship and interaction. *Nutr & Aging* (in press).

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION & BACKGROUND

1. INTRODUCTION&BACKGROUND

1.1. Aging Demography

The number of elderly people is increasing globally. A large number of demographic studies show that improvement in living conditions and better health-care facilities has led to an increased average life expectancy, resulting in an increase in the numbers of the elderly everywhere (Cho et al., 2004; Gavazzi et al.,2004; CDC, 2003; Jitapunkul et al.,2003; Shahar et al., 2001). Worldwide, on average the older adult population was predicted to increase by 17%, reaching 39.4 million by 2010, with the number of older adults over age 85 increased by 56% as compared to a 13% increase in adults aged 65 to 84 (Anonymous, 1996). It is anticipated that the increasingly large elderly population will face various health and nutritional problems, which will require enhanced health-care and will levy social costs (Cho et al., 2004; Gavazzi et al., 2004; Jitapunkul et al., 2003; Suzana et al., 2002; Anonymous, 1996).

1.2. PHYSICAL AND PHYSIOLOGICAL CHANGES WITH AGING

Many physiological changes take place with aging. For example changes in overall body composition (Lee et al., 2010; Ding et al., 2007; Alibhai et al., 2005; Newman et al., 2005) and alterations in the number and functions of cells associated with immunity (Chernoff, 2009; Wintergerst et al., 2007; Campbell et al., 2002; ADA, 2000; Meydani, 1999; Mazari, 1998) have been reported to take place even with "healthy" and "normal" aging. These changes are closely interlinked and affect each other directly or indirectly and therefore, must be studied in combination (ADA, 2000; Meydani, 1999; Mazari, 1998).

Changes in body composition are considered to be the most significant in terms of health out-comes and well-being (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Alley et al., 2008; Ding et al., 2007; Goodpaster et al., 2006; Newman et al., 2005; Sternfeld et al., 2002). Often a simple measure such as body weight can be a warning sign of more complex problems. For instance, the occurrence of age-related weight loss in the elderly is a phenomenon that often reflects poor health (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Davison et al., 2002) and loss of lean body mass (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Alley et al., 2008; Zoic et al., 2004). Weight loss in the elderly is typically unintentional and is associated with increased risk of functional impairment (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Alley et al., 2008; Zoic et al., 2004; Despres et al., 1994) and mortality (Boyko et al., 1999). Due to these physiological changes, the elderly are the most vulnerable to poor health and malnutrition (Shatenstein et al., 2003; Keller et al., 1993), a fact that needs to be considered in preventive and/or corrective strategies.

There is now an overwhelming body of evidence from both cross-sectional (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Aloia et al., 1996; Silver et al., 1993; Kuskowska & Rossner, 1990) and longitudinal (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Chumlea et al., 1988; Steen et al., 1979) studies that there is a decrease in lean body mass (LBM) and an increase in percentage of body fat in the elderly. These changes can lead to reduced muscle mass and a decline in weight (mainly because of loss in LBM), physiological conditions

collectively called sarcopenia. There is also a redistribution of fat, i.e. intra-abdominal fat tends to increase and subcutaneous fat on the limbs tends to decrease. In cross-sectional studies, increases in subcutaneous fat have been observed with advancing age up to 60 years. Age-related differences in regional or segmented body composition are documented by higher waist diameters, higher waist-to-hip or waist-to-thigh ratios, and lower girths in the limbs in older than in younger subjects (Hughes et al., 2004). The relationships between age-related obesity and disease have been investigated extensively. It is beyond the scope of this thesis to describe these changes and their impact on health in detail, but more on age-related obesity and other diseases can be found in an excellent review by Han et al., (2011).

At the other extreme, weight loss in the elderly is very common; it is a phenomenon often reflecting poor health and compromised nutritional status. Weight loss is usually an indicator of loss of lean body mass (Wannamethee et al., 2005). Moreover, weight loss in the elderly is typically unintentional and is associated with increased risk of functional impairment and mortality (Hughes et al., 2004). With aging, elderly persons develop a low muscle mass coupled with high body fat, which have been shown to be a particularly strong predictor of poor physical function (Wannamethee et al., 2005; Hughes et al., 2004).

The prevalence of weight loss among elderly adults is not well-established as the literature on this topic is limited to a few small studies that utilize a variety of definitions for weight loss (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Newman et al., 2001). Over the first 3 years of follow-up, more than 15% of the Cardiovascular Health Study cohort experienced \geq 5% weight loss while an additional 5% had weight loss of \geq 10% (Newman et al., 2001). In a separate study of male Veterans living in Seattle, one quarter of the sample experienced \geq 4% weight loss over a 2 year period (Wallace et al., 1995). Thus, the weight loss prevalence ranges from 15% to 25% depending on the population under study and the definition of weight loss that is employed.

Weight loss may also be very variable in terms of the site of the body affected. However, most of the studies considered weight loss as a whole without any discrimination between the loss in lean body mass and the loss in adipose tissues. Physiological annual weight loss of less than 1% after the age of 60 years for both male and female subjects has been reported (Beck & Olevsen, 1998). Weight loss greater than this and overt malnutrition have been cited as common problems in older populations, and have been associated with adverse health outcomes such as infections, poor wound healing, and death (reviewed by Han et al., 2011; Wallace et al., 1995). Weight loss of 5 kg or more has been associated with a small increase in the risk of all-cause mortality (Yaari & Goldbourt, 1998). According to Davies & Knutson (1991), recent unintended weight loss can be considered as an important independent warning signal for malnutrition in the elderly. It assumes even greater urgency requiring various forms of practical preventive action, particularly, if weight loss it is associated with other risk factors.

Rumpel et al., (1993) and Losonczy et al., (1995) have shown that mortality is related to weight loss but not if the individuals have always been lean. Such people are reported to be healthier than those of similar weight but who have lost weight due to conditions that cause unintentional weight loss, such as cancers, chronic heart and lung disease (Seidell & Visscher, 2000). This unintentional weight loss presents a problem in the interpretation of body weight in the elderly. Furthermore, persons who achieve weight loss intentionally, through lifestyle modification or pharmaceutical intervention, generally acquire a range of clinical benefits and quality of life, whereas unintentional weight loss is most commonly through illness and usually involves loss of lean tissue, which carries a poor prognosis, even if there is subsequent weight regain which may involve accumulation of fat tissue or edema (Seidell & Visscher, 2000).

1.3. Aging and Malnutrition

Data from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III: 1994) in the USA as well as other studies (Rolls et al., 1995; Subar et al., 1990; Wurtman et al., 1988) clearly demonstrate a linear decline in food intake from the age 20 to 80 years in both men and women. In general, the average decrease in food intake has been reported to be 1321 calories in males and 629 calories in females (Rolls & McDermott, 1991). This decrease in food intake was predominantly due to a decrease in carbohydrate and fat intake. In the study by Wurtman et al., (1988), older persons ate 55% less fat and 40% less carbohydrate than younger individuals. Protein consumption was equivalent in both age groups. In addition, older persons were also less likely to snack between meals. Rolls et al., (1991) found that older persons consumed less calories over a single meal compared to younger persons. However, when given a yogurt preload, older subjects were likely to overeat compared to younger subjects, suggesting a failure of normal energy-setting mechanisms that operate in younger persons. In another study by Rolls and McDermott (1995), it was found that in contrast to the young, older persons fail to develop sensory-specific satiety.

Age-associated malnutrition results mainly from insufficient intake of macro- and micronutrients (Brownie, 2006). On average, the global prevalence of malnutrition is as high as 5–10% of independently living older individuals, 30–60% of institutionalized patients and \leq 35–65% of hospitalized patients. In nursing homes, even higher levels of prevalence have been observed; that is, \leq 85% of nursing home patients shows significant nutritional deficits. The main nutrient deficiencies reported in the elderly include zinc (Prasad et al., 1993), vitamins A, B6, folate and B12 (Tucker, 2005; Lesourd & Mazari, 1999).

Energy is the key nutrient. Its requirements, however, diminish due to decrease in lean body mass with age. Average daily energy intake decreases by about 30% between 20 and 80 years (Chapman, 2008). Most of this decrease in energy intake is probably a response to the decline in energy expenditure that also occurs with aging. In addition, the loss of muscle mass can further contribute to a loss of mobility (Refai & Seidner, 1999), and decreased physical activity, which may lead to reduced energy requirement (Gariballa & Sinclair, 1998). However, despite the fact that elderly need relatively less energy per day, there is nonetheless a likelihood of deficit in energy intake in old age. The age-associated energy intake deficit is, however, mainly attributed to lower than required food intake in old age, which in turn, is attributed to a number of other age-associated physiological changes. For example, both smell and taste decline with age and can decrease the appetite, which may affect the choice of food to a greater extent (Brownie, 2006; Refai & Seidner, 1999). The decline in smell and taste can be accompanied by early satiation in old age, which can also be explained by a diminished ability of the stomach to relax when filled (Asai, 2004) and the increased time required for emptying the stomach after a large volume of food (Gariballa & Sinclair, 2005). With increasing age, the ability to sense thirst can also be diminished (Asai, 2004), which in turn, can cause markedly lower food intake. The oral health and dental problems in old age have also been reported as the contributing factors for malnutrition in old age in Pakistani elderly (Alam & Bangash, 2010).

It is noteworthy that the rate of the aging process differs greatly between individuals, resulting in different subgroups within the elderly population (*e.g.* the healthy elderly versus the frail older group) (Hilmer, et al., 2007), each of which may have their own issues with respect to nutritional requirements. All these changes are potential risk factors for causing malnutrition in the elderly. Risk factors for malnutrition are the underlying reasons explaining why people eat less or eat poorly. If the individuals have one or more risk factors, they are more likely to become malnourished. Different risk factors are often linked to each other and they may be more or less widespread in certain situations.

1.4. IMMUNE SYSTEM-AN OVERVIEW

Before we discuss in the forthcoming sections how immunity, aging and nutrition interact with one another, it will be useful to give here a brief overview of the immune system. The immune system is an integrated mechanism providing defense against invading pathogens, which may otherwise cause irreversible damage to the organism (Goldsby et al., 2003; Kuby, 1997). The immune system is a network that protects against diseases, identifying and killing pathogens and possibly tumor cells, while not reacting excessively to symbionts in the gut. Functionally, the cells and molecules of the immune system are capable of mounting an immune response through two interrelated activities i.e., recognition and response (Kuby, 1997).

There are two broad components of immunity: innate immunity and specific or acquired immunity. Innate immunity is comprised of five types of defensive barriers: anatomic, physiologic, endocytic, phagocytic, and inflammatory. Anatomic sites such as the skin and the mucous membranes are the body's first line of defense and provide an effective barrier to the entry of many pathogens. Physiologic barriers include temperature, pH, oxygen tension, and various soluble factors. Temperature inhibits the growth of certain pathogens in many species, and gastric acidity is effective against microorganisms as very few survive low pH of the stomach. Soluble factors such as lysozyme (Alberts et al., 2002; Boyton et al., 2002; Moreau et al., 2001; Hankiewicz, et al., 1974), which is a hydrolytic enzyme capable of cleaving the bacterial cell wall, or complement (a group of serum proteins that participate in an enzyme cascade to destroy membranes of pathogens or facilitate their clearance), also contribute to innate

immunity (Kuby, 1997). The skin and respiratory tract also secrete certain antimicrobial peptides such as the β -defensins (Agerberth et al., 2006).

Besides the physical boundaries and factors to defeat the external environmental challenges, the innate immune system is composed of protective cells and molecules which rapidly become activated upon provocation. Some examples are natural killer cells (NK cells) (Goldsby et al., 2003; Kuby, 1997), scavenging macrophages (Kuby, 1997) and the complement system, as mentioned above (Salzet et al., 2006). To accommodate an immediate response, innate immunity is limited in terms of specificity and flexibility and can neither improve nor tailor its responses against a given antigen.

The other type of immunity is called adaptive immunity (Goldsby et al., 2003). In marked contrast to the innate immune response, adaptive immunity is highly antigenspecific and exhibits a capacity to adapt host responses to the nature of infectious agents. This type of immune system comprises certain types of lymphocytes, which can be divided into 'large lymphocytes' and 'small lymphocytes'. Large granular lymphocytes include the NK cells of the innate system, but the small lymphocytes consist of T cells and B cells of the adaptive system. They have highly polymorphic membrane receptors which enable them to recognize foreign antigens with fine specificity, and, in the case of B cells, to secrete them in the form of antibodies.

Lymphocytes account for 20-40% of the total white blood cells (WBCs) in peripheral blood. They are produced in the bone marrow by a complex biological process, called *'haematopoiesis'*. A detailed description of hematopoiesis can be found elsewhere (*e.g.* Williams, 2004). Briefly, hematopoiesis is the process of production, multiplication, and specialization of blood cells in the bone marrow. Hematopoiesis begins with the most basic blood cell, the stem cell or *"pluri-potent hematopoietic stem cell"* (PHSC). The end products of this process are mature white blood cells. Bone marrow is the primary organ where most of these processes are accomplished. On completion of their partial development, they leave the bone marrow, circulate in the blood and lymph, and reside in various organs of the lymphatic system (Alberts et al., 2002; Kuby, 1997). These cells provide specific recognition of an immense variety of environmental antigens by expressing a diverse repertoire of clonally distributed antigen-specific recognition, after the crucial process of positive and negative selection in the thymus.

T and B lymphocytes are the two major cell types of adaptive immunity and constitute the majority of the lymphocyte population. Most of the lymphocytes in the blood are T cells; making up 22–30% of total nucleated white cells. Circulating B cells represent only 7–10% of white blood cells and consist of a number of different subsets that participate in immune responses. T and B cell differentiation stages can be distinguished by their expression or lack of expression of certain cell surface molecules. Thus, approximately 75% of circulating B cells in young people do not express a monomorphic TNF family co-stimulatory receptor called CD27, indicating that they have recently emerged from the bone marrow and have not yet encountered antigen in the periphery (Schmidlin, 2009; Kuby, 1997). B cells mature in the bone marrow, while T cells migrate to and mature in a distinct organ, the thymus, where they go through further developmental stages, to produce mature CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. On completion of maturation, these naïve cells leave the thymus and migrate to the periphery. Näive T cells are long-lived cells and can circulate for years if not stimulated by their cognate antigen. They may, however, die before ultimately encountering their specific antigen, and this could happen in old age (Comans-Bitter et al., 1997). Otherwise, upon antigen encounter, näive T cells become activated, proliferate (clonal expansion) and differentiate into memory and effector T cells to exert their anti-pathogen functions. For example, the MHC class I-restricted CD8+ T (cytotoxic T cells) have direct cytotoxic reactivity once activated and can kill infected cells directly by production of cytotoxins such as performs and granzymes (Shearer et al., 2002), whereas the MHC class II-restricted CD4+ T cells (helper T cells) 'help' macrophages and B cells during these responses by supplying cytokines which enable the maturation of these cells (Kuby, 1997).

CD4+ and CD8+ T cells are further divided and categorized into "sub-populations" based on the expression of additional cell surface molecules. There are at least three established models in use for the identification of T lymphocyte sub-populations, which are actually differentiation stages. The first utilizes the expression of CD27 in combination with the leukocyte common antigen CD45RA (Hamann et al., 1997; Sallusto et al., 2004). With this strategy one population of antigen inexperienced cells, the naïve subset, is defined (CD27+CD45RA+) together with three memory populations: central memory (CM; CD27+CD45RA-), effector memory (EM; CD27-CD45RA-), and 'revertant' memory cells, which have re-expressed the 'naïve' cell marker CD45RA (TEMRA; CD27-CD45RA+) (Hamann et al., 1997; Sallusto et al., 2004). The "classic" most-often applied model uses CD45RA and the chemokine/lymphoid homing receptor CCR7 to define naïve cells as CCR7+CD45RA+, central memory (CM) cells as CCR7+CD45RA-, effector memory (EM) cells as CCR7-CD45RA- and CCR7-CD45RA+ as late-stage "TEMRA" cells (Sallusto et al., 1999). In the third system, CD27 and the Ig family co-stimulatory molecule CD28 are used in combination with CD45RA (Appay et al., 2008; Sallusto et al., 2004; van Lier et al., 2003). Identifying cells on the basis of this model gives three distinct phenotypes, differing along a continuum of differentiation stage: early stage (CD27+CD28+), intermediate stage (CD27+CD28-), and late stage differentiated cells (CD27-CD28-) (Appay et al., 2002; Appay et al., 2008). These models were originally constructed to distinguish between naïve and different CD8+ memory T cell populations. Nevertheless, they do not allow drawing a clear distinction between naïve and memory cells (Appay et al., 2002; Appay et al., 2008). The reason for this limitation is that due to overlapping dynamic loss and re-expression of CD27, CD28, and CD45RA with cellular differentiation and antigenic stimulation, several of the subpopulations described share similar functional characteristics (Appay et al., 2008).

Naïve, CM and early-stage differentiated cells show a propensity to migrate to the secondary lymphoid organs. Here, these cells interact with antigen presenting cells (APC) and as a result their rapid proliferation occurs, which produces antigen-specific

effector cells. These antigen-specific effector cells then readily migrate to inflamed tissues (Sallusto et al., 2004; Sallusto et al., 1999). CM cells, which have previously responded to infection, have relatively greater capability to produce effector cells quicker than antigen inexperienced naïve cells (Sallusto et al., 2004; Sallusto et al., 1999). The EM and EMRA stages, strongly overlapping with the intermediate and late stage differentiated cells, migrate to peripheral tissue (*e.g.* the skin, mucous membrane etc). In addition, they express cytotoxic effector molecules (*e.g.* perforin and granzyme B) and readily produce inflammatory cytokines (*e.g.* IFN- γ) (Appay et al., 2002; Lanzavecchia and Sallusto, 2005; Takata and Takiguchi, 2006), which can help in providing immunity to the body in a number of ways.

What is the mechanism behind relatively long-lasting homeostasis of naive T-cells? It has now been well established that the homeostasis of naive T-cells remains relatively stable during life (Hazenberg et al., 2004). Production of large numbers of näive T cells in early life, when the thymus is a large and very active organ, is followed by their exposure to pathogens, clonal expansion of reactive cells, differentiation, performance of their function, clonal contraction and death of the majority with retention of some as memory cells. In humans, the number of näive T cells decreases with increasing age and exposure to pathogens, and is not compensated for because of thymic involution. Homeostatic proliferation of existing näive T cells in the periphery is then the main source of larger numbers of naïve cells in later life (Sakaguchi et al., 2004). A steady loss of naive T cells may occur by their death or by the differentiation of the näive T cells into memory/effector T cells in response to pathogens. Because thymic output declines significantly with age (Akbar et al., 2004), there is a decline in the contribution of the thymus to näive T-cell homeostasis over the life-span. This suggests that homeostasis of the näive T-cell compartment in adults relies mostly on peripheral T-cell proliferation and prolonged survival (longevity) of naive T cells. This contributes to the age-related changes in the immune system, particularly in T cells, as discussed in detail in the next section.

1.5. Aging and Immunity

Changes to the immune system with aging have been studied and reviewed extensively over the past few years (for example, Larbi et al., 2008; Pawelec, 2005; Sallusto et al., 2004; Pawelec et al., 2002; Campbell et al., 2002; Hamann et al., 1997; Douek & Koup, 2000; Sallusto et al., 1999; Lesourd & Mazari, 1999; Pawelec, et al., 1998; Myrvik et al., 1999). Most of these studies and reviews mainly concentrated on reporting changes in the immune system of so-called "WEIRD" (Western, educated, industrialized, rich and democratic) aged populations in the developed world. Thus, much of our knowledge in immunology may be relatively representative only of this minority of people worldwide.

It is usually difficult to investigate the changes in immune cell signatures in human in longitudinal studies due to time and resources constraints (Pawelec et al., 2004). It is, therefore, customary to study such changes in elderly compared to young in cross-sectional study settings. Such studies cannot document age-associated changes but only record differences between populations and make assumptions about changes.

However, there is limited number of longitudinal studies in human populations, eg. studies on individuals over 85 years of age in the Swedish OCTO/NONA longitudinal studies. These studies initially examined age-related changes in a few immune parameters but revealed an "immune risk profile" (IRP) characterized by an inverted CD4:CD8 ratio caused by an accumulation of late-stage differentiated CD8+CD28negative T cells. As an example, the IRP was present in about 15% of the subjects at baseline, and was strongly associated with 2-, 4- and 6-year all-cause mortality at follow-up (Wikby et al., 2005). Most studies have noted marked differences between young and old subjects in the proportions of naïve and memory T cells present in the peripheral blood, and have assumed that these differences represent changes. In newborns, the ratio of naïve to memory T cells is quite high; in adults the ratio is reversed because most of the naïve T cells have been exposed to antigen, and hence converted to memory cells. The elderly have fewer or almost no naïve T cells at all, since as the thymus progressively involutes with age, fewer T cells are produced, and the naïve T cell subpopulation is not replenished (hence, naïve cells are not part of the IRP). Consequently, the stock of naïve T cells becomes depleted and the aged immune system cannot respond as well as a young person to a new antigen (reviewed by Pawelec et al., 2005)

T cell homeostasis ensures that as naive cells are lost, there is a compensatory increase in the numbers of memory cells and expansion of the remaining naïve cells. Consequently, the number and proportion of memory T cells with a late-differentiated phenotype (*e.g.* CD27–CD28–/CD45RA+) commonly increases (Pawelec, 2006; Akbar and Fletcher, 2005; Bosch et al., 2009). These phenotypic changes are particularly prominent in the cytotoxic T cell pool. The accumulation of CD8+CD27–CD28–/CD45RA+ cells is considered a hallmark of the aged immune system (Akbar & Fletcher, 2005; Bosch et al., 2009; Hadrup et al., 2006; Pawelec, 2006), which implies that young individuals exhibit marked alterations in their T cell repertoire as compared to the elderly (Chidrawar et al., 2009; Weinberger et al., 2007). This is reflected in the IRP, which suggests that these differences are indeed changes, which are, moreover, clinically relevant.

As mentioned above, the involution of the thymus is one of the most important features of normal anatomical as well as physiological development and has profound effects on aging in the context of the immune system. The shrinkage of the thymic lymphoid tissue starts right after or even before puberty, and a 4–5 fold reduction is observed by age 35–40. At 50 years of age, on average only 10% of the initial amount of lymphoid tissue is left. After this age, the amount of lymphoid tissue diminishes slowly or stays about the same (Kilpatrick et al., 2008; Consolini et al., 2000; Douek & Koup, 2000). Thus, the normal process of shrinkage of the thymus must have an active role as a weakening source of näive T lymphocytes and thymic hormones (Zhang et al., 1999). Consequently, the aging process results in immunity being greatly dependent on the existing pool of memory T cells and remaining unexposed naïve cells generated early in life (Woodland & Blackman, 2006) leading to some marked changes in the composition, function and competence of the human immune system, commonly termed *"immunosenescence"* (Gomez et al., 2008; Panda et al., 2009; Pawelec,

2005). This term was first coined by Dr. Roy Walford in his early book "The immunologic theory of Aging". (Walford, 1969). He proposed that normal aging in humans and animals is related to faulty immune processes, which may also be relevant in other contexts. For example, young adults who had been thymectomised in the first few years of life exhibit reduced numbers and proportions of naïve T lymphocytes, and sometimes increased numbers of cytotoxic T cells (Sauce et al., 2009; Torfadottir et al., 2006; Eysteinsdottir et al., 2004). These immune profiles of the young are quite similar to those of middle-aged (30-50 yr) and maybe to elderly adults, who also show little or no thymic output (Sauce et al., 2009; Torfadottir et al., 2006; Eysteinsdottir et al., 2004). However, it seems that reduced thymic output is only one cause of immunosenescence. For example, the investigation by Sauce et al., (2009) shows that young adults infected with Cytomegalovirus (CMV) and with no thymus, exhibited more severe alterations in the T cell repertoire compared to those who were free of CMV infection (Sauce et al., 2009). This combination of little or no thymic output and selective expansion/maintenance of cytotoxic T cell populations may lead to a gradual 'filling of immunological space' with CD8+ T cells (Brunner et al., 2010; Sauce et al., 2009; Akbar & Fletcher, 2005; van Lier et al., 2003). The over-riding impact of infection with the persistent herpes virus CMV in this respect is still little understood. Its importance is emphasized by its inclusion in the parameters making up the IRP.

Most research on "*immunosenescence*" has focused on adaptive immunity as it was once postulated that innate immunity is better preserved with aging (Franceschi et al., 2000). It is now appreciated, however, that age-related changes are discernible in nearly all cells of the innate immune system as well. For example, aging is associated with decreased natural killer cell function and altered neutrophil migration (Panda et al., 2009; Gomez et al., 2008), which starts as early as adolescence (Nikolich-Zugich, 2008; Akbar & Fletcher, 2005). Immunosenescence, by definition, is reflective of the erosion occurring in immune competence over the course of life and is at its maximum in old age (Larbi et al., 2008; Ostan et al., 2008; Pawelec & Larbi, 2008).

Alterations in the immune system with age are the likely reasons why older people experience increased morbidity and premature mortality from respiratory tract pathogens (Meyer, 2005), increased gastrointestinal infections (Shumaker et al., 2003), and diminished antigen-specific responses to vaccines (Hagiwara et al., 2003) amongst other things. Age-related phenotypic and functional changes to the T-cell component of adaptive immunity occur more drastically (reviewed by Pawelec, 2005; Pawelec et al., 2002; Pawelec et al., 1998), with adverse impact on overall immune functions. In the T cell compartment, a decline in naïve CD8 cytotoxic T cells has been associated with aging, while the CD4 subset seems to be preserved in most populations studied as long as nutritional status remains normal. However, while the CD4:CD8 ratio generally increases with age, and inverted CD4:CD8 ratio due to an increase in the number of at least partly dysfunctional late-differentiated CD8 cells predominantly specific for CMV epitopes is observed in a minority of very elderly people and is predictive of incipient mortality - this is the IRP mentioned above (Pawelec et al., 2004). This decline in CD4:CD8 with age has been related to the accumulation of antigenic pressure throughout life (Cakman et al., 1996).

Changes in B cells with age have also been studied (*reviewed by* Frasca et al., 2011; Curosos et al., 2009) and reported to be affected less than T cells (Goronzy et al., 2007; Castle, 2000; Bell & High 1997). Overall, numbers or proportions of B cells show little (Sansoni et al., 1993; Wikby et al., 1994; Cobleigh et al., 1980) or no change (Cakman et al., 1996; Oyeyinka et al., 1995) with age. However, lower numbers of B cells were also part of the IRP. If lymphocyte numbers are altered with age, then their functions as well as interactions with one another and other cells may be affected, leading to marked changes in immune response.

1.6. MALNUTRITION AND IMMUNITY IN THE ELDERLY

Malnutrition and a decline in the immune system go hand-in-hand as an individual ages. Malnutrition (both obesity/overweight and underweight) may affect the overall integrity of the immune system. Age-associated obesity, in particular, is closely associated with chronic inflammation (Dandona et al., 2004; Das, 2001), which results in increased plasma concentrations of C-reactive protein (CRP), IL-6, TNF and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (Dandona et al., 2004). On the other hand, undernutrition also exerts a strong negative effect on immune responses in the elderly (reviewed by Han et al., 2011). Protein-energy malnutrition (PEM) is the initial stage of malnutrition (undernutrition or underweight), followed by micronutrient deficiencies if left unaddressed. As a result, malnutrition or underweight is always associated with lower immune responses and this is observed for all types of immunity: cell-mediated immunity, antibody responses as well as innate immunity. In addition, the effects of micronutrient deficiencies are more often observed in aged than in young people (Lesourd, 2000) with adverse effects on the overall immune parameters. The evidence of such effects of micro- and/or macronutrient deficiencies on the immune system has mainly come from nutritional supplementation studies and their positive effects on the immune system. An appreciable number of previous research studies applying the cause and effect model have demonstrated that nutritional supplementation, whether macronutrient energy supplements in PEM or micronutrient supplements in micronutrient deficiency states, usually leads to increased immune responses (Lesourd et al., 1998). For example, although it is very unlikely that the elderly suffer from vitamin E deficiency, still cell-mediated immune responses are increased after vitamin E supplementation (Meydani et al., 1997), showing that vitamin E needs may be higher in aged individuals than the current recommendations and that such higher doses may be beneficial for the integrity of immune system.

It is, however, of particular note that the dysregulation of immune responses observed in the elderly might be due to cumulative antigenic pressure on the immune system throughout life (Albers et al., 2005), which results in driving T cell differentiation towards the accumulation of large numbers of partly-dysfunctional memory T cells with a limited available antigen repertoire. This effect is further coupled with decreased thymic output of näive T cells, as well as age-associated compromised function of näive cells produced earlier in life, resulting in increased susceptibility of the elderly to challenge by new pathogens. Undernutrition, whatever its type, may add another detrimental factor to immune responses, the elderly being particularly susceptible to nutritional factors.

Epidemiological and clinical studies provide evidence that many nutrient deficiencies result in altered *immunocompetence*, which may cause an increased risk of developing infections (Gershwin et al., 2004; Selmi et al., 2004). There have been a few older studies which have investigated the effect of multi-micronutrient supplementation on resistance to infection in the elderly subjects (Graat et al., 1997; Chavance et al., 1993). While some have shown benefits of nutritional intervention in reducing the burden of infectious diseases in the elderly (Girodon et al., 1997), others have shown no significant effects (Graat et al., 2002; Chavance et al., 1993). These observed inconsistencies may be due to differences in nutritional status of the populations studied or to other methodological problems such as short duration of supplementation. This emphasizes the need for a better understanding of specific nutritional deficiencies of a particular population before an intervention strategy is proposed or carried out. A more detailed review of intervention studies with single nutrients or a mixture of nutrients in the elderly is provided in reviews (*e.g.* Meydani & Santos, 2000).

The effects of nutritional deficiencies on immunity and infections have also been studied extensively in intervention and supplementation studies. A multi-center nutritional trial (Bourdel-Machasson et al., 2000) demonstrated a slightly reduced risk of pressure ulcer infections in elderly patients who were given daily protein-calorie supplements. The purpose of the study was to assess the effect of nutritional supplementation on dietary intake and pressure ulcer development in critically ill older patients. The study involved 19 wards, stratified according to specialty and recruitment for critically ill older patients; 9 wards were randomly selected for nutritional intervention (nutritional intervention group), consisting of the daily distribution of two oral supplements, with each supplement containing 200 kcal, for 15 d. The study concluded that this energy protein intervention was associated with a decreased risk of pressure ulcer incidence. The study of institutionalized elderly persons that demonstrated clinical benefit (Girodon et al., 1997) also suggests that trace minerals, in particular, may be the key nutritional factors for preventing infection in older adults. Zinc (20 mg of elemental Zn++) plus selenium (100 µg) given daily, regardless of whether given with or without vitamins, decreased infection rates in this study and barely missed significance in a similarly designed second, larger trial (Girodon et al., 1999). The mean number of infections (respiratory and urinary tract) was reduced in both groups of subjects who took trace elements, as compared with those who took placebo or vitamins alone. Other studies of zinc supplementation in older adults have demonstrated enhanced DTH responses, and many have shown enhanced lymphocyte numbers and function of natural killer cells (Prasad et al., 1993; Bogden et al., 1990; Bogden et al., 1994; Fortes et al., 1998; Girodon et al., 1997). Some studies have examined the effects of vitamin C (ascorbic acid) supplementation as adjunctive therapy for respiratory tract infections. One such study (Hunt et al., 1994) recruited hospitalized elderly patients with bronchitis or pneumonia to compare vitamin C (200 mg/day) with placebo. The results of the study demonstrated that supplementation of vitamin C rapidly increased plasma and cellular vitamin C levels and might have

slightly improved functional status in elderly patients. Many other studies have shown the effects of nutritional supplementation in malnourished patients in restoring their reduced immune response to infections. The addition of the deficient nutrients back to the diet can restore immune function and resistance to infection (Calder & Kew, 2002). Taken altogether, states of malnutrition and infection can aggravate each other and lead to a vicious circle (*reviewed by* Katona & Katona-Apte, 2008).

Early work on nutrition and immune functions was primarily based on the findings from studies in nutritional deficiencies in young children from developing countries (Chandra & Chandra, 1986; reviewed by Albers et al., 2005). Much evidence today points to nutrition as an important determinant of immune functions across all age groups worldwide. Immunological dysfunctions may occur because of single nutrient deficiencies, such as of vitamin A, iron or zinc, or because of multiple nutrient deficiencies in conjunction with general malnutrition (Harbige et al., 2004; Beisel et al., 1981). A large body of research has documented the effects of macro- and micronutrient deficiencies on immune structure and function (reviewed by Katona & Katona-Apte, 2008; Chapman, 2006; Ahluwalia et al., 2001). Cell-mediated immunity is particularly sensitive to deficiencies in macronutrients (reviewed by Ames, 2006). Thymic volume declines dramatically; T lymphocytes circulate in reduced numbers; proliferative responsiveness is attenuated; and delayed-type hypersensitivity is suppressed (Ahluwalia et al., 2001; Ryan et al., 1992). In contrast, humoral-mediated immunity is relatively buffered: B lymphocytes remain within the normal range (except with severe under-nutrition), and immunoglobulin concentrations are in many cases elevated, possibly reflecting higher levels of pathogen exposure in malnourished individuals (Ryan et al., 1992).

1.7. Aging, Malnutrition and Immunity in developing countries: Pakistan as an example

The experience in survey research on the nutritional and health status of the elderly in developing countries is quite meager (Solomons, 2000). The first-ever survey was probably the one conducted from Perth, West Australia by Andrews et al., (1986) (cited by Solomons, 2000). This cross-sectional survey covered almost all Pacific region nations, i.e. Fiji, Malavsia, the Philippines and the Republic of Korea, including samples of individuals 65 years of age and older. Other surveys in South Africa (Charlton & Ferreira, 1997) and Guatemala (Herman et al., 1998) provided data on nutritional and health status in less economically developed populations. The most recent and relatively comprehensive survey of elderly nutritional status is that of the Cross-Cultural Research on Nutrition in Older Subjects (CRONOS); with an acronym named for the ancient god of time (Gross et al., 1997). This survey was conceived and developed by the IUNS Committee on urbanization and nutrition. Many of the techniques, measures and interview questionnaires included in this survey seem to be purposely homologous to those used in SENECA (Survey in Europe on Nutrition and the Elderly: a Concerted Action; reviewed by de Groot et al., 2004). The initial pilot testing was conducted in Asia (China, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, and Thailand) and Latin America (Brazil, Guatemala, and Mexico). To date, only incomplete reports

are available in the form of graduate student thesis projects of Indonesia (Jakarta), Philippines (Metro Manila), and Vietnam (Hanoi) groups. Within the limited sites and data sets analyzed in non-industrialized but developing nations, the general impression is that undernutrition is not rampant and that in some instances overnutrition prevails.

On the other hand, more than 800 million people have been reported to suffer from undernutrition, mostly in the developing world (FAO, 2006). Clearly, more investigations of increasingly representative samples of elderly populations in low-income societies are needed before the true pattern of nutrition in older adults in developing societies can be specified in a robust fashion (Solomons, 2004). Currently, more information needed to calculate the cost-benefit ratio of nutritional interventions in the elderly of less-developed countries is essentially unavailable (Meydani et al., 2005). Therefore, as indicated by Meydani et al., (2005) more data on the type and prevalence of infectious diseases among this population is needed. Second, information related to their nutritional status needs to be completed. And finally, the degree of effectiveness of nutrient interventions in reducing the burden of infectious disease in this unique population needs to be determined through region-specific clinical trials.

Pakistan is a developing country with some recent appreciable trends towards substantially higher economic growth rate. With increasing life expectancy across the world, Pakistan is also experiencing a rise in its elderly population. With meager health care resources and a poor understanding of aging, Pakistan faces many challenges in caring for its elderly population (Itrat et al., 2007). Pakistan's rapid transformation from an agricultural to a modern industrial state, coupled with sharp demographic changes towards lower fertility rate and greater urbanization has many implications for the health and social support of the elderly. Unfortunately, like the rest of the developing world not much information is available on the prevalence of malnutrition and diseases associated with malnutrition in the Pakistani elderly. Most of the surveys (e.g., NNS, 2001-2002; NHS, 1990-94) conducted in the past report only the prevalence of diseases or disease burden by whole populations rather than by agespecific populations. Furthermore, as rightly pointed out by Meydani et al., (2005), generally even if age-specific statistics are reported, they are presented in terms of the world population or populations of very large regions. As others have already indicated (e.g. Coyne & Hilsenrath, 2001; Navarro, 2002; Warren, 1997; Diczfalusy, 1996), in order to develop an efficient health care system, it is essential to have quantitative estimates of the age-specific disease burdens specifically in the population so as to develop strategies for preventing and treating disease with known effective and lowcost interventions.

Unfortunately, there are no universal standards for anthropometric status, body composition and related general and immunological health conditions for the elderly in the developing world. Equations on anthropometrics and bioelectrical impedance have been mostly developed in Western populations, which are unlikely to be transferable to groups of elderly of diverse backgrounds, for example, those in the developing countries (Tolonen et al., 1988; *cited by* Katherine et al., 2011), a fact which necessitates developing age-associated and area- or region-specific standards. In the case of Pakistan, some interest in geriatric health has recently been evinced in the

medical community. Articles citing the health problems of the elderly have been published (Itrat et al., 2007; Zafar et al., 2006; Baig et al., 2000). These studies have highlighted some medical and social problems faced by the elderly and emphasized further work in this area. Given these shifts in demographics resulting in an everincreasing population of elderly people, nutrition science has to be integrated with other sciences. For this, we need a clear understanding of the relationship between aging, nutrition and immunity. We need tools and methods which may help in establishing these relations.

We, therefore, designed this study in an effort to elucidate and identify differences in lymphocyte cell surface immune phenotypes in otherwise healthy obese and underweight elderly male individuals. Our objective was to determine if obesity and underweight in this particular age group has any association with alterations in the frequency of peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets in order to provide supporting evidence for the presence of an immune diathesis of obesity and underweight and to identify specific lymphocyte subsets as targets for further studies. An important objective was to establish whether the immune alterations characterizing immunosenescence were the same in a population considered old at 50 in Pakistan asin the better-characterized populations of developed nations where CHAPTER 2

METHODS

2. METHODS

2.1. **PRESENT INVESTIGATIONS**

The forthcoming sections of the thesis present a summary of the study results on anthropometric measurements and nutrient intake and their relationship with the selected plasma biochemicals and immunological parameters (T and B cells and their subsets). A short description of the methods is given in Chapter2. The results are compiled in the manuscripts attached, and are briefly discussed in Chapter3, while Chapter4 provides a short discussion of the results of the study. The strengths and weaknesses of the current study are discussed in Chapter5.

2.2. AIMS

The overall goal of the work reported in this thesis was to investigate the relationship between nutritional status and immune functions in elderly free-living subjects in a developing country.

- 1. To report the overall prevalence of malnutrition (*underweight and obesity*) in free-living elderly subjects.
- 2. To investigate the relationship between nutritional status and immune functions.
- 3. To study the effects of aging on their immune parameters.
- 4. To elucidate interactions between age and malnutrition influencing immune signatures
- 5. To compare age-associated immune signatures in elderly Pakistani men with WEIRD controls

2.3. BRIEF DESCRIPTION AND METHODOLOGIES

The details of methods of the study are described in papers **I**, **II**, **III**, **IV** and **V**. However, a brief overview is presented in the forthcoming section. Paper **VI** provides a detailed review of literature on the relationship between nutrition and immunity in the context of human aging. The study was conducted on subjects recruited in Peshawar. A convenience sampling strategy was adapted given the limitations of time and resources available (**Papers I and II**). In the first phase, a survey was conducted to assess the dietary intake and anthropometric measurements of the elderly (**Paper I**). In the second phase, a sub-sample from those interviewed previously was selected for collection of blood samples to be used for selected plasma biochemical and immunological analyses (**Papers II, IV, and V**). Methodologies for dealing with sampling in the field and freezing whole blood are dealt with in detail in **Paper III. Paper VI** provides a detailed overview of the literature review.

2.4. STUDY SITE & SAMPLE DESCRIPTION

Clinically healthy subjects were included when they had no history of disease and were not taking any drugs on a chronic basis (**Papers I and II**). In accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (Benatar, 2004), after a clear explanation of the study protocol, all subjects gave written informed consent to participate. The study was approved by the Board of Studies, Department of Human Nutrition and the Research Ethics Committee of the Agriculture University, Peshawar.

Our first objective was to investigate the prevalence of malnutrition in free-living elderly men. We randomly selected a convenience sample of 548 elderly men for our cross-sectional survey. The selection procedure was as follows:

For recruitment of the subjects, city registration data and voter lists were obtained from the local NADRA (National Database and Registration Authorities) office in Peshawar. From these lists, addresses of subjects fulfilling the age criteria for the study were obtained. The subjects were contacted by phone or in person. The study purpose was explained to them. A final list of those who agreed to participate was developed. Initially, a total of 745 elderly were willing to participate in the study. However, collection of anthropometric data on only 548 and dietary data on 525 elderly could be completed. This drop-out from the study at various time points was mostly due to death of some of the elderly or their address change to other towns.

2.5. DATA COLLECTION

2.5.1. Anthropometry

Anthropometric measurements were carried out with subject barefoot, wearing light clothing, and after an overnight fast. Body weight, height, percent body fat (%BF) were measured and recorded in a questioner (**Appendix1**). Data on general and health characteristics were recorded (**Appendix2**). Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as body weight divided by the height squared (Kg/m²) (**Papers I and II**). We also divided the study subjects in various risk categories for developing obesity related diseases (**Paper II**).

2.5.2. Dietary

Habitual dietary intake was assessed through 24-hr Dietary Recalls (24-hr DRs). Each item of food eaten during the previous 24 hrs was recalled by the subject and recorded in a questionnaire (**Appendix3**). The amount of food eaten was used for estimation of nutrient intake. Accepted food composition tables for Pakistan were used for this estimation (Hussain, 1985) (**Papers I and II**).

2.5.3. Blood Sampling and Analysis

In the second part of the study, 100 subjects (50 each young and the elderly) were selected. They were interviewed again for their dietary intake. Blood samples from these 100 subjects were collected, which were later used for analysis of plasma concentrations of selected clinical chemistry factors (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, CRP, ferritin) (**Paper II**) and for assessment of immune status (**Papers IV and V**). The number of CD4, CD8, B cells and their subsets were analyzed for the assessment of immune status. As we used frozen whole blood for these analyses, we developed a protocol to work on whole frozen blood before the actual analyses on these 100 blood samples (**Paper III**).

CHAPTER 3

RESULTS

3. **RESULTS**

3.1. PREVALENCE OF MALNUTRITION

Section 3.1 presents a summary of the results of **Paper I.** Briefly, the current study was conducted in Peshawar, Pakistan. Subjects for the current study were locals of the area and belonged to low-to-middle socioeconomic backgrounds. More than half (51%) were illiterate and relatively a high number (82%) depended on others for their livelihood and lived with their families. They had self-reported low to moderate physical activity.

Considering BMI as a standard, there were 13.1, 3.1, and 10.8% obese, overweight and underweight elderly, respectively. While based on WC and WHR, respectively, there were 7.7 and 1.7; and 43.5 and 9.5% obese and overweight elderly subjects. Overall, the data indicate a high prevalence of obese and overweight elderly subjects defined by any of the three criteria i.e. BMI, WC or WHR. Also, there were a high number (10.8%) of underweight elderly. All these results show relatively high prevalence of malnutrition in this less well-studied elderly population of Pakistan. These results also show that either BMI or WC alone may underestimate the prevalence of obesity in the elderly and therefore, WHR may be used as it is a more sensitive indicator for estimation of obesity and/or overweight In addition, these results also suggest that in the elderly, central or abdominal obesity (assessed by WC and/or WHR) may be more prevalent than general obesity (assessed by BMI).

The results show most of the overweight and/or obese elderly (defined either by BMI, WC, and WHR) were in the age group of 60.1–70 yr. Based on BMI, WC and WHR, 8.6, 4.9, and 29.2% elderly were either overweight or obese in this age category. The other age category with the second highest % prevalence of obesity and/or overweight was 70.1–80 yr. The prevalence of WHR-defined obesity was the highest (23.2%) in the age group 60.1–70 yr. These data suggest that elderly individuals in the age range of 60.1–70 were more likely to become obese or overweight. Onward this age limit, there might be a steady decrease in weight (primarily in lean body mass; LBM), which may mask the increasing fat mass associated with aging. Therefore, BMI only as a measure of obesity and/or overweight may underestimate body fatness and hence WC and WHR should also be used in conjunction with BMI.

Nutrient intake, in general, was reported to be very poor in the elderly subjects (**Paper I**). The overall number of elderly individuals with adequate energy intake was 67.5%. In obese and overweight categories, respectively, 100 and 84% of the elderly had adequate energy intake, while very few in those two categories had adequate protein intake. Similarly, in the normal weight and underweight BMI categories, adequate energy and protein intake were reported for 64 and 22, and 47 and 17%, respectively. Similarly, for minerals and vitamins, even less than 45% of the elderly in obese, overweight and underweight categories had an adequate intake of Ca, Fe, Zn, vitamin A and vitamin C. As expected, the % of normal weight elderly with adequate intake for these nutrients was higher than either of the other BMI categories. These data suggest

that only a small number of elderly in the study area had adequate nutrient intake, which is truly a state of concern as far as the nutritional health and well-being of this segment of population is concerned.

There were great variations in the nutrient intake across various BMI categories. Only very few elderly had adequate protein intake in the four BMI categories: 25, 21, 47, and 17% of the obese, overweight, normal weight and underweight elderly, respectively, with an overall of 27.5% having adequate protein intake. This implies that a large proportion (72.5%) of the elderly had inadequate protein intake. The current study also documents a high prevalence of imbalance intake of important minerals and vitamins. The % number of elderly in the four BMI categories with adequate Ca, Fe, Zn, vitamin A and vitamin C intake ranged from 21–58% for Ca; 31–61% for Fe; 25–69% for Zn; 13 – 59% for vitamin A and 28 – 82 % for vitamin C. However, the overall percentages of elderly with adequate intake of these nutrients were only 37, 43, 41, 30, and 47%, respectively.

In short, these results suggest a high prevalence of malnutrition (either under- or overnutrition) among the elderly subjects. The energy intake by the obese and overweight was higher than the recommended but they had proportionally very suboptimal intake of other important nutrients, including protein, minerals and vitamins. On the other hand, underweight elderly had lower than the recommended energy intake as well as very sub-optimal mineral and vitamin intake. Even those elderly with normal BMI had an unbalanced nutrient intake and we are tempted to suppose that these individuals may show clinical signs of malnutrition in the near future.

3.2. Comparison of Anthropometry, Biochemical Variables and Nutrient Intake between Young and Elderly

The results of our cross sectional survey (**Paper I:** presented in section 3.1) raised an important question: whether malnutrition is restricted to the elderly only or it is a general phenomenon in the study area? There is evidence that the health and social outcomes of the elderly are greatly influenced by their households in most Asian societies (Knodel & Debavalya, 2006; Alberts et al., 1990), implying the likelihood that young and elderly in the same household might have almost the same health and nutritional status. These similarities or differences in health and nutritional status have immense clinical as well as health-care policy implications. We therefore, selected 50 families of the elderly out of those already interviewed (**Paper I**). From each family, we selected one young (age 18-28 yrs) family member (**Paper II**). Young subjects were included in order to investigate and compare the nutritional status of young with the elderly living in the same household in order to get information on possible differences or similarities in nutrient intake, selected biochemicals (**Paper II**) and immunological parameters (**Papers IV and V**).

The results (**Paper II**) show that the young had higher mean BMI and WHR, while the elderly had higher weight, WC and %BF. However, except for %BF, neither of these differences had statistical significance. Regarding the nutrient intake, significant differences existed between young and the elderly; young had significantly higher

intake of energy, protein, fat, fiber, Ca, P, Fe, Zn, vitamin C, and thiamin. Concerning the concentrations of selected plasma biochemicals, only CRP level was significantly higher in the elderly than the young.

The study also reports large differences of anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma biochemicals in young and elderly individuals of the same BMI categories. Across all BMI matched pairs between young and the elderly, WC and %BF differed significantly but not WHR; energy intake differed significantly; protein intake differed significantly across the all BMI matched pairs except between NW young and NW elderly. Of particular note, significant differences were observed only for albumin (UW young *vs.* UW elderly), CRP (OB young *vs.* OB elderly) and ferritin (NW young *vs.* NW elderly). These large variations in anthropometric measurements, nutrient intake and to some extent concentrations of plasma biochemicals across the matched BMI pairs of young and the elderly may suggest differential aging effects on these parameters.

Some recent investigations have reported links between high levels of central adiposity in adults (as measured by waist circumference and/or waist-to-hip ratio), and higher risk of developing obesity-related disorders including type-2 diabetes, hypertension and heart disease, demonstrating that measures of central adiposity (i.e. WC and WHR) are independent predictors of future obesity-related diseases (Roger et al., 2008; Cozamanis, 2006). Therefore, we divided the study subjects in various risk categories relative to normal weight and waist circumference. For the purpose of the present study, for WC the risk categories were defined as: low risk (LR, WC; <89 cm), moderate risk (MR, WC; 90–99 cm) and high risk (HR, WC; \geq 100 cm). For WHR, the risk categories were defined as low risk (LR, WHR; < 0.89), moderate risk (MR, WHR; 0.90–0.94) and high risk (HR, WHR; ≥ 0.95) (17–19) (Roger et al., 2008; Cozamanis, 2006; Welborn et al., 2003). The results (Paper II) show relatively higher number of elderly placed either in any of the high risk (HR) categories based on WC or WHR (HR-WC or HR-WHR). Furthermore, 24% of young obese and/or overweight were in the moderate risk (MR-WC) category; only 2% were in HR-WC category, while 44% of young obese and/or overweight were in HR-WHR category. In the elderly, 10% of obese and/or overweight were in HR-WC category. None of the normal weight young or elderly had a high WC and hence were at low risk (either LR-WC or LR-WHR) category.

With respect to body fat, 79.2% of the young obese and/or overweight had high body fat, while 100% of overweight and/or obese elderly had high body fat (HF-%BF of >25.1%). Also, 64.3% elderly with the normal BMI had high body fat (HF-%BF of >25.1%). All young subjects with normal BMI had healthy/normal body fat (10–20%). These results suggest that beyond the upper normal BMI threshold, an increase in BMI may be an indication of increased WC, WHR and %BF. These results further suggest that the elderly have increased chances of central obesity at higher than normal BMI and even at normal BMI.

The results (**Paper II**) on clinical chemistry show few differences in the young and the elderly. Obese elderly had relatively higher CRP levels as compared to other BMI
categories of the elderly and the young. This may suggest an increasing trend in CRP with aging and obesity. There were little differences of no statistical significance in the rest of bio-chemicals between the young and the elderly as well as across various BMI categories of the young and the elderly. There was a significant increase in %BF and CRP and a decrease in energy intake with increasing age. BMI also decreased with age but this decrease lacked any statistical significance.

From these results (**Paper II**), we conclude that the elderly had relatively poor nutritional status as compared to the young living in the same household. Great variations existed in WC, WHR, %BF and nutrient intake within different BMI categories of the young and the elderly.

3.3. FLOW CYTOMETRIC LYMPHOCYTE SUBSET ANALYSIS USING FROZEN WHOLE BLOOD

We collected blood samples from the young and the elderly for biochemical and flow cytometry analyses. These samples were frozen at -80° C and were analyzed for biochemical factors (**Paper II**), and T and B cells and their subsets (**Papers IV and V**). Before analysis on these samples, however, a small pilot study (**Paper III**) was conducted in order to establish a protocol for T cell phenotyping using whole blood (WB) frozen at -80° C stored for a short period (10 days) or relatively long period (120 days) to assess potential deterioration over time, systematically compared with the standard method of carrying out all such analysis on cryopreserved PBMC.

The results showed no significant differences in the frequencies of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in the WB samples compared to PBMC (stored 10 days). The frequencies of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells within the recovered CD3+ T cells were in perfect agreement with values obtained using isolated frozen PBMC. This indicates that frozen whole blood can be used to identify parameters such as the CD4/CD8 ratio. We also tested whether not only CD4+ and CD8+ frequencies were maintained within CD3+ T cells but other subsets could be identified in frozen WB as with PBMC. Naïve and memory cells were distinguished using a range of surface markers including CD27, CCR7, CD57, CD28, and PD-1. The *p*-values for comparisons between conventionally cryopreserved PBMC and frozen whole blood were in the range of 0.074-0.998 for CD4+ T cells and their subsets, indicating that the differences between CD4+ subsets analyzed in these samples were not significant. Similarly for the comparison of CD8+ T cells and subsets analyzed, none of the slight differences observed were statistically significant (p-value, 0.093- 0.993). Nonetheless, although the percentages of the subsets were very similar no matter how the samples had been processed and frozen, the density of expression of some surface molecules did vary.

The results (**Paper III**) suggest that frozen WB may be used to evaluate T cell subset frequencies when logistic matters do not allow PBMC separation following good laboratory practice. Further, the results show that red blood cell lysis of the thawed WB has no effect (positive or negative) on the percentage of T cells analyzed, so including this steps useful for minimizing the time required for flow cytometric measurement. While some markers may be affected by freezing conditions, most

appeared to be very reliable (including CD28 and CD27) and are thus recommended for use on frozen WB samples.

3.4. IMMUNE CELL NUMBER AND NUTRITIONAL STATUS

We elucidated and identified differences in phenotypes in otherwise healthy obese (OB), overweight (OW) and underweight (UW) young and elderly men (**Paper IV**) and compared them with those of normal weight (NW). Obese and UW individuals may present with a difference in their immune profile as compared to the NW individuals. Our objectives were to determine if the elderly compared to the young and malnourished (OB and UW) compared to well-nourished (NW) individuals differ regarding in the frequency of peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets, in order to provide supporting evidence for the presence of an immune diathesis of obesity and underweight and to identify specific lymphocyte subsets to focus on in further studies.

The four BMI categories of young were compared for immune signatures within CD4+ and CD8+ T cell compartments. The results show significant (p < 0.05) differences in percentages of CD4+ T cells between NW and OB young; in CD45RA+CD27+ cells between NW and OB between NW and OW and between NW and UW young; in CD45RA-CD27- cells between NW and OW and NW and UW young; in CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+ cells between NW and UW young. In the CD8+ compartment, significant differences (p < 0.05) were found only in the percentage of CD8+CD45RO-CD27+ cells between NW and UW young; in CD8+CD45RO+CD28- cells between NW and OW young; and in CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57- cells between NW and OW young. Differences in the percentage of other subsets of CD4+ and CD8+ cells among the three BMI categories (OB, OW, and UW) vs. NW were not significant (p for all trends >0.05). In the elderly, the frequencies of all other phenotypes within the CD4+ subset between the three BMI categories vs. NW did not differ significantly (p for all trends >0.05) except CD45RA+CD27+ (p=0.0303), and CD45RO-CD28+ (p=0.0093) cells in OB vs. NW. In the elderly, the percentages of CD8+ cells in UW were significantly lower than in the NW (p=0.0443), while the differences in the frequencies of subsets within CD8+ among the three BMI categories vs. NW of the elderly were not significant (p for all trends ≥ 0.05). The elderly tended to have more B cells, more IgD-CD27+ B cells, and NKT cells than the young (p, for all trends ≥ 0.05). Comparing CD4+, CD8+ and B cells of young and the elderly men in the same BMI category suggests some differences. CD4+ cells differed significantly only between UW young vs. UW elderly (p=0.0003); the UW young had more CD8+ cells than the UW elderly (mean: 22.9 vs. 37.6 %). The differences in CD8+ cells were significantly (p=0.002) more CD8+ in OB elderly than OB young (Means: 25.9 vs. 16.0 %); and significantly more in the NW elderly than the NW young (mean: 27.8 vs. 21.2; p=0.0005). There was only a tendency for altered percentages of B cells between any BMI matched category of young and the elderly (*p* for all trends ≥ 0.05).

While BMI and %BF had no effect on the percentage CD8+ cells (p for all trends \geq 0.05), these were inversely correlated with CD4+ cells (p= 0.0223; and 0.021, respectively). None of the nutrients correlated significantly with CD8+, CD4+ or their subsets (p for all trends \geq 0.05). There was a significant increase in both CD8+ (p=

0.0001) and CD4+ (p=0.001) cells with an increase in plasma CRP. Other plasma factors measured (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, and ferritin) had no significant effect on CD8+ and CD4+ counts (p, for all trends \geq 0.05).

According to the results (**Paper V**), the young had a higher percentage of CD4+ T cells, while the elderly had significantly (p<0.0001) more CD8+ cells. The present study also found that the elderly in general had significantly (p<0.05) lower CD4:CD8 ratios; fewer CD8+CD28+CD27+,CD8+CD45RA+CD27+, CD8+CD45RA+CD28+, and CD4+CD28+CD27+ cells, but significantly (p<0.05) more CD8+CD45RA-CD27-, CD8+CD45RO-CD28+,CD8+CD45RA-CD28-, CD4+CD45RO+CD27-, CD4+CD45RA-CD28- cells. Similarly, the elderly had significantly (p<0.05) more CD8+CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+ and CD4+CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+ cells compared to young.

These results are broadly similar to those seen in industrialized countries. We conclude that there are differences in the immune signatures of the young and the elderly that immune profiles in younger and older men in a developing country seem broadly similar to the more extensively-documented state reported in industrialized countries, despite the marked societal, nutritional and many other differences. Hence, from these results (**Papers IV and V**), it may be concluded that the elderly and young have different immune signatures in rural Pakistan, as in other localities. Furthermore, comparisons between the three BMI categories of malnourished (i.e. OB, OW, and UW) versus the well-nourished (*i.e.*, NW) in the young and the elderly regarding their immune phenotypes indicate significant differences, particularly in the young and in the CD4+ compartment. The results of this study support the common notion that malnutrition (both obesity and underweight) markedly affects cells of the immune system. The risk of having serious health complications due to impaired immunity may be relatively higher in malnourished subjects at old age than those with healthy weight.

Chapter 4

DISCUSSION

4. **DISCUSSION**

4.1. PARTICIPATION TURN-OUT

This study was carried out in Peshawar, NWFP Pakistan. The study aimed to find the predictors of relationships between nutritional status, nutrient intake and immune functions of free-living elderly in a developing country where "old" is 10-20 years younger than in the West. The indicators for nutritional status used in this study were weight, BMI, WC, WHR, %BF and some selected plasma biochemicals (*albumin, total protein, triglycerides, CRP, ferritin*). The percentages and types of T and B cells were used as indicators of immune status of the subjects.

Initially, a total of 745 elderly provided their consent to participate in the study. However, collection of anthropometric data on only 548 and dietary data on 525 elderly could be completed. For blood collection, 100 subjects (50 each young and elderly) were selected. The young group was included for comparison with the elderly with respect to their nutritional status, body composition and immune status. Since subjects in poor health are often not able and also not willing to participate, selectivity in favor of subjects in better health can hardly be avoided in studies with elderly people (Scroll et al., 1991). The same holds true for poorly-educated persons (Gunzelmann et al., 1997). The participation turnover of elderly in our study was, however, very satisfactory; relatively a small number (25.4%) of elderly dropped out from the study; mostly due to their death or change of address during the study period (**Paper I**).

4.2. ANTHROPOMETRY

In general, the anthropometric measurements showed differences in various anthropometric parameters between the BMI-matched young and the elderly, thus documenting the age-related changes in anthropometric measurements independent of BMI (**Paper II**). Based on BMI, we identified a substantial number of elderly as obese (3.1%) and overweight (10.8%). Also, there was relatively higher number (13.1%) of underweight elderly (**Paper I**). These are alarmingly higher numbers of prevalence of malnutrition in these elderly in otherwise medically healthy subjects and particularly with more relaxed BMI cut-off criteria. The current recommendations for the Asia-Pacific region (2000) define adult overweight at BMI \geq 23 and obesity at BMI \geq 25. There is growing support for the use of lower BMI cutoffs for Asians, especially given their propensity to abdominal obesity (Seidell et al., 2000; Singh et al., 1996). If BMI values \geq 25 and \geq 23 had been used to define obesity and overweight, respectively, then there would have been more elderly classified as obese or overweight. However, we used the WHO BMI classification as there are still a large body of controversies of using the cut offs proposed for Asians (Seidell et al., 2000).

Data on malnutrition of the elderly is very fragmentary in Pakistan and other studies documenting the prevalence of obesity and overweight in the elderly seem essentially absent. There has been no nationwide study to document the prevalence of obesity in other population groups either. Some small-scale local studies, however, reported very high to low rates of overweight and obesity in Pakistan. The National Health Survey (NHS) 1990-1994 revealed that 1% of the population in Pakistan was obese and 5% overweight (Sheikh & Hatcher, 2007; NHS, 1990-94). However, the DAP-WHO (1994-98) study found that 16% had a BMI <18.5, (underweight), 36.8% had a BMI between 18.5-24.9 (normal), 44.6% had a BMI 25-26.9 (overweight) and 17% were obese with a BMI of > 27 (Iqbal & Naz, 2005). Another study by Afridi et al., (2004) reported the prevalence of obesity as 7-8%. Similarly, the age-adjusted prevalence of BMI > or = 25 (overweight/obesity) was 13.5% for men and 14.1% for women (Shah et al., 2004). The prevalence of obesity and overweight in relatively educated segment of population in Pakistan has been reported to be 8 and 29.6%, respectively (Khan et al., 2003). Pappas et al., (2001) reported that the prevalence of obesity for adults aged 25 to 64 years, moving from low to middle to high socioeconomic status (and rounding to the nearest whole number): for rural areas, 9%, 15%, and 27%; for urban areas, 21%, 27%, and 42%. Obesity in terms of waist circumference has been found in 46-68% of the Pakistani population (Basit & Shera, 2008). The results of our study are comparable with these studies previously conducted in Pakistan. The differences in the rate of prevalence may be due to the size, age and locality of the samples used in these and our studies.

In the current study, there was a trend of increasing body fat with age (**Paper I**). The change in prevalence of obesity and/or overweight with age in Pakistan has also been reported previously. Nanan (2002) reported that in Pakistan obesity and overweight increase with advancing age; peaking at 45 - 64 years for both men and women and then decreasing after 65 years. Another study by Shah et al.,(2004) reported that overweight/obesity increased with age (Shahet al., 2004). Our results (**Paper I**) also demonstrated that most of the overweight and/or obese elderly (defined either by BMI, WC, and WHR) were in the age group of 60.1–70 yr. This implies that it is likely to become malnourished (particularly obese and/or overweight) around at this point of age.

Malnutrition (both under-and overweight) is a general phenomenon; reports even from developed countries document high rate of malnutrition prevalence (*reviewed by* Chapman, 2006; Semba, 2004; Thurnham & Northrop-Clewes, 2004). In general, the incidence of malnutrition ranges from 12-50% among the hospitalized elderly population and from 23-60% among institutionalized older adults (Endoy, 2005). In some of the developed countries, the rate of malnutrition in hospitalized elderly has been reported to be up to 86.2 % (Table 1). However, we cannot compare our results with these findings as most of these studies report the prevalence of malnutrition in a mixed population of elderly (*i.e.*, free living, institutionalized, hospitalized etc.).

	Malnutrition	Malnutrition	
Country	prevalence	Risk	References
Germany	20 %	65%	Hengstermann et al., (2008)
UK	17 %	17%	Harris et al., (2008)
Netherlands	-	30 %	Essed et al., (2007)
Finland	56.7 %	40.7 %	Suominen et al.,., (2007)
Brazil	21.7 %	21.7 %	Cabrera et al., (2007)
Mexico	18.6 %	50.5 %	Reyes et al.,(2007)
Sweden	58-64 %	-	Olofsson et al., (2007)
Switzerland	10.4 %	20.1 %	Venzin et al., (2009)
Sweden	21.7 %	50 %	Elkan et al.,(2007)
Korea	21.9 %	59.2 %	Tsai et al.,(2007)
Germany	39.5 %	58 %	Hengstermann et al.,(2007)
France	17.9 %	41.2 %	Dion et al.,(2007)
S. Africa	53 %	50.4 %	Charlton et al., (2007)
Germany	8.9 %	81.4 %	Norman et al., (2007)
Italy	56 %	56 %	Ghisla et al.,(2007)
Israel	18.5 %	-	Feldblum et al., (2007)
Finland	86.2 %	-	Pitkälä et al.,(2006)
Netherlands	17% - 11 %	-	Nijs et al.,(2006)
Turkey	9.5 %	56.2 %	Afsar et al.,(2006)
Japan	8.9 %	51.2 %	Izawa et al.,(2006)

Table 1: Prevalence of Malnutrition in the elderly in different countries

4.3. DIET AND NUTRIENT INTAKE

As reported in the results (**Paper I**), fewer elderly had adequate nutrient intake. Energy intake seemed to be adequate (66.7-100% of the recommended intake) in 100, 84 and 64%, respectively of obese, overweight and normal weight elderly, but only in 22% of the underweight elderly. The overall number of elderly individuals with adequate energy intake was 67.5%, which means more than 33% were energy-deficient and had inadequate (<66.7% of the recommended intake) energy intake. Similarly, in almost all BMI categories, the elderly had lower intake of most of the nutrients. In a heterogeneous population with respect to different economic backgrounds, the dietary patterns and hence the nutrient intake differs even from individual to individual (Rickertsen, 1998).

In our study (**Paper II**), in almost all cases, the mean nutrient intake was greater for young than the BMI-matched elderly subjects. So far, a limited number of studies have been undertaken to document the nutritional status of the elderly living in developing countries. The Western Pacific studies (Andrews et al., 1986) described socio-cultural factors, but not nutritional factors of free-living elderly people living in Fiji, the Republic of Korea, Malaysia and the Philippines. Low BMI values in the Asian elderly population have been reported in the IUNS Study (Roche 1995). Wahlqvist et al., (1995) reported the food habits, lifestyles and health status among the aged in

developed and developing countries. They concluded that elderly people living in developing countries have an inadequate intake of macro- and micronutrients (*e.g.*, vitamin A, thiamin, riboflavin and vitamin C) and most of them are malnourished.

The prevalence of energy deficiency in Pakistan is not unexpected. Some studies conducted in the general populations in the recent past have reported higher rates of energy deficiency in almost all segments of population (Khattak et al., 2008; Khattak & Ullah, 2006; Afridi et al., 2004; NNS of Pakistan 2001-2002). The FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization) reported a general deficiency of energy intake in Pakistani population ranging from 34-67% of the masses (FAO, 1998). In our study (Paper I), the mean energy intake (1593±296.3) was well below the reference value for the elderly. Energy intake often decreases in old age. This "anorexia of aging" has been discussed in several reviews (Morley, 2001; Elahi et al., 1983). According to Elahi et al., (1983), the decline in energy intake appears to be a pure effect of age, with no confounding cohort or time effects. Elderly individuals also seem to have a diminished capacity to compensate for temporary alterations of energy intake. While young men regain their initial weight after over- or underfeeding, the elderly remain at a higher or lower body weight (Morley, 1997). Moreover, the elderly seem to be less able to compensate for a caloric pre-load at a subsequent meal (Rolls et al., 1995), and experience less hunger during dieting than young individuals (Moriguti et al., 2000). The nutritional risk increases in the community-dwelling elderly who are sick, poor, homebound, and have limited access to medical care.

The current study reported very suboptimal protein intake by the elderly. Only a small number of elderly had an intake which reached the level of adequate intake (Paper I). Although requirements for protein in the elderly are still under debate (Morse et al., 2001), it is quite safe to say that there was a high risk of protein deficiency in our study group of elderly. Similar trends in protein intake have been reported from studies of other groups of elderly people (McGandy et al., 1986; Nicolas et al., 2001). In addition, most of the recent studies suggest the current RDA for protein might not be adequate for older people to maintain skeletal muscle (Campbell et al., 2002). For the mature adult and the elderly, protein needs may be higher. In a 14 week study, 12 men and 17 women (age range 54-78 years) consumed the RDA for protein (0.8 g/kg/day) but were divided into one of three different groups; (1) sedentary (SED); (2) lower body resistance training; or (3) whole body resistance training. While the study suggested that the RDA of 0.8 g/kg/day was adequate for all subjects, there was a loss of fat-free mass in all three groups and a decrease in mid-thigh muscle area in the SED group, which led the researchers to question whether the RDA for protein was adequate for the older population (Campbell et al., 2002).

The decrease in skeletal tissue mass that comes with aging means the protein stores ordinarily provided by skeletal muscle may not be adequate to meet the needs for protein synthesis, especially under conditions of stress. This makes dietary protein intake critically important in order to meet the body's essential needs (Mahan & Escott-Stump, 2004). Some studies suggest it is better to err on the side of excess protein in elderly individuals rather than too little (*reviewed by* Morse et al., 2001; Campbell et al., 2001). Even though physical growth has ended, adults need to

consume enough protein to replace body nitrogen losses in order to maintain lean mass. Sources of protein loss include cells shed by the gastrointestinal tract and skin, body secretions and nitrogenous end products of body metabolism (Schlenker, 1998). Protein needs increase in the elderly due to a higher incidence of chronic diseases. Because of physiological stress and various metabolic changes, dietary nitrogen utilization is less efficient and there is an increase in nitrogen excretion in older individuals (Mahan & Escott-Stump, 2004). Due to decreased energy needs with age, it may be advisable for the mature adult to increase the proportion of total energy from protein to maintain nitrogen status without creating energy excess (Prothro, 1989).

Inadequate consumption of protein by the elderly may compromise the immune system and slow recovery from illness or surgery (Campbell et al., 1995; Castaneda et al., 1995). In a 9-week study, marginal protein intake (0.45 g/kg/day) led to impairment of immune function in the study subjects with losses in functional capacity (Castaneda et al., 1995). Protein energy malnutrition (PEM) is also considered a major prognostic factor for mortality in older adults (Sullivan et al., 1990).

The mean intake of selected minerals (Ca, Fe and Zn) in our study (Paper I) and those reported earlier for general Pakistani adults are not comparable. The mean intake of Ca, Fe and Zn by Pakistani adults have been recently reported, which are 325 mg/day, 31.9 mg/day and 13.6 mg/day, respectively (Akhtar, 2005). Our sample of elderly is at even higher risk of deficiency for these nutrients as compared to the general adult population in Pakistan as reported by Akhtar et al., (2005). The mean intake of these minerals have been reported for some other countries of the region e.g., Bangladesh (Miah, 2000), India (Dang et al., 2001), Iran (IAE, 1992) and some developed countries (USA, UK, Canada, and Germany) (IAE, 1992). The mean Ca intake of the elderly in our study was higher than that in Bangladesh (294 mg/day) and India (360 mg/day) but lower than that in Iran (679 mg/day), USA (852 mg/day), UK (827 mg/day), Canada (875 mg/day) and Germany (822 mg/day). In general, although mean calcium, iron, and zinc intake in the present study seemed well within the intake range of most countries (477 to 895 mg), however, there were only fewer subjects with adequate intake of these nutrients was very low (Paper I). The deficiencies of minerals in the elderly diet can result in a number of physical and physiological problems. Minerals are essential micronutrients required for the proper functioning of the body. Lifetime calcium intake appears to be a factor in the incidence of osteoporosis in the elderly (Blumberg, 1997). In the presence of adequate vitamin D nutrition, it appears that calcium intake in the range of 800-1200 mg/day will have beneficial effects on bone mineral density. Other potential benefits of high calcium intakes, such as reduced blood pressure and decreased risk of colon cancer, may also be important health effects (Russell & Suter, 1999). The adequate intake reference value for Ca suggested by the Food and Nutrition Board is 1200 mg/day for those aged 51 years and above. This is an increase of 400 mg/day above the 1989 RDA. The iron deficiency seen in the elderly is due mainly to inadequate iron intake (Mueller & Burke, 1996). Adequate zinc intake is necessary to support many bodily functions, such as wound healing, growth, proper immune function, storage and release of insulin and proper development of sexual organs and bone (Wardlawa & Insel, 1993). Some studies

indicate that supplementation with RDA levels of zinc in older people is associated with improvements in immune responsiveness (Bogden et al., 1994).

The mean intake of selected vitamins (A and C) was well below the reference values (**Paper I**). The deficiency of vitamins in the daily diets of the elderly has great health impacts. Vitamins are vital for a number of physiological functions in human body. Best understood of the actions of vitamin A is its role in night vision. Although vitamin A is not distributed widely in foods, excess daily amounts can be stored in the body (Groff et al., 1995). Adequate vitamin C is thought to be effective in helping prevent certain cancers, as well as cataracts in the eye. It is also vital for the function of the immune system and for iron absorption (Wardlaw & Insel, 1993). The current RDA for vitamin C is 60 mg/day. Although vitamin C is abundant in many foods, intake in the elderly varies widely. Factors such as smoking, medication, and emotional and environmental stress all adversely affect vitamin C nutrition (Groff et al., 1995).

4.4. CORRELATION & CLINICAL CHEMISTRY ANALYSES

Our results (Papers I and II) show that age was positively and significantly correlated with %BF and plasma CRP but negatively and significantly correlated with energy intake. BMI decreased with age but this did not approach statistical significance (PaperII). These results are in agreement with previous studies on relationships between age and body fat (Kuk et al., 2009), age and CRP (Wong et al., 2001) and age and energy intake (Wong et al., 2001). A decrease in BMI with advancing age has also been reported (Endoy, 2005). There are changes in body fat with advancing age. Agerelated increases in body weight and fat mass and a decrease in lean body mass have been reported previously (Perissinotto et al., 2002). A number of studies have quantified the gain in adiposity; approximately doubling of body fat between 20 and 50 years of age. The Fels Longitudinal Study found that total body fat increases with age by 0.37 kg/year in men and by 0.41 kg/year in women. Thus, the percentage of body fat in the Fels Longitudinal Study was 23.6 % in men and 33.4 % in women at 40 years of age, reaching 29.3% and 37.8%, respectively, at 60 years of age (Guo et al., 1999). Other studies have determined that fat increases at a rate \geq 7.5 % per decade (Hughes et al., 2002), and that older subjects have a mean of fat tissue 7 kg higher than young (Piers et al., 1998).

4.5. IMMUNOLOGICAL STATUS

The effects of nutrition and aging on immune functions have been extensively investigated, but almost exclusively in the so-called "WEIRD" subjects (Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic) and rarely in concert. It is not very well established whether immune alterations found in these populations are representative of the majority of the world's peoples. The possible detrimental effects of aging on the immune system are further aggravated by numerous physiological and physical conditions, which in many cases can be associated with malnutrition. In the present study (**Paper IV**), we investigated the effects of nutritional status on immune signatures in a group of healthy young and elderly individuals from a rural area of Pakistan; a developing country where nutritional issues tend to be even more extreme (both in terms of over-as well as under-weight) than in developed countries. The primary findings of this study (Paper IV) were that there were some significant differences in the subsets of CD4+ and CD8+ cells but only tendential differences in the percentages of B cells and NK cells between the young and the elderly men based on their nutritional status. While the current study observed changes in both CD4+ and CD8+ compartments, the impact of nutritional status on CD4+ cells and their subsets seemed to be more profound than on CD8+ cells and subsets. Some previous studies suggested that fat has a more direct effect on CD4+ T cell count, total lymphocyte count, and WBC count than on CD8+ T cells (Janeway et al., 2005). It has been reported that CD4+ subtypes are directly stimulated by various cytokines including tumor necrosis factor- α , which contributes to the differentiation of CD4+ T cells into the TH1 subset (Rudin & Barzilai, 2005) and leptin. In contrast, cytokines produced by fat tissue are not central to CD8+ activation. Therefore, whereas fat directly influences CD4+ cell counts via the action of various adipokines, it may influence CD8+ counts only indirectly via its ability to activate CD4+ T cells.

In contrast to our initial expectations, the current study did not identify many differences among the three BMI categories versus normal. We are not aware of concrete evidence from previous studies to support the present observations. Some conflicting results, however, demonstrated an increase in CD4+ cells and a decrease in CD8+ cells in obese people (based on BMI) (Cottam et al., 2004). Others have attempted similar studies of lymphocyte subset frequency in obesity, with conflicting results. Total circulating lymphocytes and monocytes were reported as increased (Nieman et al., 1999) or the same (Merritt et al., 1980) as in the lean controls. Lymphocyte subsets have also been studied, and some investigators have found no differences in numbers of circulating T-cells, B-cells, and NK cells (Kawashima & Watanabe, 1998), while others have shown increased or decreased lymphocytes and Tcells in obese people, and correlated the magnitude of these differences with increasing BMI (Caruso et al., 2009). Still other investigators have demonstrated a relationship between morbid obesity and CD8+ count only, but not mere overweight and/or obesity when compared with normal weight (Nieman et al., 1999). Despite these conflicting results, a preponderance of evidence suggests alterations in the immune system of both underweight and obese individuals. For example, monocyte function has been shown to alter in obese humans resulting in increased oxidative burst and phagocytic activity (Nieman et al., 1999). Such alterations in monocyte function could contribute to the state of systemic inflammation associated with obesity. T-cell phenotypes are likewise altered in obesity as reported previously (Nieman et al., 1999).

Nevertheless, our findings on the comparison between OB and NW subjects are in agreement with Lynch et al. (2009), who reported significantly more CD8+ and NK cells in lean controls compared to obese individuals. They further reported no differences in CD4+ levels between obese and lean individuals. In addition, they observed that the phenotypes of immune cells were also different between obese and

lean individuals with regard to expression of activation markers and that obese individuals expressed significantly less CD45RA on their T cells. However, when obese individuals were further divided into metabolically healthy (MH) and unhealthy (UH) groups, it was found that circulating NK cells and CD8+ T cell levels were significantly reduced only in the UH obese group. In our study, all the overweight and obese individuals seem more likely to be metabolically healthy as our inclusion criteria excluded all those who had a present or recent past history of diseases including diabetes, hypertension, CVD etc. We, therefore, need further studies in elderly Pakistani subjects including both metabolically healthy and unhealthy obese elderly individuals to investigate the differences as reported previously (Brochu et al., 2001). Others have suggested that the unique metabolically healthy subgroup of obese individuals appear to be protected or more resistant to the development of comorbidities associated with obesity (Brochu et al., 2001). Despite having excessive body fat, these individuals display a favorable metabolic profile characterized by high levels of insulin sensitivity, no hypertension, normal lipid, inflammation, and hormonal profiles and, importantly in the context of the present study, a favorable immune profile (Lynch et al., 2009).

In the present study (**Paper IV**), we divided young and the elderly subjects into high, medium and low risk categories on the basis of their WC and WHR values. The comparisons between the low risk (LR) and the other risk groups (high risk, HR; medium risk, MR) show that HR-WC young subjects had significantly (p=0.0145) lower percentages of CD8+ cells (p=0.014) and B cells (p=0.0201) compared to the LR-WC category. In the elderly subjects, there were also differences between these categories but none of them was significant (p for all trends \geq 0.05). In the present study, the high body fat (HF-% BF) category in the young had significantly (p=0.0201) lower percentages of CD4+ cells compared to the normal fat (NF) category. In general, it has been suggested that a decrease in the lean body mass is related to the decrease in body cell mass (Niyongabo et al., 1997). Furthermore, these results may suggest that compared to the elderly, in young people, WC, WHR and %BF are more sensitive anthropometric measurements influencing the percentages of circulating CD4+, CD8+ and B cells.

No significant differences were found in the four BMI categories of young and the elderly regarding the number of B cells (**Paper IV**). In the IgD+CD27-, IgD-CD27+ and NK cells (CD16/CD56) significant differences were noted, respectively, between UW vs. NW; UW vs. NW and OB vs. NW elderly. Previous research reporting differences in these cellular phenotypes in the well- and malnourished elderly is scarce. Some studies on the relationship between weight and NK cell number in other age groups, however, have shown a close but conflicting link between body weight and NK cells. As an example, Kelley et al., (1994) reported that individuals who reported losing weight had fewer and less effective NK cells than those who had never lost weight. Likewise, Scanga & co-workers (1998) pointed out that obese women consuming a restricted diet had apparent decrements in NK cell cytotoxicity. However, another experimental trial indicates that obesity is related to lower T and B-cell mitogen-induced lymphocyte proliferation but normal numbers and function of NK

cells (Nieman et al., 1999). Again Lynch et al., have shown decreased NK cell levels only in metabolically unhealthy obese compared to a similarly obese but metabolically healthy group (Lynch et al., 2009). This study had also shown that the levels and phenotypes of NK cells in metabolically healthy obese were similar to lean healthy controls. This decrease in number of NK cells in the unhealthy obese suggests that the immune system is altered in obese people who are at risk from obesity-related comorbidities. In contrast, some other researchers have reported no differences between the percentages of B lymphocytes in malnourished versus well-nourished subjects (Bhaskaram, 1992). If obesity is considered an inflammatory disease (Das, 2001), then one might expect that NK cell number, or activity, should be increased. In contrast, results on adults suggest that NK cell number and activity may not be changed by obesity (Nieman et al., 1999). Thus, our results (Paper IV) showing no significant difference in NK cells between OB and NW young are in agreement with these previous findings. Taken together, all these studies confirm that malnutrition (whether obesity or underweight) has an effect on the circulating B and NK cells, particularly in the elderly.

Similarly, like malnutrition, the consequences of aging on immune functions have been extensively investigated, but almost exclusively in "WEIRD" subjects (Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic). While it is very difficult to conclude whether age-associated immune changes found in these populations are the true representative of the majority of the world's peoples or not, nevertheless, the conclusion of the previous studies is that even with healthy aging, the proportion of memory cells versus naïve cells increases. During aging, more memory cells are generated; the body has only a limited capacity of cells it can sustain and the immune system favors memory over naïve cells, which is the basis of adaptive immunity. These age-associated alterations and their consequences have been reviewed elsewhere by ourselves (Derhovanessian et al., 2008; Larbi et al., 2008, Pawelec et al., 1999) and many others.

The present study (**Paper V**) found a tendency towards the presence of lower percentages of CD4+ cells and reciprocally, highly significantly more CD8+ (p<0.0001) cells in the elderly compared to the young. There was also a significantly (p=0.02) lower CD4:CD8 ratio in the elderly than the young. In analogy to older Western (Swedish) populations, these values would put many Pakistani elderly in the high IRP group, which is found in a minority of people over 65 in Sweden, and which is known to become predictive of incipient mortality from 85 years of age (Wikby et al., 2005). The definition of "aged" in Pakistan is considerably lower than 65 yr. (Alam et al., 2011), and in parallel with this, possibly the IRP also occurs at an earlier age. Whether this is indeed predictive of mortality in this Pakistani population remains to be established in longitudinal follow-up studies.

Consistent with many previous studies, there was a reduction in CD28 expression by CD8+ T cells with ageing. This might be because of increased antigen exposures over time and lack of expression of CD28 on CD8+ memory cells. In a more extreme manner than usually reported in Western populations, however, there was also a decrease in CD4+ naïve T cells. This may be due to exposure to different

constellations of more pathogens, and is similar to what we have observed in Western Alzheimer patients, where Amyloid- β may be driving naïve CD4+ T cells to differentiate to memory cells (Larbi et al., 2009).

Consistent with this scenario established in Western populations, in the present study (**Paper V**), compared to the young, elderly people had more CD8+CD27-CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ (p<0.001) and CD4+CD27-CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ cells (p<0.001). It has previously been shown that older individuals have relatively higher frequencies of KLRG1+, CD57+ and CD28- cells in the peripheral blood in CD4+ and/or CD8+ T lymphocyte subsets compared to young individuals (Brzezinska, 2005; Koch et al., 2008). Cells with these phenotypes have been reported to be incapable of proliferation in response to antigenic stimulation (Ibegbu et al., 2005). A larger proportion of CD45RO+ cells has also been noted in this population in older individuals (Gabriel et al., 1993). It has previously been suggested that the KLRG1+CD57+ population is a senescent phenotype and the KLRG1+CD57- subset is a population of effector or central memory cells destined to become senescent (Ibegbu et al., 2005).

Although B and NK cells seem to be the least affected by aging as also demonstrated in the current study (non-significant differences in percent B cells, IgD-CD27+ and NK cells (Paper V), changes in the peripheral B cell number with aging have been reported in Western populations (e.g. Caruso et al., 2009) with reductions in naïve B cells and increases in memory cells (Weksler & Szabo, 2000; Gibson et al., 2009). However, discrepant results have been reported for memory B cells (Agematsu et al., 2000; Colonna-Romano et al., 2009).

In general, it seems that most or all of the differences between young and old Pakistani men that we have established here appear to be very similar to results from studies conducted in industrialized countries, although the impact on CD4+ as well as CD8+ T cells seems more notable (Derhovanessian et al., 2009) and there are more people in the IRP at a younger age. The data are consistent with chronologically earlier onset of immunosenescence in Pakistani men than in Western populations. They may thus represent true reflections of the impact of ageing on immunity, independently of a plethora of differences between the different populations tested, including nutritional and socioeconomic, as well as potentially genetic and psychological factors, but with different kinetics in different populations. CHAPTER 5

STRENGTHS & LIMITATIONS

5. STRENGTHS & LIMITATIONS

There are several areas of potential strengths and weakness in our study design:

- i. The major strength is the use of validated tools for anthropometric measurements and nutrient intake (**Papers I and II**) through thorough interview sessions and careful evaluation. Also, a method (**Paper III**) was especially developed to perform the immunological analyses on whole frozen blood which was all that could be collected under field conditions in this study.
- ii. One of the major limitations includes the possibility that BMI cut-off points (Paper I) used in this study may understate health risk. The cut-off points are those recommended by the WHO. Although these have been proven to be fairly robust for classifying obesity across elderly populations, they are based primarily on the association between BMI and mortality in European and North American populations. As a small cross-sectional study, the present analysis is limited in its ability to elucidate causal relationships between risk factors and overweight. BMI can overestimate body fat in individuals who are very muscular and underestimate body fat in individuals who have lost muscle mass, such as many elderly. However, estimates from these potentially misclassified groups are expected to be reduced as we used other phenotypes for classification of obesity i.e. WC and WHR. Our previous experience with other parts of similar datasets gives us some confidence that data quality is sufficient for this type of study and that our results are deemed to provide useful additional evidence on the relationship between nutritional status and immune parameters of the elderly subjects.
- **iii.** The sample (**Papers I, II, IV and V**) that we are using reflects the population of Peshawar, the central city of *Khyber Pakhtunkhwa* (KPK) province, and as such is largely of *Pashtune* ethnicity and middle-class. Thus we will not have sufficient power to look separately at race, ethnicity, cultural, or socio-economic effects. However, this is a population with which we have considerable experience in our previous studies, and can anticipate relatively trouble-free recruitment and follow-up (if needed in future).
- iv. Our study (Papers I, II, IV and V) is restricted to the participants living in one relatively restricted geographic area of the country (Peshawar, *Khyber Pakhtunkhwa*). While this is appropriate in an initial study of this type, future studies should include sites with different geographical conditions and social backgrounds. The study cohort for the immunological assays was very small, and is more in the nature of a pilot study.

- v. The present study (Papers I, II, IV and V) reports nutritional and immunological characteristics of men only. No women participated in the study because of some reasons of cultural constraints on the participation of female observed in the area. While gender differences in nutritional and immunological characteristics are important to be established, future studies should consider including female subjects as well.
- vi. We could only report (Papers IV and V) on the number of T and B cells and their subsets in the young and the elderly but not on functional characteristics of these cells (e.g. intracellular cytokines, cell proliferation assays etc) due to our inability of conducting such analyses on whole frozen blood. These functional assays provide some mechanistic insight into the differences in immunological characteristics between the young and the elderly and must be considered in future studies.

REFERENCES

ADA, American Dietetic Association. Position of the American Dietetic Association: nutrition aging and the continuum of care. *JAm Diet Asso.* 2000; 100 (5): 580-595.

Afridi AK, Siddique M, Safdar M, Khan A. Prevention and Treatment of obesity - An Over View. *Pak J Nutr*. 2004; 3 (5): 310-317.

Afsar B, Sezer S, Arat Z, Tutal E, *et al.* Reliability of mini nutritional assessment in hemodialysis compared with subjective global assessment. *J Ren Nutr*.2006; 16(3): 277-282.

Agematsu K, Hokibara S, Nagumo H, Komiyama A. CD27: a memory B-cell marker. *Immunol Today*. 200; 21:204-206.

Agerberth B, Gudmundsson GH. Host antimicrobial defense peptides in human disease. *Curr Topics in Microbiol and Immunol*. 2006; 306: 67–90.

Ahluwalia N, Mastro AM, Ball R, Miles MP, Rajendra R, Handte G. Cytokine production by stimulated mononuclear cells did not change with aging in apparently healthy well-nourished women. *Mech Aging Dev*.2001; 122: 1269-1279.

Akbar AN, Beverley PC, Salmon M.Will telomere erosion lead to a loss of T-cell memory? *Nat Rev Immunol*.2004; 4: 737-743.

Akbar AN, Fletcher JM.Memory T cell homeostasis and senescence during aging. *Curr Opin Immunol*.2005; 17 (5): 480-485.

Akbar AN, Salmon M, Janossy G.The synergy between naive and memory T cells during activation. *Immunol Today*. 1991; 12:184.

Akbar AN, Terry L, Timms AP, Beverley CL, Janossy G. Loss of CD45R and gain of UCHLI reactivity is a feature of primed T cells. *J Immunol*.1998; 140:2171.

Akhtar P. Radiology hazards and health impact of daily diet for Pakistani population using standard models. A doctorate thesis submitted to University of Engineering & Technology/Physics 2005.

Alam I & Bangash F.Oral Health and Nutritional Status of the free-living elderly in Peshawar, Pakistan.*SMJ*. 2010; 31(6):713-5.

Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI. Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan. *Nutr J*. 2011; 12; 10:111.

Albers R, Antoine JM, Sicard RB, Calder PC, Gleeson M, Lesourd B, *et al.* Markers to measure immunomodulation in human nutrition intervention studies. *Br J Nutr*. 2005; 94:452–81. Albert H, Chang MC, Lin HS, Lee ML. Patterns of support among the Elderly in Taiwan and their Policy Implications. Elderly in Asia Report No. 90-4. 1990. Available from: <u>http://www.psc.isr.umich.edu/</u>(Accessed January 17 2011)

Alberts B, Alexander J, Julian L, Martin R, Keith R, Peter W. Molecular Biology of the Cell; 4th Edition. New York and London 2002; Garland Science, p. 1367.

Alibhai SMH, Greenwood C, Payette H.An approach to the management of unintentional weight loss in elderly people. *Cand Med Assoc J.* 2005; 172 (6): 773-780.

Alley DE, Ferrucci L, Barbagallo M, Studenski SA, Harris TBA.Research Agenda: The Changing Relationship between Body Weight and Health in Aging. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2008; 63 (11): 1257 - 1259.

Aloia JF, Vaswani A, Ma R, Flaster E. Aging in women-the four-compartment model of body composition. *Metabolism*.1996; 45:43-48.

Ames BN. Low micronutrient intake may accelerate the degenerative diseases of aging through allocation of scarce micronutrients by triage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2006; 103(47): 17589-94.

Andrews GR, Esterman AS, Braunack-Mayer AJ ;& Rungle CM. Aging in the Western Pacific - a Four Country Study. Western Pacific Reports and Studies No. 1. Manila: WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific, 1986.

Anonymous. ACHR News. Bull WHO. 1996; 74: 333-4.

Appay V, Dunbar PR, Callan M, et al. Memory CD8+ T cells vary in differentiation phenotype in different persistent virus infections. *Nat Med.* 2002; 8 (4): 379-385.

Appay V, van Lier RA, Sallusto F, Roederer M. Phenotype and function of human T lymphocyte subsets: consensus and issues. *Cytometry A*. 2008; 73 (11): 975-983.

Asai J L. Nutrition and the geriatric rehabilitation patient: challenges and solutions. *Top in Geric Rehab.* 2004; 20: 34-45.

Aw D, Silva AB, Palmer DB. Immunosenescence: emerging challenges for an aging population. *Immunol*.2007; 120: 435-446.

Baig L, Hasan Z, and Iliyas M.Are the elderly in Pakistan getting their due share in health services? Results from a survey done in the peri-urban communities of Karachi.*J Pak Med Asso.* 2000; 50(6): 192 – 196.

Basit A, Shera AS.Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome in Pakistan.*Metab synd related diso*. 2008; 6(3): 171-75.

Beck M, Ovesen L.At which body mass index and degree of weight loss should hospitalized elderly patients be considered at nutritional risk? *Clin Nutr*.1998; 17 (5): 195-198.

Beisel WR, Edelman R, Nauss K, Suskind RM. Single-nutrient effects on immunologic functions. Report of a workshop sponsored by the Department of Food

and Nutrition and its nutrition advisory group of the American Medical Association. *JAMA*. 1981; 245: 53–58.

Bell RA, High KP. Alterations of immune defense mechanisms in the elderly: the role of nutrition. *Infect Med.* 1997; 14: 415-424.

Benatar SR. Linking moral progress to medical progress: new opportunities for the Declaration of Helsinki. *World Med J.* 2004; 50: 11–3.

Bhaskaram P.Nutritional modulation of immunity to infection.*Ind J Pathol.Microbiol*.1992; 35: 392–400.

Blumberg J. Nutritional needs of seniors. J Am Coll Nutr. 1997; 16(6):517-523.

Bogden JD, Bendich A, KempFW,*et al.* Daily micronutrient supplements enhance delayed-hypersensitivity skin test responses in older people. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1994; 60: 437–47.

Bogden JD, Louria DB. Micronutrients and immunity in older people. In: Bendich A Deckelbaum RJ eds. Preventive nutrition: the comprehensive guide for health professionals. Totowa: Humana Press Inc. 317-336: 1997.

Bogden JD, Oleske JM, Lavenhar MA, et al.Effects of one year of supplementation with zinc and other micronutrients on cellular immunity in the elderly. *J Am Coll Nutr.* 1990; 9: 214–25.

Bosch JA, Fischer JE, Fischer JC. Psychologically adverse work conditions are associated with CD8+ T cell differentiation indicative of immunosenescence. *Brain Behav Immun.* 2009; 23(4): 527-534.

Bourdel-Marchasson I, Barateau M, Rondeau V et al. A multi-center trial of the effects of oral nutritional supplementation in critically ill older inpatients. GAGE Group. Groupe Aquitain Geriatrique d'Evaluation.*Nutrition*.2000; 16:1–5.

Boyko EJ, Ahroni JH, Stensel V, Forsberg RC, Davignon DR, Smith DG. A prospective study of risk factors for diabetic foot ulcer: The Seattle diabetic foot study. *Diabetes Care*.1999; 22: 1036–42.

Boyton RJ, Openshaw PJ. Pulmonary defenses to acute respiratory infection. *Br Med Bull*.2002; 61: 1–12.

Brochu M, Tchernof A, Dionne IJ, Sites CK, Eltabbakh GH, Sims EA, Poehlman ET. What are the physical characteristics associated with a normal metabolic profile despite a high level of obesity in postmenopausal women? *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2001:86:1020-5

Brownie S. Why are elderly individuals at risk of nutritional deficiency? *Int J Nurs Prac.* 2006; 12(2): 110-118.

Brunner S, Herndler-Brandstetter D, Weinberger B, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Persistent viral infections and immune aging.*Aging Res Rev.* 2001;10(3): 362-9 **Brzezinska A**. Does in vitro replicative senescence of human CD8+ cells reflect the phenotypic changes observed during in vivo ageing? *Acta Biochimica Polonica*. 2005;52: 931-935.

Cabrera MA, Mesas AE, Garcia AR, de Andrade SM. Malnutrition and depression among community-dwelling elderly people. *J Am Med Dir Assoc.* 2007; 8(9):582-584.

Cakman I, Rohwer J, Schutz RM, Kirchner H, & Rink L. Dysregulation between TH1 and TH2 cell sub-populations in the elderly. *Mech Aging Dev.* 1996; 87: 197–209.

Calder P C, Kew S. The immune system: a target for functional foods? *Br. J. Nutr.* 2002; 88: S165–S177.

Campbell WW, Crim MC, Young VR, Joseph L J, & Evans WJ.Effects of resistance training and dietary protein intake on protein metabolism in older adults. *Am J of Physiol.* 1995; 268: (6 E1143-E1153).

Campbell WW, Trappe TA, Joizsi AC *et al.*Dietary protein adequacy and lower body versus whole body resistive training in older humans. *J Physiol*. 2002; 542(2): 631-642.

Caruso C, Buffa S, Candore G, Colonna-Romano G, Dunn-Walters D, Kipling D, Pawelec G. Mechanisms of immunosenescence. *Immun Ageing*. 2009; 6:10.

Castaneda C, Charnley JM, Evans WJ, & Crim MC. Elderly women accommodate to a low-protein diet with losses of body cell mass muscle function and immune response. *Am J Clin Nutr*.1995; 62: 30-39.

Castle S. Clinical relevance of age-related immune dysfunction.*Clin Infect Dis.* 2000; 31: 578-585.

CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Public health and aging: trends in aging—United States and worldwide. *JAMA*.2003; 289: 1371-1373.

Chandra S, Chandra RK. Nutrition immune response and outcome.*Prog Food Nutr Sci.* 1986; 10(1-2): 1-65.

Chapman IM. Nutritional disorders in the elderly.*Med Clin North Am.* 2006; 90(5): 887-907.

Charlton KE, Ferreira M. Food and health beliefs of an urban sample of coloured older persons. *S Afr J Food Sci Nutr*. 1997; 9: 9 - 13.

Charlton KE, Kolbe-Alexander TL, Nel JH.The MNA but not the DETERMINE screening tool is a valid indicator of nutritional status in elderly Africans. *Nutrition*. 2007; 23(7-8):533-542.

Chavance M, Herbeth B, Lemoine A, Zhu BP. Does multivitamin supplementation prevent infections in healthy elderly subjects? A controlled trial.*Int J Vitam Nutr Res.* 1993; 63:11–16.

Chernoff R. Issues in Geriatric Nutrition. Nutr in Clin Prac. 2009; 24 (2): 176-178.

Chidrawar S, Khan N, Wei W, McLarnon A, Smith N, Nayak L, Moss P. Cytomegalovirus-seropositivity has a profound influence on the magnitude of major lymphoid subsets within healthy individuals. *Clin Exp Immunol.* 2009; 155 (3): 423-432.

Cho KH, Chung Y, Roh YK, Cho B, Kim CH, Lee HS, Health care for older persons: a country profile Korea. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2004; 52: 1199-204.

Chumlea WC, Garry PJ, Hunt WC, Rhyne RL.Distributions of serial changes in stature and weight in healthy elderly population. *Hum Biol*.1988; 60:917-925.

Cobleigh MA, Braun DP, Hriis JE. Age-dependent changes in humanperipheral blood Bcells and T cell subsets: correlation with mitogen responsiveness. *Clin.Immunol.Immuno-pathol*.1980; 15: 162.

Colonna-Romano G, Bulati M, Aquino A, Pellicanò M, Vitello S, Lio D, Candore G, Caruso C. A double-negative (IgD⁻CD27⁻) B cell population is increased in the peripheral blood of elderly people. *Mech Ageing Dev.* 2009;130:681–690.

Comans-Bitter WM, de Groot R, van den Beemd R *et al.* Immunophenotyping of blood lymphocytes in childhood. Reference values for lymphocyte subpopulations. *J Pediatr*.1997; 3: 388-93.

Consolini R, Legitimo A, Calleri A. Distribution of age-related thymulin titres in normal subjects through the course of life. *Clin. Exp. Immunol*.2000; 121: 444 - 447.

Cottam DR, Mattar SG, Barinas-Mitchell E, Eid G, Kuller L, Kelley DE, Schauer PR. The chronic inflammatory hypothesis for the morbidity associated with morbid obesity: implications and effects of weight loss. *Obes Surg.* 2004: 14: 589-600.

Coyne JS, Hilsenrath P. The World Health Report 2000: can health care systems be compared using a single measure of performance? *Am J Pub Heal*.2002; 92:32–33.

Cozamanis DZ. Longevity Made Easy. Bloomington IN: iUniverse 2006.

Dandona P, Mohanty P, Ghanim H, et al. The suppressive effect of dietary restriction and weight loss in the obese on the generation of reactive oxygen species by leukocytes lipid peroxidation and protein carbonylation.*J Clin Endocrinol Metab*.2001: 86:355–62.

Dang HS, Jaiswal DD, and Nair S. Daily intake of trace elements of radiological and nutritional importance by the adult Indian population *J. Radioanal Nucl Chem.* 2001; 249: 95–101.

DAP-WHO: Diabetic Association of Pakistan –World Health Organization (DAP-WHO-National Survey 1994-98. Diabetic Association of Pakistan and WHO collaborating center for diabetes Karachi.

Das UN. Is obesity an inflammatory condition? Nutr. 2001; 17: 953–966.

Davies I, knutson KC. Warning signals for malnutrition in the elderly. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 1991; 91(11): 1413-1417.

Davison KK, Ford ES, Cogswell ME, Dietz WH. Percentage of body fat and body mass index are associated with mobility limitations in people aged 70 and older from NHANES III. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2002; 50: 1802-1809.

de Groot LC, Verheijden MW, de Henauw S *et al.* Lifestyle nutritional status health and mortality in elderly people across Europe: a review of the longitudinal results of the SENECA study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2004; 59: 1277 – 84

Derhovanessian E, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Biomarkers of human immunosenescence: impact of Cytomegalovirus infection.*Curr Op Immunol*.2009;21:440-445.

Derhovanessian E, Solana R, Larbi A, Pawelec G.Immunity, ageing and cancer.*Immun Aging*. 2008; 24:5-11.

Despres J, Prud'Homme D, Pouilot MC, Tremblay A, Bouchard C. Estimation of deep abdominal adipose tissue accumulation from simple anthropometric measurements in men. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1992; 54: 471-477.

Diczfalusy E. The third age the Third World and the third millennium. *Contraception*. 1996;53: 1–7.

Ding J, Kritchevsky SB, Newman AB. Effects of birth cohort and age on body composition in a sample of community-based elderly. *Am J Clin Nutr*.2007; 85: 405-410.

Dion N, Cotart JL, Rabilloud M. Correction of nutrition test errors for more accurate quantification of the link between dental health and malnutrition.*Nutrition*. 2007; 23(4):301-307.

Douek DC, Koup RA. Evidence for thymic function in the elderly.*Vaccine*.2000; 18: 1638-1641.

Elahi VK, Elahi D, Andreas R, Tobein J, Butler M & Norris AA. A longitudinal study of nutritional intake in men.*J Gerontol*.1983; 38: 162-180.

Elkan AC, Engvall IL, Tengstrand B, Cederholm T, Hafström I. Malnutrition in women with rheumatoid arthritis is not revealed by clinical anthropometrical measurements or nutritional evaluation tools. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2007; 62(10):1239-47.

Endoy MP. Anorexia among older adults. Am J Nurse Pract. 2005; 9(5): 31-8.

Essed NH, van Staveren WA, Kok FJ, de Graaf C. No effect of 16 weeks flavor enhancement on dietary intake and nutritional status of nursing home elderly. *Appetite*. 2007; 48(1):29-36.

Eysteinsdottir JH, Freysdottir J, Haraldsson A, Stefansdottir J, Skaftadottir I, Helgason H, Ogmundsdottir HM. The influence of partial or total thymectomy during open heart surgery in infants on the immune function later in life.*Clin Exp Immunol.* 2004; 136 (2): 349-355.

FAO: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Nutrition Country profile – Pakistan. Office of the FAO representative in Islamabad Pakistan. 1998.

FAO: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations: The state of food insecurity in the world 2006: eradicating world hunger--taking stock ten years after the World Food Summit. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/009/a0750e/a0750e00.htm</u>. (accessed on 13-01-2009)

Feldblum I, German L, Castel H, *et al.* Characteristics of undernourished older medical patients and the identification of predictors for undernutrition status. *Nutr J.* 2007; 6:37.

Fortes C, Forastiere F, Agabiti N *et al*. The effect of zinc and vitamin A supplementation on immune response in an older population. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 1998; 46:19–26.

Franceschi C, Bonafe M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, De Benedictis G. Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence.*Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2000; 908:244-254.

Frasca D, Diaz A, Romero M, Landin AM, Blomberg BB. Age effects on B cells and humoral immunity in humans. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2011; 10(3):330-335.

Gabriel H, Schmitt B, Kindermann W. Age-related increase of CD45RO+ lymphocytes in physically active adults. *Eur J Immunol.* 1993;23: 2704-2706.

Gariballa S, Sinclair A. Aging and older people. In: Geissler C.A. Powers H.J. *Human Nutrition*. Eleventh Edition.Elsevier Churchill Livingstone London, 2005. Pp 319-334.

Gariballa SE, Sinclair AJ. Nutrition Aging and Ill Health. Br J Nutr. 1998; 80: 7-23.

Gavazzi G, Hermann F, Krause KH. Aging and infectious diseases in the developing world. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2004; 39 83-91.

Gershwin ME Nestel P Keen CL. Humana Press Totowa New Jersy, 2004; Humana Press Totowa New Jersy

Ghisla MK, Cossi S, Timpini A, Baroni F, Facchi E, Marengoni A. Predictors of successful rehabilitation in geriatric patients: subgroup analysis of patients with cognitive impairment. *Aging Clin Exp Res.* 2007; 19(5):417-423.

Gibson KL, Wu YC, Barnett Y, Duggan O, Vaughan R, Kondeatis E, Nilsson BO, Wikby A, Kipling D, Dunn-Walters DK. B cell diversity decreases in old age and is correlated with poor health status. *Aging Cell*.2009; 8:18-25.

Girodon F, Galan P, Monget al, *et al.* Impact of trace elements and vitamin supplementation on immunity and infections in institutionalized elderly patients: a randomized controlled trial. MIN. VIT. AOX.Geriatric network. *Arch Intern Med.* 1999; 159:748-54.

Girodon F, Lombard M, Galan P *et al.* Effect of micronutrient supplementation on infection in institutionalized elderly subjects: a controlled trial. *Ann Nutr Metab*.1997; 41:98–107.

Goldsby RA, Kindt TJ, Osborne BA, Kuby J. Immunology (5th ed.). WH Freeman and Company New York NY 2003; pp 1-551.

Gomez CR, Nomellini V, Faunce DE, Kovacs EJ.Innate immunity and aging.*Exp Gerontol*. 2008; 43 (8): 718-728.

Goodpaster BH, Park SW, Harris TB. The loss of skeletal muscle strength mass and quality in older adults: the health aging and body composition study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2006; 61: 1059-1064.

Goronzy JJ, Lee WW, Weyand CM, Aging and T-cell diversity. *Exp Gerontol.* 2007; 42:400-406.

Graat JM, Schouten EG, Kok FJ. Effect of daily vitamin E and multivitamin-mineral supplementation on acute respiratory tract infections in elderly persons: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*.2002; 288:715–721.

Groff JL, Gropper SS, Hunt SM. Advanced Nutrition and Human Metabolism. West Publishing Company New York. 1995.

Gross R, Solomons NW, Barba CV C, de Groot CP GM, Khor GL.eds. The development of a protocol to study the interactions of nutrition aging and urbanization in developing countries: Cross-Cultural Research on the Nutrition of Older Subjects (CRONOS). *Food Nutr. Bull.* 1997; 18(Suppl): 217 – 305.

Gunzelmann T, Oswald WD, Rupprecht R, Hagen B, Tritt K. Bedingungen der Erhaltung und Förderung von Selbständigkeit im höheren Lebens-Alter (SIMA) - Teil III: Stichprobe und Selektivität. Z. Gerontopsychol. *Psychiatr.* 1996; 9: 83–105.

Guo SS, Zeller C, Chumlea WC, Siervogel RM. Aging body composition and lifestyle: the Fels longitudinal study. *Am J Clin.Nutr*.1999; 70: 405–411.

Hadrup SR, Strindhall J, Kollgaard T, Seremet T, Johansson B, Pawelec G, thor Straten P, Wikby A. Longitudinal studies of clonally expanded CD8 T cells reveal a repertoire shrinkage predicting mortality and an increased number of dysfunctional cytomegalovirus-specific T cells in the very elderly. *J Immunol.* 2006; 176 (4): 2645-2653.

Hagiwara Y, McGhee JR, Fujihashi K. Protective Mucosal Immunity in Aging is Associated with Functional CD4+ T Cells in Nasopharyngeal - Associated Lymphoreticular Tissue. *J Immunol*.2003; 170: 1754-1762.

Hamann D, Baars PA, Rep MH, *et al.* Phenotypic and functional separation of memory and effector human CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med*.1997; 186: 1407-1418.

Han TS, Tajar A and Lean MEJ. Obesity and weight management in the elderly. *British Medical Bulletin*. 2011; 97: 169–196.

Hankiewicz J, Swierczek E. Lysozyme in human body fluids. *Clinica Chimica Acta*.1974; 57 (3) 205–9.

Harbige LS, Gershwin ME.Antioxidant Nutrition and Immunity. In: Handbook of Nutrition and Immunity. Edit: Gershwin ME Nestel P Keen CL. Humana Press Totowa New Jersy. 2004; 187 – 222.

Harris T, Cook EF, Garrison R, Higgins M, Kannel W, Goldman L. Body mass index and mortality among non-smoking older persons. The Framingham Heart Study.*JAMA*.1988; 259: 1520-1524.

Hazenberg M, Galkina S, Chkhenkeli G, Stoddart C, and McCune M. Presented Program Abstr Conf Retrovir Oppor Infect 11th 2004 San Franc Calif. 2004 Feb 8-11; 11: abstract no. 444.

Hengstermann S, Nieczaj R Steinhagen Thiessen E Schulz RJ. Which are the most efficient items of mini nutritional assessment in multimorbid patients? *J Nutr Health Aging*. 2008; 12(2):117-122.

Herman D, Solomons NW, Mendoza I, Gonzales C, Quershi A. Anthropometric measures and indices of body composition among Guatemalan elderly: Relation with self-rated health and activities of daily living and comparison with other sites in the 'Food Habits in Later Life' multicenter study. *Asia Pac J ClinNutr.* 1998; 7 55 – 64.

Hilmer SN, McLachlan AJ, Le Couteur DG.Clinical pharmacology in the geriatric patient. *Fund & Clin Pharmacol*. 2007; 21: 217-30.

Hughes VA, Frontera WR, Roubenoff R, Evans WJ, Fiatarone Singh MA. Longitudinal changes in body composition in older men and women: role of body weight change and physical activity. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2002; 76 473–481.

Hughes VA, Roubenoff R, Wood M, Frontera WR, Evans WJ, Singh MA. Anthropometric assessment of 10-y changes in body composition in the elderly.*Am J Clin Nutr*.2004; 80 475-482.

Hunt C, Chakravorty NK, Annan G, Habibzadeh N, Schorah CJ. The clinical effects of vitamin C supplementation in elderly hospitalised patients with acute respiratory infections. *Int J Vitam Nutr. Res.* 1994; 64:212-9.

Hussain T (eds): Food Composition Tables for PakistanPlanning and Development Division Ministry of Planning and Development Department of Agricultural Chemistry and Human Nutrition NWFP Agricultural University Peshawar Pakistan; 1985.

IAE.International Atomic Energy Commission. Human dietary intakes of trace elements: a global literature survey mainly for the period 1970–1991. IAEA.NAHRES-12. 1992.

Ibegbu C, Xu Y, Harris W, Maggio D, Miller JD, Kourtis AP. Expression of Killer cell lectin-like receptor G1 on antigen-specific human CD8+ T lymphocytes during active, latent, and resolved infection and its relation with CD57. *J Immunol*.2005; 174: 6088-6094.

Iqbal F and Naz R. Patterns of diabetes mellitus in Pakistan: An overview of the problem. *Pak. J Med Res.* 2005; 44:1.

Itrat A, Taqai AM, Qazi F, and Qidwai W. Family systems: perceptions of elderly patients and their attendants presenting at a university hospital in Karachi Pakistan. *J Pak Med Asso.* 2007; 57(2): 106 – 109.

Izawa S, Kuzuya M, Okada K, *et al*. The nutritional status of frail elderly with care needs according to the mini-nutritional assessment. *Clin Nutr*. 2006; 25(6):962-967.

Janaszak S Grzegorzewska AE Mariak I. An estimation of nitrogen balance in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients (Polish).*Pol Arch Med Wewn*. 1998; 100:499–514.

Janeway C, Travers P, Walport M, Shlomchik M. Immunobiology: the immune system in health and disease. New York: Garland Science; 2005

Jitapunkul S, Kunanusont C, Phoolcharoen W, Suriyawongpaisal P, Ebrahim S. Determining public health priorities for an Aging population: the value of a disability survey.*Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health*.2003; 34: 929-36.

Katona P, Katona-Apte J.The interaction between nutrition and infection. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2008; 46(10): 1582-8.

Kawashima H, Watanabe N. Vascular and non-vascular ligands for L-selectin. *Cell Adhes Commun.* 1998; 6: 135-9.

Keller HH. Malnutrition in institutionalized elderly: How and why? *J Am Geri Soc.* 1993; 41(11): 1212-1218.

Kelley DS, Daudu PA, Branch LB, Johnson HL, Taylor PC, Mackey B. Energy restriction decreases number of circulating natural killer cells and serum levels of immunoglobulins in overweight women. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 1994;48: 9–18.

Kelley DS, Taylor C, Johnson HL, Mackey BE. Energy restriction and immunocompetence in over-weight women. *Nutr Res.* 1998; 18:159-169.

Khan A, Afridi AK, and Safdar M. Prevalence of obesity in the employees of universities. Health and Research Institutions of Peshawar. *Pak. J Nutr*. 2003; 2: 182-188.

Khattak IA, Paracha PI, Abbas M *et al.* Prisoners' women and children - from Nutrition perspectives. *SarJAgr.* 2008; 24 (1): 123-27

Khattak IA, Ullah N. Dietary Patterns of Macro and Micro Nutrients Intake of Children and Mothers of the Christian Community Living in Peshawar. *Pak J Med Res.* 2006; 45:3.

Kilpatrick RD, Rickabaugh T, Hultin LE. Homeostasis of the naïve CD4+ T cell compartment during aging.*J Immunol*. 2008; 180 1499-1507.

Knodel J, Debavalya N. Social and Economic Support Systems for the Elderly in Asia: An Introduction. *Asia Pac Popul J.* 1992; 7:5-12.

Koch S, Larbi A, Derhovanessian E, Ozcelik D, Naumova E, *et al.* Multiparameter flow cytometric analysis of CD4 and CD8 T cell subsets in young and old people.*Immun Aging.* 2008; 25: 5–6.

Kuby J. Immunology.3rd Ed; WH Freeman and Company New York NY; 1997.

Kuk J, Saunders T, Davidson L, & Ross R.Age-related changes in total and regional fat distribution.*Aging Research Reviews*. 2009; 8 (4): 339-348.

Kuskowska-Wolk A, Rossner S. Prevalence of obesity in Sweden: cross-sectional study of a representative adult population. *J Intern Med.* 1990; 227:241-246.

Lanzavecchia A, Sallusto F. Understanding the generation and function of memory T cell subsets.*Curr Opin Immunol.* 2005; 17 (3): 326-332.

Larbi A, Franceschi C, Mazzatti D, Solana R, Wikby A, Pawelec G. Aging of the immune system as a prognostic factor for human longevity. *Physiology* (*Bethesda*).2008; 23:64-74.

Larbi A, Pawelec G, Witkowski JM, Schipper HM, Derhovanessian E, Goldeck D, Fulop T.Dramatic Shifts in Circulating CD4 but not CD8 T Cell Subsets in Mild Alzheimer's Disease. *J Alzheimers Dis*. 2009;17:91-103.

Lee JS, Visser M, Tylavsky FA, Kritchevsky SB, Schwartz AV, Sahyoun N, Harris TB, Newman AB. Weight Loss and Regain and Effects on Body Composition: The Health Aging and Body Composition Study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*. 2010; 65A 1: 78–83.

Lesourd B, Mazari L. Nutrition and immunity in the elderly. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 1999; 58: 685-695.

Lesourd B. Undernutrition: a factor of accelerated aging in healthy and diseased aged persons. In Handbook of Nutrition in the Aged Persons pp. 145–158 [RR Watson editor]. New York: CRC Press 2000.

Lesourd BM, Mazarin L, & Ferry M. The role of nutrition in immunity in the aged.*Nutr Rev.* 1998; 56 S: 113–S125.

Losonczy KG. Harris TB, Cornoni-Huntley J *et al.* Does weight loss from middle age to old age explain the inverse weight mortality elation in old age? *Am J Epidemiol*.1995; 141:312–21.

Lynch LA, O'Connell JM Kwasnik A K et al. Are natural killer cells protecting the metabolically healthy obese patient? Obesity.2009; 17: 601–605.

Mahan L K, Escott-Stump S. (Eds.) Krause's Food.Nutrition.& Diet Therapy (11th ed.). Philadelphia: W. B. Saunders Company 2004.

Mazari L, Lesourd BM. Nutritional influences on immune response in healthy aged persons. *Mech Aging Dev.* 1998; 104 25-40.

McGandy RB, Russell RM, Hartz SC, Jacob RA, Tannenbaum S. Nutritional status survey of healthy noninstitutionalized elderly: Energy and nutrient I ntakes from three-day diet records and nutrient supplements. *Nutr Res.* 1986; 6: 785–798.

Merritt RJ, Bistrian BU, Blackburn GL, Suskind RM. Consequences of modified fasting in obese pediatric and adolescent patients: protein sparing modified fast. *J Pediatr*.1980; 96: 13-9.

Meydani A Ahmed T Meydani SN. Aging.Nutritional Status and Infection in the Developing World.*Nutr Rev*.2005; 63(7).

Meydani M. Dietary antioxidants modulation of aging and immune and endothelial cell interaction.*Mech. Aging Dev.* 1999; 11 123-32.

Meydani SN, Meydani M, Blumberg JB, Lekal S, Siber G, Loszewski R, Thompson C *et al.* Vitamin E supplementation and in vivo immune responses in healthy elderly individuals. *JAMA*.1997; 277: 1380–1386.

Meydani SN, Santos MS. Aging: nutrition and immunity. In: Gershwin ME German JB Keen CL eds. Nutrition and Immunology: Principles and Practice. Totowa NJ: Humana Press; 2000; 403–421.

Meyer KC. Aging. Proc Am Thorac Soc. 2005; 2: 433-439.

Miah FK. Ingestion and organ content of trace element of importance in radiological protection. Working paper submitted for final RCM-3 of Reference Asian Man Phase 2 Vietnam. 2000.

Moreau JM, Girgis DO, Hume EB Dajcs JJ, Austin MS, O'Callaghan RJ.Phospholipase A(2) in rabbit tears: a host defense against Staphylococcus aureus. *Investigative Ophthalmo Vis Sci.* 2001; 42 (10): 2347–54.

Moriguti JC, Das SK, Saltzman E, Corrales A, McCrory MA, Greenberg AS, and Roberts SB. Effects of a 6-week hypo-caloric diet on changes in body composition, hunger and subsequent weight regain in healthy young and older adults. *J Gerontol.* 2000; 55A: 8580–8587.

Morley JE. Anorexia of aging: physiologic and pathologic. *Am J Clin Nutr*.1997; 66: 760–773.

Morley JE. Decreased food intake with aging.*J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2001; 56: 81-88.

Morse MH, Haub MD, Evans WJ, Campbell WW. Protein requirement of elderly women: nitrogen balance responses to three levels of protein intake. *J GerontolA Biol Sci. Med Sci.* 2001; 56: M724–M730.

Mueller DH, and Burke F. Vitamin and mineral therapy. In:Morrison and Hark eds. Medical nutrition and disease. Philadelphia; PA: Blackwell Science: 46-66 1996.

Myrvik QN. Immunology and nutrition. Shils M E, Olson J A, Shike M,eds. In Modern nutrition in health and disease.9th Ed Philadelphia; 1999.Vol I.

Nájera O, González C, Toledo G, López L, Ortiz R. Flow cytometry study of lymphocyte subsets in malnourished and well-nourished children with bacterial infections. *Clini Diagn Lab Immunol*. 2004; 11(3):577-80.

Nanan DJ.The obesity pandemic-implications for Pakistan.*Pak Med Assoc.* 2002; 52:342-6.

National Nutrition Survey (NNS) of Pakistan 2001-2002. Islamabad. Government of Pakistan; Planning Commission Nutrition Division.National Instt.Health. Islamabad.

Navarro V. The World Health Report 2000: can health care systems be compared using a single measure of performance? *Am J Pub Heal*.2002; 92:33–34.

Newman AB, Lee JS, Visser M. Weight change and the conservation of lean mass in old age: the Health Aging and Body Composition Study. *Am J Clin Nutr*.2005; 82: 872-878.

NHANES-III US Department of Health and Human Services.National center for health statistics. The Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III 1988-1994) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: Washington DC 1996.

NHS: National Health Survey of Pakistan 1990-94: Health profile of the people of Pakistan Islamabad. *PMRC*.1997; p. 181.

Nicolas AS, Faisant C, Nourhashémi F, Lanzmann-Petithory D, Tome D, Vellas B. Nutrient adequacy of dietary intake in a healthy elderly French population. *Eur J Ger.* 2001; 3 140–145.

Nieman DC, Henson DA, Nehlsen-Cannarella SL, Ekkens M, Utter AC, Butterworth DE, Fagoaga OR. Influence of obesity on immune function. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 1999; 99: 294–299.

Nieman DC, Henson DA, Nehlsen-Cannarella SL, Ekkens M, Utter AC, Butterworth DE, Fagoaga OR. Influence of obesity on immune function. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 1999; 99: 294–299.

Nijs KA, de Graaf C, Siebelink E, *et al.* Effect of family-style meals on energy intake and risk of malnutrition in Dutch nursing home residents: a randomized controlled trial. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2006; 61(9):935-942.

Nikolich-Zugich J. Aging and life-long maintenance of T-cell subsets in the face of latent persistent infections.*Nat Rev Immunol.* 2008. 8(7): 512-22.

Niyongabo T, Bouchaud O, Henzel D, Melchior JC, Samb B Daza, MC, Ruggeri C, Begue JC, Coulaud JP, Larouze B. Nutritional status of HIV-1 sero-positive subjects in an AIDS clinic in Paris. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 1997; 51: 637-640.

Norman K, Smoliner C, Valentini L, Lochs H, Pirlich M. Is bioelectrical impedance vector analysis of value in the elderly with malnutrition and impaired functionality? *Nutrition*. 2007; 23(7-8):564-569.

Olofsson B, Stenvall M, Lundström M, Svensson O, Gustafson Y. Malnutrition in hip fracture patients: an intervention study. *J Clin Nurs.* 2007 16(11): 2027-2038.

Ostan R, Bucci L, Capri M, Salvioli S, Scurti M, Pini E, Monti D, Franceschi C. immunosenescence and immunogenetics of human longevity. *Neuroimmunomodulation*. 2008; 15(4-6):224-240.

Oyeyinka GO, Salimonu LS, Ladipo OA, Ashaye AO. Leukocyte migration inhibition studies and neutrophil cell function during aging in Nigerians. *Mech Aging Dev.* 1995; 85: 83-93.

Panda A, Arjona A, Sapey E, Bai F, Fikrig E, Montgomery R R, Lord J M, Shaw A C. Human innate immunosenescence: causes and consequences for immunity in old age. *Trends Immunol*.2009; 30 (7): 325-333.

Pappas G, Akhtar T, Gergen PJ, Hadden WC, Khan AQ. Health status of the Pakistani population: a health profile and comparison with the United States. *Am J Pub Heal*.2001; 91:93–98.

Pawelec G, Akbar A, Caruso C, Effros R, Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Wikby A. Is immunosenescence infectious? *Trends Immunol*.2004; 25: 406–410.

Pawelec G, Barnett Y, Forsey R, et al. T cells and aging January 2002 update. Front Biosci. 2002; 17: d1056-183.

Pawelec G, Effros RB, Caruso C, Remarque E, Barnett Y, Solana R .T cells and aging. *Front Biosci*.1999;4:216–269

Pawelec G, Larbi A. Immunity and ageing in man: Annual Review 2006/2007. *Exp Gerontol.* 2008;43(1):34-38.

Pawelec G, Remarque, EBarnett Y, Solana R. T cells and aging.*Front Biosci.* 1998; 15; 3:d59-99.

Pawelec G. Immunity and aging in man. Exp Gerontol. 2006; 41 (12): 1239-1242.

Pawelec G. When T Cells Get Old. Sci. Aging Knowl. Environ. 2005; 50:39.

Perissinotto E, Pisent C, Sergi G, Grigoletto F, Enzi G. Anthopometric measurements in the elderly: age and gender differences. *Br J Nutr*.2002; 87: 177–186.

Piers LS, Soares MJ, McCormack LM, O'Dea K.Is there evidence for an age-related reduction in metabolic rate? *J Appl Physiol*. 1998; 85: 2196–2204.

Pitkälä KH, Laurila JV, Strandberg TE, Tilvis R S. Multicomponent geriatric intervention for elderly inpatients with delirium: a randomized. controlled trial. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci.* 2006; 61(2):176-181.

Prasad AS, Fitzgerald JT, Hess JW, Kaplan J, Pelen F, Dardenne M. Zinc deficiency in elderly patients. *Nutrition*.1993; 9: 218–24.

Prothro J. Protein and amino acid requirements of the elderly. Annals New York Academy of Sciences. 561. 143-156: 1989.

Refai W, Seidner DL.Nutrition in the elderly.*Clinics in Geriatric Medicine*.1999; 15: 607-625.

Reyes JG, Zún`iga AS, Cruz MG. Prevalence of hypo-nutrition in the elderly at admission to the hospital. *Nutr Hosp.* 2007; 22(6):702-709.

Rickertsen K. Structural change and the demand for meat and fish in Norway. *Eur Rev Agric Econom*.1996; 23:316–330.

Roche AF.Sarcopenia-A critical review of its measurement and health-related significance in the middle-aged and elderly. *Am. J. Hum. Biol.* 2001; 25: 211-15

Roger CM, Ho I, Niti M, Kua EH, Ng TP. Body mass index waist circumference waist–hip ratio and depressive symptoms in Chinese elderly: a population-based study. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*.2008; 23: 401–408.

Rolls BJ, Dimeo KA, and Shide DJ. Age-related impairments in the regulation of food intake.*Am J Clin Nutr*.1995 62: 923–931.

Rolls BJ, Mcdermott TM.Effect of age on sensory-specific satiety.*Am J Clin Nutr*.1991; 54:99.

Rudin E, Barzilai N. Inflammatory peptides derived from adipose tissue. *Immun Ageing*, 2005. 2:1

Rumpel C Harris TB Madans J. Modification of the relationship between the Quetelet index and mortality by weight-loss history among older women. *Ann Epidemiol.* 1993; 3:343–50.

Russell R M, Suter P M. Vitamin requirements of elderly people: an update. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1993; 58(1):4-14.

Ryan AS, Craig LD, Finn SC. Nutrient intakes and dietary patterns of older Americans: A national study. *J Gerontol*.1992; 47: M145–M150.

Sakaguchi S. Naturally arising CD4 + regulatory T cells for immunological self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses. *Ann Rev Imm.* 2004; 22: 531.

Sallusto F, Geginat J, Lanzavecchia A. Central memory and effector memory T cell subsets: function generation and maintenance. *Annu Rev Immunol*.2004; 22: 745-763.

Sallusto F, Lenig D, Forster R, Lipp M, Lanzavecchia A. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions.*Nature*. 1999; 401 (6754): 708-712.

Salzet M, Tasiemski A, Cooper E. Innate immunity in lophotrochozoans: the annelids. *Curr Pharm Design*. 2006; 12 (24): 3043–50.

Sansoni P, Cossarizza A, Brianti V, Fagnoni. Lymphocyte subsets and natural killer cell activity in healthy old people and centenarians.*Blood*. 1993 82 2767-2773.

Sauce D, Larsen M, Fastenackels S, Duperrier A, Keller M, Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Ferrand C, Debre P, Sidi D, Appay V. Evidence of premature immune aging in patients thymectomized during early childhood. *J Clin Invest.* 2009; 119 (10): 3070-3078.

Scanga CB, Verde TjPaolone AM, Andersen RE, Wadden TA. Effects of weight loss and exercise training on natural killer activity in obese women.*Med Sci Sports Exerc*.1998;30:1666–1671.

Schlenker E (Ed.). Nutrition in Aging (Third ed.). Boston: McGraw-Hill. USA 1998.

Schmidlin H, Diehl SA, Blom B. New insights into the regulation of human B-cell differentiation.*Trends Immunol*.2009; 30:277–285.

Schroll M, Ferry M, Lund-Larsen K, & Enzi G. Assessment of health: self-perceived health. Chronic diseases.use of medicine.*Eur. J Clin. Nutr.* 1991; 45(Suppl 3): 169–182.

Seidell JC, Bjorntorp P, Sjostrom L, *et al.* Regional distribution of muscle and fat mass in men—new insight into the risk of abdominal obesity using computed tomography. *Int J Obes.* 1989; 13: 289–303.

Seidell JC, Visscher TL. Body weight and weight change and their health implications for the elderly.*Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2000; 54(Suppl. 3):S33–9.

Selmi C, Invernizzi P, Zuin M, Ansari Aa; Gershwin Me. Evaluation of the Immune Function in the Nutritionally At-Risk Patient. Inc: Handbook of Nutrition and Immunity. Edit: Gershwin M. E.;Nestel P.;Keen C. L.Handbook of nutrition and immunity.2004 pp. 1-18.

Semba RD. Vitamin A. In: Hughes D.A. Darlington L.G. Bendich A eds. Diet and human immune function. Totowa New Jersey: Humana Press Inc. 2004; 105-131.

Shah S M, Nanan D, Rahbar MH, Rahim M, Nowshad G. Assessing obesity and overweight in a high mountain Pakistani population. *Trop Med Int Health*.2004; 9(4):526-32.

Shahar S, Earland J, Rahman SA.Social and health profiles of rural elderly Malays.*Sing Med J.* 2001; 42: 208-13.

Shaikh BT, Hatcher J.Health seeking behavior and health services utilization trends in national health survey of Pakistan: what needs to be done? *J Pak Med Assoc*. 2007; 57(8):411-4.

Shatenstein B, Shatenstein B, Payette H, Nadon S, Gray-Donald K. An approach for evaluating lifelong intakes of functional foods in elderly people.*Nutr J*.2003; 133: 2384-2391.

Shearer W T, Rosenblatt H M, Gelman R S, *et al.* Lymphocyte subsets in healthy children frombirth through 18 years of age: the Pediatric AIDS Clinical Trials Group P1009 study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*.2003; 5: 973-80.

Shumaker NL, Ball AL, Neils-Strunjas J, Smith R, Weiler E, Krikorian R.Using memory strategies to improve 24-hr dietary recalls among older adults.*J Allied Health*.2003; 32: 196-20I.

Silver AJ, Guillen CP, Kahl MJ.Effect of aging on body fat. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 1993; 41: 174-180.

Singh RB, Mori H, Chen J, *et al.* Recommendations for the prevention of coronary artery disease in Asians: a scientific statement of the International College of Nutrition. *J Cardiovasc Risk*.1996; 3:489–494.

Solomons NW. Demographic and nutritional trends among the elderly in developed and developing regions. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2000; 54 suppl 3: 52 - 54.

Steen B, Isaksson B, Svanborg A. Body composition at 70 and 75 years of age: a longitudinal population study. *J Clin Exp Gerontol*.1979; 1:185-192.

Sternfeld B, Ngo L, Satariano W A, Tager IB. Associations of Body Composition with Physical Performance and Self-reported Functional Limitation in Elderly Men and Women.*Am J Epidemiol*.2002; 156: 110-121.

Subar AF, Harlan LC, Mattson ME. Food and nutrient intake differences between smokers and nonsmokers in the US.*Am J Publ Health*.1990; 80:1323-1329.

Sullivan DH, Patch GA, Walls RC, Lipschitz DA.Impact of nutrition status on morbidity and mortality in a select population of geriatric rehabilitation patients.*Am J Clin Nutr.* 1990; 51:749-758

Suominen MH, Sandelin E, Soini H, Pitkala KH. How well do nurses recognize malnutrition in elderly patients? *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 2007; Epub.30 (8): 233-241

Suzana S, Earland J, Suriah AR, Warnes AM. Social and health factors influencing poor nutritional status among rural elderly Malays.*J Nutr Health Aging*.2002; 6: 363-9.

Takata H, Takiguchi M. Three Memory Subsets of Human CD8+ T Cells Differently Expressing.*J Immunol.* 2006; 177(7):4330-40.

Thurnham DI, Northrop-Clewes CA.Effects of infection on nutritional and immune status. In: Hughes DA Darlington LG Bendich A eds. Diet and human immune function. Totowa New Jersey: Humana Press 2004; 35-64.

Tolonen M, Schrijver J, Westermarck T, Halme M, Tuominen SE, Frilander A, Keinonen M & Sarna S. Vitamin B6 status of Finnish elderly: comparison with Dutch younger adults and elderly: the effect of supplementation. *Int J Vitam. Nutr Res.* 1988; 58:73-77.

Torfadottir H, Freysdottir J, Skaftadottir I, Haraldsson A, Sigfusson G, Ogmundsdottir HM. Evidence for extrathymic T cell maturation after thymectomy in infancy. *Clin Exp Immunol.* 2006; 145 (3): 407-412.

Tsai AC, Ku PY. Population-specific Mini Nutritional Assessment effectively predicts the nutritional state and follow-up mortality of institutionalized elderly Taiwanese regardless of cognitive status. *Br J Nutr*.2007; 6:1-7.

Tucker K. Micronutrient status and aging. Nutr Rev. 2005; 53 S9-S15.

van Lier RA, ten Berge IJ, Gamadia LE. Human CD8+ T-cell differentiation in response to viruses.*Nat Rev Immunol*. 2003; 3 (12): 931-939.

Venzin RM, Kamber N, Keller WC, Suter PM, Reinhart WH. How important is malnutrition? A prospective study in internal medicine.*Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2009; 63(3):430-6

Wahlqvist ML, Hsu-Hage BHH Kouris-Blazos A, Lukito W. Food habits in later life-An Overview of Key Findings. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr*. 1995; 4(2):1-11.

Walford RL. The immunologic theory of Aging.Copenhagen Munsksgaard; 1969.

Wallace JI, Schwartz RS, Lacroix AZ, Uhlmann RF, Pearlman A. Involuntary weight loss in older outpatients: Incidence and clinical significance. *J Am Geriatr Soc*.1995; 43: 329-337.

Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG, Lennon L. Reasons for intentional weight loss unintentional weight loss and mortality in older men. *Arch Intern Med*.2005; 165: 1035-1040.

Wardlaw GM, Insel PM. Perspectives in nutrition. Mosby St. Louis. 1993.

Warren KS.Rationalizing health care in a changing world: the need to know. *Heal Trans Rev.* 1997; 7:61–71.

Weinberger B, Lazuardi L, Weiskirchner I, Keller M, Neuner C, Fischer KH, Neuman B, Wurzner R, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Healthy aging and latent infection with CMV lead to distinct changes in CD8(+) and CD4(+) T-cell subsets in the elderly. *Hum Immunol.* 2007; 68 (2): 86-90.

Weksler ME, Szabó P.The effect of age on the B-cell repertoire. *J Clin Immun.* 2000; 20:240–249.

Welborn TA, Dhaliwal SS, Bennett SA. Waist–hip ratio is the dominant risk factor predicting cardiovascular death in Australia. *MJA*. 2003; 179: (1112) 580-585.

Wikby A, Ferguson F, Forsey R, Thompson J, Strindhall J, Löfgren S, Nilsson BO, Ernerudh J, Pawelec G, Johansson BJ. An immune risk phenotype, cognitive impairment, and survival in very late life: impact of allostatic load in Swedish octogenarian and nonagenarian humans. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*. 2005; 60:556-65.

Wikby A, Johansson B, Ferguson F, Olsson J.Age-related changes in immune parameters in a very old population of Swedish people: a longitudinal study. *Exp Gerontol.* 1994; 29: 531-541.

Williams L. Comprehensive Review of Hematopoiesis and Immunology: Implications for Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplant Recipients. In Ezzone.S. (2004) *Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation: A Manual for Nursing Practice. Oncology Nursing Society. Pittsburg.* PA (pp.1-13).

Wintergerst ES, Maggini S, Hornig DH, Wintergerst ES. Contribution of selected vitamins and trace elements to immune function.*Ann Nutr Metab.* 2007; 51: 301-323.

Wong N, Pio J, and Valencia R.Distribution of C-reactive protein and its relation to risk factors and coronary heart disease risk estimation in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) III. *Prev Cardiol.* 2001; 4(3): 109-114.

Woodland DL, Blackman MA. Immunity and age: living in the past? *Trends Immunol*. 2006; 27 (7): 303-307.

Wurtman JJ, Leiberman H, Tsay R, Nader T, Chew B. Calorie and nutrient intakes of elderly and young subjects measured under identical conditions. *J Gerontol*.1988; 43:174.

Yaari S Goldbourt U. Voluntary and involuntary weight loss: associations with long term mortality in 9 228 middle-aged and elderly men. *Am J Epidemiol*.1998; 148:546-55.

Zafar SN, Ganatra HA, Tehseen S, Qidwai W. Health and needs assessment of geriatric patients: results of a survey at a teaching Hospital in Karachi. *J Pak Med Assoc.* 2006; 56(10): 470 - 473.

Zhang L, Lewin SR, Markowitz M, Lin HH, Skulsky E, et al. Measuring recent thymic emigrants in blood of normal and HIV-1-infected individuals before and after effective therapy. *J. Exp Med.* 1999; 190: 725-732.

Zoico E, Di Francesco V, Guralnik JM. Physical disability and muscular strength in relation to obesity and different body composition indexes in a sample of healthy elderly women. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord*. 2004; 28: 234-241.
APPENDICES

APPENDIX1



APPENDIX2

Health & Activity Form®
GENERAL QUESTIONAIR
Date Name of Investigator
ID Name Address (permanent yesNo) Age (yrs) (according to NIC) No_offamily members
No. of family dependent on you No. of family dependent on you How many brothers do you have? How many sisters do you have? Are you an ex-service man? Yes No
MARITAL STATUS
Unmarried Married Divorced Widowed
Alone With family
EDUCATION
 No schooling at all Basic/primary school Middle Matriculation SSC University Madrassa Basic
PROFESSION & INCOME
 Farming Shop-keeping Driving Masson

Government servant
Labor
Do you have currently your own income? YesNo
If yes, how much per month(Rs)
Present income sources
HEALTH STATUS
DentitionPoorgood
REMARKS:
Using artificial teeth yes No
I eeth hygiene condition GoodPoor
EYE-SIGHT
Goodpoor REMARKS:
Glasses yesNo REMARKS:
HEARING
Goodpoor REMARKS:
GI TRACT & DIGESTION
Are you satisfied with your digestion? yesNo
Do you suffer very often from constipation yesNo
How is your appetite? Goodpoor
Chewing problems alwayswith hard foods
Swallowing problems alwayssometimes
Problems cutting foods alwayssometimes
CHRONIC DISEASES
Have you suffered from any chronic disease in recent past Yes No
If yes, which one REMARKS:
MOBILITY
Can easily walk forhrs daily.
Can offer his prayers 5 times a day in the mosque. yes No
Can join people in HUJRA yesNo
LIFE STYLE
Sports yesNo REMARKS:
Exercise yesNo REMARKS:
Smoking yesNo REMARKS:

APPENDIX3

24-hr Dietary Recall (24-hr DR) Questionnaire (Summarized Version)

Instruction for 24-hour diet recall

What is it?

Data on household food consumption can be gathered by applying the 24-hour diet recall method during the monthly visits of the research student to the selected households' residences. Basically, it is a listing of all foods consumed by the household during the last 24 hours. This is done with the respondent in the household who is responsible for food preparation, or if that person is unavailable, another adult who was present in the household the previous day. The registration of food intake refers to the household as a whole, not to a single member of the household. The respondent should be instructed to also include the food prepared in the home for consumption by household members outside the home (e.g. at lunchtime in the fields). Likewise, foods consumed outside the home that were not prepared in the home should also be included.

How to do it?

To facilitate data registry, the research student can make use of a questionnaire format, as it is very important to ask all households the same questions. In the example section a possible questionnaire format is given. The format can be filled in following the next steps:

Step 1	After filling in the necessary ID-numbers of the interviewer, the interviewee plus the number of the week you are recording in, ask the interviewee the question 'Has any person in your household, in
	the past 24 hours, been eating any', repeating this question one by one for each of the
	categories of food which are mentioned on the questionnaire format.
Step 2	Fill in the interviewee's response: yes (Y) or no (N), by marking the Y or the N.
Step 3	If the interviewee responds yes, ask what product(s) exactly was consumed, how much and
	whether it was bought, home-grown, bartered for or consumed outside of the household. Please be aware that a household could have consumed more than one different product within the same food
	group. The column 'Amount' has two sub-columns: one in which the amount in local measurements
	can be filled in, and the other in which the local measurements can be converted into standard
	volume measurements after the interview, such as for example kilograms. The conversion rates can
	be agreed upon during a focus group meeting during the preparation stage, if not yet available.

Questionnaire (summarized version)

	Household ID #					
	Week #					
Can ate	you remember what you yesterday in breakfast,			If yes, in	dicate	
lunc	h, dinner, snacks? (Y/N).			AM (TOTAL P HOUS	OUNT FOR WHOLE SEHOLD)	
			WHAT	LOCA	STANDAR	SOURCE *)
A	bread, rice noodles, biscuits, or other foods made from millet, sorghum, maize, rice, wheat	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
в	potatoes, yarns, manioc, cassava or any other foods made from roots or tubers?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
С	vegetables?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
D	fruits?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
E	beef, pork, lamb, goal, rabbit wild game, chicken, duck, or other birds, liver, kidney, heart, or other orean meats?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
F	eggs?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
G	Fresh or dried meat, liver fish or shellfish?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
н	Foods made from beans, peas, lentils, or nuts?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
I	cheese, yogurt, milk or other milk products?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
J	foods made with oil, fat or butter?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
к	sugar or honey?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.
L	other foods, such as condiments, coffee or tea?	Y / N	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.	1. 2. 3.

Curriculum Vitae

Iftikhar Alam

Assistant Professor, Agriculture (HUMAN NUTRITION

Bacha Khan University (BKU), Charsadda, KPK, Pakistan 25000

PERSONAL		Date of Birth: 10-03-1974 Place of Birth: Charsadda Nationality: Pakistani Marital Status: Married (Safia Beum (wife) and three daughters, Adiba , Zeba and Mihrun Nisa
ACADEMICS		 Ph.D. (scholar) at the Institute of Medical Research, Tuebingen University, Germany M.Sc (Hons.) Human Nutrition (A grade CGPA: 3.69; 83%) B.Sc. (Hons) Human Nutrition (A grade CGPA: 3.29; 75%) HSSC, FSc (Pre-Medical) - (71.2%) A-grade Ist Div Intermediate (Science) – (74%) A-grade, Ist Div
DISTINCTION	0 0	Best Academic Performance Certificate of the year, Edwards College Peshawar Won <u>DAAD Fellowship Award</u> for PhD 2007-2010
SHORT-TERM COURSES	0	Child Care (AIOU, Islamabad)
TRAINING AND	0	Food and Nutrition (AIOU, Islamabad)
INTERNSHIPS	0	Applied Food and Nutrition (AIOU, Islamabad)
	0	Awareness of Public About Special Needs of children(AIOU, Islamabad)
	0	Common Health Problems, Their prevention and Nutritional Therapy (AIOU, Islamabad)
TRAININGS	0	Experts Training in Fortification , Dubai UAE
	0	Laboratory Bio-safety and Bio-security , Bangkok, Thailand
	0	Total Nutritional Therapy (TNT) by Abbott, Pakistan
	0	PCM & Logical Framework , Asia Link Program, EU Karachi
	0	Clinical Nutrition, Paracha Hospital Peshawar
	0	Nuclear Technology in Food Preservation , NIFA Peshawar

CURRENTPOSITION & RESPONSIBILITIES	0	Presently working as <i>Lecturer and Junior Research</i> <i>Specialist (JRS)</i> in the Department of Human Nutrition, teaching Immunology, Human Physiology, Laboratory Techniques and other nutrition subjects. Also responsible for the supervision of M.Sc. (Hons) research thesis and B.Sc. (Hons) internship students.
	0	Working on Relationship between "Nutritional Status and immune functions of elderly Pakistani men" for PhD with Tübingen Aging and Tumor Immunology group Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie at the University of Tübingen, Zentrum für Medizinische Forschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072Tübingen, Germany
RESEARCH AREAS & INTERESTS	0	Ageing, Body composition and Immunity Child & Maternal Nutrition

- Diabetes and Nutrition
- Laboratory Techniques & research Methodologies
- Enteral, Parenteral and Clinical Nutrition
- o Nutrient to nutrient interaction
- o Ethics in Nutrition and Food Composition

JOURNAL ARTICLES

RECENT NATIONAL & INTERNATIONAL PUBLICATIONS

- <u>Alam I</u>, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Nutritional status influences peripheral immune cell phenotypes in healthy men in rural Pakistan. *9:16 doi:10.1186/1742-4933-9-16*.
- <u>Alam I</u>, Goldeck D, Larbi A, Pawelec G. Aging affects the number of T and B cells in a group of elderly in developing countries – a pilot study from Pakistan. *Age* (*Dordr.*) 2012 Jul 19. [Epub ahead of print].
- <u>Alam I</u>, Pawelec G.Aging, nutrition and immunity-their relationship and interaction. *Nutr & Aging*. (in press).
- Iftikhar Alam, Anis Larbi Graham, Pawelec, Parvez I. Paracha. A comparison of anthropometrics, biochemical variables and nutrient intake between young nd elderly rural pakistani men. Journal of Aging Research & Clinical Practice. 2012; 1:2, 116-24.
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, David Goldeck, Anis Larbi, Graham Pawelec. 2011. Flow cytometric lymphocyte subset analysis using material from frozen whole blood. Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry; 33:128– 139.

- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, Anis Larbi, Graham Pawelec, Parvez. I. Paracha. 2011. Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan.<u>Nutr J</u>; 2011, 10:111.
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Fawad Bangash. 2010. Oral Health and Nutritional Status of the free-living elderly in Peshawar, Pakistan. <u>SMJ.</u> 31(6):713-5.
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Paracha PI. 2010. Breastfeeding during Crises and Emergencies. Int. J. of Med. and Bio. Frontiers; vol. 16, issue: 9-10
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Parvez Iqbal Paracha. 2009. Caring for the Muslim patients-some religious issues. Int. Med J. Vol. 8 No 1
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. 2008. Prisoners' women and children from Nutrition perspectives. Sar.J.Agr. 24 (1) 123-27
- Ijaz, A. K., G. Hassan, Ihsanullah and <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. Effect of wild oats (Avena fatua) densities and proportions on yield and yield components of wheat'' (2008). J. Agri. Biol. Sci. 2(1); pp:26-31
- Mohammad Ayub, Quasid Ahmad, Mohammad Abbas, Ihsan Mabood Qazi.and <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. Composition and adulteration analysis of milk samples. Sarhad J. Agric. 23:4; pp 1127-1131
- Saleem Khan, M. Abbas, fozia habib, <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, and N. Iqbal. 2007. Prevalence of diabetes mellitus in Mirpur and Kotli districts of Azad Jammu &Kashmir (AJ&K). Sarhad J. Agric. 23:4
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Niamat Ullah. 2006. Qur-an, human embryology and nutrition. SMJ. 27 (10): 1603-1605
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> et al. 2007. Fundamental rights of infants are guaranteed in Islam – Breast feeding is mandatory. Saudi Med., J. 28(2):297-9
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, Safoora Khan, Niamat Ullah. 2006.
 General and nutritional protocol of nasogastric (NG) feeding of neonates in a public hospital of Peshawar, NWFP. Rawal Med J. 31(1):25-8
- Safya A., <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, Niamat Ullah, Fozia H., M. Abbas, S. Khan, Zia Ud Din,Zafar Iqbal. 2006. Garlic and its importance in human nutrition. PUTAJ 18 (20),

111-120

- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>, Niamatullah, Muhammad Abbas, Zia-ud-Din and Saleem Khan. 2006. Calcium Fortification of Vinegar with Chicken Eggshells. Sarhad journal of Agriculture.22(4):681-684
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> et al. 2007. Weeds as Human Food-A Conquest For Cheaper Mineral Sources. J. Biol. Sci. 1(2):12-15
- Sajida Parveen, Wajahat Nazif, Mian Furqan Ahmad, Ahmad Khan and <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. 2006. Nutritional status of different orchards irrigated with wastewater in district Peshawar. J Biol. Sci. 1:1.
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Niamat Ullah. 2006. Dietary Patterns of Macro and Micro Nutrients Intake of Children and Mothers of the Christian Community Living in Peshawar. Pak J Med Res: 45:2
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> et al. 2003. Formulation and Nutritional Facts in Respect of Bakery Products of Peshawar and Mardan Divisions. Sarhad J. Agric. 19:1
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> et al. 2003. Nutrient Density of Confectionery Products Consumed in Peshawar and Mardan Divisions (NWFP). Sarhad J. Agric. 19:4
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> et al. 2003. Ingredient and Chemical Composition of Biscuits Available in Peshawar and Mardan divisions. Sarhad J. Agric. 19:2

BOOK / PERIODICALS / VIDEOS

- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Parvez Iqbal Paracha. 2009.
 Breastfeeding During Crises and Emergencies. Inc.
 Breastfeeding: Methods, Benefits to the infant and mother and difficulties. Nova Publishers, NY USA
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. Nutrition through Lifespan. A syllabus book for BSc (Hons) Students
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u> and Safiya Begum. 2009. Advocating Breastfeeding – Can Religious Teachings Bring a Change? Nova Publishers, NY USA.
- <u>Iftikhar Alam</u>. 2007. Reaching the unreachable. (A 30 minutes video documentary on malnutrition: written, ^& produced by Alam I).

PAPERS CITED BY	0	Four papers cited, a total of fifteen times in other
OTHER AUTHORS		Papers/Thesis/periodicals. Recent citation by Anderson et
		al (2010): Breast-feeding in a complex emergency: four
		linked cross-sectional Studies during the Bosnian conflict.
		Public Health Nutrition: page 1 of 8

SOCIETIES MEMBERSHIP o **Dutch Society of Immunology**, The Netherlands

- International Society of Electrical Bio-impedance, USA
- American Society of Nutrition, USA
- Feline Nutrition Education Society (FNES), USA
- o Pakistan Society of Nutrition, Pakistan
- o Pakistan Society of Dietetics, Pakistan
- o Consultant to Female Students Forum, KPK, Pakistan.

 REFERENCES
 Prof Dr Graham Pawelec

 graham.pawelec@uni-tuebingen.de

MANUSCRIPTS

All the manuscripts are given in chronological order.

RESEARCH





Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: A study from Pakistan

Iftikhar Alam^{1,2*}, Anis Larbi³, Graham Pawelec¹ and Parvez I Paracha⁴

Abstract

Background: The elderly population is increasing worldwide, which warrants their nutritional status assessment more important. The present study was undertaken to establish the nutritional status of the least-studied elderly population in Pakistan.

Methods: This was a cross-sectional study with a sample of 526 generally healthy free-living elderly men (mean age: 68.9 yr; range: 50-98 yr) from Peshawar, Pakistan. Anthropometric measurements (weight, height, WC) were measured and BMI and WHR were calculated from these measurements following WHO standard procedures. Dietary intake was assessed by 24-hr dietary recall. Nutrients were calculated from the information on food intake. Nutrients in terms of % of RNI were calculated using WHO data on recommended intakes.

Results: Based on BMI, the numbers of obese, overweight and underweight elderly were 13.1, 3.1 and 10.8%, respectively. Age was negatively and significantly correlated with BMI (p = 0.0028). Energy (p = 0.0564) and protein intake (p = 0.0776) tended to decrease with age. There was a significant increase in % BF with age (p = <0.0001). The normal weight elderly had significantly (p < 0.05) higher intake of all nutrients studied, except energy which was significantly (p < 0.05) higher in obese and overweight elderly. Overall, however, the majority of subjects had lower than adequate nutrient intake (67.3 - 100% of recommendation).

Conclusions: Malnutrition is common in apparently healthy elderly Pakistani men. Very few elderly have adequate nutrient intake. Obese and overweight had higher % BF as compared to normal weight elderly. Older age is associated with changes not only in anthropometrics and body composition but also in intake of key nutrients like energy and protein.

Background

There has been a rapid increase in the number of elderly people in Pakistan [1] hence maintaining health and well-being of this age group is becoming even more important. Beside so many other health risks associated with old age, this population is potentially the most vulnerable group for malnutrition [2]. Poor dentition, neuropsychological problems and immobility in older age directly affect their nutritional status [3].

¹Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology group, Sektion für

Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie, University of

Tübingen, Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany The prevalence of overweight and obesity is increasing [4], particularly in the elderly [5], where it is associated with increased mortality and a number of metabolic and cardiac disorders [6]. Overweight and obesity also contributes to functional decline and disability in the elderly [7]. At the same time, quite significant numbers of old individuals are reported to suffer from underweight and are at higher risk for acute illness and death [8]. They also have significantly higher risk of dying within the first year of hospitalization than those with adequate nutrition [9]. Weight loss has been shown to be associated with a higher risk of disability [10]. Decreased body Mass Index (BMI) is an indicator of chronic energy deficiency and malnutrition, and is associated with compromised immune function, increased



© 2011 Alam et al; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

^{*} Correspondence: iftikharalam@aup.edu.pk

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article

susceptibility to infectious illnesses, and reduced survival in the elderly [6].

Similar to other developing countries, Pakistan can be expected to experience the impact of an increasingly ageing population over the next few decades [1], with a steady rise in the average life expectancy from 59.1 years in 1991 to 65 years in 2002. This guite sudden demographic shift can be very challenging in terms of health and nutritional care. Essential information about individuals' food intake and habits, activity, cultural influences, and the economic and social situation provide a database for nutritional assessment. Developed countries have established dedicated health care systems in order to meet the special needs of the elderly. However, such programs are lacking in developing countries like Pakistan. To the best of our knowledge, so far no separate study has been undertaken to document the nutritional status of the elderly in Pakistan and this type of important information thus remains fragmentary or absent. Those nutritional surveys that have been conducted in the past, however, do show very marginal nutritional status and high nutrient deficiencies in the general population (not specifically the aged) [1]. In this context of higher prevalence of malnutrition in general population in Pakistan, it can be assumed that the elderly might have an even more impaired nutritional status. The present study, therefore, aimed to investigate the nutritional status and nutrient intake of Pakistani elderly. The results are expected to help in designing policies and making plans regarding health care provision for the elderly in Pakistan. Nutritional status is particularly worrisome in the context of the ageing population, which is becoming a serious demographic problem. Hence, elucidating the nutritional status of the elderly is of prime importance for formulating preventive strategies to lower morbidity rates, improve quality of life and reduce health care costs.

Methods

Study site and sample selection

The current study is a cross-sectional survey using focused interviews, conducted during 2008-09 in Peshawar, Pakistan. Participants of the study were elderly men from Peshawar in the province of *Khyber Pakhtunkhwa* (previously, the North West Frontier Province: NWFP) of Pakistan. In order to increase representation of the elderly, subjects were selected randomly from eight different sites in Peshawar. Women were not included mainly due to cultural constraints of the area. Taking into account the limited resources and time available, the convenience sampling method was adopted; recruiting a final total of 526 elderly men defined as \geq 50 years of age. For our present work, we defined elderly as individuals \geq 50 years of age partially based on the

arguments of Glascock and Feinman (1980) [11], which provide a basis for definition of old age in developing countries. It is recommended to use change in social role (*i.e.* change in work patterns, adult status of children and menopause) as a criterion for definition of old age. We adopted this criterion as we observed that in Pakistan (and particularly in our study area) this social change in the life span starts at the age of around 50 years. For recruitment of the elderly subjects, city registration data were obtained from the local office of NADRA (National Database and Registration Authorities) in Peshawar. Addresses of the elderly subjects, who fulfilled the age and health criteria for the study, were obtained from the lists provided by NADRA.

Data Collection

Data were collected by the first author assisted by trained graduate students of the Department of Human Nutrition, Agricultural University, Peshawar.

Age and Anthropometric Data

Age was assessed using official documents (the National Identity Card, NIC). Weight and height were measured and BMI was calculated as weight/height² (kg/m^2) . Waist circumference (WC) and waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) are simple anthropometric indices for assessing the amount and distribution of body fat that can help in risk assessment for many health problems [12]. WC and HC (Hip Circumference) were measured according to the standard procedures reported in details elsewhere [13]. Briefly, WC was measured at the part of the trunk located midway between the lower costal margin (bottom of lower rib) and the iliac crest (top of pelvic bone) while the subject was standing with feet apart and weight equally distributed on each leg. The measurer (the first author) stood beside the individual and fitted a non-flexible tape snugly, without compressing any underlying soft tissues. The circumference was measured to the nearest 0.5 cm, at the end of a normal expiration. HC was measured with the same tape, placed around the point with the maximum circumference over the buttocks. The subject stood with feet fairly close together and weight equally distributed on each leg. The subject was asked to breathe normally and the reading of the measurement was taken at the end of normal expiration. The measuring tape was held firmly, ensuring its horizontal position. Due care was taken that the tape should be loose enough to allow the observer to place one finger between the tape and the subject's body.

Subjects were categorized into four groups as obese, overweight, normal weight and underweight based on their BMI values [2,4]. For assessment of central obesity, we used cut-off values of WC and WHR. Subjects with WC of <94, 94-101.9 and \geq 102.0 cm were classified as normal weight, overweight and obese, respectively [2,4]. WHR (waist to hip ratio) was calculated as: WC/HC and subjects with WHR values of <0.90, 0.90-0.99 and \geq 1.0 were classified as normal weight, overweight and obese, respectively. WC and WHR are not used to define underweight [2,4].

Percent body fat (%BF) of each subject was measured by Futrex-5000 according to the procedures recommended by the manufacturer (Futrex[®], Hagerstown MD, USA). The device emits near-infrared light into the body at very precise frequencies (938 nm and 948 nm) at which body fat absorbs the light and lean body mass reflects it. From the amount of light absorbed and emitted the device calculates % BF. The measurements were taken at the midpoint of each participant's dominant bicep.

Dietary Data

The dietary data were collected using 24-hr dietary recalls (24-hr DR) through face-to-face interviews conducted primarily in *Pashto*, the local language. These 24-hr DRs were repeated three times over the three alternative days of a week. No data, however, for Sunday (a weekly holiday in the study area) was collected. Because we observed in our pilot trial for validation of the 24-hr DR questionnaire that most of the subjects were away from homes for social reasons on Sunday and it was difficult for them to recall exactly what they had eaten when they were away. Nevertheless, this exclusion did not bias the results as our other analyses (data not shown) suggest that differences in nutrient intake over the weekend and weekdays were not significant in our study area, although some studies in other countries, for example the USA, have reported differences in nutrient intake over the weekdays and weekends [14]. During the 24-hr DR interviews, the intake reported by the subject was verified by someone in the household to avoid over- or under estimation of dietary intake because elderly might easily forget what they had eaten during the previous 24 hrs.

Household measures such as cups, bowls, and spoons were used to help estimate quantities of foods consumed. Quantities were recorded according to the amount of a particular bowl, for instance, 1/2 of the small brown bowl. When interviewees gave answers like, "I used a little or a lot of milk in tea", they were asked to show this with the cup they used, and the cup volume was later measured to estimate the amount. Nutrient intakes were computed using an in-house nutrient calculator (Microsoft Office Excel 2003, USA). This calculator is based on the data from food composition tables for Pakistan [15]. Mean and standard deviation (SD) of energy, protein, selected minerals (Ca, Fe, Zn) and vitamins (A and C) were determined from dietary intake data. The vitamins and minerals selected are those known to be important, particularly for the older population [16]. Reference Nutrient Intakes (RNI) of the World Health Organization/Food and Agriculture Organization (WHO/FAO) [17] were used because Pakistan has no nutrient recommendations of its own. The percentage of elderly with adequate nutrient intake was ascertained. Nutritional adequacy for each nutrient was calculated by comparing the actual intake with the recommended values for a nutrient. For most of the nutrients, recommendations are usually set about 30% above the average requirement in order to cover the need of almost all healthy people of the respective sex and age group [18]. For this reason, it has been customary to use a cut-off value of two-thirds (66.7%) of the recommended intake to estimate the proportion of a population with adequate intakes [18]. Therefore, adequate consumption was considered to be 66.7-100% of the RNI for a particular nutrient.

Statistical Analysis

All anthropometric measurements were made in duplicate and the means of paired values were used in the analyses. The data were statistically analyzed using JMP (Version 7.0. SAS, USA). As the current study involved four BMI categories, the means of nutrient intake in these four BMI categories (i.e. obese, overweight, normal weight and underweight) were taken for one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), and post-hoc comparisons with Dennett's test taking the normal weight group as reference. BMI-adjusted partial correlation coefficients were calculated to establish associations between anthropometric measurements and nutrient intake. The resulting *p*-values demonstrate significance or lack thereof. The cut-off points used were: $p \ge 0.05$ is a nonsignificant difference and p < 0.05, a significant difference.

The current study was approved by the Board of Studies, Department of Human Nutrition, Agricultural University Peshawar. Written informed consents were obtained from all the participants before the start of study.

Results and Discussion

The present study included only apparently healthy individuals with no recent past or present smoking or any other drug addiction history. Table 1 shows general and socio-demographic characteristics of the study subjects. Table 1 also shows % number of elderly in four BMI categories and mean (SD) % BF of elderly in these BMI categories. As evident, more than half (51%) of study subjects were illiterate and relatively a high number (82%) were living with their families. Based on BMI,

Table 1 General and anthropometric characteristics of the study subjects

Mean age (yrs)	68.9 (8.80); Range: 50 - 98 yr
Education (% number of subjects)	
Primary	24
High	8
Others (non-conventional) ¹	17
Illiterate	51
% number of economically active ²	41
% number living with families	82
% number whose wives had died	48
% number in four BMI groups ³	
≥ 30	13.1%
24.9 - 29.9	3.1%
18 - 24.9	73.0%
<18	10.8%
Mean (SD) % BF in four BMI groups	
Obese	38.4 (7.21)
Overweight	32.2 (5.18)
Normal Weight	25.6 (5.52)
Underweight	15.1 (6.41)

¹Non-conventional refers to the particular education system imparted in local *Madrassas* (the religious education system in Pakistan).²Economically active refers here to an engagement in a job or service for earning purpose.³BMI categories as per WHO (2003)

there were 13.1, 3.1, and 10.8% obese, overweight and underweight elderly, respectively. The mean (SD) % BF ranged from 15.5 (6.41) to 38.4(7.21), respectively in the underweight and obese elderly.

Table 2 shows % number of overweight and obese elderly defined by BMI, WC and WHR. Most of the overweight and/or obese elderly defined by any of these three criteria were in the age group of 60.1 - 70 yr. Based on BMI, WC and WHR, 8.6, 4.9, and 29.2% elderly were either overweight or obese in this age category; the highest as compared to other age categories. The other age category with the second highest percent prevalence of obesity and/or overweight was 70.1-80 yr. The prevalence of WHR-defined obesity was the highest

Table 2 Percent of overweight (OW) and obesity (OB) by body mass index (BMI), waist circumference (WC) and waist-hip ratio (WHR) cut-offs

maistinp	······································											
Age (yrs)	N	BI	MI	W	'C	WHR						
		OW	OB	OW	OB	OW	OB					
50-60	59	0.7	0	1.3	0.2	4.7	1.1					
60.1-70	260	6.2	2.4	3.8	1.1	23.2	6					
70.1-80	154	3.1	0.9	1.5	0.4	9.3	1.5					
80.1-90	65	0.4	0	0.7	0	4.7	0.7					
>90	7	0.2	0	0.4	0	1.6	0.2					
Overall	526	10.6	3.3	7.7	1.7	43.5	9.5					

 $\mathsf{BMI}=\mathsf{Body}\;\mathsf{Mass}\;\mathsf{Index};\;\mathsf{WC}=\mathsf{Waist}\;\mathsf{Circumference};\;\mathsf{WHR}=\mathsf{Waist}\;\mathsf{to}\;\mathsf{hip}\;\mathsf{ratio};\;\mathsf{OW}=\mathsf{Overweight};\;\mathsf{OB}=\mathsf{Obese}$

(23.2%) in the age group 60.1 - 70 yr. Furthermore, in all age groups WHR gave the highest prevalence of obesity followed by BMI- and WC-defined obesity. These results show that either BMI or WC alone may underestimate the prevalence of obesity in elderly and, therefore, WHR may be a stronger and more sensitive indicator for estimation of obesity and/or overweight in epidemiological studies. These results further show that in elderly central or abdominal obesity (assessed by WC or WHR) may be more prevalent than general obesity (assessed by BMI).

Table 3 presents the mean daily intake of selected nutrients by elderly stratified by BMI groups. There were large differences in nutrient intake comparing all the three groups (*i.e.* obese, overweight and underweight) to the normal weight group. Obese and overweight elderly seemed to be consuming significantly (p < 0.0001) more energy than people of normal weight but significantly less protein, calcium, iron, vitamins A and C. Further, the results show that underweight elderly had significantly lower mean intake of all nutrients studied as compared to the normal weight elderly (p value ranged from 0.0001 - 0.0006).

The % number of elderly with adequate nutrient intake in each BMI category is depicted in Figure 1. Overall, very few elderly had adequate energy and protein intake. In obese and overweight categories, 100 and 84% of the elderly had adequate energy intake, while very few people in those two categories had adequate protein intake. Similarly, in the normal weight and underweight BMI categories, adequate energy and protein intake were reported for 64 and 22, and 47 and 17%, respectively. Similarly, for minerals and vitamins, even lesser than 45% of the elderly in obese, overweight and underweight categories had an adequate intake of Ca, Fe, Zn, vitamin A and vitamin C. As expected, the percentage of normal weight elderly with adequate intake for these nutrients was higher than either of the other BMI categories.

One encouraging fact was that the participation rate in this study was fairly high (73.6%). Because subjects in poor health are often not able and also not willing to participate, selectivity in favor of subjects in better health can hardly be avoided in studies involving the elderly. The same holds true for poorly-educated persons [19].

The nutritional assessment of free-living elderly in Pakistan in the present study has demonstrated the need to promote a healthy lifestyle in this population. BMI, WC, WHR, and % BF measurements showed that most of the elderly people had abnormal nutritional status with very high energy intake in the obese category and inadequately lower energy intake in the rest of the BMI categories. The need for the elderly to improve their nutritional status and balance their dietary intake has

Nutrients	Obese (OB)	Over-weight (OW)	Normal weight (NW)	Under-weight (UW)		p-value ¹	
					OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
Energy (Kcal)	2266 (312.2)	2058 (219.5)	1651 (311)	817 (312)	<0.0001	<0.0001	< 0.0001
Protein (g)	41.8 (6.68)	42.3 (6.79)	43.4 (6.41)	27.0 (7.06)	0.002	0.0421	< 0.0001
Fiber (g)	6.8 (1.62)	7.6 (2.06)	9.4 (1.60)	3.5 (1.14)	0.0481	0.0041	< 0.0001
Calcium (mg)	342.4 (79.1)	392.2 (91.6)	451.4 (111.1)	270 (83.1)	< 0.0001	0.0052	< 0.0001
lron (mg)	11.2 (2.48)	12.7 (3.5)	13.1 (2.81)	7.2 (2.90)	0.0139	0.0139	< 0.0001
Zinc (mg)	7.3 (1.31)	7.2 (1.7)	7.5 (1.58)	4.4 (1.18)	0.1421	0.0411	< 0.0001
Vit A (RE)	283.6 (97.2)	298.3 (113.1)	314.9 (194)	219 (106.5)	0.0439	0.0501	0.0006
Vit C (mg)	32.3 (17.3)	25.9 (13.7)	44.4 (12.3)	14.2 (8.16)	0.0431	0.0411	<0.0001

	Table	3	Mean	(SD)	of	nutrient	intake	in	four	BMI	categories
--	-------	---	------	------	----	----------	--------	----	------	-----	------------

¹. p-values were calculated using Dennett's test in JMP. The normal weight castigatory was considered as reference. Alpha value for significance was 0.05

been a long-standing topic of discussion among nutritionists. Many studies have associated higher energy intake with obesity and overweight and lower energy intake with body decomposition, which may result in a decreased DNA repair capability, lower plasma glucose levels, diminished insulin sensitivity and overall unhealthy lifespan [6,19]. In current study, all the anthropometric variables were included on the basis of their association with food habits, health and well-being in the elderly [20]. Weight reflects the recent and present balance between energy utilization [21]. Height/stature reflects genetic potential and nutritional status during growth and is also related to fat-free or lean body mass, which is a good index of



protein stores [22]. BMI calculated from weight and height [23] is related to percentage of body fat and to fat-free mass, while WC and HC are useful indices of adipose tissue and central obesity [24].

The present study highlights an alarmingly high prevalence of overweight, obese and underweight even in relatively healthy and wealthy Pakistani elderly men, measured either by BMI, WC or WHR. In particular, very high numbers (43.6%) of elderly were found to be either overweight or obese assessed by WHR (Table 2), which is especially important in view of the fact that Asian adults have higher cardiovascular risk factors already at lower BMI and WC than Western populations [16]. These arguments may support the fact that alone BMI is not enough to determine the risk of developing obesity-related conditions. Excess abdominal fat, regardless of overall body fat, will predispose to obesityrelated disease. This highlights the importance of measuring WHR. It is possible that two persons with very similar BMI may vary substantially in the proportion of abdominal fat. Accordingly, a person with a BMI in the "normal" weight range may exceed the safe range of abdominal fat. In aged individuals with a decline in lean muscle mass, their BMI may not change or may even decrease, but fat levels could increase with the accompanying redistribution of body fat. WHR and WC are useful and reliable measures of abdominal obesity but both of them have their individual strengths and weaknesses and both are usually measured in a clinical evaluation.

In addition, BMI has also been criticized for its poor discrimination between fat and muscle mass. Thus, those individuals who are overweight not because of an increased amount of body fat, may have a high BMI value, but should not be considered obese. There are data indicating that even though BMI is a reliable measure of fatness in children and young individuals [25], an adolescent's percentage of fat can change by as much as -3 to +7% without any difference in BMI. For an individual adult, the same BMI can correspond to changes in fat of ±5% [26]. Additionally, BMI seems to have a reduced applicability to the elderly [27]. For this very reason, WC and WHR are used for better discrimination of obesity, particularly the central or abdominal obesity [24,26,28]. However, all these anthropometric measurements have certain limitations [29] and therefore, cannot be used in isolation to predict results.

Data on nutritional status of elderly is also very fragmentary in Pakistan. Other studies documenting the prevalence of obesity and overweight in the elderly seem essentially absent. There has been no nationwide study to document the prevalence of obesity in the other population groups either. Some small-scale local studies, however, reported variable rates of overweight and obesity in Pakistan [30]. Higher prevalence of obesity and/ or overweight in Pakistani population with increasing age has also been reported previously [30,31]. The results of these studies are in close agreement with ours, finding the highest mean measurements of BMI, WC and WHR in the elderly age group of 60.1-70 yr. The difference in prevalence as reported by the current and the previous studies might be mainly due to difference of age of the sample, sample size and sample characteristics.

In current study, we found fewer elderly had adequate nutrient intakes (Figure 1). Energy intake seemed to be adequate (66.7-100% of the recommended intake) in 100, 84 and 64%, respectively of obese, overweight and normal weight elderly, but only in 22% of the underweight elderly. The overall number of elderly individuals with adequate energy intake was 67.5%, which means more than 33% were energy-deficient and had inadequate (<66.7% of the recommended intake) energy intake.

The prevalence of energy deficiency in Pakistan is not unexpected [32], particularly in the elderly [33]. If BMI $< 18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$ is used as an indicator of chronic energy deficiency in the elderly [34], prevalence of chronic energy deficiency as high as 13.1% is reported in the current study. Low BMI values in relation to low energy intake in Asian elderly populations have also been reported in the IUNS Study [35]. Even in developed countries, data show a high prevalence of energy deficiency in the elderly [36]. Lower energy intake causes body decomposition [18]. On the other hand, due to problems with mastication and poor dentition [33,37], elderly prefer caloric-dense foods with proportionally limited amounts of other necessary nutrients, which might be a contributing factor to age-related obesity and deficient intake of other important nutrients.

In current study, protein intake in all four BMI categories seemed to be inadequate (Table 2). Only very few elderly had adequate (66.7-100% of the recommendation) protein intake in the four BMI categories (Figure 1A): 25, 21, 47, and 17% of the obese, overweight, normal weight and underweight elderly, respectively, with an overall of 27.5%, had adequate intake. This implies that a large proportion (72.5%) of the elderly had inadequate (<66.7% of the recommendation) protein intake. Requirements for protein in the elderly are still under debate [31]; but it is quite safe to say that there was a high risk of protein deficiency in our study group of the elderly.

The % number of elderly in the four BMI categories with adequate Ca, Fe, Zn (Figure 1B) and vitamin A and vitamin C (Figure 1C) intake ranged from 21 - 58% for Ca; 31 - 61% for Fe; 25 - 69% for Zn; 13 - 59% for vitamin A and 28 - 82% for vitamin C. However, the overall numbers of elderly with adequate intake of these

nutrients were only 37, 43, 41, 30, and 47%, respectively. To the best of our knowledge, there have been no separate data on the intake of these nutrients by Pakistani elderly. However it has been reported that mean intake of Ca, Fe and Zn by adults in the general Pakistani population is much lower than the recommendations [38]. Mean calcium, iron, and zinc intake in the present study seemed well within the intake range of most countries [39]. However, the % number of subjects with adequate intake of these nutrients was very low.

It is also noteworthy that most nutrients consumed by the elderly in the present study were derived from plant sources (data not shown). This intake pattern is similar to that in many other developing countries [40], which may be one of the reasons for deficiencies in certain nutrients in this age group. For example, phytates present in whole-grain breads, cereals, legumes and other plant foods bind zinc and inhibit its absorption [41]. Factors found mainly in plant foods including phosphorus, flavonoids, oxalates and soy protein can also inhibit iron absorption and decrease its bioavailability [42].

The correlation analyses (Figure 2) show that with increasing age there was a significant decrease in BMI (p = 0.0028; r = -0.1304). Energy (p = 0.0564; r = -0.1236) and protein intake (p = 0.0776; r = -0.0771) tended to decrease with age but not significantly, while a non-significant increase in WC (p = 0.3124; r = 0.0422) and significant increase in % BF (p = <0.0001; r = 0.3655) with age were noted. Unlike WC, WHR decreased with age. However, this decrease was not



significant statistically (p = 0.1220; r = -0.0675). Studies show a decrease in BMI with age, particularly after 60 yr [43,44], an increase in fat mass [45] and a decrease in energy intake [36]. However, these changes are very variable [43-45]. Nevertheless, all these associations of selected anthropometric measurements and nutrients with age are important from the aging and nutrition point of view as an understanding of the underlying factors affecting body composition may facilitate correction by simple nutritional interventions. An increase in body fat with aging may be partly attributed to a loss in muscle mass, even in independently-living healthy subjects [27]. Furthermore, skeletal muscle mass loss in men is masked by weight stability, resulting from a corresponding increase in total body fat mass. Progression of sarcopenia, particularly in men, may therefore be clinically silent and comparable to the loss of bone mineral density in osteoporosis [27].

In conclusion, there is a high prevalence of underweight, overweight and obesity in elderly Pakistani men. We report a limitation of prediction made either by BMI, WC or WHR alone as a measure of overweight and obesity, based on our results and the published literature. The nutritional data demonstrated that majority of subjects had a suboptimal nutrient intake. We propose that the current BMI-based categories be reviewed for the Pakistani population, particularly for the elderly. Furthermore, we suggest that BMI, WC and WHR should be used in combination to define nutritional status. In addition, we suggest that attention should also be paid to the problem of underweight in old age.

Acknowledgements

We are thankful to the DAAD (The German Academic Exchange Service) for financial support of I. Alam, and the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) for supporting A. Larbi (DFG PA 361/11-1). We also acknowledge funding from the European Commission (LifeSpan project, contract no. LSHG-CT-2007-036894). We are also thankful to our resource person in Peshawar, Mr. Masal Khan, for his help in making arrangements for data collection.

Author details

¹Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology group, Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie, University of Tübingen, Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany. ²Abdul Wali Khan University Mardan, Department of Agriculture, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (Previously: NWFP), Pakistan. ³Singapore Immunology Network (SIgN), 8A Biomedical Grove, IMMUNOS Bd.03, Biopolis, A*STAR, 138648, Singapore. ⁴Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Nutrition Sciences, NWFP Agricultural University, Peshawar, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (Previously: NWFP), 25000, Pakistan.

Authors' contributions

IA and GP designed research; IA, and PIP conducted research and collected the data; IA and AL analyzed the data; IA wrote the manuscript; Critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content was the responsibility of IA, AL and GP. IA had full access to all the data in the study and takes full responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the analysis. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Received: 17 September 2010 Accepted: 12 October 2011 Published: 12 October 2011

References

- Pakistan, Govt of: Pakistan Demographic Survey (2003). Federal Bureau of Statistics 5-SLIC Building, F-6/4, Blue Area, Islamabad, Pakistan; 2003.
- WHO: Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic. In *Report* of WHO Consultation on Obesity. Edited by: WHO. Geneva; 2006;, 3-5 June 1997. Geneva: WHO, 1998.
- McGee M, Jensen GL: Nutrition in the elderly. J Clin Gastroenterol 2000, 30(4):372-380.
- Australian Society for the Study of Obesity (ASSO): Healthy weight Australia: A National Obesity Strategy. 1995.
- Andreyeva T, Michaud P, van Soest A: Obesity and Health in Europeans Ages 50 and above. Rand Working Paper WR-331 2005, 1-25.
- Defay R, Delcourt C, Ranvier M, Lacroux A, Papoz L: Relationships between physical activity, obesity and diabetes mellitus in a French elderly population: the POLA study. Int J Obesity 2001, 25(4):512-518.
- Janssen I, Heymsfield SB, Allison DB, Kotler DP, Ross R: Body mass index and waist circumference independently contribute to the prediction of non-abdominal, abdominal subcutaneous, and visceral fat. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2002, **75(4)**:683-688.
- Hengstermann S, Fischer A, Steinhagen-Thiessen E, Schulz RJ: Nutrition status and pressure ulcer: What we need for nutrition screening. *Jpen-Parenter Enter* 2007, 31(4):288-294.
- Liu L, Bopp MM, Roborson PK, Sullivan DH: Undernutrition and Risk of Mortality in Elderly Patients within 1 Year of Hospital Discharge. *Journal* of Gerontology 2002, 57:M741-746.
- Zohoori N: Nutrition and Health Functioning in the Developing World. J Nutr 2001, 131:2429S-2432S.
- Glascock AP, Feinman SL: A holocultural analysis of old age. Comparative Social Research 1980, 3:311-32.
- Zhu S WZ, Heshka S, Heo M, Faith MS, Heymsfield SB: Waist circumference and obesity-associated risk factors among whites in the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey: clinical action thresholds. Am J Clin Nutr 2002, 76:743-749.
- Lohman TG, Roche AF, Martorell R: Anthropometric Standardization Reference Manual. Champaign: Champaign, IL, USA: Human Kinetics Publishers, Inc.; 1998.
- Haines PS, Hama MY, Guilkey DK, Popkin BM: Weekend Eating in the United States is Linked with Greater Energy, Fat, and Alcohol Intake. Obesity Research 2003, 11:945-949.
- Hussain T: Food Composition Tables for Pakistan. Planning and Development Division, Ministry of Planning and Development, Department of Agricultural Chemistry and Human Nutrition, NWFP, Agricultural University, Peshawar Pakistan; 1985.
- Marian M, Sack G: Micronutrients and older adults. Nutr Clin Pract 2009, 24(2):179-195.
- 17. WHO: Human vitamin and mineral requirements. World Health Organization, Geneva; 2004.
- Volkert D, Kreuel K, Heseker H, Stehle P: Energy and nutrient intake of young-old, old-old and very-old elderly in Germany. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2004, 58(8):1190-1200.
- Kurpad AV: Undernutrition in elderly individual In: Clinical Nutrition. Blackwell NS. UK;, I 2005.
- Cornoni-Huntley JC, Harris TB, Everett DF, Albanes D, Micozzi MS, Miles TP, Feldman JJ: An overview of body weight of older persons, including the impact on mortality. The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey I-Epidemiologic Follow-up Study. J Clin Epidemiol 1991, 44(8):743-753.
- 21. Moore SC: Waist versus weight–which matters more for mortality? *Am J Clil Nutr* 2009, **89(4)**:1000-1003.
- McCamey MA, Hawthorne NA, Reddy S, Lombardo M, Cress ME, Johnson MA: Statewide Educational Intervention to Improve Older Americans' Nutrition and Physical Activity. Family Economics and Nutrition Reviw 2003, 15:47-57.
- 23. Macias N, Aleman-Mateo H, Esparza-Romero J, Valencia ME: Body fat measurement by bioelectrical impedance and air displacement

plethysmography: a cross-validation study to design bioelectrical impedance equations in Mexican adults. *Nutr J* 2007, 6:18.

- Jensen GL, Friedman JM: Obesity is associated with functional decline in community-dwelling rural older persons. J Am Geriatr Soc 2002, 50:918-923.
- 25. Dietz WH, Bellizzi MC: Introduction: the use of body mass index to assess obesity in children. Am J Clin Nutr 1999, **70(Suppl)**:123S-125S.
- Hannan WJ, Wrate RM, Cowen SJ, Freeman CP: Body mass index as an estimate of body fat. Int J Eat Disord 1995, 18:91-97.
- Gallagher D, Ruts E, Visser M, Heshka S, Baumgartner RN, Wang J, Pierson RN, Pi Sunyer FX, Heymsfield SB: Weight stability masks sarcopenia in elderly men and women. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2000, 279(2):E366-375.
- Kamadjeu RM, Edwards R, Atanga JS, Kiawi EC, Unwin N, Mbanya JC: Anthropometry measures and prevalence of obesity in the urbanadult population of Cameroon: an update from the CameroonBurden of Diabetes Baseline Survey. *BMC Public Health* 2006, 6:228.
- Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG, Lennon L, Whincup PH: Decreased muscle mass and increased central adiposity are independently related to mortality in older men. Am J Clin Nutr 2007, 86(5):1339-1346.
- Shah SM, Nanan D, Rahbar MH, Rahim M, Nowshad G: Assessing obesity and overweight in a high mountain Pakistani population. *Trop Med Int Health* 2004, 9(4):526-532.
- Nanan DJ: The obesity pandemic-implications for Pakistan. Pak Med Assoc 2000, 52:342-6.
- 32. Khattak IA, Ullah N, Abbas M, Parvez PI, Khan S: **Prisoners' women and children from Nutrition perspective.** *Sar J Agr* 2008, **24**(1):123-127.
- Alam I, Bangash F: Oral health and nutritional status of the free-living elderly in Peshawar, Pakistan. Saudi Med J 2010, 31(6):713-715.
- James PT: Obesity: The worldwide epidemic. Clin Dermatol 2004, 22(4):276-280.
- Wahlqvist ML, Hsu-Hage BH-H, Kouris-Blazos A, Lukito W: Food habits in later life-An Overview of Key Findings. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr 1995, 4:1-11.
- 36. Endoy MP: Anorexia among older adults. American Journal for Nurse Practitioners 2005, 9(5):31-8.
- 37. Ritz P: Factors affecting energy and macronutrient requirements in elderly people. *Public Health Nutr* 2001, 4(2B):561-568.
- Akhtar P: Radiology hazards and health impact of daily diet for Pakistani population using standard models. PhD thesis, University of Engineering & Technology/Physics, Lahore, Pakistan; 2005.
- Delmas PD, Fraser M: Strong bones in later life: luxury or necessity? Bull World Health Organ 1999, 77(5):416-422.
- Solomons N: Plant-based diets are traditional in developing countries: 21st century challenges for better nutrition and health. Asia Pacific J Clin Nutr 2001, 9(Suppl):S41-S54.
- Institute of Medicine: Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. National Academy Press, Washington, D.C; 2001.
- Hallberg L, Hulthen L: Prediction of dietary iron absorption: an algorithm for calculating absorption and bioavailability of dietary iron. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2000, 71(5):1147-1160.
- Mokdad AH, Bowman BA, Ford ES, Vinicor F, Marks JS, Koplan JP: The continuing epidemics of obesity and diabetes in the United States. JAMA 2001, 286:1195-200.
- Hedley AA, Ogden CL, Johnson CL, Carroll MD, Curtin LR, Flegal KM: Prevalence of overweight and obesity among US children, adolescents, and adults, 1999-2002. JAMA 2004, 291:2847-50.
- 45. Muller DC, Elahi D, Tobin JD, Andres R: The effect of age on insulin resistance and secretion: a review. *Semin Nephrol* 1996, **16**:289-98.

doi:10.1186/1475-2891-10-111

Cite this article as: Alam *et al.*: Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: A study from Pakistan. *Nutrition Journal* 2011 **10**:111.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar
- Research which is freely available for redistribution

BioMed Central

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

Journal of Aging Research & Clinical Practice© Volume 1, Number 2, 2012

A COMPARISON OF ANTHROPOMETRICS, BIOCHEMICAL VARIABLES AND NUTRIENT INTAKE BETWEEN YOUNG AND ELDERLY RURAL PAKISTANI MEN

I. Alam¹, A. Larbi², G. Pawelec³, P. Iqbal Paracha⁴

Abstract: Aging health is associated with nutritional changes which are not well understood or investigated in developing countries, and were therefore evaluated in this study by comparing the nutritional status of elderly with young subjects in Peshawar, Pakistan. *Subjects:* The participants in this study were young and elderly men (n=50 each), represented by each of the four BMI categories (obese, overweight, normal weight, underweight). *Methods:* Anthropometrics (height, weight, body mass index (BMI), percent body fat (%BF) were measured; nutrient intake was assessed by 24 hr Dietary Recall (24-hr DR); clinical chemistry variables (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, CRP, ferritin) in plasma were analyzed on a Modular Analytics SWA automated analyzer. *Results:* Our results show no significant differences in mean weight, waist circumference (WC) and waist to hip ratio (WHR) between young and elderly (p ≥0.005). Mean %BF of elderly was significantly (p=0.02) higher than young. Of the sample, 10% and 34%, respectively, of the elderly fall either in high risk categories of WC (HR-WC) or WHR (HR-WHR). Intake of almost all nutrients studied was significantly higher in young compared to elderly (p =0.005). With increasing age, there was a significant increase in % BF and CRP (p=0.0160 and 0.0222, respectively) but decrease in energy intake (p= 0.0001). BMI decreased with age but not significantly (p=0.5821). *Conclusions:* The elderly had relatively poor nutritional status as compared to the young. Great variations existed in WC, WHR, %BF and nutrient intake within different BMI categories of young and elderly. These results suggest almost the same poor nutritional status of elderly as reported in most developed and developing countries.

Key words: Nutritional status, elderly, anthropometry, body fat.

Introduction

The numbers of elderly people, potentially the most vulnerable group for malnutrition (1), are increasing in developing countries like Pakistan (2, 3). Poor dentition (2), neuropsychological problems and decreased mobility at older age directly affect nutritional status (4). Poor health and disability (5) are linked to nutritional risk indicators, which often lead to poor nutritional status in old age. The prevalence of malnutrition (both under- and overnutrition) is increasing in many countries in the elderly population (6, 7). Obesity is associated with increased mortality, metabolic and cardiac disorders (8) and contributes to functional decline and disability in the elderly (9). At the same time, a significant number of older individuals are reported to suffer from underweight (10) and to be at higher risk for acute illness and death.

Anthropometry and clinical chemistry variables are good indicators of nutritional status (11). Body mass index (BMI), waist circumference (WC) and waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) are simple anthropometric indices for assessing the amount and distribution of body fat (12-14), which additionally can help in risk assessment for many health problems. Low BMI is indicative of chronic energy deficiency and malnutrition, and is associated with compromised immune function, increased susceptibility to infections, and reduced survival among the elderly (8). In addition, there are well-documented links between adiposity, measured by WC and/or WHR, and the risks

^{1.} Tübingen Aging and Tumor Immunology group Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie University of Tübingen Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany; 2. Singapore Immunology Network (SIgN) 8A Biomedical Grove IMMUNOS Bd.03, Biopolis SINGAPORE 138648; 3. Tübingen Aging and Tumor Immunology group Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie University of Tübingen Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany; 4.Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University, Peshawar Pakistan

Corresponding Author: Iftikhar Alam, Tübingen Aging and Tumor Immunology group Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie University of Tübingen Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany, iftikharalam@aup.edu.pk

of obesity-related conditions including type-II diabetes, hypertension and coronary heart disease (CVD). These links may remain intact even once BMI is adjusted for age and other variables, demonstrating that measures of central adiposity are independent predictors of future obesity-related diseases (15-18). It is customary to categorize individuals in various risk categories for these diseases based on WC as: low risk (WC<89 cm), moderate risk (WC=90–99 cm) and high risk (WC≥100 cm). For WHR, these risk categories are usually defined as: low risk (WHR< 0.89), moderate risk (WHR= 0.90 – 0.94) and high risk (WHR ≥ 0.95) (17, 18).

Similar to other developing countries, Pakistan can be expected to experience the impact of an increasingly aged population over the next few decades. Essential information about peoples' food intake and habits, activity, cultural influences, and the socioeconomic situation provide a fundamental base for nutritional assessment. Our main objective in the present study was to investigate the overall nutritional status of elderly people in rural Pakistan. We were also interested to compare nutritional status of these elderly with young from the same family in order to ascertain whether malnutrition runs in families within the same socioeconomic background.

Materials and methods

Study Site and Sample Selection

For the current study we used a sub-sample from our previous study conducted during 2008-09 in Peshawar, Pakistan (15). We selected a convenient sample of 50 families and from each family we selected one young and one elderly subject fulfilling the inclusion criteria. Clinically healthy subjects were included when they had no history of disease and were not regularly taking any drugs. Based on their BMI values (1), young and elderly subjects fell into one of four BMI categories i.e., obese (OB; BMI \ge 30; N=12), overweight (OW; BMI=25-30; N=12), normal weight (NW; BMI = 18.5 – 24.9; N=14) and underweight (UW; <18.5; N=12). In the present study, in most cases young and elderly were close relatives like son and father or grandson and grandfather. Selection of one young and one elderly person from the same family was deliberately done in order to minimize the effects of possible confounding factors like genetic and sociodemographic variations.

Anthropometric Data

Detailed procedures for collection of data on anthropometric measurements, body composition and nutrient intake are reported elsewhere (15). Briefly, age was assessed from the official records of the subjects (the National Identity Card, NIC). Weight and height were measured and BMI (Body Mass Index) was calculated as: weight/height² (kg/m²) (1). WC and HC (waist and hip circumferences) were measured in accordance to the standard procedures (16). Percent body fat (%BF) was assessed using Futrex-5000 according to the procedures recommended by the manufacturer (Futrex[®], Hagerstown, MD) (15). Based on their WC and WHR values, subjects were grouped into one of three risk categories. For WC, the risk categories were defined as: low risk (LR, WC; <89 cm), moderate risk (MR, WC; 90 – 99 cm) and high risk (HR, WC; \geq 100 cm). For WHR, the risk categories were defined as low risk (LR, WHR; < (0.89), moderate risk (MR, WHR; (0.90 - 0.94)) and high risk (HR, WHR; ≥ 0.95) (17-19). Similarly, on the basis of their body fat, subjects were divided into any of the three categories i.e., low fat (LF, % BF; <10%), normal fat (NF, % BF; 10-25%) and high fat (HF, % BF; >25%) (14).

The dietary data were collected using 24-hr dietary recalls (24-hr DRs) through face-to-face interviews. These 24-hr DRs were repeated three times over the three alternative days of a week (15). From information of 24-hr DR, nutrient intakes were computed using an in-house nutrient calculator (using Microsoft Office Excel 2003, USA) based on the data of food composition tables for Pakistan (20).

Clinical Chemistry Analysis

Blood samples were collected by a trained medical technician; plasma was separated by centrifugation at 1200 g and stored in a -80°C freezer in the Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University Peshawar. These samples were shipped on dry ice to the Center for Medical Research (ZMF), Tübingen University, Germany, where they were stored at -80°C until further analysis. Albumin, ferritin, C-reactive protein (CRP), triglycerides and total protein concentrations were measured on a Modular Analytics SWA automated analyzer system according to the manufacturer's recommendations (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). All the clinical chemistry analyses were performed in the facilities of Department of Clinical Chemistry, University Medical Center Göttingen, Germany.

Statistical Analysis

All anthropometric measurements were made in duplicate and the means of paired values were used in the analyses. The data were statistically analyzed using JMP (Version 7.0. SAS, USA) and GraphPad (5.0). As the current study involved four BMI categories, mean values of nutrient intake in these categories were taken for oneway analysis of variance (ANOVA), and post-hoc comparisons with Dunnett's test taking the normal weight group as reference. BMI-adjusted partial

correlation coefficients were calculated to establish associations between anthropometric measurements, clinical chemistry and nutrient intake.

The study was approved by the Board of Studies, Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University Peshawar. Written informed consent was obtained from all the participants before the start of the study.

Results

Age, anthropometric measurements, nutrient intake and selected plasma factors of young and the elderly subjects are shown in Table 1. Young men had higher BMI and WHR while elderly men had higher body weight, WC and % BF. However, the only statistically significant difference between young and elderly was in % BF (p=0.02). There were significant differences in nutrient intake between young and elderly (p<0.05, Table 1); the former had significantly higher intake of almost all nutrients.

Young and elderly subjects were stratified into four BMI groups. Table 2 and Table 3 show mean (±SD) age, anthropometrics, nutrient intake and selected plasma factors of the four BMI groups of young and elderly, respectively. For both age groups, there were no significant differences in mean age of the subjects in any of the four BMI categories (p, for all trends ≥0.05). Both in young and elderly, weight, WC, WHR and % BF of the three BMI categories differed significantly (p<0.05) compared to their respective NW BMI categories. Comparison of energy and protein intake between the

three BMI categories (OB, OW, UW) of young vs. NW young were as follows: for energy, OB young had significantly higher intake (p=0.007); OW young tended to have higher intake (p=0.295); UW young had significantly lower intake (p=0.001); for protein, OB and OW young tended to have higher intake (p=0.591 and 0.075, respectively), while UW young had significantly lower intake compared to NW young (p=0.001). In the elderly, however, only protein intake of people in the OB group did not differ significantly compared to NW (p=0.0566), while energy intake differed significantly between the three BMI vs. the NW BMI categories (p<0.05).

Young and elderly in the matched BMI categories were compared for their anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma chemistry and the results are shown in Figures 1 and 2 and Table 4. Great variations of significant differences in these parameters of BMI matched young and elderly were observed as summarized in Table 4.

Table 1 and Table 2, respectively, also show mean (\pm SD) values of selected plasma factors of young and elderly men in the four BMI categories. Within young, no significant differences were noted in the plasma chemistry between the three BMI vs. NW BMI (p, for all trends \geq 0.05), whereas in UW elderly both albumin and ferritin levels were significantly lower than the NW elderly (p=0.0005 and 0.0501, respectively).

For both young and elderly, the WCs and WHRs were divided into three groups. Figures 3A and 3B depict percent frequencies of young and elderly subjects with low, moderate and high risk based, respectively, on their

	You	ng	Elc	Elderly				
	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	p-value ¹			
Anthropometry								
Age (years)	24.2 (3.43)	18.0 - 29.2	67.3 (8.77)	50.1 - 85.5	-			
Weight (Kg)	67.6 (14.02)	45.3 - 92.4	68.7 (14.57)	46.0 - 97.0	0.7329			
$BMI(Kg/m^2)$	25.0 (5.37)	16.3 - 33.4	24.2 (5.47)	15.4 - 33.8	0.5056			
WC	82.1 (11.20)	64.1-102.2	86.7 (12.39)	62.1-113.2	0.0735			
WHR	1.0 (0.11)	0.70 - 1.17	0.9 (0.12)	0.67 - 1.21	0.3676			
%BF	17.7 (8.48)	5.5 - 33.1	21.3 (7.99)	9.0 - 32.6	0.0200			
Nutrient intake								
Energy (Kcal)	2344 (498.8)	1262 - 3280	1778 (479.9)	659 -2487	< 0.0001			
Protein (g)	48.8 (11.39)	29.5 – 77.2	37.6 (12.19)	14.6 - 68.6	< 0.0001			
Fat (g)	111.5 (38.97)	53 – 222	61.5 (25.07)	14.5 -149.2	< 0.0001			
Fiber (g)	6.3 (2.46)	1.0 - 12.0	5.0 (1.95)	1.0 - 10.0	0.0155			
Calcium (mg)	485.8 (155.89)	227 - 819	344.6 (102.54)	133.0 - 664	< 0.0001			
Phosphorus (mg)	753.5 (148.23)	490 - 1147	550.6 (179.39	215.0 - 1037.0	< 0.0001			
Iron (mg)	15.2 (4.38)	7.0 - 27.0	12.1 (5.42)	3.0 - 25.0	0.0021			
Zinc (mg)	9.8 (4.97)	0.5 - 23.5	7.6 (3.95)	0.5 -18.5	0.0181			
Vitamin A (RE. μ g)	234.6 (70.88)	51.0 - 354	227.5 (83.13)	92.0 - 469.1	0.0688			
Vitamin C (mg)	32.4 (7.78)	21.0 - 52.0	25.2 (6.40)	13.0 - 41.1	< 0.0001			
Thiamin (mg)	0.9 (0.26)	0.50 - 1.40	0.7 (0.15)	0.5 - 1.1	0.0221			
Riboflavin (mg)	0.7 (0.32)	0.20 - 1.40	0.5 (0.28)	0.10 - 1.40	0.0761			
Cholesterol (mg)	156.0 (78.42)	35.0 - 352.0	172.3 (109.21)	22.0 - 488.1	0.0811			
Blood Chemistry								
Albumin (g/dL)	3.7 (0.48)	1.93 - 4.7	3.6 (0.64)	1.91 - 4.65	0.3537			
Fotal protein (mg/dL)	5.9 (0.56)	3.1 – 7.3	5.7 (0.76)	3.11-7.33	0.2131			
Triglycerides (mg/dL)	117.7 (67.71)	26.0 - 344.0	109.1 (58.33)	26.0 - 296.1	0.6171			
C-Reactive Protein (mg/L)	2.0 (2.38)	0.1 - 17.2	2.4 (1.41)	0.10 - 5.7	0.0376			
Ferritin (mg/dL)	72.6 (52.86)	40.2 - 206.6	79.8 (43.68)	9.29 - 196.8	0.2962			

Table 1

Mean (SD) age, anthropometric measurements, nutrient intake and plasma biochemicals

1. Significant at p < 0.05

JOURNAL OF AGING RESEARCH AND CLINICAL PRACTICE®

Mean (SD) of anthropometrics, nutrient intake and blood biochemicals in the four BMI categories of the young

								_
						P-value ¹		
	OB	OW	NW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW	
Aga & Anthronometry								
A an (wanta)								
Age (years)				== = (= =)	0.0000	0.000=	0.000-	
Weight (Kg)	81.6 (4.1)	76.6 (5.5)	60.7 (6.6)	52.3 (7.5)	0.0002	0.0005	0.0035	
BMI (Kg/m^2)	31.5 (0.8)	28.5 (2.0)	22.9 (2.6)	18.5 (2.0)	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	
WC (Cm)	96.2 (1.9)	87.1 (6.5)	77.2 (8.0)	70.9 (5.4)	<.0001	0.0040	0.0028	
WHR	1.0 (0.02)	1.0(0.1)	0.9(0.1)	0.9(0.1)	<.0017	0.0023	0.0027	
% BF	296(18)	217(30)	142 (31)	78(28)	0.0021	0.0201	< 0001	
Nutrient Intake				110 (210)				
Energy (Kcal/day)	2847 (383.6)	2512 (364.3)	2305 (283.1)	1804 (326.1)	0.007	0.295	0.001	
Protein (g)	52 9 (8 8)	48.8 (8.0)	56.6 (10.2)	371(78)	0 591	0.075	0.001	
Blood Chemistry	0219 (010)	1010 (010)	0010 (1012)	0/11 (/10)	0.071	0.070	0.001	
Albumin (g/dL)	3.7(0.4)	3.6 (0.6)	3.8 (0.5)	3.7 (0.6)	0.6040	0.3272	0.545	
Total protein (mg/dL)	55(05)	55(0.8)	59(08)	59(0.9)	0.4712	0.4588	0 9951	
Triglycerides (mg/dL)	112 0 (36.8)	117.8 (86.5)	1178 (84 1)	122 3 (54 9)	0 3514	0.5326	0.8798	
C Departing Protoin (mg/UL)	21(0.4)	1 = (0 =)	10(04.1)	22(04)	0.0014	0.0007	0.0720	
C-Reactive Protein (ing/L)	2.1(0.4)	1.5 (0.5)	1.0 (0.0)	2.5 (0.4)	0.0000	0.9997	0.4751	
Ferritin (mg/aL)	81.7 (43.5)	61.3 (45.3)	64.1 16.8)	60.6 (14.6)	0.5025	0.4008	0.3501	

1. Significant at p < 0.05

Table 3

Mean (SD) of anthropometrics, nutrient intake and blood biochemicals in the four BMI categories of the elderly

	OB	OW	NW	UW	OB-NW	P-value OW-NW	UW-NW
Anthropometry							
Age (years)							
Weight (Kg)	88.1 (6.63)	72.1 (6.54)	62.0 (9.59)	53.6 (4.63)	<.0001	0.0025	0.0135
BMI (Kg/m^2)	31.7 (1.28)	26.4 (1.59)	21.2 (2.22)	17.7 (0.78)	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001
WC (Cm)	100.2 (7.81)	92.2 (3.89)	83.4 (4.88)	71.5 (9.23)	<.0001	0.0056	0.0001
WHR	1.08 (0.08)	0.99 (0.06)	0.89 (0.04)	0.79 (0.72)	<.0001	0.0008	0.0027
% BF	31.1 (1.04)	24.7 (2.54)	19.6 (4.13)	10.2 (0.81)	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001
Nutrient Intake		(-)					
Energy (Kcal/day)	2202.2 (133.9)	1935.3 (235.3)	1655.2 (128.4)	1172.3 (393.7)	<.0001	0.0148	<.0001
Protein (g)	37.10 (5.96)	36.2 (7.63)	45.6 (11.91)	25.9 (8.66)	0.0566	0.0305	<.0001
Blood Chemistry	. ,	. ,	· · · ·	. ,			
Albumin (g/dL)	3.70 (0.34)	3.60 (0.45)	3.93 (0.36)	3.03 (0.91)	0.6040	0.3272	0.0005
Total protein (mg/dL)	5.53 (0.44)	5.52 (0.77)	5.90 (0.89)	5.96 (0.81)	0.4712	0.4588	0.9951
Triglycerides (mg/dL)	124.7 (47.7)	117.8 (86.5)	91.4 (34.6)	105.4 (56.7)	0.3514	0.5326	0.8798
C-Reactive Protein (mg/L)	3.39 (1.51)	2.23 (1.37)	2.27 (0.52)	1.63 (0.43)	0.0386	0.9997	0.4731
Ferritin (mg/dL)	99.8 (53.6)	79.8 (41.5)	77 1 (36 6)	59 2 (32 5)	0.5025	0 4008	0.0501

1. Significant at p <0.05

Table 4

Summary of p-value statistics for comparison of anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma factors in the same BMI categories of young versus elderly

	OB young –	OW young –	NW young –	UW young –
	OB elderly	OW elderly	NW elderly	UW elderly
A (I				
Anthropometrics	0.074	0.02==	0.01/0	0 = 200
WC (cm)	0.0/4	0.0257	0.0168	0.7280
WHR	0.1927	0.2971	0.5625	0.0921
%BF	0.0501	0.0035	0.0018	0.0005
Nutrients				
Energy (Kcal)	0.0072	0.0067	< 0.0001	0.0032
Protein (g)	0.0027	0.0012	0.1081	0.0281
Fat (g)	0.0022	0.0004	0.0660	0.0002
Fiber (g)	0.6799	0.0308	0.0067	0.0280
Calcium (mg)	0.0018	0.0211	0.0051	0.0781
Phosphorus (mg)	0.0041	0.0003	0.0431	0.0022
Iron (mg)	0.0319	0.0432	0.1595	0.0114
Zinc (mg)	0.0979	0.5046	0.3210	0.0219
Vitamin A (RE.µg)	0.3864	0.0367	0.0731	0.0833
Vitamin C (mg)	0.0559	0.0782	0.0021	0.0002
Thiamin (mg)	0.0004	0.1382	0.1299	0.2112
Riboflavin (mg)	0.0167	0.0051	0.8121	0.7233
Biochemicals				
Albumin (g/dL)	0.7068	0.0842	0.6290	0.0496
Total Protein (mg/dL)	0.7942	0.3266	0.7130	0.7431
Triglycerides (mg/dL)	0.2134	0.1660	0.2123	0.4555
C-Reactive Protein (mg/L)	0.0014	0.2122	0.0812	0.3104
Ferritin (mg/dL)	0.0855	0.3398	0.0432	0.5253

WC, Waist Circumference; WHR, Waist to Hip Ratio; % BF, % Body Fat. Significant at p< 0.05.

WC and WHR values. Similarly, the percent number of young and elderly subjects with low fat, normal fat and high fat are depicted in Figure 3C.



Figure 1. Percentages of young (white bar) and elderly (grey bar) subjects in each of three WC (A), WHR (B) and % BF (C) categories. HR, High Risk; LR, Low Risk; MR, Moderate Risk, HF, High Fat; LF, Low Fat; NF, Normal Fat. For WC, the risk categories were defined as: low risk (LR-WC), moderate risk (MR-WC) and high risk (HR-WC). For WHR, the risk categories were defined as low risk (LR-WHR), moderate risk (MR-WHR) and high risk (HR-, WHR) similarly, on the basis of body fat, subjects were divided into three categories i.e., low fat (LF, % BF), normal fat (NF, % BF) and high fat (HF, % BF).



Figure 2. Comparison between young (white bar) and elderly (grey bar) for their anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma concentrations. (A) Obese young vs. Obese elderly; (B) Overweight young vs. Overweight elderly. The asterisk (*) shows significant differences at p<0.05.



Figure 3. Comparison between young (white bar) and elderly (grey bar) for their anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma concentrations. (A) Normal weight young vs. Normal weight elderly; (B) Underweight young vs. Underweight elderly. The asterisk (*) shows significant differences at p<0.05.



Figure 4. Correlation analyses of age with BMI, % BF, energy intake and CRP. Correlations significant at p<0.05.

Discussion

The effects of aging on nutritional status have been extensively investigated but almost exclusively in socalled "WEIRD" subjects (Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic). It is not well established whether changes in nutritional status with aging found in these populations are representative of the rest of the elderly, who live in developing countries. The main objective of this study was to compare anthropometric measurements, intake of selected nutrients and plasma clinical chemistry of young and elderly rural Pakistani men. The exclusion of a female group in our study is due to difficulties to access this population mainly arising from traditional constraints. Most of the young participants (70%) were selected as close family members of the elderly subjects living in the same household. This selection criterion was adopted purposefully in an attempt to minimize the effects of genetic variations, socioeconomic differences and access to nutrients which may affect the nutritional and health status. A second objective was to compare these parameters within the four BMI categories of young and elderly subjects in order to investigate any possible differences in these parameters within different BMI categories. In the third objective, we wanted to see whether these age-associated changes in nutritional status of the elderly in a developing society are comparable to those seen in "WEIRD" populations. Finally we will be correlating these parameters with assessments of immune status (manuscript in preparation).

All the anthropometric measurements included in this study are related to their expected associations with food habits, health and well-being (21). Weight, height, WC, and WHR are useful indices for the assessment of nutritional health (5, 21-24). We already reported relatively high percentage not only of underweight, but also of overweight and obese elderly subjects (2, 15). There are several other reports (25, 26) that Asian adults have higher risks of developing certain diseases even at lower BMI and WC, which warrants studies to establish

and report the prevalence of malnutrition in the elderly and to target interventions.

We note here that elderly and young individuals in the same family tend to have very similar trends of nutritional status independent of age. For example, 85% of the obese or overweight young belonged to families where their elderly counterparts were also either obese or overweight (data not shown). Similarly, 75% of the normal weight young belonged to families where their elderly relatives were also of normal weight. This coincidence might be due to genetic factors. Family and twin studies have shown that genetic factors account for 40–70% of the population variation in BMI (27, 28). But it might also be explicable on the grounds that with the same dietary practices and within the same socioeconomic background, family members are more likely to have more or less identical nutritional status (29). However, we need more data from a larger sample size to generalize these observations.

Taken as a whole, there were little differences in the anthropometrics except % BF, which differed significantly between young and elderly (Table 1). Young and elderly as a whole had significant differences in almost all nutrients studied (Table 1). Young and elderly were divided into four BMI groups for comparison. These BMI groups also showed large differences in anthropometrics, nutrient intake and clinical chemistry (Tables 2 and 3). Energy intake in OB young subjects was the highest followed by OW, NW, and UW (Table 2). However, statistically significant differences in the energy intake could only be shown between OB vs. NW, and UW vs. NW young subjects (p=0.007 and 0.001, respectively). Regarding protein, the OW and UW young subjects had significantly lower intake compared to the NW young (p=0.075 and 0.001, respectively). In the four BMI groups of the elderly (Table 3), the energy and protein intake of OB, OW and UW differed significantly from NW elderly (p, for all trends < 0.05).

The mean values of plasma albumin, total protein (TP), triglycerides (TG), C-Reactive protein (high sensitivity; hsCRP) and ferritin of the four BMI categories of young subjects were not significantly different (p, for all trends ≥ 0.05), although CRP in young OB (2.1 ± 0.4) and elderly OB (3.39±1.51) were higher compared to their respective NW categories (Table 2 and Table 3). Although an increasing CRP level associated with central obesity has been reported previously (30), results of the current study failed to show any such relationship. The serum CRP level in OB elderly tended to be higher than in NW elderly but this did not reach statistical significance. In the elderly, there were significant differences in serum albumin of UW (p=0.0005) and ferritin levels (p=0.0501) as compared to NW elderly. Serum albumin is the beststudied serum protein having prognostic value for subsequent mortality and morbidity in communitydwelling older persons and is extensively used for nutritional assessment (31, 32). A plasma level of <3.4 mg/dL is considered as an indicator of malnutrition (33). The mean albumin levels in our sample of young (mean $(g/dL) \pm SD: 3.7\pm 0.48$ and elderly (3.6 ± 0.64) ; Table 1) are fractionally above this threshold. However, serum albumin level is of limited utility in detecting acute nutritional changes owing to its long half-life (18 days) (34). Instead, total protein (TP) has a relatively longer biological half-life and therefore it is a rather late indicator of protein malnutrition (35). The mean plasma protein levels both in young $(5.9\pm0.56 \text{ g/dl})$ and the elderly $(5.7\pm0.76 \text{ g/dl})$ were, however, below the normal standard mean value (7.5 g/dl) (37), which might imply a chronic protein deficiency in both young and the elderly. Some recent data show that elevated serum ferritin has been reported to be significantly associated with several CVD risk factors including BMI, waist circumference or waist-to-hip ratio (36). In our results (data not shown), ferritin was positively and significantly correlated with WC (p=0.0311; r=1820) and WHR (p=0.0254; r=2037), while there was a borderline significant correlation with % BF (p=0.0503; r=1350). Ferritin levels increase with BMI (p=0.2718; r=0.0309) and age (p=0.0651; r=0.0957) but non-significant. Our results are in agreement with some other data suggesting that serum ferritin concentration is associated with WHR and other indices of body fat distribution and obesity (37). In our current study, we failed to find any significant correlation between triglycerides and the anthropometric indices for central obesity although triglycerides have been reported to have a close positive relationship with WC and WHR (38). The only reason our subjects did not show any such correlation might be relatively small sample size. We need large studies to investigate such correlations in Pakistani subjects. Many epidemiological studies have demonstrated a univariate association between triglycerides and cardiovascular risk, particularly in relation to coronary heart disease (CHD) (39).

Comparing anthropometrics, nutrient intake and plasma clinical chemistry of young and elderly men in the same BMI category suggests greater variations (Figs 1 and 2). A summary of these differences is also shown in Table 4. WC and % BF differed significantly between young and elderly (p, for all trends <0.05) across all BMI matched pairs, while WHR did not differ significantly (p, for all trends \geq 0.05). Similarly, young and elderly in the same BMI categories (Figs 2 and 3; Table 4) show that energy intake differed significantly (p, for all trends <0.05) across all BMI matched pairs of young and the elderly, while protein intake differed significantly (p, for all trends <0.05) across the BMI matched pairs of OB, OW and UW but did not differ significantly (p=0.1081)between NW young and NW elderly. Of particular note, significant differences were observed only for albumin (UW young vs. UW elderly; p=0.0496), CRP (OB young vs. OB elderly; p=0.0014) and ferritin (NW young vs. NW

Ψ 98 elderly; p=0.0432). These large variations in anthropometric measurements, nutrient intake and to some extent in plasma values across the matched BMI pairs of young and the elderly may suggest the effect of aging across the same BMI categories. People of different age but of the same BMI may present differences in their overall health, an effect of aging physiology. For example, energy and protein intake have been reported to generally decrease with age adjusted for BMI (40).

Risk assessment for obesity-related conditions (e.g., type-II diabetes, hypertension, CVD etc) by using WC and/or WHR are well established and documented (16-18). The results of the current study report a relatively large number of elderly placed in any of the high risk (HR) categories based on WC or WHR (HR-WC or HR-WHR) (Fig 3 A, B). Furthermore, we found that 24% of young obese and overweight were in the moderate risk (MR-WC) category; only 2% were in the HR-WC category, while 44% of young obese and overweight were in the HR-WHR category. In the elderly, 10% of obese and overweight were in HR-WC category. None of the normal weight young or elderly (BMI=18.5-24.9 kg/m2) had a high WC and hence were at low risk (either LR-WC or LR-WHR). These results are partially in agreement with previous data (12), which reported that only 1% of men with a normal BMI had a high WC and were in the overweight range (BMI=18.5-24.9 kg/m2), whereas 25% of men had a high WC.

With respect to body fat (Fig 3 C), 79% of the young obese and overweight had high body fat (HF-%BF of \geq 25%), while 100% (24 of 24) of overweight and/or obese elderly had high body fat (HF-%BF of $\geq 25\%$). Also, 9 of 14 (64%) elderly with a normal BMI nonetheless had high body fat (HF-%BF of $\geq 25\%$), whereas all young subjects with normal BMI had healthy/normal body fat (10 -20%). These results suggest that beyond the upper normal BMI threshold (i.e., 24.9 kg/m2) an increase in BMI may be an indication of increased WC, WHR and %BF. These results further suggest that the elderly have increased likelihood of central obesity (defined by high WC or WHR value) not only at higher than normal BMI (i.e., 24.9 kg/m2) but also even at normal BMI. These findings are in agreement with previous observations that although BMI is a reliable measure of fatness (41) better results can be obtained in conjunction with WC and WHR; thus these latter values are better for discrimination of obesity, particularly the central or abdominal variety (9). Here we see that central obesity and body fat increase with age.

Of our particular interest and as we expected (Fig 4), age was positively correlated with %BF (p=0.0160; r=0.2404) and CRP (p=0.0222; r=0.197) but negatively correlated with energy intake (p<0.0001; r=-0.4705). BMI had negative but no significant correlation with age (p=0.5821;r=-0.0559). These results are in agreement with previous studies on relationships between age and body fat (42), age and CRP (43), and age and energy intake (44).

A decrease in BMI with advancing age has also been reported (44). There are changes in body fat with advancing age as several studies have reported agerelated increases in body weight and fat mass and decreases in lean body mass (44, 45). A number of studies have quantified the gain in adiposity, with an approximate doubling of body fat between 20 and 50 years of age. The Fels Longitudinal Study (FLS) found that total body fat increases with age by 0.37 kg/year in men and by 0.41 kg/year in women. Thus, the percentage of body fat in the FLS was 23.6% in men at 40 years of age, reaching 29.3% at 60 years of age (46). Other studies have determined that fat increases at a rate $\geq 7.5\%$ per decade in both genders (47), and that older subjects have a mean fat tissue 7 kg higher than young (48). An increase in body fat is usually associated with a progressive increase in total abdominal fat (and especially visceral fat), as well as a progressive loss of lower body subcutaneous fat. What is more, these changes can occur even without changes in body weight or waist circumference (49). We need further longitudinal studies to confirm these observations in elderly Pakistani men.

Our study has several strengths but also several limitations: The major strength was the use of validated tools for anthropometric measurements and nutrient intake through thorough interview sessions and careful evaluation. The major limitations included a relatively small sample of young and elderly representative of only a small locality and only one gender; thus the results canonly be generalized with cautions. . However, the results of this study may represent a vast majority of elderly of the low-middle socio-economic rural segment of the Pakistani population. Another limitation was the possibility that BMI cut-off points used in this study may understate health risk. The cut-off points are those recommended by the WHO 2000 (1). Although these cutoffs have been proven to be fairly robust for classifying obesity across populations, they are based primarily on the association between BMI and mortality in European and North American populations. Furthermore, as a small cross-sectional study, the present analysis is limited in its ability to elucidate causal relationships between risk factors and overweight. BMI can overestimate body fat in individuals who are very muscular and underestimate body fat in individuals who have lost muscle mass, such as many elderly (27). However, estimates from these potentially misclassified groups likely had little overall impact on the analysis. Although we have not carried out any special studies of the validity or reliability of data for this analysis, we made sure to check consistency and, where possible, to ensure completeness of data. Our experience with other parts of the datasets reported (2, 15) gives us some confidence that data quality is sufficient for this type of study and that our results provide useful additional evidence on the prevalence of and risk factors for underweight, overweight, and

JOURNAL OF AGING RESEARCH AND CLINICAL PRACTICE©

obesity. Despite the above limitations, the findings presented here may add substantially to our understanding of malnutrition in the elderly Pakistanis that has been under-represented in past studies.

In conclusion, our data show that young and elderly have differences in their anthropometrics and nutrient intake. Overall, elderly men seem to have nutrient deficiencies as compared to young. The nutritional status of the elderly in the present study is characterized by relatively lower body weight (a possible indication of loss of lean body mass) and higher % body fat. Their nutrient intake seems to be unbalanced in terms of higher energy intake and disproportionately lower intake of other important nutrients. These data suggest that elderly people in developing countries like Pakistan have almost the same dietary malpractices as observed in most of the WEIRD populations surveyed. However, the results of this present pilot small-scale cross-sectional study are difficult to compare with those of larger studies conducted across Europe, mainly due to methodological and study type differences. Nonetheless, in general the findings from the present study are broadly in agreement, for example, with the findings of the SENECA study (Survey in Europe on Nutrition and the Elderly: a Concerted Action) reviewed by de Groot et al., (50). That study was designed to assess regional or cross-cultural differences in nutrition, lifestyle, health, and performance of elderly Europeans in different countries. The survey concluded that nutritional deficiency is more common at older ages than at other periods in life and dietary intake of elderly people was reported to decline over time. Finally, we suggest that BMI, WC and WHR should be used in combination to define nutritional status.

Acknowledgements: We are thankful to DAAD, Germany for financial support for this study, the EU 6th FP project "LifeSpan" (FP6 036894) and IDEAL (FP7 259679).

References

- WHO. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO consultation. World Health Organ. Tech. Rep. Ser. 894: i-xii, 1-253; 2000.
- 2. Alam I and Bangash F. Oral Health and Nutritional Status of the free-living elderly in Peshawar, Pakistan. Saudi Med. J.2010; 31(6):713-5
- PDS (Pakistan Demographic Survey. Ministry of Economic Affairs and Statistics Government of Pakistan. Federal Bureau of Statistics 5-SLIC Building, F-6/4, Blue Area, Islamabad, Pakistan, 2003.
- McGee M, Jensen E. Nutrition in the Elderly. J Cli Gastroenterol. 2000; 30, 372-380.
- McComack P. Under-nutrition in the elderly population living at home in the community: a review of the literature. J Adv Nurs. 1997; 26, 856-863.
- Lin YC, Yen LL, Chen SY, et al. Prevalence of overweight and obesity and its associated factors: findings from National Nutrition and Health Survey in Taiwan, 1993–1996. Prev Med. 2003; 37, 233–241.
- Jenkins KR, Johnson NE, Ofstedal MB. Patterns and Association of Body Weight among Older Adults in Two Asian Societies. Journal of Cross Cultural Gerontology. 2007; 22 (1), 1, 83-99.
- Dey DK, Lissner L. Obesity in 70-year-old subjects as a risk factor for 15-year coronary heart disease incidence. Obes Res. 2003; 11, 817–827.
- Jensen GLF, Friedmen JM. Obesity is associated with functional decline in community-dwelling rural older persons. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2002; 50, 918-923.
- 10. Venzin RM, Kamber N, Keller WC, Suter PM, Reinhart WH. How important is malnutrition? A prospective study in internal medicine. Eur J Clin Nutr.

2009; 63 (3), 430-6.

- Rall LC, Roubenoff R, Harris TB: Albumin as a marker of nutritional and health status. In: Rosenberg IH (ed): Nutritional Assessment of Elderly Populations, Bristol-Myers Squibb/Mead Johnson Nutrition Symposia, vol.13. New York: Raven Press, pp 1–17; 1995.
- Klein S, Allison DB, Heymsfield SB, et al. Waist circumference and cardiometabolic risk: a consensus statement from Shaping America's Health: Association for Weight Management and Obesity Prevention; NAASO, The Obesity Society; the American Society for Nutrition; and the American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care. 2007; 30, 1647-1652.
- Seidell JC, Bjorntorp P, Sjostrom L, et al. Regional distribution of muscle and fat mass in men - new insight into the risk of abdominal obesity using computed tomography. Int J Obes. 1989; 13, 289–303.
- Gallagher D, Steven B, H, Moonseong H, et al. Healthy percentage body fat ranges: an approach for developing guidelines based on body mass index. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2000; 72 (3), 694-701.
- Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI. Relationship between nutritional status and immune functions in elderly Pakistani men. Nutrition Journal. 2011, 10:111.
- Lohman TG RA, Martorell R (eds): Anthropometric Standardization Reference Manual, Champaign: Champaign, IL, USA: Human Kinetics Publishers, Inc.; 1998.
- Roger CM, Ho 1, Niti M, Kua EH, Ng TP. Body mass index, waist circumference, waist–hip ratio and depressive symptoms in Chinese elderly: a population-based study. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2008; 23, 401–408.
- 18. Cozamanis DZ. Longevity Made Easy. Bloomington, IN: iUniverse, 2006.
- Welborn TA, Dhaliwal SS, Bennett SA. Waist-hip ratio is the dominant risk factor predicting cardiovascular death in Australia. MJA. 2003; 179 (1112), 580-585.
- Hussain T (eds): Food Composition Tables for Pakistan. Planning and Development Division, Ministry of Planning and Development, Department of Agricultural Chemistry and Human Nutrition, NWFP, Agricultural University, Peshawar Pakistan; 1985.
- Cornoni-Huntley JC, Harris TB, Everett DF, Albanes D, Micozzi MS, Miles TP, Feldman JJ. An overview of body weight of older persons, including the impact on mortality. J Clin Epidemio. 1991; 44, 743-753.
- Moore SC. Waist versus weight--which matters more for mortality? Am J Clil Nutr. 2009; 89(4), 1003 – 1004.
- Roche AF. Anthropometry. Wahlqvist ML, Hsu-Hage BH-H. Kouris-Blazos A, Lukito W. TONS Study investigators eds. Food habits in later life: a crosscultural study (Infodisk) 1995 Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition and United Nations University Press Melbourne.
- Janssen I, Heymsfield SB, Allison DB, et al. Body mass index and waist circumference independently contribute to the prediction of non-abdominal, abdominal subcutaneous and visceral fat. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002; 75, 683–8.
- Wildman RP, Gu D, Reynolds K, Duan X and He J. Appropriate body mass index and waist circumference cutoffs for categorization of overweight and central adiposity among Chinese adults. Am J of Clin Nutr. 2004; 80, 1129-1136.
- Deurenberg-Yap M, Schmidt G, van Staveren WA & Deurenberg P. The paradox of low body mass index and high body fat percentage among Chinese, Malays and Indians in Singapore. International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders. 2001; 24, 1011–1017.
- Frazer KA, Murray SS, Schork NJ, Topol EJ. Human genetic variation and its contribution to complex traits. Nat Rev Genet. 2009; 10:241–251.
- Siepel A, Bejerano G, Pedersen JS, Hinrichs AS, Hou M, et al. Evolutionarily conserved elements in vertebrate, insect, worm, and yeast genomes. Genome Res. 2005; 15, 1034–1050.
- Paeratakul S, Lovejoy JC, Ryan DH, Bray GA. The relation of gender, race, and socioeconomic status to obesity and obesity comorbidities in a sample of US adults. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. 2002; 26, 1205–10.
- Malik S, Wong ND, Franklin S et al. Cardiovascular disease in U.S. patients with metabolic syndrome, diabetes, and elevated C-reactive protein. Diabetes Care. 2005; 28, 690–693.
- Reuben DB, Ix JH, Greendale GA et al. The predictive value of combined hypoalbuminemia and hypocholesterolemia in high functioning community dwelling older persons: MacArthur studies of successful aging. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1999; 47, 402–406.
- Gariballa SE, Parker SG, Taub N, Castleden CM. Influence of nutritional status on clinical outcome after acute stroke. Am J Clin Nutr. 1998; 68(2), 275-281.
- Gazewood JD, Mehr DR (2006). Diagnosis and management of weight loss in the elderly. The Journal of Family Practice. 2006; 47, 19-25.
- Lipkin EW, Bell S. Assessment of nutritional status: the clinician's perspective. Clin Lab Med. 1993; 13(2), 329-352.
- Hrnciarikova B, Juraskova B, Zadak B et al. Present state of evaluating malnutrition in elderly. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2006; 150(2), 217–221.
- Williams MJA, Poulton R, Williams S. Relationship of serum ferritin with cardio vascular risk factors and inflammation in young men and women.

COMPARISON OF ANTHROPOMETRICS, BIOCHEMICAL VARIABLES AND NUTRIENT

Atherosclerosis. 2002; 165, 179-184.

- Gillium RF. Association of serum ferritin and indices of body fat distribution 37. and obesity in Mexican American men: the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Internation Journal of Obesity. 2001; 25, 639-645
- 38. LaMonte MJ, Ainsworth BE, DuBose KD, Grandjean PW, Davis PG, Yanowitz FG, Durstine JL. The hypertriglyceridemic waist phenotype among women. Atherosclerosis. 2003; 171, 123-130.
- Iso H, Naito Y, Sato S, et al. Serum triglycerides and risk of coronary heart 39. disease among Japanese men and women. Am J Epidemiol. 2001; 153, 490-499
- Morley JE. Decreased food intake with aging. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 40 56, 81-88.
- Dietz WH, Bellizzi MC. Introduction: the use of body mass index to assess 41. obesity in children. Am J Clin Nutr. 1999; 70, 123S-125S
- Kuk, J., Saunders, T., Davidson, L., & Ross, R. (2009). Age-related changes in 42. total and regional fat distribution. Ageing Research Reviews. 2009; 8 (4), 339-348
- 43. Wong N, Pio J and Valencia R. Distribution of C-reactive protein and its relation to risk factors and coronary heart disease risk estimation in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) III. Prev

Cardiol. 2001; 4(3), 109-114.

- 44. Endoy MP. Anorexia among older adults. American Journal for Nurse Practitioners, 2005; 9(5), 31-8.
- 45. Roberts SB, Dallal GE. Effects of age on energy balance. Am J Clin Nutr. 1998; 68(Suppl.), 975S-979S.
- Guo SS, Zeller C, Chumlea WC, Siervogel RM. Aging, body composition, and 46. lifestyle: the Fels longitudinal study. Am J Clin. Nutr. 1999; 70, 405-411
- Hughes VA, Frontera WR, Roubenoff R, Evans WJ, Fiatarone Singh MA. 47. Longitudinal changes in body composition in older men and women: role of
- 48
- body weight change and physical activity. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002; 76, 473–481. Piers LS, Soares MJ, McCormack LM, O'Dea K. Is there evidence for an age-related reduction in metabolic rate? J Appl Physiol. 1998; 85, 2196–2204. Hedley AA, Ogden CL, Johnson CL, Carroll MD, Curtin LR, Flegal KM. Prevalence of overweight and obesity among US children, adolescents, and adults, 1999–2002. JAMA. 2004; 291(23), 2847-50. 49.
- de Groot LC, Verheijden MW, de Henauw S, et al. Lifestyle, nutritional 50. status, health, and mortality in elderly people across Europe: a review of the longitudinal results of the SENECA study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2004; 59, 1277 - 84.

	Subscribe now for 2012 !				
The Journal of Frailty & Aging	Yes, I would like to subscribe to the <i>JFA</i> for 2012, 4 issues				
01/2012 Biology of failty Physical failty	□ Institutional rate: €449.00 Net* □ Personal rate: €273.00 Net** *Local VAT and carriage charges to be added **Local VAT to be added, carriage charges included Subscription for 1 calendar year (print and electronic version included)				
Clinics and public health Trials and therapeutics Trials and therapeutics	Last name / First name:				
	City/State:Country:Zip Code:Position:Position:				
The Journal of Frailty and Aging is a peer-reviewed international	Please bill my institution				
quarterly publication aimed at presenting articles related to research	□Please charge my credit card: □Visa □Mastercard □AmericanExpress				
<i>in the area of frailty, aging, and age- related (sub)clinical conditions.</i>	3 last digits on back of your card: Valid until:/ Date and Signature :				
www.jfrailtyaging.com	Please return your order to:				
	CELSIUS : 65 avenue de Fronton 31200 Toulouse - f.soula@celsius-net.com				

124

JOURNAL OF AGING RESEARCH AND CLINICAL PRACTICE®



This article was downloaded by: [Graham Pawelec] On: 13 April 2012, At: 23:58 Publisher: Taylor & Francis Informa Ltd Registered in England and Wales Registered Number: 1072954 Registered office: Mortimer House, 37-41 Mortimer Street, London W1T 3JH, UK



Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry

Publication details, including instructions for authors and subscription information: <u>http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/ljii20</u>

FLOW CYTOMETRIC LYMPHOCYTE SUBSET ANALYSIS USING MATERIAL FROM FROZEN WHOLE BLOOD

Iftikhar Alam^{ab}, David Goldeck^a, Anis Larbi^c & Graham Pawelec^a

^a Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology Group, Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie, University of Tübingen, Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Tübingen, Germany

^b Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Nutrition Sciences, NWFP Agricultural University, Peshawar, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan

^c Flow Cytometry Platform, Singapore Immunology Network (SlgN), Biopolis, Singapore

Available online: 20 Sep 2011

To cite this article: Iftikhar Alam, David Goldeck, Anis Larbi & Graham Pawelec (2012): FLOW CYTOMETRIC LYMPHOCYTE SUBSET ANALYSIS USING MATERIAL FROM FROZEN WHOLE BLOOD, Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry, 33:2, 128-139

To link to this article: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15321819.2011.604370</u>

PLEASE SCROLL DOWN FOR ARTICLE

Full terms and conditions of use: <u>http://www.tandfonline.com/page/terms-and-conditions</u>

This article may be used for research, teaching, and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, redistribution, reselling, loan, sub-licensing, systematic supply, or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden.

The publisher does not give any warranty express or implied or make any representation that the contents will be complete or accurate or up to date. The accuracy of any instructions, formulae, and drug doses should be independently verified with primary sources. The publisher shall not be liable for any loss, actions, claims, proceedings, demand, or costs or damages whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with or arising out of the use of this material.



FLOW CYTOMETRIC LYMPHOCYTE SUBSET ANALYSIS USING MATERIAL FROM FROZEN WHOLE BLOOD

Iftikhar Alam,^{1,2} David Goldeck,¹ Anis Larbi,³ and Graham Pawelec¹

 ¹Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology Group, Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie, University of Tübingen, Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Tübingen, Germany
 ²Department of Human Nutrition, Faculty of Nutrition Sciences, NWFP Agricultural University, Peshawar, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan
 ³Flow Cytometry Platform, Singapore Immunology Network (SIgN), Biopolis, Singapore

□ Multicenter immune monitoring programs commonly rely on storing and shipping cryopreserved peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC), isolated from whole blood before freezing. However, under many conditions in the field, facilities to separate PBMC are absent. Here, we investigate the feasibility of using whole blood (WB) frozen at -80° C as a source of viable lymphocytes for use in immunological studies. We compare the percentage of CD4 and CD8 T lymphocytes and their subsets from frozen WB with results from cryopreserved PBMC in five random healthy blood donors (three female, two male). We report that CD4 and CD8 values in lymphocytes from WB frozen up to 120 days were very similar to those of PBMC frozen up to 10 days. These data suggest that within the limits of parameters investigated in this study, contrary to our original assumptions, whole blood frozen at -80° C may in fact be an appropriate source of viable lymphocytes for T cell enumeration assays in immunological and epidemiological studies.

Keywords flow-cytometry, lymphocyte subset analysis, whole frozen blood

INTRODUCTION

Cryopreserved peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) are routinely used in immunological studies, mainly because of the logistical constraints imposed by multicenter monitoring studies, as well as to facilitate longitudinal assays on the same subject. However, successful cryopreservation of PBMC requires closely controlled conditions in a well-equipped

Address correspondence to Iftikhar Alam, Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology Group, Sektion für Transplantationsimmunologie und Immunohämatologie, University of Tübingen, Zentrum für MedizinischeForschung, Waldhörnlestraße 22, 72072 Tübingen, Germany. E-mail: iftikharalam@ aup.edu.pk

laboratory. In studies in the field, these requirements may prevent the inclusion of assays requiring viable PBMC. Collection of these samples is further discouraged by a limited understanding of factors that affect the viability of the cryopreserved lymphocytes, which are collected in the field and transported or shipped over long distances. Factors such as temperatures, times between collection and processing and between freezing and transfer to long-term storage in liquid nitrogen, and potential variation in the final concentration of cryopreservative in each sample are but some of the likely variables.^[1]

There are several previous reports of whole blood samples being frozen successfully, with good viability on recovery.^[2–7] However, most of those studies^[2,5-7] focused on investigating similarities between cryopreserved samples and fresh samples regarding the viability of cells and their suitability for viral transformation to establish cell lines. Additionally, the influence of delayed blood processing on cell viability has also been studied extensively.^[4,7] However, very few studies have compared the number of viable lymphocytes and their subsets in cryopreserved PBMC and whole blood, and to the best of our knowledge, none have applied sophisticated modern polychromatic flow cytometry (FC) technology to such samples. The use of cryopreserved separated PBMC is such standard practice that there is skepticism as to whether modern immunological assays are possible using material obtained from frozen WB. On the other hand, fresh whole blood is commonly employed for routine clinical analysis, making comparisons between immune monitoring trials difficult when both techniques are applied. A whole blood sample, which is likely to be more cost-efficient to collect and could reduce variability in lymphocyte subset quantification, is impractical, or impossible in most circumstances, unless stored frozen blood could be used. The present studies were, therefore, designed to develop and test a protocol to cryopreserve whole blood samples at -80°C for immunological studies involving enumeration of lymphocytes and their subsets using polychromatic FC.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Collection of Blood Samples

For the present study, blood samples from five healthy young individuals were collected aseptically by venipuncture. Approximately 15 mL of whole blood (WB) was obtained from each subject, drawn into two 9 mL EDTA vacutainers (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA), and processed within 2 h of collection. From each sample, 10 mL of fresh WB was used for PBMC separation and 5 mL for whole-blood freezing and storage at -80° C of one aliquot for 10 days and another for 120 days.

Lymphocyte Freezing Procedure

Lymphocytes were isolated from WB using the Ficoll-Hypaque gradient method^[8] according to standard protocols. Briefly, blood was diluted in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (1:1), carefully layered onto Ficoll-Hypaque (Linaris, Wertheim-Bettingen, Germany) (20 mL), and centrifuged at $810 \times g$ for 30 min without applying the brake at room temperature. Cells at the interface were aspirated carefully, transferred to a 15 mL tube, and washed three times with Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS; Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany). Viable PBMC were counted in a hematocytometer using trypan blue (Sigma, Munich, Germany). The isolated PBMC were resuspended at 10×10^6 cells/mL in RPMI 1640 (Roswell Park Memorial Institute formulation 1640) with 40% fetal calf serum (FCS; Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany). Half that volume of 20% dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO; Serva, Heidelberg, Germany) in RPMI-1640 was mixed with the cell suspension at room temperature and then another half after 5 min. The cells were then transferred to 2 mL cryovials (Cellstars[®], GmbH) and immediately placed in a -80°C freezer for 24h before transfer to liquid nitrogen storage until use.

Whole-Blood Freezing Procedure

DMSO was added to each tube (10%, v/v) of the remaining 5 mL WB samples in a dropwise manner; the mixture was gently agitated and mixed well. The mixture was pipetted into 1.0 mL cryovials, which were then immediately put in a -80° C freezer.

Thawing of Cryopreserved Lymphocytes and Frozen Blood

After storage for 10 or 120 days, the paired samples of frozen purified PBMC and WB were removed from the liquid nitrogen or -80° C freezer, respectively, and quickly thawed in a 37°C water bath. PBMC was washed immediately with RPMI, shaken carefully to mix well and spun down at 300×g for 5 minutes. The cells were resuspended in X-VivoTM 15 (Lonza, Wuppertal, Germany) and counted in a hematocytometer using trypan blue. Similarly, one cryovial of the thawed WB samples was immediately washed with a 24-fold excess of cold PBS supplemented with 2.0 mM EDTA (Serva, GmbH) and 2% FCS. The diluted blood was shaken gently by inversion by hand 3–4 times to mix well and then centrifuged 300×g at room temperature for 5 min. A relatively large reddish pellet was obtained containing PBMC and some remaining RBC debris. The supernatant was aspirated by pipette.

Lysis of Erythrocytes

To remove remaining erythrocytes in the thawed blood samples, lysis was carried out as follows: To a 1.0 mL blood sample, 10 mL of pure water (ampuwa[®], Fresenius Kabi, Germany) was added and mixed well by pipette for 50 s. Then 10 mL 1.8 M NaCl solution was added in two equal halves with a brief interval between each. The samples were centrifuged at $300 \times g$ for 5 min, and the supernatant was discarded; cells were then washed twice with PBS.

Staining with Antibodies

Before staining, for FcR blocking, Gamunex[®] (Immunoglobulin, Bayer, Germany) was added to cell pellets in each tube and incubated for 15 min at room temperature, followed by washing with PFEA (PBS, 2% FCS, 2 mM EDTA, and 0.01% sodium azide), according to standard procedures. The cells were then stained with 50 µl of an antibody cocktail, incubated for 30 min at room temperature in the dark, washed with PFEA, and finally resuspended in PFEA for FC. The monoclonal antibodies and fluorescent conjugates used in the cocktail were as follows: CD3 (Alexa Fluor 700; BD Pharmingen), CD4 (PerCP; BD), CD8 (APC-H7; BD Pharmingen), CD27 (Qdot-605; Invitrogen), CD28 (PE; BD), CD57 (FITC; Immuno-Tools), PD-1 (PerCP-Cy5-5; BioLegend), TCR $\gamma\delta$ (APC; BD Pharmingen), and CCR7 (PE-Cy7; BD Pharmingen). RedVid dye (Invitrogen) was included to identify dead cells.

Flow Cytometer (FC) Measurement and Data Analysis

Figure 1 illustrates the gating strategy used to analyze PBMC (Figure 1A) and WB (Figure 1B) samples and shows an example of light scatter and fluorescence dot plots obtained by 10-color FC. To avoid the inclusion of debris during the WB measurement, we set a threshold in the FSC and SSC channels as well as the CD3 channel for WB samples. The lymphocytes were difficult to see as a separate population in the WB sample as compared to the PBMC sample. However, this threshold was set in such a way as to include the whole possible lymphocyte population. The FC data were analyzed by the conventional manual method of visual inspection using commercial software (FACSDiva, BD Bioscience, Inc., San Jose, CA, USA). Cell populations were identified visually and were gated. The gates were then used to filter the population for subsequent analysis. The gating strategies for PBMC and WB are shown in Figures 1A and 1B, respectively. For both PBMC and WB, the first step of analysis consisted of filtering out the



FIGURE 1 The gating strategies for PBMC (A) and whole blood (B).

doublets. For this, a singlet gate was defined using the FSC-H and the forward scatter (FSC-A) plot. Lymphocytes were gated. Then debris and dying or dead cells were identified by their relatively lower FSC and SSC values. RedVid was plotted against CD3 for the discrimination of CD3+ cells (living cell populations). Further analyses were done on these CD3+ populations: CD4+ and CD8+; CD27, CD28 separately on CD4 and CD8; CCR7, CD57 separately on CD4 and CD8; PD-1 on CD4 and TCR $\gamma\delta$ on CD8.

Statistical Analysis

Percent means (\pm SD) of CD4 and CD8 T cells and their subsets were calculated. The % mean values obtained for these parameters from PBMC and WB were compared for differences using Dunnett's t-test. In this test, % mean values of CD4 and CD8 T cells and their subsets in the PBMC (10 days in storage) sample were considered as reference, and the corresponding values of the PBMC (120 days) and WB (10 and 120 days) analyses were compared with them. Agreement between methods for CD4 and CD8 and their subsets was evaluated by Bland–Altman plots.^[9] All differences were accepted as significant at p < 0.05. All statistical analyses were performed using JMP 8.0 (SAS, USA) and GraphPad Prism (Version 4.0, GraphPad Software, Inc., USA).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The present study was carried out to establish a protocol for T cell and subset enumeration using whole blood frozen at -80° C and stored for a


FIGURE 2 Frequency of the main T cell (CD3, CD4, CD8, and TCR $\gamma\delta$) populations. The dotted, gray, black, and white bars represent PBMC (10 days), PBMC (120 days), WB (10 days), and WB (120 days), respectively.

short period (10 days) or a longer period to assess potential deterioration over time (120 days), systematically compared with the standard method of carrying out all such analysis on cryopreserved PBMC. Figure 2 shows a comparison of CD3, CD4, CD8, and γ/δ T cell frequencies in PBMC and WB frozen for 10 and 120 days compared with PBMC frozen for 10 days, expressed as percentage of the mononuclear cells in the sample. There were no significant differences in the frequencies of CD4 and CD8 T cells in the WB samples compared to PBMC (10 days) (Figure 2). Due to the presence of residual red cells in the blood, we gated on lymphocytes using a back-gating strategy of the CD3+ cells. For this reason, more than 90% of the lymphocytes were detected as T cells. As expected, approximately 60%of the PBMC were CD3-expressing cells. The same applies to low frequency populations such as γ/δ T cells. However, despite the frequencies being very similar, a disadvantage of using WB was the poorer recovery of cells compared to PBMC. The loss of CD3+ T cells can be greater than 50% (data not shown), and for this reason, frozen whole blood cannot be used for absolute CD3 cell counts. Nonetheless, the frequency of CD4 and CD8 T cells within the recovered CD3+ T cells was in perfect agreement with values obtained using isolated frozen PBMC. This indicates that frozen whole blood can be used to identify parameters such as the CD4/CD8 ratio.

Next we tested whether not only CD4 and CD8 frequencies were maintained within CD3+ T cells, but other subsets also could be identified in frozen WB as with PBMC. Naïve and memory cells were distinguished using a range of surface markers including CD27, CCR7, CD57, CD28, and PD-1. The p-values calculated using Dunnett's t-test were in the range of 0.074–0.998 for CD4 T cells and their subsets, indicating that the differences between CD4 subsets analyzed in these samples were not significant



FIGURE 3 Frequency of T cell populations. Frequency of subsets within CD4 (A) and CD8 (B). The dotted, gray, black, and white bars represent PBMC (10 days), PBMC (120 days), WB (10 days), and WB (120 days), respectively.

 $(p \ge 0.05)$ (Figure 3A). Similarly for the comparison of CD8 T cells and subsets analyzed, none of the slight differences observed were statistically significant $(p \ge 0.05)$ with a Dunnett's p-value ranging from 0.093–0.993 (Figure 3B). Nonetheless, although the percentages of the subsets were very similar no matter how the samples had been processed and frozen, the density of expression of some surface molecules did vary. Thus, Figures 4A, 4B, and 4C summarize the mean fluorescence intensities (MFI) for parameters showing slight differences, but lacked any statistical significance except CD28 within CD3 of WB (120 days), which was significantly (p = 0.0377) reduced as compared to PBMC (10 days).

In general, the results of the Bland–Altman test comparing frozen WB with PBMC (10 days) (Figure 5) provided strong evidence that samples of WB frozen at -80° C for shorter and longer periods (10 and 120 days, respectively) storage yield almost identical results compared to those of



FIGURE 4 Mean fluorescence intensities (MFI): effect of freezing conditions. MFI of CD57 within CD3, CD4, and CD8 (A); MFI of CD28 within CD3, CD4, and CD8 (B); and MFI of CCR7 within CD3, CD4, and CD8 (C). The dotted, gray, black, and white bars represent PBMC (10 days), PBMC (120 days), WB (10 days), and WB (120 days), respectively.



FIGURE 5 Results of the Bland–Altman test for estimates of total bias for % of CD4 (A, B, C) and CD8 (D, E, F) for PBMC and three whole blood samples processed in different ways. (A), (B), and (C) show, respectively, a comparison of CD4 between PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (10 days); PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (120 days); and PBMC (10 days) vs. PBMC (120 days). (D), (E), and (F) show, respectively, a comparison of CD8 between PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (10 days); PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (10 da

PBMC for both CD4 (Figures 5A–5C) and CD8 (Figures 5D–5F) cells. The biases (differences between the means) were -7.66, -8.6, and -10.3 for CD4 cells when comparing PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (10 days), PBMC (10 days) vs. WB (120 days), and PBMC (10 days) vs. PBMC (120 days), respectively. These values were for CD8 cells were 3.90, 0.200, and -2.90, respectively. Bland–Altman plots are intended to assess whether the variability of differences between measures is roughly constant across the range of measurements.^[9] The very small mean differences indicate that assays on PBMC and WB provide acceptably similar results for CD4 and CD8 cells, and their subsets (data of Bland–Altman test on subsets of CD4 and CD8 not shown here).

While processing frozen WB, we encountered certain procedural problems, but found that these could be overcome by careful handling of the samples. The biggest problem with blood samples frozen at -80° C was that they become sticky and form clumps of dead cells, almost certainly due to granulocyte death.^[10] These clumps may pose potential problems during washing, pipetting, and FC measurement steps. However, we were able to minimize these problems by washing the thawed WB in PBS supplemented with EDTA, which is an effective anticoagulant, probably by virtue of its ability to bind divalent cations $(Mg^{2+} \text{ and } Ca^{2+})$. Elimination of clumping allows preparation of viable cell suspensions, the concentrations of which can be accurately determined, and avoid blocking the flow cytometer. These preparations have been found to be extremely useful for immunological studies such as in vitro lymphocyte enumeration, activation, and transformation. We also investigated the effect of erythrocyte lysis; although most of the erythrocytes die when frozen under these conditions, appreciable numbers are still present upon thawing.^[11] The lysis procedure employed here had no effect (neither positive nor negative) on the yield of CD4 and CD8 cells and their subsets. Inclusion of this lysis step resulted in a great reduction in the time taken for FC measurement of the samples (data not shown), which might be because of further reduction in the number of possible surviving erythrocytes and the washing away of their dead cells and debris. This step is therefore to be recommended when using frozen WB.

By using CD3, CD4, CD8, CD28, CD27, and CCR7 staining, it is possible to establish a subject's immune signature reflecting the immunological history of that individual (Figure 6). CD8+ T cells lose CD28 expression with cell division and differentiation, while the same may apply for CD27 in CD4+ T cells. It is therefore important to note that CD27 and CD28 were proven to be reliable markers when using frozen WB samples. While CD28+ CD27+ T cells may represent naïve and central memory (CM) cells, the CD27–CD28+ and CD27+ CD28– T cells may represent the first stage of effector memory cells (EM), including recently activated cells



FIGURE 6 CD28CD27 expression as a marker for immune profile in whole blood. A general example showing CD27 and CD28 within CD8+ and CD4+ T cells CD28+ CD27+ T cells may represent naïve and central memory (CM) cells, and the CD27-CD28+ and CD27+ CD28- T cells may represent the first stage of effecter memory cells (EM) including recently activated cells (color figure available online).

(short-term memory). The CD27–CD28– T cells represent the latedifferentiated CD4 and CD8 T cells or late memory cells (LM), some of which have been identified as dysfunctional. CCR7 may be useful to identify naïve (CCR7+CD45RA+) vs. memory cells. The extracted information from these subsets is very valuable to identify immune profiles, which, as shown here, can be established from frozen WB using these antibodies.

For many applications, especially multicenter and longitudinal studies, PBMC are separated from whole blood and cryopreserved prior to immunological studies, such as T or B cell enumeration and subset monitoring. Separation of PBMC is quite simple, but requires careful handling, multiple centrifugation steps, and laboratory access.^[12] Whole blood is particularly useful when a large number of blood samples must be processed on a given day, when blood volume is limited, or when facilities and expertise are limited, as in many studies in the field.

As argued previously,^[5] blood itself is the best medium for storing viable lymphocytes. There are several advantages of this approach over the traditional PBMC method, in addition to the logistical considerations mentioned above. For example, a smaller blood sample is needed for assays

113

requiring viable lymphocytes, which is particularly important when blood is the only biologic specimen available for biomarker studies, e.g., from elderly frail individuals or infants. Moreover, less blood will be used in one assay, which leaves more blood available for other complementary assays. In addition, the storage of viable lymphocytes in frozen whole blood allows functional assays to be performed in batches with an adequate control for assay variation due to samples being assayed on different days.^[5]

CONCLUSIONS

The results of the present study suggest that frozen whole blood may be used to evaluate T cell subset frequencies when logistical matters do not allow PBMC separation following good laboratory practice. The results further indicate that the analyses of T cells are independent of volume (either 1.0 or 2.0 mL) of the frozen blood used, suggesting that even small amounts can be successfully analyzed. Further, the results show that although red blood cell lysis of the frozen whole blood has no effect (positive or negative) on the percentage of T cells analyzed, including this step, however, is useful for minimizing the time required for FC measurement. While the frequencies are very similar, a possible disadvantage of using WB observed in this study was the poorer recovery of cells compared to PBMC. The loss of CD3+ T cells can be considerably high, and for this reason frozen, whole blood cannot be used for absolute CD3 cell counts. While some markers may be affected by freezing conditions, most appeared to be very reliable (including CD28 and CD27), and are thus recommended for use on frozen WB samples.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I. Alam was supported by a DAAD Scholarship (A/06/92311); D. Goldeck was supported by the DFG Graduate School 794. This work was supported by DFG PA 361-14/1 and EU LSHG-CT-2007-036894 LifeSpan.

REFERENCES

- Stevens, V. L.; Patel, A. V.; Feigelson, H. S.; Rodriguez, C.; Thun, M. J.; Calle, E. E. Cryopreservation of whole blood samples collected in the field for a large epidemiologic study. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 2007, 16(10), 2160–2163.
- Pero, R. W.; Olsson, A.; Beyngelsson, C.; Berglund, G.; Elmståhl, S. Quality control program for storage of biologically banked blood specimens in the Malmo Diet and Cancer Study. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 1998, 7, 803–808.
- Kleeberger, C. A.; Lyles, R. H.; Margolick, J. B.; Rinaldo, C. R.; Phair, J. P.; Giorgi, J. V. Viability and recovery of peripheral blood mononuclear cells cryopreserved for up to 12 years in a multicenter study. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* **1999**, *6*, 14–19.

- Beck, J. C.; Beiswanger, C. M.; John, E. M.; Satariano, E.; West, D. Successful transformation of cryopreserved lymphocytes: A resource for epidemiological studies. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 2001, 10, 551–554.
- Cheng, L.; Wang, L. E.; Spitz, M. R.; Wei, Q. Cryopreserving whole blood for functional assays using viable lymphocytes in molecular epidemiology studies. *Cancer Lett.* 2001, 166, 155–163.
- Hayes, R. B.; Smith, C. O.; Huang, W. Y.; Read, Y.; Kopp, W. C. Whole blood cryopreservation in epidemiological studies. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 2001, 11, 1496–1498.
- Kristal, A. R.; King, I. B.; Albanes, D.; Pollak, M. N.; Stanzyk, F. Z.; Santella, R. M.; Hoque, A. Centralized blood processing for the Selenium *ai*Vitamin E Cancer Prevention Trial: Effects of delayed processing on carotenoids, tocopherols, insulin-like growth factor-1, insulin-like growth factor binding protein 3, steroid hormones, and lymphocyte viability. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 2005, 14, 727–730.
- Perper, R. J.; Zee, T. W.; Mickelson, M. M. Purification of lymphocytes and platelets by gradient centrifugation. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 1968, 72, 842.
- Altman, D. G.; Bland, J. M. Commentary on quantifying agreement between two methods of measurement. *Clin Chem.* 2001, 48(5), 801–802.
- Bock, G. N.; Chess, L.; Mardiney, M. R. The prevention of clumping of frozen-stored leukocyte populations by EDTA. *Cryobiology* 1972, 9, 216–218.
- Wilmer, J. L.; Erexson, G. L.; Kligerman, A. D. Implications of elevated sister-chromatid exchange frequency in rat lymphocytes cultures in the absence of erythrocytes. *Mutat. Res.* 1983, 109, 231–248.
- Boyum, A. Separation of lymphocytes, lymphocyte subgroups and monocytes: A review. *Lymphology* 1977, 10, 71–76.

RESEARCH



Open Access

Nutritional status influences peripheral immune cell phenotypes in healthy men in rural Pakistan

Iftikhar Alam^{1,2*}, Anis Larbi³ and Graham Pawelec¹

Abstract

Immune status is influenced by malnutrition, but how this factor interacts in developing countries and whether these differences are similar to those determined in industrialized countries, is unclear. To establish whether malnutrition-associated immune profiles in a developing country are similar to those in industrialized countries we analyzed peripheral blood immune cell phenotypes by polychromatic flow cytometry in 50 young and 50 elderly subjects. Data on anthropometrics and diet were collected through interviews. Plasma samples were analyzed for common clinical chemistry variables. Subjects in 4 BMI categories differed in their immune parameters demonstrating influence of nutritional status on immunity. This was greater within the young group and affected the CD4 subset more profoundly than the CD8 subset. No nutrition-associated differences were seen in B or NK cells. CD8+ cells as a percentage of CD3+ T cells were positively associated with plasma CRP levels but not other factors. We conclude that there are differences in the immune signatures of obese, overweight and underweight versus normal-weight young and elderly, which seem broadly similar to the more extensively-documented state reported in industrialized countries, despite the marked societal, nutritional and many other differences.

Keywords: Aging, Nutrition, Immunity, T and B cells

Introduction

The effects of malnutrition on immune functions are well established as many studies in the recent past have demonstrated that age-associated malnutrition contributes to immunodeficiency [1,2]. Malnutrition is accompanied by a decrease in immunity and an increase in susceptibility to many infectious diseases. Particularly in the aged subjects, underweight or overweight and/or obesity confer increased risk of mortality [3]. Undernutrition affects many elderly not only because their nutrient intake, in general, may be inadequate [4], but also because older adults have altered requirements for several nutrients due to the effects of aging on absorption, utilization, and excretion of nutrients [5] as well as specialized nutrient needs associated with medication use, metabolic disorders, and chronic disease [6]. The effects of undernutrition on immune status may be judged from the fact that a substantial part of the lean mass of human body is comprised of lymphocytes [7]. Underweight may contribute to increased mortality caused by viral infections due to inability to meet the enhanced energy requirements associated with the immune response [8].

On the other hand, overweight and obesity are forms of malnutrition at epidemic proportions globally [1]. The comorbidities associated with obesity affect virtually every physiological system including the regulation of immunity and inflammation [2]. The relationship between obesity and immunity is logically to be expected mainly on the basis of three lines of evidence. First, obesity is linked to increased risks of virtually all types of cancers [2]. Second, obesity is closely associated with chronic, systemic inflammation, which may contribute to the development of obesity-related co-morbidity [9]. Third, a number of hormones including leptin, which is a satiety factor dysregulated in obesity, have been shown to play an important role in regulating immune functions [10]. In addition, some recent studies have shown a link between alterations in lymphocyte functions and the pathogenesis of a number of obesity-related



© 2012 Alam et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

^{*} Correspondence: iftikharalam@aup.edu.pk

¹Tübingen Ageing and Tumour Immunology Group, Zentrum für Medizinische Forschung, University of Tübingen, Waldhörnlestraße 22,

D-72072 Tübingen, Germany

²Faculty of Agriculture, Abdul Wali Khan University Mardan, Mardan, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KPK), Pakistan

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article

comorbidities including atherosclerosis, steatohepatitis, and diabetes [11,12], the presence of which may underlie a number of obesity effects on the immune system.

Obese and underweight individuals may present with a difference in their immune profile as compared to people of normal weight. Our objectives were to determine the effects of malnutrition in a sample of obese and underweight young and elderly individuals in order to determine whether malnutrition has any association with alterations in the frequency of peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets. Any such study of possible associations would provide further supporting evidence for the presence of an immune diathesis of obesity and underweight, which will help to identify specific lymphocyte subsets as those most important to monitor in further studies in nutritional immunology. Furthermore, this pilot study was conducted in a rural population in a developing country in order to ascertain the general applicability of the immunological findings worldwide.

Subjects and methods

Study subjects

Participants in the current study were recruited from Peshawar, Pakistan. Potential subjects expressing interest in blood donation were first screened by obtaining a verbal medical history to rule out any health conditions or medication use that could affect immune response. We selected 100 subjects (50 each young and the elderly) for this study from a large number of young and elderly subjects, who were previously visited and interviewed for their anthropometric measurements and nutritional data [13]. Based on their BMI values, these subjects fell into four BMI categories, obese (N = 12), overweight (N = 12), normal weight (N = 14) and underweight (N = 12). Anthropometric measurements were carried out with the subject barefoot, wearing light clothing, and after an overnight fast. Body weight, height, and percent body fat (% BF) were measured. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as body weight divided by the squared height (kg/m^2) . There are well-documented links between high levels of central adiposity in adults as measured by waist circumference (WC) and/or waist-to-hip ratio (WHR), and risk of obesity-related conditions including type-2 diabetes, hypertension and heart disease. These links remain even once BMI is adjusted for age, demonstrating that measures of central adiposity are independent predictors of future obesity-related diseases [14]. We, therefore, further divided our subjects into different risk categories relative to normal weight and WC. For the purpose of the present study, for WC the risk categories were defined as: low risk (LR, WC; <89 cm), moderate risk (MR, WC; 90-99 cm) and high risk (HR, WC; \geq 100 cm). For WHR, the risk categories were defined as low risk (LR, WHR; < 0.89), moderate risk (MR, WHR; 0.90–0.94) and high risk (HR, WHR; \geq 0.95).

Dietary intake data

Habitual dietary intake was assessed through 24-hr Dietary Recalls (24-hr DR). Each item of food eaten during the previous 24 hrs was recalled by the subject and the amount of food eaten was used for estimation of nutrient intake using accepted food composition tables [15].

Immunological studies

For assessment of immune signatures, blood samples were collected aseptically by venipuncture. Approximately 18 ml of whole blood (WB) was obtained from each subject, drawn into two 9 ml EDTA vacutainers (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ). The samples were processed following a procedure especially developed and validated for analyses on whole frozen blood [16]. Another 10 ml blood sample was used for plasma separation for biochemical analysis. Blood and plasma samples were stored in a -80°C freezer until further analysis. After thawing in a 37°C water bath, red cells in blood samples were lysed with saline and water. The cells were then stained with 50 μ l of the antibody cocktail and incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. For intracellular FOXP3 staining, cells were resuspended in 1.0 ml FOXP3 Fix/Perm (Biolegend, San Diego), vortexed and incubated for 20 minutes at room temperature in the dark, followed by consequent washing with PFEA and FOXP3 Perm buffer. The cells were resuspended in 50 µl FOXP3 Perm buffer containing FOXP3 antibody, incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark, washed with PFEA and resuspended in PFEA. The monoclonal antibodies and fluorescent conjugates used were CD3 (Pacific Orange); CD3 (Alexa Fluor 700), CD4 (PerCP), CD8 (APC-H7), CD8 (Qdot 705); CD27 (Qdot-605), CD28 (PE), CD28 (PercP-Cy 5-5); CD45RO (Alex Flour 400); KLRG1 (Alexa Fluor 488); CD45RA (Qdot 655); CD127 (APC e-Fluor 780); CD57 (FITC); FOXP3 (PE). Cell populations were measured using an LSR-II flow cytometer and the acquisition commercial software BD FACSDiva (Becton Dickinson).

The study was approved by the Board of Studies, Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University Peshawar. Written informed consent was obtained from all the participants before the start of the study.

Statistical analysis

All the data were statistically analyzed using JMP (Version 8.0. SAS, USA). As the current study involved four BMI categories, the mean values of CD4, CD8 and B cells and their subsets were taken for one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and post-hoc comparisons using Dunnett's test with the normal BMI category as reference after adjusting for multiple comparison. BMIadjusted partial correlation coefficients were calculated to establish associations between anthropometric measurements, nutrients and blood bio-chemicals with T and B cells and their subsets. To establish WC-, WHR- and % BF- associated differences in the number of CD4+, CD8+ and B cells, the percentages of these cells were compared in each of the three WC and WHR risk categories (considering low risk category as reference) and the three body fat categories (considering normal fat category as a reference). We took *p* < 0.05 to denote a significant difference.

Results

Age and anthropometric characteristics

Age and general characteristics of the study subjects are shown in Table 1. Age of young and the elderly subjects ranged from 18.0-29.2 (mean, SD: 24.2 ± 3.4) and 50-85.5 (mean, SD: 67.3 ± 8.7), respectively. The mean ages of the four BMI groups within young and elderly had non-significant difference (p, for all trends <0.05: data not shown). Compared to the elderly, the young had higher mean BMI and WHR, while the elderly had higher mean weight, WC and % BF. However, all these differences lacked statistical significance except % BF. There were significant differences in the nutrient intake between young and elderly: the young had a significantly higher intake of energy and protein (Table 1).

T cell distribution in the four BMI categories of the young and elderly

When subjects were grouped according to the four BMI categories, both young and elderly showed certain differences in the percentages of CD4+ and CD8+ cells, and their subsets, as well as in B and NK cells. Tables 2 and 3 show, respectively, the percentages of CD4+ and CD8+ cells, and their subsets, according to BMI categories in the young. There were significantly lower percentages of CD4+ cells in young OB *vs.* NW. OW and UW young also tended to have lower frequencies of CD4+ cells compared to NW. The percentage of CD4+CD45RA+CD27+ cells in NW young was significantly higher than in OW. The percentages of CD4+ CD45RA-CD27- cells in OW and UW were significantly higher than in NW young (*p* for all trends < 0.05). The frequency of CD4+CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+ cells in UW was also significantly higher than in NW young. The differences in the frequencies of all other subsets within CD4+cells among the three BMI groups *vs.* the NW group did not achieve statistical significance.

Regarding CD8+CD45RO-CD27+ cells, the difference between UW *vs.* NW young was highly significant. OW young had a higher frequency of CD4+CD45RO+CD28cells compared to NW young and UW young had significantly lower CD8+CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57- cells than NW young. There tended to be some further differences in the frequencies of other subsets within CD8+ cells among the three BMI groups *vs.* NW group of young, but none of these reached significance (*p* for all trends \geq 0.05).

Tables 4 and 5, respectively, show the frequencies of CD4+ cells, CD8+ cells, and their subsets in the four BMI categories of the elderly. The frequencies of all other subsets within CD4+ cells among the three BMI categories *vs.* NW did not differ significantly except for CD45RA+CD27+, CD45RA-CD27-, and CD45RO-CD28+ cells. The percentage of CD45RA+CD27+ cells in OB was significantly higher than NW. Similarly, CD4+CD45RO-CD28+ cells in OB were higher than in NW. The percentage of CD8+ cells in UW elderly was significantly lower than in NW. None of the other differences in the frequencies of subsets within CD8+ cells among these three BMI categories *vs.* NW achieved significance.

B cell and NK cell distribution in the four BMI categories

Tables 6 and 7, respectively, show a comparison of the percentages of B cells and their subsets (IgD+CD27-, IgD-CD27+), and NK cells (CD56+CD16+), among the three BMI categories *vs.* the NW category of young and

Table	1	General	characteristics	and	nutrient	intake	of	the subi	iects
IGNIC		ocilciai	cilulucteristics	ana	manicine	mucance	~	the same	~~~~

Anthropometry	Young		Elderly		P-value
	Mean (SD)	Range	Mean (SD)	Range	
Age (years)	24.2 (3.43)	18.0–29.2	67.3 (8.77)	50.1-85.5	-
Weight (Kg)	67.6 (14.02)	45.3–92.4	68.7 (14.57)	46.0-97.0	0.7329
BMI (Kg/m2)	25.0 (5.37)	16.3–33.4	24.2 (5.47)	15.4–33.8	0.5056
WC	82.1 (11.20)	64.1-102.2	86.7 (12.39)	62.1-113.2	0.0735
WHR	1.0 (0.11)	0.70-1.17	0.9 (0.12)	0.67-1.21	0.3676
% BF	17.7 (8.48)	5.5-33.1	21.3 (7.99)	9.0-32.6	0.0200
Energy intake (Kcal)	2344 (498.8)	1262-3280	1778 (479.9)	659–2487	<0.0001
Protein intake (g)	48.8 (11.39)	29.5–77.2	37.6 (12.19)	14.6-68.6	<0.0001

Mean (STD); p significant at a = 0.05.

	BMI Category				p-value		
	NW	ОВ	OW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
CD4+	37.2 (6.71)	24.3 (11.51)	24.4 (11.60)	26.8 (10.11)	0.0014	0.316	0.180
CD28+CD27+	54.3 (11.12)	45.3 (14.19)	45.1 (13.72)	54.1 (15.81)	0.2339	0.2213	0.2121
CD28-CD27-	12.3 (6.11)	14.1 (10.61)	14.7 (8.21)	15.0 (7.43)	0.9090	0.8150	0.7434
CD45RO+CD27-	21.2 (15.21)	17.9 (9.21)	16.1 (12.45)	22.5 (14.27)	0.8616	0.6492	0.9892
CD45RO-CD27+	27.6 (16.12)	30.9 (15.9)	31.8 (15.31)	30.3 (15.11)	0.9159	0.8439	0.4312
CD45RA+CD27+	33.6 (14.21)	27.1 (8.81)	19.6 (16.61)	21.8 (19.71)	0.5412	0.0466	0.1139
CD45RA-CD27-	14.1 (9.31)	36.3 (10.71)	42.1 (24.40)	54.7 (35.62)	0.3971	0.0072	0.0032
CD45RO+CD28-	8.8 (4.71)	9.5 (7.32)	6.2 (3.11)	12.6 (4.72)	0.9784	0.4521	0.1656
CD45RO-CD28+	44.4 (14.81)	31.2 (14.12)	38.1 (17.51)	30.9 (8.11)	0.5733	0.5449	0.0511
CD45RA+CD28+	33.8 (17.81)	27.1 (20.62)	17.5 (25.01)	31.3 (14.21)	0.7261	0.1053	0.1797
CD45RA-CD28-	16.7 (12.71)	19.2 (20.21)	23.4 (21.60)	23.4 (14.32)	0.9682	0.6445	0.6512
TRegs	3.9 (4.53)	5.9 (5.72)	4.8 (3.90)	3.2 (4.31)	0.5819	0.9172	0.9713
CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57-	37.1 (18.10)	34.6 (16.61)	30.1 (15.61)	22.4 (20.31)	0.9713	0.6355	0.1065
CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+	0.6 (0.90)	0.6 (1.32)	1.0 (1.51)	2.3 (1.10)	0.5436	0.8415	0.0028

Table 2 CD4+ T cells and subsets in the 4 BMI categories of young subjects

Significant Dunnett's test (p < 0.05) comparing CD4+ T subsets with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9.OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

elderly. There were no significant differences in either of these phenotypes in the young. In the elderly, however, significant differences in the percentages of IgD+CD27-cells were apparent between UW and NW; and in IgD-CD27+ cells between UW *vs.* NW; and finally, in NK cells between NW and OB.

T and B cell distribution in WCC, WHR risk categories

Table 8 shows a comparison of the mean percentages of CD4+, CD8+ and B cells in the three WC risk categories (i.e. HR, MR and LR) of young and elderly. For young

subjects, CD8+ and B cells, respectively, in HR-WC and MR-WC groups differed significantly from those in the LR-WC group (the control group for comparison). However, no significant differences were observed either in CD4+ cells, CD8+ cells or B cells between the two risk groups (HR-WC, MR-WC) and the control group (LR-WC) in the elderly. Similarly, there were no significant differences in the mean percentages of CD4+ cells, CD8+ cells or B cells for the three WHR categories of young and elderly. Young low fat (LF) subjects had significantly lower CD4+ cells compared to normal fat (NF) subjects.

Table 3 CD8+ T cells and subsets in the 4 BMI categories of young subjects

	BMI Category				p-value		
	NW	OB	OW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
CD8+	21.2 (2.76)	17.4 (7.04)	21.5 (4.88)	19.1 (5.06)	0.1549	0.5221	0.5324
CD28+CD27+	37.4 (13.1)	32.0 (8.08)	33.4 (8.86)	32.2 (8.18)	0.3832	0.1133	0.4239
CD28-CD27-	29.0 (5.25)	27.0 (8.03)	28.6 (8.87)	25.6 (4.26)	0.7898	0.5432	0.4436
CD45RO+CD27-	6.4 (4.48)	8.8 (6.91)	5.7 (5.32)	7.7 (4.03)	0.5117	0.7566	0.8489
CD45RO-CD27+	47.9 (7.74)	43.2 (10.23)	45.0 (13.11)	32.6 (7.86)	0.4886	0.8057	0.0008
CD45RA+CD27+	32.8 (12.31)	29.8 (11.89)	32.3 (9.0)	28.7 (13.77)	0.8651	0.8774	0.7262
CD45RA-CD27-	10.4 (9.18)	15.5 (9.40)	12.7 (9.36)	15.3 (10.98)	0.4219	0.8945	0.4625
CD45RO+CD28-	11.4 (6.80)	14.1 (5.57)	17.3 (5.46)	12.5 (4.90)	0.5072	0.0360	0.9321
CD45RO-CD28+	44.1 (13.06)	43.0 (16.10)	35.7 (10.53)	38.7 (11.45)	0.6588	0.2479	0.5923
CD45RA+CD28+	41.9 (14.50)	43.5 (17.43)	46.2 (17.45)	45.4 (15.10)	0.6466	0.8344	0.9074
CD45RA-CD28-	20.1 (4.80)	17.1 (5.54)	20.5 (8.17)	17.1 (9.24)	0.5764	0.6455	0.5887
CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57-	24.3 (22.76)	20.9 (15.45)	22.0 (19.53)	12.8 (12.42)	0.3883	0.4239	0.0133
CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+	1.0 (1.45)	1.0 (1.71)	2.4 (1.32)	3.4 (1.41)	0.7898	0.5468	0.0487

Significant Dunnett's test (*p* < 0.05) comparing CD8+ T subsets with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9. OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

	BMI Category				p-value		
	NW	ОВ	OW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
CD4+	26.9 (12.21)	23.8 (9.67)	26.2 (9.91)	22.5 (7.35)	0.7925	0.5421	0.6352
CD28+CD27+	17.9 (10.04)	13.0 (9.87)	16.6 (10.03)	48.1 (14.3)	0.4205	0.9944	0.4745
CD28-CD27-	43.2 (12.73)	45.3 (16.01)	47.4 (9.37)	39.3 (12.45)	0.9611	0.7724	0.6809
CD45RO+CD27-	39.3 (10.46)	31.6 (12.75)	31.0 (17.88)	22.5 (14.21)	0.5734	0.2912	0.5154
CD45RO-CD27+	13.3 (9.36)	22.1 (13.02)	20.5 (15.92)	30.3 (15.19)	0.1882	0.3334	0.9878
CD45RA+CD27+	14.0 (10.41)	26.3 (14.89)	19.9 (10.98)	15.7 (12.71)	0.0303	0.4581	0.988
CD45RA-CD27-	56.2 (19.32)	33.6 (21.56)	45.6 (17.47)	49.5 (26.31)	0.0269	0.4559	0.7671
CD45RO+CD28-	29.7 (12.89)	20.5 (9.97)	21.3 (14.16)	27.4 (17.8)	0.2348	0.3035	0.7543
CD45RO-CD28+	16.6 (13.32)	33.3 (13.28)	21.0 (13.58)	21.4 (14-8)	0.0093	0.7072	0.7521
CD45RA+CD28+	16.0 (12.23)	19.2 (10.49)	13.3 (11.20)	14.8 (12.8)	0.8368	0.8951	0.3426
CD45RA-CD28-	47.2 (16.28)	36.8 (16.17)	40.9 (13.92)	48.6 (14.31)	0.2274	0.6194	0.5461
Tregs	9.4 (4.81)	7.9 (4.24)	9.0 (4.66)	14.0 (7.67)	0.8512	0.4776	0.0918
CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57-	8.5 (8.60)	8.3 (6.73)	7.9 (5.71)	13.2 (10.36)	0.5123	0.4521	0.3249
CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+	10.7 (4.60)	10.4 (4.67)	9.8 (3.57)	13.0 (7-08)	0.5412	0.3421	0.4512

Table 4 CD4+ T cells and subsets in the 4 BMI categories of elderly subjects

Significant Dunnett's test (p < 0.05) comparing CD4+ and subsets with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9. OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

Correlation between age, anthropometrics and CD8+, CD4+ cells and subsets

Figure 1 depicts correlation analyses. While BMI and % BF had no significant effect on the percentage of CD8+ T cells (*p* for all trends \geq 0.05) (Figure. 1 A, B), these values were inversely correlated with CD4+ cells (Figure 1 C, D). None of the nutrient values assessed here correlated significantly with either CD8+ or CD4+ T cells or their subsets (*p* for all trends \geq 0.05). There was a significant increase in both CD8+ and CD4+ cells with an increase in plasma CRP. The other

plasma factors (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, and ferritin) had no significant correlations with the percentages of CD8+ and CD4+ cells.

Discussion

The effects of nutrition on immune functions have been extensively investigated, but almost exclusively in socalled "WEIRD" subjects (Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic) and rarely in concert. It is not established whether immune alterations found in these populations are representative of the majority of

Table 5 CD8+ T cells and subsets in the 4 BMI categories of elderly subjects

	BMI Category				p-value		
	NW	OB	OW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
CD8+	28.5 (4.8)	26.9 (5.8)	25.0 (7.31)	22.5 (6.31)	0.8523	0.3514	0.0443
CD28+CD27+	31.4 (7.32)	27.9 (11.42)	34.6 (6.42)	32.7 (6.68)	0.6545	0.5134	0.4219
CD28-CD27-	12.1 (6.52)	14.4 (6.63)	11.9 (6.01)	8.4 (4.42)	0.5696	0.648	0.9613
CD45RO+CD27-	15.1 (11.21)	9.7 (5.86)	9.2 (5.21)	12.1 (10.01)	0.1541	0.7298	0.5421
CD45RO-CD27+	36.9 (7.21)	34.2 (8.31)	38.9 (9.61)	35.2 (13.61)	0.3854	0.5975	0.8712
CD45RA+CD27+	18.3 (7.31)	16.0 (9.02)	17.8 (11.31)	14.7 (7.91)	0.3043	0.4237	0.6577
CD45RA-CD27-	44.9 (9.31)	46.8 (13.01)	40.9 (12.61)	48.9 (14.23)	0.3175	0.8401	0.2411
CD45RO+CD28-	28.8 (10.01)	35.2 (6.71)	34.3 (14.91)	30.3 (9.01)	0.8421	0.5411	0.6240
CD45RO-CD28+	22.1 (8.0)	17.2 (7.71)	19.9 (9.21)	19.9 (8.31)	0.4954	0.1544	0.7662
CD45RA+CD28+	11.2 (8.61)	12.5 (7.21)	13.9 (9.91)	10.9 (5.81)	0.4954	0.1544	0.7662
CD45RA-CD28-	51.0 (13.91)	59.5 (12.71)	57.4 (19.21)	54.8 (15.61)	0.2732	0.2153	0.7001
CD28+CD27+KLRG1-CD57-	10.5 (9.51)	9.4 (4.31)	8.3 (5.21)	7.9 (7.01)	0.8250	0.1931	0.5442
CD28-CD27-KLRG1+CD57+	9.0 (6.11)	6.5 (2.11)	5.3 (2.21)	9.6 (8.31)	0.6545	0.5134	0.2775

Significant Dunnett's test (p < 0.05) comparing CD8+ and subsets with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9. OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

	BMI Category		p-value				
	NW	OB	OW	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
B cells	2.9 (2.45)	3.8 (2.44)	3.0 (2.10)	1.9 (1.80)	0.6368	0.5421	0.5520
lgD+CD27-	39.5 (13.0)	39.9 (11.27)	30.2 (11.35)	32.2 (16.20)	0.8581	0.1896	0.3731
lgD-CD27+	16.3 (14.80)	18.3 (12.11)	22.9 (7.11)	16.8 (13.82)	0.7645	0.3172	0.8066
NK Cells	1.0 (3.05)	0.6 (0.71)	0.5 (0.64)	0.5 (1.36)	0.331	0.8060	0.7704

Table 6 B cells and NK cells in the 4 BMI categories of young subjects

Significant Dunnett's test (p < 0.05) comparing B cells and NK cells with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9. OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

the world's peoples. The possible detrimental effects of aging on the immune system are further aggravated by numerous physiological and physical conditions, which in many cases can be associated with malnutrition. In the present study, we investigated the effects of nutritional status on immune signatures in a group of healthy young and elderly individuals from a rural area in a developing country where nutritional issues tend to be even more extreme than in developed countries (both in terms of over-as well as under-weight).

The primary findings regarding relationships between nutritional status and immune parameters investigated in this study were that there were some significant differences in the subsets of CD4+ and CD8+ cells but only tendential differences in percentages of B cells and NK cells between young and elderly men based on their nutritional status. While the current study observed changes in both CD4+ and CD8+ compartments, the impact of nutritional status on CD4+ cells and their subsets was more profound than on CD8+ cells and subsets (Tables 2, 3, 4 and 5). Others have previously suggested that fat (one of the predictors of nutritional status) has a more direct effect on CD4+ T cell count, total lymphocyte count, and WBC count than on CD8+ T cells [17]. CD4+ subtypes are directly stimulated by various cytokines including tumor necrosis factor- α , which contributes to the differentiation of CD4+ T cells into the TH1 subset [18] and leptin. In contrast, cytokines produced by fat tissue are not central to CD8+ activation. Therefore, whereas fat directly influences CD4+ cell counts via the action of various adipokines, it may influence CD8+ counts only indirectly via its ability to activate CD4+ T cells.

In contrast to what we initially expected, the current study did not identify many differences among the three BMI categories versus normal. Nevertheless, our findings on the comparison between OB and NW subjects are in agreement with Lynch et al. [19], who reported significantly more CD8+ and NK cells in lean controls compared to obese individuals. They further reported no differences in CD4+ levels between obese and lean individuals. In addition, they observed that the phenotypes of immune cells were also different between obese and lean individuals with regard to expression of activation markers and that obese individuals expressed significantly less CD45RA on their T cells. However, when obese individuals were further divided into metabolically healthy (MH) and unhealthy (UH) groups, it was found that circulating NK cells and CD8+ T cell levels were significantly reduced only in the UH obese group. In our study, all the overweight and obese individuals seem more likely to be metabolically healthy as our inclusion criteria excluded all those who had a present or recent past history of diseases including diabetes, hypertension, CVD etc. We, therefore, need further studies in elderly Pakistani subjects including both metabolically healthy and unhealthy obese elderly individuals to investigate the differences as reported previously [20]. It has been suggested that the unique metabolically healthy subgroup of obese individuals appear to be protected or more resistant to the development of comorbidities associated with obesity [20]. Despite having excessive

Table 7 B cells and NK cells in the 4 BMI categories of elderly subjects

	BMI Category		p-value				
	NW	ОВ	ow	UW	OB-NW	OW-NW	UW-NW
B cells	3.8 (2.19)	4.3 (2.24)	4.0 (1.57)	2.7 (1.81)	0.8483	0.8128	0.3471
lgD+CD27-	14.5 (6.14)	7.8 (6.68)	5.4 (4.35)	25.1 (8.12)	0.4307	0.2002	0.0159
lgD-CD27+	24.6 (16.33)	29.9 (12.8)	34.5 (11.21)	12.4 (13.08)	0.6357	0.1720	0.042
NK Cells	2.0 (2.2)	0.7 (1.16)	1.0 (1.59)	1.0 (1.70)	0.0488	0.3822	0.3614

Significant Dunnett's test (p < 0.05) comparing B cells and NK cells with the reference group. The reference group defined as having BMI, 18.5–24.9. OB, Obese; OW, Overweight; NW, Normal Weight; UW, Underweight. The values are means (SD).

Table 8 Multiple comparisons between	the low risk group and other	r groups for percent CD4+, CD8+ and B cells
--------------------------------------	------------------------------	---

	Cell type	WC (Cat)	Mean Diff. (LR-cat)	p value ¹	WHR (Cat)	Mean Diff. (LR-cat)	p value ¹	BF (cat)	Mean Diff. (NF-cat)	p value ¹
Young	CD4+	MR	-15.1	0.070	MR	-7.84	0.172	HF	-1.47	0.113
		HR	-0.93	0.738	HR	-0.64	0.078	LF	1.24	0.020
	CD8+	MR	-4.11	0.346	MR	-3.04	0.990	HF	-1.11	0.195
		HR	0.35	0.014	HR	-4.57	0.632	LF	-1.92	0.343
	B cells	MR	-1.0	0.944	MR	-0.92	0.434	HF	-1.45	0.943
		HR	0.41	0.006	HR	-1.04	0.969	LF	-0.72	0.281
Elderly	CD4+	MR	-9.75	0.983	MR	-5.78	0.912	HF	-6.80	0.489
		HR	-7.67	0.727	HR	-6.46	0.844	LF	-7.16	0.550
	CD8+	MR	-3.62	0.822	MR	-6.41	0.125	HF	-4.03	0.932
		HR	-6.39	0.919	HR	-2.41	0.484	LF	-2.56	0.242
	B cells	MR	-2.18	0.793	MR	-1.46	0.921	HF	-1.02	0.707
		HR	-2.07	0.873	HR	-2.23	0.421	LF	-0.77	0.226

¹The mean difference is significant against low risk (LR) subjects at a = 0.05 level; MR, moderate risk; HR, high risk. For % BF, the mean difference is significant against normal fat subjects at the 0.05 level; LF, low; HF, high fat; Cat, category; ¹p-values were calculated using Dunnett's test. Positive values of the mean difference show pairs of means that are significantly different.

body fat, these individuals display a favorable metabolic profile characterized by high levels of insulin sensitivity, no hypertension, normal lipid, inflammation, and hormonal profiles and, importantly in the context of the present study, a favorable immune profile [19].

In the present study, young and elderly subjects were separated into high, medium and low risk categories on the basis of their WC and WHR values. The comparisons between the low risk (LR) and the other risk groups (high risk, HR; medium risk, MR) show that HR-WC young subjects had significantly (p = 0.0145) lower percentages of CD8+ cells (p = 0.014) and B cells (p = 0.0201) compared to the LR-WC category. In the elderly subjects, there were also differences between these categories but none of them was significant (p for all trends ≥ 0.05). In the present study, the high body fat



(HF-% BF) category in young had significantly (p =0.0201) lower percentages of CD4+ cells compared to the normal fat (NF) category. In general, it has been shown that a decrease in the lean body mass is related to the decrease in body cell mass [21] and that body cell mass depletion is out of proportion to loss of body weight for fat [22]. Furthermore, these results may suggest that compared to the elderly, in young people, WC, WHR and % BF are more sensitive anthropometric measurements influencing the percentages of circulating CD4+, CD8+ and B cells. We are not aware of concrete evidence from previous studies to support the present observations. Some conflicting results, however, demonstrated an increase in CD4+ cells and a decrease in CD8+ cells in obese people (based on BMI) [9]. Others have attempted similar studies of lymphocyte subset frequency in obesity, with conflicting results. Total circulating lymphocytes and monocytes were reported as increased [23] or the same [24] as in the lean controls. Lymphocyte subsets have also been studied, and some investigators have found no differences in numbers of circulating T-cells, B cells, and NK cells [25], while others have shown increased or decreased lymphocytes and T-cells in obese people, and correlated the magnitude of these differences with increasing BMI [26]. Still other investigators have demonstrated a relationship between morbid obesity and CD8+ count only, but not mere overweight and/or obesity when compared with normal weight [23]. Despite these conflicting results, a preponderance of evidence suggests alterations in the immune system of both underweight and obese individuals. For example, monocyte function has been shown to alter in obese humans resulting in increased oxidative burst and phagocytic activity [23]. Such alterations in monocyte function could contribute to the state of systemic inflammation associated with obesity. T-cell phenotypes are likewise altered in obesity as reported previously [23].

No significant differences were found in the four BMI categories of young and the elderly regarding the number of B cells (Tables 6 and 7). In the IgD+CD27-, IgD-CD27+ and NK cells (CD16/CD56) significant differences were noted, respectively, between UW vs. NW; UW vs. NW and OB vs. NW elderly (Table 7). Previous research concerning differences in these cellular phenotypes in the well- and malnourished elderly is scarce. Some studies on the relationship between weight and NK cell number in other age groups, however, have shown a close but conflicting link between body weight and NK cells. Kelley et al. [27] reported that individuals who reported losing weight had fewer and less effective NK cells than those who had never lost weight. Likewise, Scanga and co-workers [28] pointed out that obese women consuming a restricted diet had apparent decrements in NK cell cytotoxicity. However, another experimental trial by concerning the influence of obesity on immune response in an adult population indicates that obesity is related to lower T and B-cell mitogen-induced lymphocyte proliferation but normal numbers and function of NK cells [23], while Lynch et al., have shown decreased NK cell levels only in metabolically unhealthy obese compared to a similarly obese but metabolically healthy group [19]. This study had also shown that the levels and phenotypes of NK cells in metabolically healthy obese were similar to lean healthy controls. This decrease in number of NK cells in the unhealthy obese suggests that the immune system is altered in obese people who are at risk from obesity-related comorbidities. In children, a number of studies demonstrated lower proportions of B cells in malnourished compared to well-nourished individuals (nutritional status assessed by weight) [29]. Similarly, a study on overweight children found elevated counts in most types of circulating immune cells, including CD19+ B Lymphocytes, suggesting the presence of low-grade systemic inflammation [30]. In contrast, some other researchers have reported no differences between the percentages of B lymphocytes in malnourished versus well-nourished subjects [31]. If obesity is considered an inflammatory disease [32] then one might expect that NK cell number, or activity, should be increased. In contrast, results on adults suggest that NK cell number and activity may not be changed by obesity [23]. Thus, our results (Table 6) showing no significant difference in NK cells between OB and NW young are in agreement with these previous findings. Taken together, all these studies confirm that malnutrition (whether obesity or underweight) has an effect on the circulating B and NK cells, particularly in the elderly.

In the present study (Figure 1 C D), BMI and % BF were inversely correlated with percent CD4+ cells (p = 0.0223; p = 0.021, respectively), while none of the nutrients (including energy intake) correlated significantly with either CD8+ or CD4+ cells. Although energy intake has been shown to have some effects on the number of circulating lymphocytes, results are disparate. For example, some studies have shown that low energy intake is associated with a reduction in lymphocyte number and proliferation [33], while others have shown no effect of energy on the number of lymphocytes [34,35]. Similarly, except for plasma CRP, none of the plasma factors measured (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, and ferritin) had a significant relationship with either percent CD8+ or CD4+ cells, although a positive correlation between serum albumin and CD4 count and between triglycerides, CD4 and CD8 counts has been reported in a previous study with a group of dialysis patients [36]. The same study also reported nonsignificant correlations between CD4, CD8 and BMI, as shown in another recent study in Korean elderly [34]. Yet another study [37] demonstrated serum albumin concentrations correlated positively with some lymphocyte sub-populations.

Strengths and limitations of the current study

This is a pilot study with relatively few individuals and small group sizes; many of the tendencies noted here could likely achieve statistical significance in larger groups. This needs exploring. Potential gender differences could not be addressed because only men could be accessed for this study, but comparisons with women need to be made. We used frozen whole blood rather than isolated PBMC for enumeration of immune cells after careful validation of this method before actual analysis [16]. Other major limitations of this study include a lack of data on immune functions; however, this was outside the scope of this pilot study. Thus, although percentages of certain immune cells were associated with weight, BMI and body fat, we could not evaluate potential differences in the functionality of these cells, but hypothesize that they are present. This remains to be tested.

Conclusions

It is evident from the results of the current study that a state of malnutrition that is nonetheless not overtly associated with diseases such as diabetes, arthritis, and cardiovascular diseases, may still markedly affect cells of the immune system of otherwise healthy young and elderly men. Additionally, future studies will need to measure the activity of immune system cells as well cell counts, because increases or decreases in cell numbers may not necessarily mean a higher or lower associated activity. Even with its limitations, a striking finding of this study was that despite the great differences between the rural Pakistani population tested here and the commonlyreported studies on "WEIRD" subjects in the literature, the overall differences in immune profiles between younger and older people were generally very similar.

Competing interests

All authors declare no competing interests.

Authors' contribution

IA wrote the manuscript. All authors edited the paper and approved its final version.

Acknowledgements

We thank the German Academic Exchange Program (DAAD) for granting a scholarship to IA, and the EU projects "LifeSpan" (FP6-036894) and "IDEAL" (FP7-259679) for financial support.

Author details

¹Tübingen Ageing and Tumour Immunology Group, Zentrum für Medizinische Forschung, University of Tübingen, Waldhörnlestraße 22, D-72072 Tübingen, Germany. ²Faculty of Agriculture, Abdul Wali Khan University Mardan, Mardan, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KPK), Pakistan. ³Singapore Immunology Network (SIgN), Biopolis, Agency for Science, Technology and Research (A*STAR), Singapore, Singapore.

Received: 15 June 2012 Accepted: 26 July 2012 Published: 3 August 2012

References

- 1. Hickson M: Malnutrition and ageing. Postgrad Med J 2006, 82:2–8.
- Calle EE, Rodriguez C, Walker-Thurmond K, Thun MJ: Overweight, obesity, and mortality from cancer in a prospectively studied cohort of U.S. adults. N Engl J Med 2003, 348:1625–1638.
- Harris T, Cook EF, Garrison R, Higgins M, Kannel W, Goldman L: Body mass index and mortality among nonsmoking older persons. The Framingham heart study. JAMA 1988, 259:1520.
- 4. Vaquero MP: Magnesium and trace elements in the elderly: intake, status and recommendations. J Nutr Health Aging 2002, 6:147–153.
- Saltzman JR, Russell RM: The aging gut: nutritional issues. Gastro Clin J North Am 1998, 27:309–324.
- Weimer JP: Factors affecting nutrient intake of the elderly. Fam Econ Nutr Rev 1999, 12:101–103.
- 7. Roubenoff R: Hormones, cytokines and body composition: can lessons from illness be applied to aging? J Nutr 1993, **123**:469–473.
- Ritz BV, Gardner EM: Malnutrition and energy restriction differentially affect viral immunity. J Nutr 2006, 136:1141–1144.
- Cottam DR, Mattar SG, Barinas-Mitchell E, Eid G, Kuller L, Kelley DE, Schauer PR: The chronic inflammatory hypothesis for the morbidity associated with morbid obesity: implications and effects of weight loss. *Obes Surg* 2004, 14:589–600.
- Festa A, D'Agostino R, Williams K, Karter AJ, Mayer-Davis EJ, Tracy RP, Haffner SM: The relation of body fat mass and distribution to markers of chronic inflammation. *Int J Obes* 2001, 25:1407–1415.
- Williams IL, Chowienczyk PJ, Wheatcroft SB, Patel AG, Sherwood RA, Momin A, Shah AM, Kearnev MI: Endothelial function and weight loss in obese humans. Obes Surg 2005, 15:1055–1060.
- 12. Stentz FB, Kitabchi AE: Activated T lymphocytes in Type-2 diabetes: implications from in vitro studies. *Curr Drug Targets* 2003, 4:493–503.
- Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI: Relationship between nutritional status and immune functions in elderly Pakistani men. *Nutr J* 2011, 10:111.
- Roger CM: Ho 1, Niti M, Kua EH, Ng TP. Body mass index, waist circumference, waist-hip ratio and depressive symptoms in Chinese elderly: a population-based study. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2008, 23:401–408.
- Hussain T (Ed): Food composition tables for Pakistan. Peshawar Pakistan: Planning and Development Division, Ministry of Planning and Development, Department of Agricultural Chemistry and Human Nutrition, NWFP, Agricultural University; 1985.
- Alam I, Goldeck D, Larbi A, Pawelec G: Flow cytometric lymphocyte subset analysis using material from frozen whole blood. J Immunoass Immunochem 2012, 33(2):128–139.
- 17. Janeway C, Travers P, Walport M, Shlomchik M: *Immunobiology: the immune system in health and disease.* New York: Garland Science; 2005.
- 18. Rudin E, Barzilai N: Inflammatory peptides derived from adipose tissue. Immun Ageing 2005, **2**:1.
- Lynch LA, O'Connell JM, Kwasnik AK, Cawood T, O'Farrelly C: Are natural killer cells protecting the metabolically healthy obese patient? *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 2009, 17:601–605.
- Brochu M, Tchernof A, Dionne IJ, Sites CK, Eltabbakh GH, Sims EA, Poehlman ET: What are the physical characteristics associated with a normal metabolic profile despite a high level of obesity in postmenopausal women? J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001, 86:1020–1025.
- Niyongabo T, Bouchaud O, Henzel D, Melchior JC, Samb B, Daza MC, Ruggeri C, Begue JC, Coulaud JP, Larouze B: Nutritional status of HIV-1 sero-positive subjects in an AIDS clinic in Paris. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 1997, 51:637–640.
- MacClave S, Mittoraj MD, Thielmeier KA, Greenburg RA: Differentiating subtypes (hypoalbuminemicvsmarasmic) of protein calorie malnutrition: incidence and clinical significance in a University setting. J Pop Epi Nutr 1992, 16:337–342.

- Nieman DC, Henson DA, Nehlsen-Cannarella SL, Ekkens M, Utter AC, Butterworth DE, Fagoaga OR: Influence of obesity on immune function. J Am Diet Assoc 1999, 99:294–299.
- Merritt RJ, Bistrian BU, Blackburn GL, Suskind RM: Consequences of modified fasting in obese pediatric and adolescent patients: protein sparing modified fast. J Pediatr 1980, 96:13–19.
- Kawashima H, Watanabe N: Vascular and non-vascular ligands for L-selectin. Cell Adhes Commun 1998, 6:135–139.
- Caruso C, Buffa S, Candore G, Colonna-Romano G, Dunn-Walters D, Kipling D, Pawelec G: Mechanisms of immunosenescence. *Immun Ageing* 2009, 6:10.
- Kelley DS, Daudu PA, Branch LB, Johnson HL, Taylor PC, Mackey B: Energy restriction decreases number of circulating natural killer cells and serum levels of immunoglobulins in overweight women. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 1994, 48:9–18.
- Scanga CB, Verde T, Paolone AM, Andersen RE, Wadden TA: Effects of weight loss and exercise training on natural killer activity in obese women. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1998, 30:1666–1671.
- 29. Nájera O, González C, Toledo G, López L, Ortiz R: Flow cytometry study of lymphocyte subsets in malnourished and well-nourished children with bacterial infections. *Clini Diagn Lab Immunol* 2004, 11(3):577–580.
- Zaldivar F, McMurray RG, Nemet D, Glasseetti P, Mills PJ, Cooper DM: Body fat and circulating leukocytes in children. Int J Obes 2006, 30:906–911.
- Bhaskaram P: Nutritional modulation of immunity to infection. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 1992, 35:392–400.
- 32. Das UN: Is obesity an inflammatory condition? J Nutr 2001, 17:953-966.
- Christadoss P, Talal N, Lindstrom J, Fernandes G: Suppression of cellular and humoral immunity to.T-dependent antigens by calorie restriction. *Cell Immunol* 1984, 88:1–8.
- 34. Lee JH, Jung JH, Kim HS: Modulation of immune parameters by aging process. *Korean J Nutr* 2010, **43**(2):152–160.
- Kelley DS, Taylor PC, Johnson HL, Mackey BE: Energy restriction and immunocompetence in overweight women. Nutr Res 1998, 18:159–169.
- Sayarlioglu H, Erkoc R, Demir C, Dogan E, Sayarlioglu M, Oner AF, Dilek I: Nutritional status and immune functions in maintenance hemodialysis patients. *Mediators Inflamm* 2006, 1:20264.
- Janaszak S, Grzegorzewska AE, Mariak I: An estimation of nitrogen balance in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients (Polish). Pol Arch Med Wewn 1998, 100:499–514.

doi:10.1186/1742-4933-9-16

Cite this article as: Alam *et al.*: Nutritional status influences peripheral immune cell phenotypes in healthy men in rural Pakistan. *Immunity & Ageing* 2012 **9**:16.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar

) BioMed Central

• Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

Aging affects the proportions of T and B cells in a group of elderly men in a developing country—a pilot study from Pakistan

Iftikhar Alam • David Goldeck • Anis Larbi • Graham Pawelec

Received: 22 May 2012 / Accepted: 4 July 2012 © American Aging Association 2012

Abstract Immune status is different in the elderly and the young, but whether age-associated differences are similar in developing and industrialized countries is unclear. To approach this question, peripheral blood immune cell phenotypes were analyzed by polychromatic flow cytometry in 50 young and 50 elderly men in a pilot study in a rural area of Pakistan. As a group, the elderly had a significantly lower CD4:CD8 ratio, a lower percentage of CD8+ naïve T cells, and significantly higher percentage of late-differentiated memory cells than the young. No age-associated differences were seen in B cells or NK cells. CD8+ cells as a percentage of CD3+ T cells were positively associated with plasma CRP levels but not other factors. We

I. Alam · D. Goldeck · G. Pawelec (⊠)
Tübingen Ageing and Tumour Immunology Group,
Zentrum für Medizinische Forschung,
University of Tübingen,
Waldhörnlestraße 22,
72072 Tübingen, Germany
e-mail: graham.pawelec@uni-tuebingen.de

I. Alam e-mail: iftikharalam@aup.edu.pk

I. Alam

Department of Agriculture, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (Previously: NWFP), Abdul Wali Khan University, Mardan, Pakistan

A. Larbi

Singapore Immunology Network (SIgN), Biopolis, Agency for Science, Technology and Research (A*STAR), Singapore, Singapore conclude that there are differences between the peripheral immune cell phenotypes of young and elderly Pakistani men and that these seem broadly similar to those more extensively documented in industrialized countries, despite the marked societal, nutritional, and many other differences in these populations.

Keywords Aging · Immunity · T cells · B cells · Immunosenescence · Developing country

Introduction

Life expectancy has increased globally over the past two centuries by almost 30 years and by almost 20 years in the last five decades alone (Christensen et al. 2009). This very recent phenomenon emerged as a consequence of improvements in nutrition, hygiene, antimicrobial therapy and vaccinations, and other medical interventions (Pawelec et al. 2009; WHO 2002). Changes in the immune system with aging have been studied extensively over the past few decades, although formally most have investigated differences between young and old people in cross-sectional studies and only imputed changes. The conclusion from the majority of these studies is that aging leads to marked detrimental changes in the composition, function, and competence of the human immune system, commonly termed 'immunosenescence' (Larbi et al. 2008; Aw et al. 2007). At least partly as a consequence, older populations experience increased morbidity and premature mortality, for example, from respiratory tract pathogens (Jartti et al. 2011), an increase in gastrointestinal infections (Larbi et al. 2008), and diminished antigenspecific responses to orally administered vaccines (Grubeck-Loebenstein et al. 2009; Hagiwara et al. 2003). Major age-related phenotypic and functional changes to the T-cell arm of adaptive immunity occur, while B-cell function (Frasca et al. 2008) and the innate immune system (Solana et al. 2006) may be less markedly affected.

The accepted hallmark of 'immunosenescence' is a decrease in the proportions and numbers of peripheral naïve T cells, especially CD8+ T cells, and reciprocal increases in memory cells (Derhovanessian et al. 2009). Naïve T cells are those that have not yet encountered their cognate antigen, so that it is assumed that during normal aging such encounters gradually decrease the numbers of naïve cells and increase the memory T cells. In addition to the conversion of naïve to memory cells, there is also a gradual loss of functional capacity, cellular integrity, and diversity of both the CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell repertoire with aging (Larbi et al. 2008). The effects of these changes on T cell properties may be further increased if the elderly person is also suffering from a state of malnutrition (Alam et al. 2011).

With the current shifts in demographics resulting in an ever-increasing fraction of elderly people also in developing countries, we need a clear understanding of the relationships between aging and immunity. This is relatively well established for the populations of industrialized countries but not for developing countries. Here, our objectives were to determine the effects of aging in a sample of young and elderly individuals in a developing country in order to determine whether normal aging has any association with alterations in the frequency of peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets in such a less well-studied population. Furthermore, this pilot study was conducted in a rural population in order to ascertain the general applicability of the immunological findings worldwide.

Materials and methods

Study subjects

Participants in the current study were recruited from Peshawar, Pakistan. Potential subjects expressing interest in blood donation were first screened by obtaining a verbal medical history to rule out any health conditions or medication use that could affect immune responses. For the current study, we used a subsample from our previous study conducted in Peshawar, Pakistan (Alam et al. 2011). We selected a convenience sample of 50 families and from each family we selected one young and one elderly subject fulfilling the inclusion criteria. Clinically, healthy subjects were included when they had no history of disease and were not regularly taking any drugs.

Data collection

Age and anthropometrics

Detailed procedures for collection of data on anthropometric measurements and body composition are reported elsewhere (Alam et al. 2011). Briefly, age was assessed from the official records of the subjects (the National Identity Card). Weight and height were measured and body mass index (BMI) was calculated as: weight/height² (kilograms per square meter). Waist circumference (WC) and hip circumference were measured in accordance with standard procedures, and waist to hip ratio (WHR) was calculated. Percent body fat (%BF) was assessed using Futrex-5000 according to the procedures recommended by the manufacturer (Futrex[®], Hagerstown, MD).

Immunological studies

For assessment of immune phenotypes, blood samples were collected aseptically by venipuncture between 9:00 and 11:00 am. Approximately 20 ml of whole blood was obtained from each subject, drawn into two 9-ml EDTA vacutainers (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ). The samples were processed following a procedure especially developed and validated for analyses on frozen whole blood (Alam et al. 2012). Blood samples were stored in a -80 °C freezer until further analysis. After thawing in a 37 °C water bath, red cells in blood samples were lysed with saline and water. The cells were then stained with 50 μ l of an antibody cocktail and incubated for 30 min at room temperature in the dark. For intracellular FOXP3 staining, cells were resuspended in 1.0 ml FOXP3 Fix/Perm (Biolegend, San Diego, CA), vortexed and incubated for 20 min at room temperature in the dark, followed by washing with PFEA and FOXP3 Perm buffer. The cells were resuspended in 50 μ l FOXP3 Perm buffer containing FOXP3 antibody, incubated for 30 min at room temperature in the dark, washed with PFEA, and resuspended in PFEA. The monoclonal antibodies and fluorescent conjugates used were CD3 (Pacific Orange); CD3 (Alexa Fluor 700), CD4 (PerCP), CD8 (APC-H7), and CD8 (Qdot 705); CD27 (Qdot-605), CD28 (PE), and CD28 (PerCP-Cy 5-5); CD45RO (Alex Fluor 400); KLRG1 (Alexa Fluor 488); CD45RA (Qdot 655); CD127 (APC e-Fluor 780); CD57 (FITC); and FOXP3 (PE). Cell populations were measured using an LSR-II flow cytometer and the acquisition software BD FACSDiva (Becton Dickinson).

Clinical chemistry analysis

Plasma was separated from another set of blood samples (approximately 10 ml) by centrifugation at $1,200 \times g$ and stored in a -80 °C freezer in the Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University Peshawar. These samples were shipped on dry ice to the Center for Medical Research (ZMF), Tübingen University, Germany, where they were stored at -80 °C until further analysis. Albumin, ferritin, C-reactive protein (CRP), triglycerides, and total protein concentrations were measured on a Modular Analytics SWA automated analyzer system according to the manufacturer's recommendations (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). All the clinical chemistry analyses were performed in the facilities of Department of Clinical Chemistry, University Medical Center Göttingen, Germany.

The study was approved by the Board of Studies, Department of Human Nutrition, Agriculture University Peshawar. Written informed consent was obtained from all the participants before the start of the study. Statistical analysis

All the data were statistically analyzed using JMP (Version 8.0. SAS, USA). We took p < 0.05 to denote a significant difference after correction for the number of comparisons.

Results

Age and anthropometric characteristics

Age and general characteristics of the study subjects are shown in Table 1. Age of the young and elderly subjects ranged 18.0–29.2 (mean, SD, 24.2 ± 3.4) and 50-85.5 (mean, SD, 67.3 ± 8.7), respectively. Compared to the elderly, the young had higher mean BMI and WHR, while the elderly had higher mean weight, WC, and %BF. However, all these differences lacked statistical significance except %BF.

Peripheral immune cell distribution in the young and elderly

T cells

The distribution of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells and their subsets in the young and elderly are depicted in Figs. 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5. Figure 1a shows that the percentage of CD4+ T cells as a fraction of all CD3+ cells in the young tended to be higher than in the elderly but this difference did not achieve significance. However, the elderly did have significantly greater percentages of CD8+ cells than the young (p< 0.0001). As a result of this, the mean CD4:CD8 ratio was significantly higher in the young (p= 0.02; Fig. 1b). Most of the young (80 %; 24.1±

Anthropometry	Young		Elderly		p value
	Mean (SD)	Range	Mean (SD)	Range	
Age (years)	24.2 (3.43)	18.0-29.2	67.3 (8.77)	50.1-85.5	_
Weight (kg)	67.6 (14.02)	45.3-92.4	68.7 (14.57)	46.0-97.0	0.7329
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.0 (5.37)	16.3-33.4	24.2 (5.47)	15.4-33.8	0.5056
WC	82.1 (11.20)	64.1-102.2	86.7 (12.39)	62.1-113.2	0.0735
WHR	1.0 (0.11)	0.70-1.17	0.9 (0.12)	0.67-1.21	0.3676
%BF	17.7 (8.48)	5.5-33.1	21.3 (7.99)	9.0-32.6	0.0200

 Table 1
 General characteristics

 the subjects
 Figure 1



Fig. 1 Percentages of CD4+ and CD8+ cells in young (*white bars*) and elderly (*black bars*) and average CD4:CD8 ratios

3.3 year) had a CD4:CD8 ratio \geq 1, while only 46 % of the elderly (65.8±8.4 year) had a normal CD4:CD8 ratio. This is even greater than the ca. 15 % of very elderly Swedes (85 year) with an inverted CD4:CD8 ratio, established in studies giving rise to the concept of the "immune risk profile" (IRP) predictive of 2-, 4-, and 6-year mortality (Derhovanessian et al. 2009) and consistent with the notion of the chronologically earlier occurrence of *'immunosenescence*' in this Pakistani population. There was no difference in the mean age of those young with a CD4:CD8 ratio \geq 1.0 AGE

or <1.0 (24.1 \pm 3.3 and 24.9 \pm 3.6 year). Similarly, in the elderly, there was no difference in the mean ages of those with a CD4:CD8 ratio \geq 1.0 or <1.0 (65.9 \pm 8.2 year and 68.6 \pm 8.8 year).

There was a significantly greater percentage of CD27-CD28- cells both within the CD8+ (Fig. 2a) and the CD4+ (Fig. 3a) subset in the elderly. These surface markers are informative for the state of differentiation of the T cells. Within the CD8+ subset, the young tended to have a higher percentage of CD27+CD28+ cells (less differentiated, more naïve) than the elderly, and did have significantly fewer CD8+CD27-CD28cells (more differentiated, memory; Fig. 2a). This significantly greater percentage of memory cells and tendency for fewer naïve cells is also exactly a characteristic of the IRP seen in very elderly Swedes (Wikby et al. 2005). The frequency distributions of CD8+ cells with other phenotypes in young and elderly people were as follows: significantly more memory CD45RO+CD27- cells in the elderly (Fig. 2b); significantly more naïve CD45RA+CD27+ cells in the young; significantly less memory CD45RA-CD27- cells in the young (Fig. 2c); significantly more memory CD45RO+CD28- cells in the elderly (Fig. 2d); and significantly more naïve



Fig. 2 Distribution of CD28+CD27+, CD28-CD27-, CD45RO+ CD27-, CD45RO-CD27+, CD45RA+CD27+, CD45RA-CD27-, CD45RO+CD28-, CD45RO-CD28+, CD45RA+CD28+,

CD45RA-CD28- cells within the CD8+ subset in young (*white bars*) and elderly (*black bars*)



Fig. 3 Distribution of CD28+CD27+, CD28-CD27-, CD45RO+ CD27-, CD45RO-CD27+, CD45RA+CD27+, CD45RA-CD27-, CD45RO+CD28-, CD45RO-CD28+, CD45RA+CD28+,

CD45RA-CD28- cells within CD4+ cells in young (*white bars*) and elderly (*black bars*)

CD45RA+CD28+ cells in the young and more memory CD45RA-CD28- cells in the elderly (Fig. 2e). Thus, when comparing T cell differentiation stages using different constellations of surface markers, very similar results emerge from this analysis, suggesting its overall robustness.

Age-associated differences within the CD4+ T cell subset are generally less marked than in the CD8 subset, according to most published studies of Western populations. Here, however, we found that the frequency of CD4+CD27+CD28+ naïve cells was significantly higher in the younger than in the elderly (Fig. 3a) and, as with CD8+ cells, there were significantly more memory CD4+CD27-CD28- cells in the elderly compared to young (Fig. 3a). Significantly more CD45RO+CD27- cells were also present in the elderly compared to the young but there were more naïve CD45RO-CD27+ cells in the young (Fig. 3b). Other CD4+ cell phenotypic comparisons showed more CD45RO-CD28+ cells in the young



Fig. 4 Distribution of CD27+CD28+KLRG1-CD57-, CD27-CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ cells within CD8+ (**a**), CD4+ (**b**), and Tregs in young (*white bars*) and elderly (*black bars*)

Fig. 5 Distribution of B, IgD+CD27-, IgD-CD27+, and NK cells in young (white bars) and elderly (black bars)



(Fig. 3d); and more CD45RA-CD28- in the elderly (Fig. 3e). Differences between young and elderly for other phenotypes were not significant. These data are again consistent with the elderly having more memory cells and less naïve cells also within the CD4+ subset, a result somewhat more extreme than commonly reported in the literature on Western populations.

8

6

4

2

٥

Further detailed analysis of T cell differentiation stages, using more sophisticated polychromatic flow cytometry, showed that many of the CD8+CD27 -CD28- cells from the elderly co-expressed the negative NK cell receptors KLRG1 and CD57 (thought to identify the most late-differentiated, possibly dysfunctional, or "senescent" cells). This phenotype was found significantly more frequently in the elderly than the young (Fig. 4a) and was again also true for CD4+ cells with an even higher significance (Fig. 4b). This mirrors what we know about 'immunosenescence' in Western populations.

A final T cell population that we measured in this pilot study was the so-called T-regulatory cells. These are CD4+ T cells thought to negatively regulate the responses of other T cells, and are identified by the coexpression of high levels of CD25, low levels of CD127, and the presence of the FoxP3 transcription factor in the nucleus. Here, we found that the percentage of these Tregs (CD4+CD25+CD127-FOXP3+) in the elderly was significantly greater than in the young (Fig. 4c). This would perhaps contribute to a state of diminished immune reactivity in the elderly and increase their susceptibility to infection.

B cells and NK cells

Figure 5 shows the percentage of naïve and memory B cells (IgD+CD27-, IgD-CD27+), as well as NK cells (CD56+CD16+). The elderly tended to have more B cells overall, more memory IgD-CD27+ B cells and

more NK cells than the young. However, these differences were not significant (p for all trends ≥ 0.05 ; Fig. 5a-c). Nonetheless, the percentage of naïve IgD+CD27- B cells was significantly higher in the young (Fig. 5b).

Correlation between age and CD8+, CD4+ cells, and their phenotypes

Figure 6 shows correlation analyses. Age had a significant effect on the percentage of CD8+ cells within the T cell population in this cross-sectional study (Fig. 6a), while the percentage of CD4+ cells tended to be lower with age (Fig. 6d). CD27+CD28+KLRG1-CD57- cells within both the CD4+ and CD8+ subsets were highly significantly lower in the elderly. These cells are the least differentiated, most likely true naïve, T cells of both major subsets. Similarly, a significant reciprocal increase in CD27-CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ cells within the CD8+ and CD4+ subsets with age suggests the accumulation of late-differentiated memory cells, at the expense of reduced naïve cells.

Correlation between plasma biochemicals and CD4 and CD8 cells

There was a significant increase in both CD8+ and CD4+ cells with an increase in plasma CRP (p=0.003and 0.0041, respectively). The other plasma factors (albumin, total protein, triglycerides, and ferritin) had no significant correlations with the percentages of CD8+ and CD4+ cells (*p* for all trends >0.05).

Discussion

The effects of aging on immune functions have been extensively investigated, but almost exclusively in



Fig. 6 Correlation analysis of age with CD4+ and CD8+ cells and their subsets

"WEIRD" subjects (Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic). It is not established whether immune alterations found in these populations are representative of the majority of the world's peoples. Even in medically healthy elderly, the overall impact of aging on immune status is that the proportion of memory cells versus naïve cells increases. In the process of aging over time, more memory cells are generated; the body has only a limited capacity of cells it can sustain and the immune system favors memory over naïve cells, which is the basis of adaptive immunity. These age-associated alterations and their consequences have been reviewed elsewhere by us (Derhovanessian et al. 2008; Larbi et al. 2008; Pawelec et al. 1999) and many others.

The present study found a tendency towards the presence of lower percentages of CD4+ cells and reciprocally, highly significantly more CD8+ (p < 0.0001) cells in the elderly compared to the young in a rural population of Pakistani men. There was also a significantly (p=0.02) lower CD4:CD8 ratio in the elderly than young people (Fig. 1a). In analogy to older Western (Swedish) populations, these values would put many Pakistani elderly in the IRP group which is found in a minority of people over 65 in Sweden, and which is known to become predictive of incipient mortality from 85 years of age (Wikby et

al. 2008). The definition of "aged" in Pakistan is considerably lower than 65 year (Alam et al. 2011), and in parallel with this, possibly the IRP also occurs at an earlier age. Whether this is indeed predictive of mortality in this Pakistani population remains to be established in longitudinal follow-up studies.

Consistent with many previous studies, there was a reduction in CD28 expression by CD8+ T cells with ageing, presumably as a result of increased antigen exposures over time and lack of expression of CD28 on CD8+ memory cells. In a more extreme manner than usually reported in Western populations, however, there was also a decrease in CD4+ naïve T cells. This may be due to exposure to different constellations of more pathogens, and is similar to what we have observed in Western Alzheimer patients, where amyloid- β may be driving naïve CD4+ T cells to differentiate to memory cells (Larbi et al. 2009).

CD45RA and CD45RO are also often-studied cell surface markers informative for the differentiation state of the cell; thus, they have been reported to be expressed on reciprocal subsets of T lymphocytes in humans and have been used to help delineate naïve and memory phenotypes, respectively (Akbar et al. 1988; 1991; Koch et al. 2008). As alluded to above, the reduced proportion of naïve T cells commonly seen in the elderly has been assumed to be the result of thymic involution (and the accompanying decreased capacity to generate new naïve T cells) and prolonged exposure to different antigens throughout life (Akbar et al. 2004). Initial activation of the T cell results in a loss of CD45RA and acquisition of the shorter isoform CD45RO on the cell surface (Hamann et al. 1997). Later in the differentiation pathway, effector memory cells may re-express CD45RA, which can be co-expressed with cell surface markers of latestage differentiation, or even "senescence," especially when co-expressed with KLRG-1 (Voehringer et al. 2000). Consistent with this scenario established in Western populations, in the present study, compared to the young, elderly people had more CD8+CD27 -CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ (p<0.001) (Fig. 4a) and CD4+CD27-CD28-KLRG1+CD57+ cells (p < 0.001; Fig. 4b). It has previously been shown that older individuals have relatively higher frequencies of KLRG1+, CD57+, and CD28- cells in the peripheral blood in CD4+ and/or CD8+ T lymphocyte subsets compared to young individuals (Brzezinska 2005; Koch et al. 2008). Cells with these phenotypes have been reported to be incapable of proliferation in response to antigenic stimulation (Ibegbu et al. 2005). A larger proportion of CD45RO+ cells has also been noted in this population in older individuals (Gabriel et al. 1993). It has previously been suggested that the KLRG1+CD57+ population is a senescent phenotype and the KLRG1+CD57- subset is a population of effector or central memory cells destined to become senescent (Ibegbu et al. 2005).

Although B and NK cells seem to be the least affected by aging as also demonstrated in the current study of non-significant differences in percent B cells, IgD–CD27+ and NK cells (Fig. 5a, b, c), changes in the peripheral B cell number with aging have been reported in Western populations (e.g., Caruso et al. 2009) with reductions in naïve B cells and increases in memory cells (Weksler and Szabó 2000; Gibson et al. 2009). However, discrepant results have been reported for memory B cells (Agematsu et al. 2000; Colonna-Romano et al. 2009).

In general, it seems that most or all of the differences between young and old Pakistani men that we have established here appear to be very similar to results from studies conducted in industrialized countries, although the impact on CD4+ as well as CD8+ T cells seems more notable (Derhovanessian et al. 2009) and there are more people in the IRP at a younger age. The data are consistent with chronologically earlier onset of immunosenescence in Pakistani men than in Western populations. They may thus represent true reflections of the impact of ageing on immunity, independently of a plethora of differences between the different populations tested, including nutritional and socioeconomic, as well as potentially genetic and psychological factors, but with different kinetics in different populations.

Limitations of the current study

This is a pilot study with relatively few individuals and small group sizes; many of the tendencies noted here could possibly achieve statistical significance in larger groups. This needs exploring. Potential gender differences could not be addressed because only men could be accessed for this study, but comparisons with women need to be made. Other limitations of this study include a lack of data on immune functions; however, this was outside the scope of this pilot study, and will be pursued in follow-up. Most important will be the follow-up of this population over time. This remains to be tested. The blood samples in the present study were collected following a tight schedule, i.e., between 9:00 and 11:00 am, in order to minimize the possible effects of circadian rhythmicity shown by certain immune cells (Mazzoccoli et al. 2011a, b; 2010; Plytyzc and Seljelid 1997). In humans, total white blood cell counts have been reported to peak at different times of day (Plytyzc and Seljelid 1997) and there has been some seminal research work reporting the effects of circadian rhythms on the numbers of certain T and B cell subtypes (Mazzoccoli et al. 2011a, b; 2010). Statistically significant difference in the observed values of CD20 and TSH serum levels (higher in the young and middleaged) and CD25+ and HLA-DR+ T-cells (higher in the elderly) have been reported (Mazzoccoli et al. 2010). The need to give due consideration to potential effects of circadian rhythmicity with reported effects on some of the circulating lymphocytes has therefore been recommended (Mazzoccoli et al. 2011a, b; 2010). The 2-h window for blood sampling practiced here was most likely short enough to avoid any of these problems.

Acknowledgments We thank the German Academic Exchange Program (DAAD) for granting a scholarship to IA, and the European Commission [FP7 259679 "IDEAL"]; German Research Foundation [DFG-PA 361/14-1]; and the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research [BMBF 0315890F, "Gerontoshield"] for financial support.

References

- Agematsu K, Hokibara S, Nagumo H, Komiyama A (2000) CD27: a memory B-cell marker. Immunol Today 21:204– 206
- Akbar AN, Terry L, Timmas A, Beverley PCL, Janossy G (1988) Loss of CD45R and gain of UCHLI reactivity is a feature of primed T cells. J Immunol 140:2171–2178
- Akbar AN, Salmon M, Janossy G (1991) The synergy between naive and memory T cells during activation. Immunol Today 12:184–188
- Akbar AN, Beverley PC, Salmon M (2004) Will telomere erosion lead to a loss of T-cell memory? Nat Rev Immunol 4:737– 743
- Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI (2011) Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan. Nutr J 10:111
- Alam I, Goldeck D, Larbi A, Pawelec G (2012) Flow cytometric lymphocyte subset analysis using material from frozen whole blood. J Immunoass Immunochem 33:128– 139
- Aw D, Silva AB, Palmer DB (2007) Immunosenescence: emerging challenges for an aging population. Immunol 120:435– 446
- Brzezinska A (2005) Does in vitro replicative senescence of human CD8+ cells reflect the phenotypic changes observed during in vivo ageing? Acta Biochimica Polonica 52:931– 935
- Caruso C, Buffa S, Candore G, Colonna-Romano G, Dunn-Walters D, Kipling D, Pawelec G (2009) Mechanisms of immunosenescence. Immun Ageing 6:10
- Christensen K, Doblhammer G, Rau R, Vaupel JW (2009) Ageing populations: the challenges ahead. Lancet 374:1196–1208
- Colonna-Romano G, Bulati M, Aquino A, Pellicanò M, Vitello S, Lio D, Candore G, Caruso C (2009) A double-negative (IgD–CD27–) B cell population is increased in the peripheral blood of elderly people. Mech Ageing Dev 130:681–690
- Derhovanessian E, Solana R, Larbi A, Pawelec G (2008) Immunity, ageing and cancer. Immun Ageing 24:5–11
- Derhovanessian E, Larbi A, Pawelec G (2009) Biomarkers of human immunosenescence: impact of Cytomegalovirus infection. Curr Opin Immunol 21:440–445
- Frasca D, Landin AM, Riley RL, Blomberg BB (2008) Mechanisms for decreased function of B cells in aged mice and humans. J Immunol 180:2741–2746
- Gabriel H, Schmitt B, Kindermann W (1993) Age-related increase of CD45RO+lymphocytes in physically active adults. Eur J Immunol 23:2704–2706

- Gibson KL, Wu YC, Barnett Y, Duggan O, Vaughan R, Kondeatis E, Nilsson BO, Wikby A, Kipling D, Dunn-Walters DK (2009) B cell diversity decreases in old age and is correlated with poor health status. Aging Cell 8:18– 25
- Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Della Bella S, Iorio AM, Michel JP, Pawelec G, Solana R (2009) Immunosenescence and vaccine failure in the elderly. Aging Clin Exp Res 21:201–209
- Hagiwara Y, McGhee JR, Fujihashi K (2003) Protective mucosal immunity in aging is associated with functional CD4+ T cells in nasopharyngeal-associated lymphoreticular tissue. J Immunol 170:1754–1762
- Hamann D, Baars PA, Rep MH, Hooibrink B, Kerkhof-Garde SR, Klein MR, Van Lier RAW (1997) Phenotypic and functional separation of memory and effector human CD8 + T cells. J Exp Med 186:1407–1418
- Ibegbu C, Xu Y, Harris W, Maggio D, Miller JD, Kourtis AP (2005) Expression of killer cell lectin-like receptor G1 on antigen-specific human CD8+ T lymphocytes during active, latent, and resolved infection and its relation with CD57. J Immunol 174:6088–6094
- Jartti L, Langen H, Söderlund-Venermo M, Vuorinen T, Ruuskanen O, Jartti T (2011) New respiratory viruses and the elderly. Open Respir Med J5:61–69
- Koch S, Larbi A, Derhovanessian E, Ozcelik D, Naumova E, Pawelec G (2008) Multiparameter flow cytometric analysis of CD4 and CD8 T cell subsets in young and old people. Immun Ageing 25:5–6
- Larbi A, Franceschi C, Mazzatti D, Solana R, Wikby A, Pawelec G (2008) Aging of the immune system as a prognostic factor for human longevity. Physiology (Bethesda) 23:64–74
- Larbi A, Pawelec G, Witkowski JM, Schipper HM, Derhovanessian E, Goldeck D, Fulop T (2009) Dramatic shifts in circulating CD4 but not CD8 T cell subsets in mild Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis 17:91–103
- Mazzoccoli G, De Cata A, Greco A, Damato M, Marzulli N, Dagostino MP, Carughi S, Perfetto F, Tarquini R (2010) Aging related changes of circadian rhythmicity of cytotoxic lymphocyte subpopulations. J Circadian Rhythms 8:6
- Mazzoccoli G, Carughi S, Sperandeo M, Pazienza V, Giuliani F, Greco A (2011a) Alteration of circadian rhythmicity of CD3+CD4+ lymphocyte subpopulation in healthy aging. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents 25:405–416
- Mazzoccoli G, Sothern RB, De Cata A, Giuliani F, Fontana A, Copetti M, Pellegrini F, Tarquini R (2011b) A timetable of 24-hour patterns for human lymphocyte subpopulations. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents 25:387–395
- Pawelec G, Effros RB, Caruso C, Remarque E, Barnett Y, Solana R (1999) T cells and aging. Front Biosci 4:216–269
- Pawelec G, Derhovanessian E, Larbi A, Strindhall J, Wikby A (2009) Cytomegalovirus and human immunosenescence. Rev Med Virol 19:47–56
- Plytyzc B, Seljelid R (1997) Rhythms of immunity. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz) 45:157–162
- Solana R, Pawelec G, Tarazona R (2006) Aging and innate immunity. Immunity 24:491–494
- Voehringer D, Koschella M, Pircher H (2000) Lack of proliferative capacity of human effector and memory T cells expressing killer cell lectin-like receptor G1 (KLRG1). Blood 100:3698– 3702

Weksler ME, Szabó P (2000) The effect of age on the B-cell repertoire. J Clin Immunol 20:240–249

- WHO, World Health Organization (2002) The European Health Report 2002. WHO Regional Publications, European series no. 97.Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization 2002
- Wikby A, Ferguson F, Forsey R, Thompson J, Strindhall J, Löfgren S, Nilsson BO, Emerudh J, Pawelec G, Johansson BJ (2005) An immune risk phenotype, cognitive impairment,

and survival in very late life: impact of allostatic load in Swedish octogenarian and nonagenarian humans. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 60:556–565

Wikby A, Månsson IA, Johansson B, Strindhall J, Nilsson SE (2008) The immune risk profile is associated with age and gender: findings from three Swedish population studies of individuals 20–100 years of age. Biogerontology 9:299– 308

AGING, NUTRITION AND IMMUNITY – THEIR RELATIONSHIP AND INTERACTION

Iftikhar Alam,^{1,2} Graham Pawelec¹

¹Tübingen Aging and Tumour Immunology Group, Center for Medical Research, University of Tübingen Clinical School, Germany

² Human Nutrition & Food Technology, Faculty of Agriculture,

Abdul Wali Khan University Mardan, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KPK), Pakistan

Correspondence address:

IftikharAlam,

Human Nutrition and Food Technology, Faculty of Agriculture, Abdul Wali Khan University Mardan, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan <u>iftikharalam@aup.edu.pk</u> OR <u>iftikhar.alam@awkum.edu.pk</u>

Running title: Aging, Nutrition and Immunity

ABSTRACT

Demographic shifts worldwide are resulting in ever-increasing numbers of the elderly in both developed and developing countries. Malnutrition (both under-nutrition or underweight and over-nutrition or obesity) can affect everyone, and the elderly are no exception. Changes in physical and physiological integrity in the elderly are accompanied by a gradual decline in immunocompetence, commonly termed 'immunosenescence'. Marked differences between young and old subjects in the proportions of naïve and memory T cells have been reported, as well as less marked differences in B cells and other immune cells. The number and proportion of late-stage memory T and B cells commonly increases, being particularly prominent in the CD8+ cytotoxic T cell pool. The accumulation of late-stage potentially "terminally" differentiated CD8+CD27-CD28-CD45RA+ cells is often considered a hallmark of immunosenescence. Malnutrition in old age can further add to the severity of this age-associated remodeling of the immune system. Age-associated obesity, in particular, is accompanied by greater chronic inflammation, as reflected in increased plasma concentrations of C-reactive protein (CRP), IL-6, TNF and other factors which may mark compromised immunity. These physiological and immunological changes accompanying aging, markedly affected by nutritional status, are likely to be different in different parts of the globe. Data suggest a gradual decline in both nutritional status and immune functions with aging, but the details of these processes, and potential differences in different societies are unclear. In the following review, we will discuss the hallmarks of age-associated immune system changes and consider how these might be affected by nutritional status.

KEYWORDS: aging, physical changes, nutrition, immunity, immunosenescence

1.0 PHYSICAL AND PHYSIOLOGICAL CHANGES ASSOCIATED WITH THE AGING PROCESS

Demographic shift: The elderly population is increasing in both developed and developing countries; demographic studies show that overall improvement in living conditions and better health-care facilities have led to an increased average life expectancy, resulting in increased numbers of elderly people [1-3]. Worldwide, life expectancy has increased markedly during the last few decades [1]. This very recent phenomenon emerged as a consequence of improvements in nutrition, hygiene, antimicrobial therapy and vaccinations [4,5].

Who is an elderly person? A universal definition of "elderly" is impossible, depending as it does on the conditions and circumstances in different countries and societies. Nonetheless, most countries in the developed world have thus-far accepted the chronological age of 65 years as a definition of an "elderly" or "old" person [6]. However, this cut-off derives from conditions of over a century ago, and nowadays, redefining the elderly in industrialized countries, where most studies are carried out, as those \geq 75 years [7] may be more appropriate. But in developing countries, it is still appropriate to consider "elderly" as 65 years of age, and we will use this arbitrary cut-off throughout this review.

Changing immunity as an aspect of the multiple physiological changes with aging: Changes in the immune system with aging have been studied extensively over the past few decades, although most have investigated differences between young and old in cross-sectional studies in developed countries and only imputed changes. The conclusion from the majority of these

studies is that aging leads to marked changes in the composition, function and competence of the human immune system, commonly termed *'immunosenescence'* [8-10]. At least partly as a consequence of an altered immune system, older populations experience increased morbidity and mortality from infectious disease, e.g., respiratory tract pathogens [11,12], gastrointestinal infections [13], and antigen-specific responses to orally administered vaccines are diminished [14]. Major age-related phenotypic and functional changes to the T-cell compartment of adaptive immunity occur [9], while B-cell function [15] and the innate immune system [16] may be less markedly affected.

Age-associated physical and physiological changes, weight, and nutritional status: During normal aging, a decline in lean body mass (LBM) with a simultaneous increase in fat tissue usually occurs. Adverse changes in physiological functioning of the body would therefore not be unexpected given such large alterations in body composition. Increased fat infiltration into muscles with aging is associated with reduced lower extremity performance. The most obvious physiological changes include reduction in muscle strength, sudden fall in basal metabolic rate (BMR), impaired nutritional status, reduced ability to resist infections and a decline in immunity [17].

Changes in body weight can be the first warning sign for changes in LBM and fat tissues [18-21]. Importantly, weight loss in the elderly is typically unintentional and is associated with increased risk of functional impairment [21], mortality [18,22], and other related complications [23]. Perhaps rather surprisingly, the exact prevalence of weight loss among elderly adults is not well-documented, and the literature on this topic is limited to a few small studies that utilize a variety of definitions for weight loss [24,25]. Over the first 3 years of follow-up, more than 15% of the Cardiovascular Health Study cohort experienced \geq 5% weight loss while an additional 5% had weight loss of \geq 10% [25]. In a separate study of male Veterans living in Seattle, one quarter of the sample experienced \geq 4% weight loss over a 2 year period [26].

Gender differences in nutritional and health status of elderly have also been investigated extensively. Of particular note are studies reporting gender-associated differences in total body fat distribution and content; with women having higher levels of adiposity deposited in the subcutaneous compartment compared to men [27]. Particularly, after menopause the fat deposition in women shifts toward a more central/male-like pattern of fat distribution [28]. It has been previously shown that females between 12 and 80 years of age have a higher percentage of body fat as compared to males. This difference starts notably with puberty [29] and varies between 6 - 11% higher for every decade studied [30] with variations due to ethnicity, genetic, and environmental factors [31]. Sex hormones, including oestrogen, progesterone and androgen, have been reported primarily responsible for these differences [32-37]. Importantly, these sex differences in the distribution of BF are significantly associated with differential risks for various chronic and immune diseases [38].

With such marked physical and physiological changes with aging, the overall nutritional wellbeing of the individuals is compromised. Consequently a number of nutrient deficiencies emerge in old age including zinc [39], vitamins A, B6, folate and B12 [40,41]. Data from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey [42] in the USA as well as other studies [43-46] clearly demonstrate a linear decline in food intake starting from the age 20 to 80 years in both men and women, particularly a drastic decrease in caloric intake [47]. Average daily energy

5

intake has been reported to decreases by about 30% between 20 and 80 years [47]. The loss of muscle mass with aging can further contribute to a loss of mobility [48], and decreased physical functioning and activity, which may lead to reduced energy requirement [49]. It is also noteworthy that the rate of the aging process may differ greatly between individuals, resulting in different subgroups within the elderly population (*e.g.*, the healthy elderly versus the frail older group) [50], implying that nutrient requirements with aging are highly individualized.

2.0 IMMUNITY AND ITS MODULATION BY AGE AND DIET

2.1 COMPOSITION OF THE IMMUNE SYSTEM

Innate Immunity: Innate immunity is comprised of five types of defensive barriers: anatomic, physiologic, endocytic, phagocytic, and inflammatory. Soluble factors such as lysozyme, which is a hydrolytic enzyme capable of cleaving the bacterial cell wall, or complement, also contribute to innate immunity [51-54]. The innate immune system is also composed of protective cells and molecules. Some examples are natural killer cells (NK cells), scavenging macrophages [52,53] and the complement system [53,54].

Adaptive Immunity: The other main arm of immunity is termed adaptive because it generates highly antigen-specific memory after encountering target antigens which, unlike those triggering the innate system, are infinitely variable, usually derived from infectious agents. Adaptive immune cells are the thymus-dependent T cells and the antibody-producing B cells, produced in the bone marrow by continuous haematopoiesis, a process requiring stem cell renewal over the whole lifespan, which may be affected by age and extrinsic circumstances [51,52].

6

2.2 Cells of the immune system

T and B cells: Most of the lymphocytes in the blood are T cells, making up 22–30% of total nucleated white cells (the majority of which are polymorphonuclear phagocytes, part of the innate immune system), whereas circulating B cells represent only 7–10 % of white blood cells. T and B cell differentiation stages can be distinguished by their expression or lack of expression of certain cell surface molecules. For example, approximately 75% of circulating B cells in young people do not express a monomorphic costimulatory receptor called CD27, indicating that they have recently emerged from the bone marrow and have not yet encountered antigen in the periphery [52,55].

While B cells mature in the bone marrow, T cell precursors migrate to and mature in a distinct organ, the thymus, where they go through further developmental stages, to produce mature naïve CD4+ and CD8+ T cells (often called "helper" and "cytotoxic" T cells, respectively). CD4 and CD8 are cell surface co-receptors which assist in binding of the T cells to antigen-presenting cells (APC), required for their activation. After their "education" in the thymus, CD4+ T cells recognize peptide fragments of antigen only when presented in the context of class II self-major histocompatibility molecules (MHC class II) by the APC, usually dendritic cells (DC). In contrast, CD8+T cells recognize shorter peptide fragments presented on MHC class I molecules. On completion of maturation, i.e. elimination of overtly self-reactive cells and selection of cells recognizing self-plus-antigen complexes, these preprogrammed naïve cells leave the thymus and migrate to the periphery. Clearly, the output of naïve T cells depends on the integrity of the

thymus, but this with changes adversely with age and poor nutrition. Näive T cells are long-lived cells and can circulate for years if not stimulated by their cognate antigen (processed and presented by APC, as mentioned above). They may, however, die before ultimately encountering their specific antigen, and this could happen in old age [56], leaving a "hole in the repertoire" should infection with the relevant specific pathogen occur in later life. Otherwise, upon antigen encounter, näive T cells become activated, proliferate and differentiate into memory and effector T cells to exert their anti-pathogen functions. CD8+ cytotoxic T cells mediate lytic reactivity once activated and can kill infected cells directly by production of cytotoxins such as performs and granzymes [57]. Activated CD4+ T helper T cells supply cytokines to 'help' B cell maturation and CD8 differentiation, and may also be cytotoxic themselves.

Sub-populations of T Cells: CD4+ and CD8+ T cells are further divided and categorized into sub-populations based on the expression of additional cell surface molecules indicative of differentiation stage. This division is useful when one is interested in studying various cell phenotypes associated with specific functional characteristics. However, it must be borne in mind that these represent a continuum of differentiation stages and are not discrete cell subsets.

There are at least two established models in use for identification of T lymphocyte differentiation stages. The first model utilizes the expression of the TNF-family costimulatory receptor CD27 in combination with the CD45RA isoform of the leukocyte common antigen (a phosphatase). This strategy identifies one population of antigen-inexperienced cells, the naïve cells (CD27+CD45RA+) and three memory populations designated central memory (CM; CD27+CD45RA-), effector memory (EM; CD27-CD45RA-), and the most differentiated

'revertant' memory cells, which have re-expressed the 'naïve' cell marker CD45RA (EMRA; CD27–CD45RA+) [58-60].

In a second model, instead of CD27, the immunoglobulin super-family co-stimulatory molecule CD28 or the chemokine/lymphoid homing receptor CCR7 are used in combination with CD45RA [59,61,62]. Identifying cells on the basis of this model also gives three distinct subsets. These subsets also differ along a continuum of differentiation stage; early stage (CD27+CD28+), intermediate stage (CD27+CD28-), and late stage differentiated cells (CD27-CD28-) [61,62]. Nevertheless, these models do not allow absolutely clear distinctions between naïve and memory cells. The reason for this limitation is that due to overlapping dynamic loss and re-expression of CD27, CD28, and CD45RA with cellular differentiation and antigenic stimulation, several of the sub-populations described share similar functional characteristics. Thus, naïve, CM and earlystage differentiated cells show a propensity to migrate to the secondary lymphoid organs. There, the cells interact with APC and rapid proliferation occurs, which produces the required larger numbers of antigen-specific effector cells. These then readily migrate to inflamed tissues [59,60]. CM cells, which have previously responded to infection, have relatively greater capability to produce effector cells more quickly than antigen-inexperienced naïve cells [59]. The EM and EMRA sub-populations strongly overlap with the intermediate and late-stage differentiated cells and they migrate to peripheral tissue (e.g. the skin, mucous membrane etc). In addition, they express cytotoxic effector molecules (e.g. perforin and granzyme B) and readily produce inflammatory cytokines (e.g. IFN- γ) [64,65], which can help in providing immunity to the body in a number of ways but may also inflict collateral damage if not closely controlled. The use of
the terms naïve, CM, EM and TEMRA nonetheless provide a useful conceptual framework in which to view age- and nutrition-associated changes to immune status.

Homeostasis of T Cells: It has now been well established that the homeostasis of näive T-cells remains relatively stable during life [66]. Production of large numbers of näive T cells in early life is followed by their exposure to pathogens, clonal expansion, and differentiation, performance of their function, clonal contraction and death of the majority with retention of some as memory cells. In later life, the numbers of naïve T cells can only be increased by homeostatic proliferation of existing näive T cells in the periphery after age-associated thymic involution [67]. A steady loss of näive T cells throughout life is therefore the norm, as they differentiate into memory/effector T cells after antigen challenge. Because thymic output declines significantly with age due to thymic involution [68], there is a decline in the contribution of the thymus to näive T-cell homeostasis over the life-span. This suggests that homeostasis of the näive T-cell compartment in adults may rely mostly on peripheral T-cell proliferation and prolonged survival (longevity) of näive T cells. This contributes to the age-related changes in the immune system, particularly in T cells, as discussed in detail in the next section.

2.2 AGING AND IMMUNITY

Changes to the immune system with aging have been studied and reviewed extensively over the past few years [9, 11, 69, 70] as briefly summarized in Table 1. However, most of the previous studies mainly reported on the so-called WEIRD (white, educated, industrialized, rich and democratic) aged populations in the developed world. Hence, much of our knowledge of

immunity and aging is derived from and may in some ways be limited to this minority of people worldwide.

Although many studies refer to age-associated changes, the majority is cross-sectional and can therefore actually only refer to differences between a current young and old cohort. It is usually difficult to investigate the actual changes in immunity with age in humans in longitudinal studies due to time and resource constraints [71]. However, there is limited number of longitudinal studies on individuals over 85 years of age, the group of people deliberately focused on in the Swedish OCTO/NONA studies. Both OCTO (subjects selected for exceptionally good health) and NONA (free-living subjects but representative health status) identified a so-called "immune risk profile (IRP)" for 2, 4 and 6-year mortality at follow-up consisting of an inverted CD4:CD8 ratio of <1, accumulations of CD28-negative CD8+ T cells, and decreased B cells [72]. However, nutritional variables were unfortunately not taken into account in these studies.

Marked differences have been observed between young and old subjects in the proportions of naïve and memory T cells present in the peripheral blood. In newborns, the ratio of naïve to memory T cells is quite high; in adults the ratio is reversed because most of the naïve T cells have been exposed to antigen, and hence converted to memory cells, as mentioned above. As the thymus progressively involutes with age, fewer T cells are produced, and the naïve T cell subpopulation is not replenished. Consequently, the stock of naïve T cells becomes depleted and the aged immune system cannot respond as well as a young person to a new antigen [51]. It is important to note, however, that possessing fewer naïve cells has not actually been shown to be deleterious in aged people. T cell homeostasis ensures that as naïve cells are lost, there is a

compensatory increase in the numbers of memory cells. Consequently, the number and proportion of memory T cells with a late-differentiated phenotype (e.g. CD27–CD28–CD45RA+) commonly increases [73-76]. These phenotypic changes are particularly prominent in the cytotoxic T cell pool.

The accumulation of CD8+CD27–CD28–CD45RA+ cells is considered a hallmark of immunosenescence [73-75], which implies that young individuals exhibit marked alterations in their T cell repertoire as compared to the elderly [77,78]. As with the naïve cell situation, however, this "remodeling" of immunity, or rather the relative proportions of T cell differentiation phenotypes, has never been shown to be causally related to mortality or any other deleterious clinical outcome, and should thus be considered a hallmark of aging but not necessarily "senescence" per se. It may be viewed as an adaptive change to the requirements of an elderly host, and has been termed "remodeling".

However, as discussed above, it is clear that the involution of the thymus is an important feature of normal anatomical as well as physiological development but nonetheless has profound effects on aging of the immune system [79-81]. Thus, even the apparently normal shrinkage of the thymus may have an active role as a weakening source of näive T lymphocytes and the related thymic hormones [82]. Consequently, this process indirectly results in immunity being greatly dependent on the existing pool of memory T cells and the remaining naïve cells depending on the individual's "immunological history" of exposures [83].

We now know that young adults thymectomised in the first few years of life exhibit reduced numbers and proportions of naïve T lymphocytes, and sometimes increased numbers of cytotoxic T cells in adulthood [84-86]. These immune profiles of the young after thymectomy are quite similar to those of far older adults, who also show little or no thymic output [84,85]. The thymectomy study also highlighted an important contribution of the individual's exposure to micro-organisms in determining their immune profile. Sauce *et al.* showed that infection with Cytomegalovirus (CMV) exhibited more severe alterations in the T cell repertoire compared to those who were free of CMV infection [84]. This combination of little or no thymic output and selective expansion/maintenance of cytotoxic T cell populations leads to a gradual 'filling of the immunological space' with CD8+ T cells just as is the case with "normal" aging [87]. It is noteworthy that CMV infection was also part of the cluster of parameters making up the immune risk profile in the OCTO/NONA studies, and that in cross-sectional studies of CMV-negative people, no significant age-associated difference in proportions of naive T cells can be found [88].

Most immunosenescence research has focused on adaptive immunity as it was once postulated that innate immunity is better preserved with aging [89]. It is now appreciated, however, that age-related changes are visible in nearly all cells of the innate immune system as well. For example, aging is associated with decreased natural killer cell function and altered neutrophil migration [90,91], which starts as early as adolescence [74,92]. Immunosenescence, by definition, is reflective of the erosion occurring in immune competence over the course of life and is at its maximum in old age [9,93,94].

2.3 NUTRITION AND IMMUNITY IN THE ELDERLY

Under-nutrition and its effects on the immune system: On the other hand, undernutrition also exerts a strong negative effect on immune responses in the elderly [reviewed in ref. 95]. Early work on nutrition and immune functions was primarily based on the findings from studies on nutritional deficiencies in young children from developing countries [96]. Much evidence today points to nutrition as an important determinant of immune functions across all age groups worldwide. Cell-mediated immunity is particularly sensitive to deficiencies in macronutrients [reviewed in ref.97]. In the elderly, immunological dysfunctions may occur because of single nutrient deficiencies, such as of vitamin A, iron or zinc, or because of multiple nutrient deficiencies in conjunction with general malnutrition [47, 98-114] and protein-energy malnutrition [115,116], many of which can be reversed by nutritional supplementation interventions [117,118].

Nutrient deficiencies often result in an increased risk of developing infections [12,13, 119, 120]. This relationship between nutrient deficiencies and infections has been better investigated in studies with the effect of multi-micronutrient supplementation on resistance to infection in the elderly subjects [113, 121]. While some have shown benefits of nutritional intervention in reducing the burden of infectious diseases in the elderly [e.g. 121,122], others have shown no significant effects [e.g. 112]. A multi-center nutritional trial [123] demonstrated a slightly reduced risk of pressure ulcer infections in elderly patients who were given daily protein-calorie supplements. The study concluded that this energy protein intervention was associated with a decreased risk of pressure ulcer incidence. The study of institutionalized elderly persons that

demonstrated clinical benefits [122] also suggests that trace minerals, in particular, may be the key nutritional factors for preventing infection in older adults. Other studies of zinc supplementation in older adults have demonstrated enhanced DTH responses and elevated lymphocyte numbers and function of natural killer cells [e.g. 39]. Some studies have examined the effects of vitamin C (ascorbic acid) supplementation as adjunctive therapy for respiratory tract infections. One such study [116] recruited hospitalized elderly patients with bronchitis or pneumonia to compare vitamin C (200 mg/day) with placebo. The addition of the deficient nutrients back to the diet can restore immune function and resistance to infection [117]. Taken altogether, states of malnutrition and infection can aggravate each other and lead to a vicious circle [100].

Over-nutrition and its effects on the immune system: Like undernutrition (or underweight), overweight and obesity are the other reciprocal forms of malnutrition at epidemic proportions globally [118]. The relationship between obesity and immunity is logically to be expected mainly on three lines of evidence. First, obesity is linked with a multiplied risk of virtually all types of cancers. Second, obesity has a close association with all chronic, systemic states of inflammation, which may contribute to the development of obesity-related co-morbidity. Third, a number of hormones (e.g. leptin and adiponectin), which have been shown to play an important role in regulating immune functions, are likely to be deregulated in obesity [124].

Obesity as chronic inflammation: Obesity in humans is associated with low-level inflammation [125]. The inflammatory response triggered by obesity involves a number of components of the classical inflammatory response to pathogens [126]. These include systemic increases in circulating inflammatory cytokines, adipokines and acute phase proteins, recruitment of

leukocytes to inflamed tissues, activation of tissue leukocytes, and generation of reparative tissue responses. However, the nature of obesity-induced inflammation is unique in comparison to other inflammatory paradigms including infections, autoimmune diseases, and the likes. Qualitatively, for example, in chronic obesity, a low-grade activation of the innate immune system is produced that affects steady-state measures of metabolic homeostasis over time. Obesity-associated inflammation is hence characterized by a low-level but chronic inflammatory state.

The association between obesity and the development of major complications in acute pancreatitis [127], fatty liver diseases [128], vascular inflammation and coronary heart disease [129], chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [130], risk of cerebral ischemia and brain injury [131], atherosclerotic vascular disease and myocardial infarction [132], and cancers [133] are strongly linked to chronic inflammation. In particular, insulin resistance, a direct or indirect result of obesity, is characterized by a chronic state of subclinical inflammation [134] and inactivation of a number of inflammatory mediators [135]. An elevated serum concentration of CRP [136], IL-6, IL-8 and TNF is observed in obese individuals with elevated insulin resistance [137]. In brief, obesity may affect immunity through the mediation of one or more of the aforementioned inflammatory states.

In addition to the findings that obesity leads to inflammation, there are also some recent data showing that the immune system can affect obesity in the same way as obesity can affect immunity. In particular, deficiency of several genes coding for innate immune factors (e.g., IL-6, GM-CSF, IL-1RI, and IL-18) has been shown to lead to mature-onset obesity in mice [138,139]. Moreover, combined IL-6 and IL-1 deficiency causes early-onset obesity in mice [139]. Conversely, mice with enhanced IL-1 activity are lean and resistant to diet-induced obesity

[140]. IL-6 has been shown to have obesity suppressing effects by the virtue of its ability to increase energy expenditure in tissues [141]. Furthermore, it is believed that the hypothalamus might be the site of action in the brain since an altered expression of peptides responsible for regulation of energy balance has been found in IL-6-deficient mice. The mechanism whereby IL-1 mediates anti-obesity effects may be partly through leptin as it has been shown that leptin injection specifically increases the hypothalamic levels of IL-1 [142,143].

Caloric restriction (CR), inflammation and immunity: The effects of obesity and its associated inflammation can be reversed through caloric restriction (CR); a state of chronic negative balance achieved in various experimental animals. CR has been successfully exploited for robust, nongenetic means of extending the mean and maximal lifespan in some experimental animals [144]. With a sufficiently large set of research data, mostly from studies with animal models, the CR has been suggested to have significant impact on various components of the immune system [145]. These include responses of T cells to mitogens, NK cell activity, CTL activity, and the ability of mononuclear cells to produce proinflammatory cytokines [145-147]. CR has been suggested to have positive effects on NK cells and CTL as reflected in the much reduced incidence of tumors in caloric restricted mice [148-150].

What is the possible mechanism by which CR may induce the aforementioned effects? An improvement in thymic cellularity has been suggested as a result of CR in old mice [150]. In that study the number of total thymocytes and double-positive T cells was doubled, interestingly, without significantly increasing the size of the thymus It was, therefore, suggested that CR preserves immature T cell precursors in the thymus during aging to maintain higher concentrations of circulating T-helper and naive T cells in peripheral blood. Using aged rats, CR

has been shown to attenuate the age-associated increase in memory:naïve T cell ratios, attributable to a significant reduction in proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF and IL-6 [150]. A CR-associated increase in thymopoiesis and improvement in the TCR diversity with increased naïve:memory T cell ratios in the periphery has also been demonstrated [151]. What is the underlying mechanism of CR-induced effects on the thymus? This remains unclear, but arguably, the neuroendocrine factors responsible for regulating energy balance in the body may be partly having significant effects on immune function during CR by causing an increase in a number of orexigenic factors, importantly, ghrelin [152] and possibly by reducing anorexigenic hormones, such as leptin [153].

Metabolic implications of obesity: It is noteworthy, however, that not all obese individuals may be similarly at risk for adverse inflammatory outcomes and immune compromise and that metabolically healthy (MH) obese individuals have a considerable edge over metabolically unhealthy (MUH) obese individuals. As an example, Lynch *et al.* reported significantly more CD8+ and NK cells in lean controls compared to obese individuals. The authors further reported no differences in CD4+ T cell levels between obese and lean individuals [154]. In addition the authors observed that the phenotypes of immune cells were also different between obese and lean individuals with regard to activation and differentiation markers and that obese individuals had significantly less CD45RA+ cells. However, when obese individuals were further split into metabolically healthy (MH) and unhealthy (MUH) groups, it was found that circulating NK cells and CD8+ cell levels were significantly reduced only in the UH obese group. There are other studies reporting large health differences between these two distinct groups [154-159]. It has been suggested that the unique metabolically healthy subgroup of obese individuals appear to be protected or more resistant to the development of co-morbidities associated with obesity. Despite

having excessive body fat, these individuals display a favorable metabolic profile characterized by high levels of insulin sensitivity, no hypertension, normal lipid, inflammation, and hormonal profiles and importantly a favorable immune profile [159].

Malnutrition and thymic involution: Thymic involution in normal aging has been established for many years, but the idea that nutrition also plays a vital role predates this realization by a long time: in 1810, J.F. Menkel noted the relationship between the size and functions of the human thymus and malnutrition [16-]. He described atrophy of the thymus in malnourished patients and since then, the term '*nutritional thymectomy*' has been coined and is in common usage today. By 1845, Simon had observed that the thymus is '*a barometer of malnutrition and a very sensitive one*' [161]. Interestingly, these observations were made, however, over almost a century before the role of the thymus in lymphocyte development was truly understood. Currently, it is well-established that malnutrition directly leads to thymic involution, truly making the thymus '*a barometer of malnutrition and a very sensitive one*' [161].

To link malnutrition with immune decline, it has been suggested that general undernutrition with specific deficiencies of some micronutrients (vitamin B6, amino acids, fatty acids, and zinc) results in decreased thymic weight with symptoms of immunosuppression [162-165]. A considerable amount of research work has been conducted in both humans and animals on the impact of protein–energy malnutrition [e.g. ref. 166], and on Zn [e.g. ref. 167] in relation to thymic development. Much of this work has used the simple outcome measure of thymic size, although some of the studies, particularly those on humans, have looked at cell-mediated immunity [168, 169].

On the other hand, nutritional deprivation has been shown to have proportionately greater impact on the size of thymus [170]. However, just as the size of thymus has been suggested as 'a crude index of function', T cell number and various tests of cell-mediated immunity are also 'crude measures of protection' [161]. Circulating T-cell levels are homeostatically regulated and hence often maintained or in most of the cases may be even elevated in sick and malnourished individuals, which may mask defective functions [168, 169] or a 'critical hole' in the T-cell repertoire caused by defective clonal selection in a malnourished thymus [161]. The observation that the thymus is always the organ most vulnerable to nutritional stress also fits with the observation that thymic atrophy represents an ordered process controlled by the induction of apoptosis [171].

Malnutrition-associated thymic atrophy has been reported to be largely due to changes in the lymphoid compartment. Thymocyte depletion appears as an outcome of both acute and chronic experimental protein malnutrition. The main phenotypic feature of this depletion is the loss of immature CD4+CD8+ cells, a finding consistently seen in malnutrition secondary to diets deficient in protein, metal elements (zinc, magnesium and iron) and vitamins [172-174]. As recently demonstrated in rats exposed to deficiencies of Mg or Zn, the consequent thymocyte depletion actually reflects a massive apoptosis of these cells in the organ [171,174]. In addition to the increase in thymocyte death in the thymus of malnourished individuals, thymocyte proliferation seems to be affected. Thus, the numbers of thymic cells expressing the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) marker decreases in malnourished rats [175]. This finding is further supported by data showing that thymocytes from animals subjected to distinct protocols of dietary restriction had low mitogen-induced proliferative responses [172]. Thus, the overall

malnutrition-related thymocyte depletion seems to result from enhanced thymocyte death plus decreased thymocyte proliferation.

It would be important to know whether major changes in the thymic lymphoid compartment are also observed in humans suffering from malnutrition. Consistent with this, severe thymic atrophy with cortical thymocyte depletion is a common finding in necropsies of malnourished subjects [176]. In further support of this observation, thymic atrophy was also observed in malnourished children by the technique of echography [177]. Nevertheless, such alterations in the thymus seem to be reversible, at least in the experimental animals, if an appropriate diet is provided [178].

Like undernutrition, overnutrition which leads to obesity, has also been studied extensively with regard to thymic size and function. It has been suggested that obesity-induced accelerated thymic involution and restricted and limited T cell repertoire diversity represents a potent modifier of immunosenescence mechanisms that may further increase the risk and severity of infections in the '*gerobese*' (geriatric obese) population [179]. This situation is likely to leave the subject with potentially greater predisposition to emerging diseases. Although the true mechanistic pathway of obesity-induced thymic involution is still not known, some previous studies examining immune function in extreme monogenic rodent models of obesity have shown clear thymic involution [180] and significant defects in T-cell responsiveness [181]. Interestingly, despite massive replacement of thymic with adipose tissue, the aging thymus still retains limited capacity for generating naive T cells [182], suggesting that restoration of thymic function may be achievable, particularly by the mechanisms of caloric restriction in obesity [151].

3.0 CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK

Decline in immunity with aging is well-established and much of the evidence today supports the notion of an overall impairment of immune functions even with normal "healthy" aging. There is also strong evidence that malnutrition (both under- and overnutrition) impairs elements of adaptive and innate immunity and that nutrition plays an important role in modulating immune functions. The relationship between malnutrition and infection is an intimate one, and it is often assumed that this is because of impaired immune function. There is good evidence of links, particularly between micronutrient deficiencies and immune impairment and obesity and a number of infections. Much of the evidence is suggestive that the size and function of the thymus is affected in the same way both by age and malnutrition; a fact further authenticating the importance of nutrition in the context of immune integrity.

Present day nutritional immunology research is mainly centered around studying the mechanisms underlying the modulation of immune responses by nutrients. Using many sophisticated tools, researchers of nutritional immunology try investigate the role of dietary components and their interactions with immunological parameters. The challenge remains to integrate nutritional immunity with age-associated changes to immune status, and to confirm that knowledge gained in one human population is comparable and informative for different populations. Further work is needed to elucidate the underlying mechanisms and how to perform adequate nutritional intervention for immunologic preservation. For this, larger studies on nutritional supplementation need to be launched and the observations of geriatricians integrated with nutritional immunology. There is still a need to study the effects of nutrients on different components of the immune system, because we know that immunity depends on multiple components that react differently to nutrients. Considering the complex nature of nutritional immunology, there is a need to dissect the networks of interactions that define the relationships between nutrition, immune function, infections and genetic background in age-associated changes of immune and inflammatory responses. Special emphasis must be given to find how to reverse and/or delay the onset of immunologic and age-related changes by appropriate dietary modifications and to determine the molecular mechanisms by which nutrients modulate immune cell functions. New methods have to be developed to use the immune response as a biologically meaningful index in determining specific dietary requirements.

The main focus of future nutritional immunology will include 1) studying cellular and molecular mechanisms of age and nutrition-induced changes in immune and inflammatory responses, 2) determination of the efficacy of food components (total calories, lipids, micronutrients such as vitamin E, zinc, flavonoids, and pre- and pro-biotics) on improving the immune function and/or dampening inflammatory responses using various techniques (cell culture, animal models and clinical trials), 3) determination of the efficacy of various food components in the prevention of infectious diseases in animal models, clinical trials and observational studies, 4) determination of the impact of reducing caloric intake on immune response of humans.

4.0 List of Abbreviations

APC	Antigen Presenting Cells
BMI	Body Mass Index
BMR	Basal Metabolic Rate
СМ	Central Memory

CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CR	Caloric Restriction
CRP	C-reactive protein
DTH	Delayed-Type Hypersensitivity
EM	Effector Memory
GM-CSF	Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor
IL-1RI	Interleukin 1 receptor, type I
IL-6	Interleukin-6
LBM	Lean Body Mass
IRP	Immune Risk Profile
MCH	Major Histocompatibility Complex
MH	Metabolically Healthy
MUH	Metabolically Unhealthy
NK	Natural Killer
PCNA	Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen
TLC	Total Lymphocyte Count
TNF	Tumor Necrosis Factor
WEIRD	White, Educated, Industrialized, Rich and Democratic

REFERENCES

- 1. Christensen K, Doblhammer G, Rau R, Vaupel JW. Aging populations: the challenges ahead.Lancet.2009; 374: 1196-208.
- Gavazzi G, Hermann F, Krause KH. Aging and infectious diseases in the developing world. Clin Infect Dis. 2004; 39 83-91.
- 3. Cho KH, Chung Y, Roh YK, Cho B, Kim CH, Lee HS. Health care for older persons: a country profile Korea. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2004; 52: 1199-204.
- 4. Pawelec G, Derhovanessian E, Larbi A, Strindhall J, Wikby A. Cytomegalovirus and human immunosenescence. Rev Med Virol.2009; 19: 47-56.
- 5. World Health Organization. The European Health Report .WHO Regional Publications, European Series No. 97. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2002.
- Gorman M. Development and rights of the older people. Randel J, Germen T, Ewing D, eds. The Aging and Development Report: Poverty, Independence and the World's Older People. London: Earthscan Publications.1999; 3–21
- Orimo H. Reviewing the definition of elderly. Nihon Ronen IgakkaiZasshi.2006; 43(1):27-34.
- 8. Larbi A, Franceschi C, Mazzatti D, Solana R, Wikby A, Pawelec G. Aging of the immune system as a prognostic factor for human longevity. Physiology (Bethesda).2008; 23:64-74.
- 9. Aw D, Silva AB, Palmer DB. Immunosenescence: emerging challenges for an aging population. Immunol.2007; 120: 435-446.
- 10. Pawelec G. When T Cells Get Old. Sci Aging Knowl Environ. 2005; 50:39.
- 11. Jartti L, Langen H, Söderlund-Venermo M, Vuorinen T, Ruuskanen O, Jartti T. New Respiratory Viruses and the Elderly. Open Respir Med J. 2011; 5:61-9.
- 12. Crossley KB, Peterson PK. Infections in the Elderly. Clin Infect Dis. 1996; 22:209–215.

- Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Della Bella S, Iorio AM, Michel JP, Pawelec G, Solana R. Immunosenescence and vaccine failure in the elderly. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2009; 21(3):201-9.
- Hagiwara Y, McGhee JR, Fujihashi K. Protective Mucosal Immunity in Aging is Associated with Functional CD4+ T Cells in Nasopharyngeal - Associated Lymphoreticular Tissue. J Immunol. 2003; 170: 1754-1762.
- Frasca D, Diaz A, Romero M, Landin AM, Blomberg BB. Age effects on B cells and humoral immunity in humans. Aging Res Rev. 2011; 10(3):330-335.
- 16. Solana R, Pawelec G, Tarazona R. Aging and innate immunity. Immunity. 2006; 24: 491–494
- 17. Greenlund LJS, Nair KS.Sarcopenia: consequences, mechanisms and potential therapies. Mech Aging Dev. 2003; 124: 287–99.
- 18. Hughes VA, Frontera WR, Roubenoff R, Evans WJ, Fiatarone Singh MA. Longitudinal changes in body composition in older men and women: role of body weight change and physical activity. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002; 76 473–481.
- Song MY, Ruts E, Kim J, Janumala I, Heymsfield S, Gallagher D. Sarcopenia and increased adipose tissue infiltration of muscle in elderly African American women. Am J ClinNutr. 2004; 79(5):874-880.
- 20. Davison KK, Ford ES, Cogswell ME, Dietz WH. Percentage of body fat and body mass index are associated with mobility limitations in people aged 70 and older from NHANES III. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2002; 50: 1802-1809.
- 21. Alley DE, Ferrucci L, Barbagallo M, Studenski SA, Harris TBA. Research Agenda: The Changing Relationship between Body Weight and Health in Aging. J Gerontol A BiolSci Med Sci. 2008; 63 (11): 1257 – 1259.
- Boyko EJ, Ahroni JH, Stensel V, Forsberg RC, Davignon DR, Smith DG. A prospective study of risk factors for diabetic foot ulcer: The Seattle diabetic foot study. Diabetes Care.1999; 22: 1036–42.
- 23. Shatenstein B, Ferland G. Absence of nutritional or clinical consequences of decentralized bulk food portioning in elderly nursing home residents with dementia in Montreal. J Am Diet Assoc. 2000;100(11):1354-60.

- 24. Aloia JF, Vaswani A, Ma R, Flaster E. Aging in women-the four-compartment model of body composition. Metabolism.1996; 45:43-48.
- 25. Newman AB, Lee JS, Visser M. Weight change and the conservation of lean mass in old age: the Health Aging and Body Composition Study. Am J Clin Nutr.2005; 82: 872-878.
- 26. Wallace JI, Schwartz RS, Lacroix AZ, Uhlmann RF, Pearlman A. Involuntary weight loss in older outpatients: Incidence and clinical significance. J Am Geriatr Soc.1995; 43: 329-337.
- 27. Clegg DJ, Brown LM, Woods SC & Benoit SC. Gonadal hormones determine sensitivity to central leptin and insulin. Diabetes. 2006; 55 978–987.
- 28. Lovejoy JC, Sainsbury A. Sex differences in obesity and the regulation of energy homeostasis. Obes Rev. 2009; 10: 154–167.
- 29. O'Sullivan AJ. Does oestrogen allow women to store fat more efficiently? A biological advantage for fertility and gestation. Obesity Reviews.2009; 10;2:168–177, 2009.
- Wells JC. Sexual dimorphism of body composition. Best Prac Res Clin Endo and Met. 2007; 21;3: 415–430.
- 31. Mayes JS and Watson GH. Direct effects of sex steroid hormones on adipose tissues and obesity. Obesity Reviews.2004; 5; 4: 197–216.
- 32. Bjorntorp P. Hormonal control of regional fat distribution. Human Reproduction.1997; 12: 21–25.
- Wilson JD, Foster DW. Eds., William's Textbook of Endocrinology, Saunders, Philadelphia, Pa, USA, 8th edition,1992.
- 34. Spaaij CJ, van Raaij JM, Van der Heijden LJ, Schouten FJ, Drijvers JJ, De Groot LC, Boekholt HA, Hautvast JG. No substantial reduction of the thermic effect of a meal during pregnancy in well-nourished Dutch women. Br J Nutr. 1994; 71; 3:335–344.
- 35. Troisi RJ, Wolf AM, Mason JE, Klingler KM, Colditz GA. Relation of body fat distribution to reproductive factors in pre- and postmenopausal women. Obesity Research.1995; 3; 2:143–151.
- 36. Fruhbeck J, Jebb SA and Prentice AM. Leptin: physiology and pathophysiology. Clin Phys.1998; 18; 5: 399–419.

- 37. Wingard DL. Sex differences and coronary heart disease. A case of comparing apples and pears? Circulation.1990; 81:1710–12.
- 38. Shames RS. Gender differences in the development and function of the immune system. J Adol Health. 2002; 30(4, Supplement 1), 59-70.
- 39. Prasad AS, Fitzgerald JT, Hess JW, Kaplan J, Pelen F, Dardenne M. Zinc deficiency in elderly patients. Nutrition.1993; 9: 218–24.
- 40. Tucker K. Micronutrient status and aging. Nutr Rev. 2005; 53 S9-S15.
- 41. Lesourd B, Mazari L. Nutrition and immunity in the elderly. Proc Nutr Soc. 1999; 58: 685-695.
- 42. Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III 1988-94). Reference Manuals and Reports [CD-ROM]. Bethesda, Md: National Center for Health Statistics. 1996.
- Rolls BJ, McDermott TM. Effect of age on sensory-specific satiety. Am J Clin Nutr.1991; 54:99.
- 44. Subar AF, Harlan LC, Mattson ME. Food and nutrient intake differences between smokers and nonsmokers in the US. Am J Pub Health.1990; 80:1323-1329.
- 45. Wurtman JJ, Leiberman H, Tsay R, Nader T, Chew B. Calorie and nutrient intakes of elderly and young subjects measured under identical conditions. J Gerontol.1988; 43:174.
- 46. Rolls BJ, Dimeo KA, and Shide DJ. Age-related impairments in the regulation of food intake. Am J Clin Nutr.1995; 62: 923–931.
- 47. Chapman IM. Nutritional disorders in the elderly. Med Clin North Am. 2006; 90(5): 887-907.
- 48. Kent-Braun JA, Ng AV, Young K. Skeletal muscle contractile and non-contractile components in young and older women and men. J Appl Physiol. 2000;88:662-8
- 49. Gariballa S, Sinclair A. Aging and older people. In: Geissler CA. Powers HJ. Human Nutrition. Eleventh Edition. Elsevier Churchill Livingstone London, 2005; 319-334.
- Hilmer SN, McLachlanAJ, Le Couteur DG. Clinical pharmacology in the geriatric patient. Fund & Clin Pharm.2007; 21: 217-30.

- Alberts B, Alexander J, Julian L, Martin R, Keith R, Peter W. Molecular Biology of the Cell;
 4th Edition. New York and London. Garland Science. 2002; Pp. 1367.
- 52. Kuby J. Immunology.3rd Ed; WH Freeman and Company New York NY; 1997.
- Agerberth B, Gudmundsson GH. Host antimicrobial defense peptides in human disease. Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology.2006; 306: 67–90.
- 54. Salzet M, Tasiemski A, Cooper E. Innate immunity in lophotrochozoans: the annelids. Current Pharmaceutical Design. 2006; 12 (24): 3043–50.
- 55. Schmidlin H, Diehl SA, Blom B. New insights into the regulation of human B-cell differentiation. Trends Immunol.2009; 30:277–285.
- 56. Comans-Bitter WM, de Groot R, van den Beemd R, Neijens HJ, Hop WC, Groeneveld K, Hooijkaas H, van DongenJJ. Immunophenotyping of blood lymphocytes in childhood. Reference values for lymphocyte subpopulations. J Pediatr.1997; 3: 388-93.
- 57. Toda H, Araki K, Moritomo T, Nakanishi T. Perforin-dependent cytotoxic mechanism in killing by CD8 positive T cells in ginbunacrucian carp, Carassiusauratuslangsdorfii. Dev Comp Immunol. 2011;35(1):88-93.
- 58. Hamann D, Baars PA, Rep MH, Hooibrink B, Kerkhof-Garde SR, Klein MR, van Lier RA.. Phenotypic and functional separation of memory and effector human CD8+ T cells. Journal of Exp Med.1997; 186: 1407-1418.
- 59. Sallusto F, Geginat J, Lanzavecchia A. Central memory and effector memory T cell subsets: function generation and maintenance. Ann Rev Immunol.2004; 22: 745-763.
- 60. Sallusto F, Lenig D, Forster R, Lipp M, Lanzavecchia A. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. Nature. 1999; 401 (6754): 708-712.
- 61. Appay V, van Lier RA, Sallusto F, Roederer M. Phenotype and function of human T lymphocyte subsets: consensus and issues. Cytometry A. 2008; 73 (11): 975-983.
- 62. van Lier RA, ten Berge IJ, Gamadia LE. Human CD8+ T-cell differentiation in response to viruses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2003; 3(12): 931-939.

- 63. Appay V, Dunbar PR, Callan M, Klenerman P, Gillespie GM, Papagno L, Ogg GS, King A, Lechner F, Spina CA, Little S, Havlir DV, Richman DD, Gruener N, Pape G, Waters A, Easterbrook P, Salio M, Cerundolo V, McMichael AJ, Rowland-Jones SL. Memory CD8+ T cells vary in differentiation phenotype in different persistent virus infections. Nat Med.2002; 8:379.
- 64. Lanzavecchia A, Sallusto F. Understanding the generation and function of memory T cell subsets. Curr Opin Immunol. 2005; 17 (3): 326-332.
- 65. Takahashi K, Mizuarai S, Araki H, Mashiko S, Ishihara A, Kanatani A, Itadani H, Kotani H. Adiposity Elevates Plasma MCP-1 Levels Leading to the Increased CD11b-positive Monocytes in Mice. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003;278:46654-46660
- 66. Hazenberg M, Galkina S, Chkhenkeli G, Stoddart C, and McCune M. Presented Program Abstr Conf Retrovir Oppor Infect 11th 2004, San Franc Calif. 2004 8-11; 11: (abstract no. 444).
- 67. SakaguchiS. Naturally arising CD4 + regulatory T cells for immunological self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses. Ann Rev Immunol. 2004; 22: 531.
- 68. Cuss AK, Avery DT, Cannons JL, Yu LJ, Nichols KE, Shaw PJ, Tangye SG. Expansion of functionally immature transitional B cells is associated with human-immuno-deficient states characterized by impaired humoral immunity. J Immunol.2006; 3: 1506-16.
- Pawelec G, Barnett Y, Forsey R, et al. T cells and aging January 2002 update. Front Biosci. 2002; 17: d1056-183.
- 70. Pawelec G, Remarque E, Barnett Y, Solana R. T cells and aging. Front Biosci. 1998; 15; 3:d59-99.
- 71. Pawelec G, Akbar A, Caruso C, Effros R, Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Wikby A. Is immunosenescence infectious? Trends Immunol.2004; 25: 406–410.
- Pawelec G, Ferguson FG, Wikby A: The SENIEUR protocol after 16 years. Mech Aging Dev. 2001; 122:132-134.
- 73. Pawelec G. Immunity and aging in man. Exp Gerontol. 2006; 41 (12): 1239-1242.

- Akbar AN, Fletcher JM. Memory T cell homeostasis and senescence during aging. Curr Opin Immunol. 2005; 17 (5): 480-485.
- 75. Bosch JA, Fischer JE, Fischer JC. Psychologically adverse work conditions are associated with CD8+ T cell differentiation indicative of immunosenescence. Brain Behav Immun. 2009; 23(4): 527-534.
- 76. Hadrup SR, Strindhall J, Kollgaard T, Seremet T, Johansson B, Pawelec G, Straten P, Wikby A. Longitudinal studies of clonally expanded CD8 T cells reveal a repertoire shrinkage predicting mortality and an increased number of dysfunctional cytomegalovirus-specific T cells in the very elderly. J Immunol. 2006; 176 (4): 2645-2653.
- 77. Chidrawar S, Khan N, Wei W, McLarnon A, Smith N, Nayak L, Moss P. Cytomegalovirusseropositivity has a profound influence on the magnitude of major lymphoid subsets within healthy individuals. Clin Exp Immunol. 2009; 155 (3): 423-432.
- 78. Weinberger B, Lazuardi L, Weiskirchner I, Keller M, Neuner C, Fischer KH, Neuman B, Wurzner R, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Healthy aging and latent infection with CMV lead to distinct changes in CD8(+) and CD4(+) T-cell subsets in the elderly. Hum Immunol. 2007; 68 (2): 86-90.
- 79. Utsuyama M, Kasai M, Kurashima C, Hirokawa K. Age influence on the thymic capacity to promote differentiation of T cells: induction of different composition of T cell subsets by aging thymus. Mech Aging Dev 1991; 58: 267–277.
- 80. Consolini R, Legitimo A, Calleri A. Distribution of age-related thymulintitres in normal subjects through the course of life. Clin Exp Immunol.2000; 121: 444 447.
- Bouek DC, Koup RA. Evidence for thymic function in the elderly. Vaccine. 2000; 18: 1638-1641.
- 82. Zhang L, Lewin SR, Markowitz M, Lin HH, Skulsky E, Karanicolas R, He Y, Jin X, Tuttleton S, Vesanen M, Spiegel H, Kost R, van Lunzen J, Stellbrink HJ, Wolinsky S, Borkowsky W, Palumbo P, Kostrikis LG, Ho DD. Measuring recent thymic emigrants in blood of normal and HIV-1-infected individuals before and after effective therapy. J Exp Med.1999; 190: 725-732.

- Woodland DL, Blackman MA. Immunity and age: living in the past? Trends Immunol. 2006; 27 (7): 303-307.
- 84. Sauce D, Larsen M, Fastenackels S, Duperrier A, Keller M, Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Ferrand C, Debre P, Sidi D, Appay V. Evidence of premature immune aging in patients thymectomized during early childhood. J Clin Invest. 2009; 119 (10): 3070-3078.
- Torfadottir H, Freysdottir J, Skaftadottir I, Haraldsson A, Sigfusson G, Ogmundsdottir HM. Evidence for extrathymic T cell maturation after thymectomy in infancy. Clin Exp Immunol. 2006; 145 (3): 407-412.
- 86. Eysteinsdottir JH, Freysdottir J, Haraldsson A, Stefansdottir J, Skaftadottir I, Helgason H, Ogmundsdottir HM. The influence of partial or total thymectomy during open heart surgery in infants on the immune function later in life. Clin Exp Immunol. 2004; 136 (2): 349-355.
- 87. Brunner S, Herndler-Brandstetter D, Weinberger B, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Persistent viral infections and immune aging. Aging Res Rev. 2001; 10(3): 362-9.
- 88. Derhovanessian E, Maier AB, Beck R, Jahn G, Hähnel K, Slagboom PE, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG, Pawelec G. Hallmark features of immunosenescence are absent in familial longevity. J Immunol. 2010; 185(8): 4618-4624
- Franceschi C, Bonafe M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, De Benedictis G. Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2000; 908 244-254.
- 90. Panda A, Arjona A, Sapey E, Bai F, Fikrig E, Montgomery R R, Lord J M, Shaw A C. Human innate immunosenescence: causes and consequences for immunity in old age. Trends Immunol.2009; 30(7): 325 333.
- 91. Gomez CR, Nomellini V, Faunce DE, Kovacs EJ. Innate immunity and aging. Exp Gerontol. 2008; 43 (8): 718-728.
- 92. Nikolich-Zugich J. Aging and life-long maintenance of T-cell subsets in the face of latent persistent infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008; 8(7): 512-22.

- 93. Ostan R, Bucci L, Capri M, Salvioli S, Scurti M, Pini E, Monti D, Franceschi C. immunosenescence and immune-genetics of human longevity. Neuro-immuno modulation. 2008; 15(4-6):224-240.
- 94. Pawelec G, Larbi A. Immunity and aging in man: Annual Review 2006/2007. Exp Gerontol. 2008; 43(1):34-38.
- 95. Han TS, Tajar A and Lean MEJ. Obesity and weight management in the elderly. Brit Med Bull.2011; 97: 169–196.
- 96. Chandra S, Chandra RK. Nutrition immune response and outcome. Prog Food Nutr Sci. 1986; 10(1-2): 1-65.
- 97. Ames BN. Low micronutrient intake may accelerate the degenerative diseases of aging through allocation of scarce micronutrients by triage. Proc Nat Acad Sci USA. 2006; 103(47): 17589-94.
- Harbige LS, Gershwin ME. Antioxidant Nutrition and Immunity. In: Handbook of Nutrition and Immunity. Edit: Gershwin ME Nestel P Keen CL. Humana Press Totowa New Jersey. 2004; 187 – 222.
- 99. Beisel WR, Edelman R, Nauss K, Suskind RM. Single-nutrient effects on immunologic functions. Report of a workshop sponsored by the Department of Food and Nutrition and its nutrition advisory group of the American Medical Association. JAMA.1981; 245: 53–58.
- 100.Katona P, Katona-ApteJ.The interaction between nutrition and infection. Clin Infect Dis. 2008; 46(10): 1582-8.
- 101.Ahluwalia N, Mastro AM, Ball R, Miles MP, Rajendra R, Handte G. Cytokine production by stimulated mononuclear cells did not change with aging in apparently healthy well-nourished women. Mech Aging Dev.2001; 122: 1269-1279.
- 102.Ryan AS, Craig LD, Finn SC. Nutrient intakes and dietary patterns of older Americans: A national study. J Gerontol. 1992; 47: M145–M150.
- 103.Lunn PG. Nutrition, immunity and infection. In The Decline of Mortality in Europe, ed. R Schofield, DS Reher, ABideau, pp. 131–45. New York: Oxford Univ., Press.1991.

- 104.Daly JM, Reynolds J, Sigal RK, Shou J and Liberman MD. Effect of dietary protein and amino acids on immune function. Critical Care Medicine.1990; 18(suppl.2), S86–S93.
- 105.Gleeson M, Nieman DC, Pedersen BK. Exercise, nutrition and immune function. J Sports Sci.2004; 22: 115–125.
- 106.Lesourd BM, Mazari L. Nutrition and immunity in the elderly. ProcNutrSoc. 1999; 58: 685-695.
- 107.Lesourd BM, Mazarin L, Ferry M. The role of nutrition in immunity in the aged. NutrRev. 1998; 56 S: 113–S125.
- 108.Meydani SN, Meydani M, Blumberg JB, Lekal S, Siber G, Loszewski R, Thompson C et al. Vitamin E supplementation and in vivo immune responses in healthy elderly individuals. JAMA.1997; 277: 1380–1386.
- 109.Gershwin ME Nestel P Keen CL. Handbook of Nutrition and Immunity. Humana Press Totowa New Jersy, 2004.
- 110.Meydani SN, Leka LS, Fine BC, Dallal GE, Keusch GT, Singh MF & Hamer DH. Vitamin E and respiratory tract infections in elderly nursing home residents: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Med Assoc.2004; 292, 828–836.
- 111.Graat JM, Schouten EG, Kok FJ. Effect of daily vitamin E and multivitamin/multi-mineral supplementation on acute respiratory tract infections in elderly persons. J Am Med Assoc. 2002; 288, 715–721.
- 112.Chavance M, Herbeth B, Lemoine A, Zhu BP. Does multivitamin supplementation prevent infections in healthy elderly subjects? A controlled trial. Int J Vitam Nutr Res. 1993; 63:11– 16.
- 113.Girodon F, Galan P, Monget al, et al. Impact of trace elements and vitamin supplementation on immunity and infections in institutionalized elderly patients: a randomized controlled trial. MIN. VIT. AOX. Geriatric network. Arch Intern Med. 1999; 159:748-54.
- 114.Meydani SN, Santos MS. Aging: nutrition and immunity. In: Gershwin ME German JB Keen CL eds. Nutrition and Immunology: Principles and Practice. Totowa NJ: Humana Press; 2000; 403–421.

- 115.Alam I, Larbi A, Pawelec G, Paracha PI. 2011. Relationship between anthropometric variables and nutrient intake in apparently healthy male elderly individuals: a study from Pakistan. Nutr J. 2011, 10:111
- 116.Hunt C, Chakravorty NK, Annan G, Habibzadeh N, Schorah CJ. The clinical effects of vitamin C supplementation in elderly hospitalised patients with acute respiratory infections. Int J Vitam Nutr. Res. 1994; 64:212-9.
- 117.Calder P C, Kew S. The immune system: a target for functional foods? Br J Nutr. 2002; 88: S165–S177.
- 118.Ogden C, Carroll M, Curtin L, McDowell M, Tabak C, Flegal K. Prevalence of Overweight and Obesity in the United States, 1999-2004. J Am Med Assoc. 2006; 295, 13.
- 119.Fraker P. Impact of Nutritional Status on Immune Integrity. In: Nutrition and Immunology. Principles and Practice by Gershwin ME, German JB, Keen CL. Humana Press, 2000:147-56.
- 120.Selmi C, Invernizzi P, Zuin M, Ansari Aa, Gershwin Me. Evaluation of the Immune Function in the Nutritionally At-Risk Patient. Inc: Handbook of Nutrition and Immunity. Edit: Gershwin M. E.;Nestel P.;Keen C. L.Handbook of nutrition and immunity. 2004 pp. 1-18.
- 121.Schmoranzer F, Fuchs N, Markolin G, Carlin E, Sakr L, Sommeregger U. Influence of a complex micronutrient supplement on the immune status of elderly individuals. Int J Vitam Nutr Res. 2009;79(5-6):308-18.
- 122.Girodon F, Lombard M, Galan P, Brunet-Lecomte P, Monget AL, Arnaud J, Preziosi P, Hercberg S. Effect of micronutrient supplementation on infection in institutionalized elderly subjects: a controlled trial. Ann Nutr Metab.1997; 41:98–107.
- 123.Bourdel-Marchasson I, Barateau M, Rondeau V, Dequae-Merchadou L, Salles-Montaudon N, Emeriau JP, Manciet G, Dartigues JF.A multi-center trial of the effects of oral nutritional supplementation in critically ill older inpatients. GAGE Group. Groupe Aquitain Geriatriqued 'Evaluation. Nutrition.2000; 16:1–5.
- ^{124.} Faggioni R, Jones-Carson J, Reed DA, Dinarello CA, Feingold KR, Grunfeld C & FantuzziG. Leptin-deficient (ob/ob) mice are protected from T cell-mediated hepato-toxicity: role of tumor necrosis factor _ and IL-18. PNAS. 2000; 97: 2367–2372.

- 125.Clement K and Langin D. Regulation of inflammation-related genes in human adipose tissue.J In Med. 2007; 262(4): 422–430.
- 126.Hotamisligil GS. Inflammation and metabolic disorders. Nature.2006; 444:860-867.
- 127. Evans AC, Papachristou GI, Whitcomb DC. Obesity and the risk of severe acute pancreatitis. Minerva Gastroenterol. Dietol. 2010; 56:169-179.
- 128. Tilg H. The role of cytokines in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Dig. Dis. 2010; 28:179-185.
- 129.Gomes F, Telo DF, Souza HP, Nicolau JC, Halpern A, Serrano CV Jr. Obesity and coronary artery disease: role of vascular inflammation. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2010; 94: 255-260.
- 130.Tkacova R. Systemic inflammation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: may adipose tissue play a role? Review of the literature and future perspectives. Mediators Inflamm. 2010; 58:5989.
- 131.Denes A, Thornton P, Rothwell NJ, Allan SM. Inflammation and brain injury: acute cerebral ischaemia, peripheral and central inflammation. Brain Behav Immun. 2010; 24: 708-723.
- 132.Ohman MK, Wright AP, Wickenheiser KJ, Luo W, & Eitzman DT. Visceral adipose tissue and atherosclerosis. Curr Vasc Pharmacol. 2009; 7:169-179.
- 133. Wolin KY, Carson K, Colditz, GA. Obesity and cancer. Oncologist. 2010; 15:556-565.
- 134.Bastard JP, Maachi M, Lagathu C, Kim MJ, Caron M. Recent advances in the relationship between obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. Eur Cytokine Netw. 2006;17: 4 12.
- 135.Arkan MC, Hevener AL, Greten FR, Maeda S, Li ZW, Long JM, Wynshaw-Boris A, Poli G, Olefsky J, Karin M. IKK-beta links inflammation to obesity-induced insulin resistance. Nat Med. 2005;11:191-198.
- 136.Shoelson SE, Lee J, Goldfine A B. Inflammation and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest. 2006; 116:1793 – 1801.
- 137.Kahn SE, Zinman B, Haffner SM, O'Neill MC. Obesity is a major determinant of the association of C-reactive protein levels and the metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes.2006; 55: 2357 – 2364.

- 138. Wallenius V, Wallenius K, Ahren B, Rudling M, Carlsten H, Dickson SL, Ohlsson C, Jansson JO. Interleukin-6-deficient mice develop mature-onset obesity. Nat Med. 2002; 8:75-79
- 139.Chida D, Osaka T, Hashimoto O, Iwakura Y. Combined interleukin-6 and interleukin-1deficiency causes obesity in young mice. Diabetes. 2006; 55:971-977
- 140.Matsuki T, Horai R, Sudo K, Iwakura Y. IL-1 plays an important role in lipid metabolism by regulating insulin levels under physiological conditions. J Exp Med. 2003; 198:877-888.
- 141.Wernstedt I, Edgley A, Berndtsson A, Fäldt J, Bergström G, Wallenius V, Jansson JO. Reduced stress- and cold-induced increase in energy expenditure in interleukin-6-deficient mice. Am J PhysiolRegulIntegr Comp Physiol.2006 ;291(3):R551-7.
- 142.Garcia MC, Wernstedt I, Berndtsson A, Enge M, Bell M, Hultgren O, Horn M, Ahren B, Enerback S, Ohlsson C, Wallenius V, Jansson JO. Mature-onset obesity in interleukin-1 receptor I knockout mice. Diabetes.2006; 55:1205-1213
- 143.Benrick A, Schéle E, Pinnock SB, Wernstedt-Asterholm I, Dickson SL, Karlsson-Lindahl L, Jansson JO. Interleukin-6 Gene Knockout Influences Energy Balance Regulating Peptides in the Hypothalamic Paraventricular and Supraoptic Nuclei. Journal of Neuro-endocrinology. 2009; 21:620-628.
- 144.Nikolich-Zugich, J., Messaoudi, I. Mice and flies and monkeys too: caloric restriction rejuvenates the aging immune system of nonhuman primates. Exp. Gerontol. 2005; 40, 884–893.
- 145.Spaulding C C., Walford, RL, Effros R B. Calorie restriction inhibits the age-related dysregulation of the cytokines TNF-_ and IL-6 in C3B10RF1 mice. Mech. Ageing Dev. 1997;93, 87–94.
- 146. Spaulding C C, Walford R L., Effros, R. B. The accumulation of non-replicative, nonfunctional, senescent T cells with age is avoided in calorically restricted mice by an enhancement of T cell apoptosis. Mech. Ageing Dev.1997; 93, 25–33.
- 147.Weindruch RH, Makinodan T. Dietary restriction and its effect on immunity and aging. Prog Clin Biol Res.1981; 67, 319–325.

- 148.Weindruch R, Walford R L. Dietary restriction in mice beginning at 1 year of age: effect on life-span and spontaneous cancer incidence. Science 1982;215, 1415–1418.
- 149.Weindruch R. Effect of caloric restriction on age-associated cancers. Exp Gerontol. 1992;27, 575–581.
- 150. Jolly C A. Dietary restriction and immune function. J Nutr.2004; 134, 1853–1856.
- 151.Messaoudi I, Warner J, Fischer M, Park B, Hill B, Mattison J, Lane M A, Roth G S, Ingram D K, Picker L J, Douek D C, Mori M, Nikolich-Zugich J. Delay of T cell senescence by caloric restriction in aged long-lived nonhuman primates. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.2006; 103, 19448–19453.
- 152.Yang H, Youm Y H, Nakata C, Dixit V D. Chronic caloric restriction induces for estomach hypertrophy with enhanced ghrelin levels during aging. Peptides 2007;28, 1931–1936.
- 153.Shimokawa I, Higami Y Leptin signaling and aging: insight from caloric restriction. Mech. Ageing Dev.2001; 122, 1511–1519.
- 154.Lynch LA, O'Connell JM, Kwasnik AK, Cawood TJ, O'Farrelly C, O'Shea DB. Are natural killer cells protecting the metabolically healthy obese patient? Obesity.2009; 17: 601–605.
- 155.Brochu M, Tchernof A, Dionne IJ, Sites CK, Eltabbakh GH, Sims EA, Poehlman E T. What are the physical characteristics associated with a normal metabolic profile despite a high level of obesity in postmenopausal women? J ClinEndocrinolMetab. 2001;86:1020–1025
- 156.Stefan N, Kantartzis K, Machann J, Schick F, Thamer C, Rittig K, Balletshofer B, Machicao F, Fritsche A, Häring HU. Identification and characterization of metabolically benign obesity in humans. Arch Intern Med. 2008;168:1609–1616.
- 157.Karelis AD, St-Pierre DH, Conus F, Rabasa-Lhoret R, Poehlman ET. Metabolic and body composition factors in subgroups of obesity: what do we know? J ClinEndocrinolMetab 2004;89:2569–75.
- 158.Karelis AD. Metabolically healthy but obese individuals. Lancet. 2008;372:1281–1283.
- 159.Calori G, Lattuada G, Piemonti L, Garancini MP, Ragogna F, Villa M, Mannino S, Crosignani P, Bosi E, Luzi L, Ruotolo G, Perseghin G. Prevalence, metabolic features and

prognosis of metabolically healthy obese Italian individuals: the Cremona Study. Diabetes Care. 2011;34:210–215.

- 160.Beisel WR. History of nutritional immunology: introduction and overview. J Nut. 1992; **122**, 591–596.
- 161.Prentice AM. The thymus: a barometer of malnutrition. Br J Nutr. 1999; 81(5):345-7.
- 162.Robson LC, Schwarz MR.Vitamin B6 deficiency and the lymphoid system. II. Effects of vitamin B6 deficiency in utero on the immunological competence of the offspring. Cell Immunol. 1975; 16:145–62.
- 163. Corman LC. Effects of specific nutrients on the immune response. Selected clinical applications. Med Clin North Am.1992; 69:759–91.
- 164.Mittal A, Woodward B, Chandra RK. Involution of thymic epithelium and low serum thymulin bioactivity in weanling mice subjected to severe food intake restriction or severe protein deficiency. Exp Mol Pathol.1988; 48:226–35
- 165.Good RA, Lorenz E. Nutrition and cellular immunity. Int J Immuno-pharmacol; 1992; 14:361–368.
- 166.Golden MHN, Jackson AA & Golden BE. Effect of zinc on thymus of recently malnourished children. Lancet ii.1977; 1057–1059.
- 167.Beach RS, Gershwin ME, Makishima RK & Hurley LS. Impaired immunologic ontogeny in postnatal zinc deprivation. J Nut.1980; 110, 805–815.
- 168.Ferguson AC, Lawlor GJ, Neumann CG, Oh W & Steihm ER. Decreased rosette-forming lymphocytes in malnutrition and intrauterine growth retardation. Trop Ped.1970; 85:717– 723.
- 169.Ferguson AC. Prolonged impairment of cellular immunity in children with intrauterine growth retardation. J Pedia. 1978; 93:52–56.
- 170.Prentice AM, Cole TJ, Moore SE & Collinson AC. Programming the adult immune system. In Fetal Programming: Influence on Development and Disease in Later Life. Proceedings of the 36th RCOG Study Group, pp. 399–413 [PMS O'Brien, T Wheeler and DJP Barker, editors]. London: John Libby & Son. 1999.

- 171.Malpuech-Brugere C, Nowacki W, Gueux E, Kuryszko J, Rock E, Rayssiguier Y & Mazur A. Accelerated thymus involution in magnesium-deficient rats is related to enhanced apoptosis and sensitivity to oxidative stress. Brit J Nut. 1999; 81, 405–411.
- 172.Kuvibidila S, Dardenne M, Savino W & Lepault F. Influence of iron-deficiency anemia on selected thymus functions in mice: thymulin biological activity, T-cell subsets, and thymocyte proliferation. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 1990; 51: 228–232.
- 173.Dhur A, Galan P, Christides JP, Polier de Courcy G, Preziosi P & Hercberg S. Effect of folic acid deficiency upon lymphocyte subsets from lymphoid organs in mice. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 1991. A98:235 – 240.
- 174. Nodera M, Yanagisawa H & Wada O. Increased apoptosis in a variety of tissues of zincdeficient rats. Life Sci. 2001; 69:1639–1649.
- 175.Mitsumori K, Takegawa K, Shimo T, Onodera H, Yasuhara K & Takahashi M. Morphometric and immune-histochemical studies on atrophic changes in lymphohematopoietic organs of rats treated with piperonyl butoxide or subjected to dietary restriction. Arch Toxicol. 1996;70:809 814.
- 176.Lyra JS, Madi K, Maeda CT & Savino W. Thymic extracellular matrix in human malnutrition. J Pathol. 1993; 171: 231 236.
- 177.Parent G, Chevalier P, Zalles L, Sevilla R, Bustos M, Dhenin J & Jambon B. In vitro lymphocyte-differentiating effects of thymulin (Zn-FTS) on lymphocyte subpopulations of severely malnourished children. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994; 60:274 – 278.
- 178.Chevalier P, Sevilla R, Zalles L, Sejas E, Belmonte G, Parent G. Study of thymus and thymocytes omn Bolivian preschool children during recovery from severe protein energy malnutrition. J Nutr Immunol. 1994;3:27–39
- 179.Yang H, Youm YH, Vandanmagsar B, Rood J, Kumar KG, Butler AA, Dixit VD. Obesity accelerates thymic aging. Blood. 2009; 29;114(18):3803-12.
- 180.Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. J Clin Invest. 1999; 104(8):1051-1059.

- 181.Palmer G, Aurrand-Lions M, Contassot E. Indirect effects of leptin receptor deficiency on lymphocyte populations and immune response in db/db mice. J Immunol. 2006;177(5):2899-2907.
- 182.Hale JS, Boursalian TE, Turk GL, Fink PJ. Thymic output in aged mice. Proc Nat Acad Sci. USA. 2006; 103: 8447–8452.

Decrease	Increase
CD28	KLRG1
CD27	ILT-2 (CD85j)
CCR7	CD57
IL-2 production	CD49d
Delayed-type hypersensitivity	KIR-positive T cells
CD45+ T cells	CD244
Thymic output	CD45RO+ T cells
B-cell-derived antibody affinity	Memory B cells
Lymphopoiesis (B and T cells)	CMV-specific CD8+ T cells
Naïve B cells	CMV-specific CD4+ T cells
Generation of immature B cells	

Table 1: Selected Age-related changes in B and T cells and their activities

Adapted from: Larbi A, Franceschi C, Mazzatti D, Solana R, Wikby A, Pawelec G (2008) Aging of the Immune System as a Prognostic Factor for Human Longevity. Physiology 23:64-74.